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FOREWORD 

ELAINE P. MAIMON 

Arizona State University West 

T he signs are positive that WAC has staying power. WAC for 
the New Millennium itself testifies that the National Coun

cil of Teachers of English believes that writing across the curricu
lum has a future as well as a past. The first chapter, Susan McLeod 
and Eric Miraglia's "Writing Across the Curriculum in a Time of 
Change," gets at the heart of the matter. Like every educational 
reform movement, WAC has developed within the paradox of 
the academy, the simultaneous commitment to conservatism (the 
preservation of knowledge) and to radicalism (the generation of 
new knowledge). WAC's staying power as an educational reform 
movement is based on its resilience in resolving this paradox. 

In addition to resolving the paradox inherent in the mission 
of higher education, leaders of the WAC movement have also 
navigated well through a key administrative paradox, or Lesson 
Six, to paraphrase Michael Fullan and Matt Miles's "Eight Basic 
Lessons for the New Paradigm of Change": Neither Centraliza
tion nor Decentralization Works Alone (both top-down and bot
tom-up strategies are necessary) (see Chapter 1 of this volume). 
My own academic career allows me to reflect on WAC from the 
bottom up and from the top down. As Joni Mitchell might say, 
I've looked at WAC from both sides now. 

I can date my own work in writing across the curriculum to 
1974, when as a very junior faculty member at Beaver College (I 
was on part-time appointment) I was made director of first-year 
composition and simultaneously the flash point for faculty com
plaints about student writing. To my innocent and much younger 
eyes, it seemed neither sensible nor fair to hold only one depart
ment-English-responsible for students' progress in something 
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Foreword 

so complex and various as writing. If it took a village to educate 
a child, it certainly took a university to educate a writer. 

In those early days, I was frequently astonished by allega
tions that the idea of university-wide responsibility for writing 
was nothing more than a fad. How could something fundamen
tal be called a fad? As I reflect on those early days from my cur
rent vantage point of campus leadership at Arizona State 
University West, I see that writing across the curriculum has deep 
roots in long-standing principles of the academy; yet the act of 
reminding people of those roots necessitates strategies for change. 
The early leaders of writing across the curriculum-Harriet 
Sheridan, Toby Fulwiler, Art Young, Barbara Walvoord, Chris
topher Thaiss, Charles Moran, Anne Herrington, Susan McLeod, 
Margot Soven-understood that fulfilling the promise of the 
academy's traditions requires strategies for renewal and change. 
Moreover, the early leaders exercised a student-centered prag
matism, reflecting the virtues of common sense. 

It simply made sense. for example, to develop faculty writing 
workshops. Yet creating this special non hierarchical space within 
the university for exchanging ideas about everything from edu
cational values to writing style proved to be revolutionary. Who 
would have thought? As Michael Fullan, who is cited in McLeod 
and Miraglia's essay, pointed out two decades later, effective 
change depends on work done at the local level-with individual 
teachers on their pedagogic practice, in collaborative workshop 
settings. 

It also made sense to emphasize connections. E. M. Forster's 
guiding principle, "Only connect," was a motto of the early WAC 
movement. Connections across disciplines, among faculty mem
bers, and among students were fundamental to learning. Even 
etymologically a university expressed wholeness. unity among 
fragments. We saw ourselves as bridge builders. and as such we 
discovered numerous chasms-between disciplines, between col
leagues. between students and professors, between the academy 
and the community. 

The paradox of tradition and change became a special puzzle 
to me in 1976, when I discovered the disconnects within accepted 
public definitions of writing. I was developing a major grant pro
posal for submission to the National Endowment for the Hu
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manities (NEH) to fund faculty writing workshops at Beaver 
College. NEH program officers told me that reviewers might not 
understand that college writing was related to rhetoric-one of 
the most ancient and fundamental of the humanities. Writing 
instead was thought to be a "skill" and therefore not under the 
mandate of NEH. Here was another chasm, this one between 
writing as a technology (like typing?) and writing as an essential 
component of discovering and generating ideas. It was a great 
day for bridge building when, in 1977, NEH funded not only the 
Beaver College program but also the National Writing Project, 
which has done so much to bring writing across the curriculum 
to K-12 institutions. 

The very fact that writing across the curriculum resolves para
doxes of tradition and change has led to misinterpretation and 
false dichotomies. Those of us who were early leaders of writing 
across the curriculum, in our reading of James Britton, James 
Kinneavy, Edward P. ]. Corbett, and Mina Shaughnessy, did not 
see an opposition between expressivism and social construction. 
Expressivism-writing to learn-was integrally related to learn
ing to write. Yet, as writing across the curriculum moved from 
practice to theory, some theorizers in the 1980s and 1990s fo
cused on only half the paradox, emphasizing the traditional, so
cially constructed features of the movement. Now, in this new 
century and new millennium, we are clearing the air and reas
serting the interconnections between expressivism and social con
struction, tradition and change. This volume is a landmark step 
in that direction. 

WAC for the New Millennium also reminds us that the edu
cational reform movements most frequently discussed as the 
twenty-first century begins have their roots in writing across the 
curriculum. WAC programs moved the sage from the stage by 
advising instructors to gUide from the side. "Course clusters," as 
we called them at Beaver College in 1977, established linkages 
among courses-e.g., Nineteenth-Century British Literature; 
Nineteenth-Century British History; Evolution-through read
ing and writing aSSignments, in this case on Charles Darwin. 
Faculty members and students formed ur-Iearning communities. 
Collaborative learning and peer tutoring were essential to estab
lishing the student-to-student connections necessary to writing 
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across the curriculum. Writing as problem solving; writing as 
critical thinking; writing within pragmatic contexts rather than 
in five-paragraph themes; writing as a way to individualize in
struction for a multicultural and multilingual student body-all 
of these ideas were part of the earliest writing-across-the curricu
lum programs. 

In 1991, when I read David R. Russell's Writing in the Aca
demic Disciplines, 1870-1990: A Curricular History, I was both 
discouraged and encouraged-discouraged because so many edu
cational reform movements had passed from the scene and en
couraged because it was clear that writing across the curriculum 
had emerged from a fascinating history of precursors and that it 
demonstrated evidence of resilience. 1 feel even more encouraged 
today. Russell's historical perspective has a certain linearity. and 
we may, as the first essay in this volume points out, require a 
paradigm of change modeled on chaos theory. (I have become a 
stronger adherent of chaos theory since becoming a campus pro
vost.) McLeod and Miraglia paraphrase lames Gleick to explain 
that "chaos in a SCientific sense is not disorder. but a process by 
which complexities interact and coalesce into periodic patterns 
which are unknowable in advance." This postmodern paradigm 
of change encompasses paradox. Writing across the curriculum 
is a complex set of ideas that have stimulated change at the local. 
classroom level, from grade school through grad school. As the 
new century moves along, we might even say that writing across 
the curriculum occurs at the point where chaos meets common 
sense. 
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CHAPTER ONE 

Writing Across the Curriculum 
in a Time of Change 

SUSAN H. McLEOD 

University of California, Santa Barbara 


ERIC MIRAGLIA 

Washington State University 

Change is mandatory, growth is optional. 

MICHAEL FULLAN, Change Forces 


N Ot long ago, writing across the curriculum (yVAC) passed 
its silver anniversary. 1 As an educational reform movement, 

it has had remarkable staying power, outlasting other institu
tional initiatives in higher education and enduring beyond the 
life expectancy that might have been predicted given the fate of 
similar movements in the past. Although David Russell in his 
history of writing in the disciplines has pOinted to some of the 
parallels between now-defunct movements such as Deweyan pro
gressive education, the social efficacy movement, or the coopera
tion movement, he and others (Thaiss; McLeod "Writing"; 
Walvoord; Herrington and Moran) have noted positive signs for 
its future prospects: its institutionalization in many universities, 
its capacity to link up with and inform other initiatives in higher 
education, and the positive effect teachers say it has on their peda
gogy. 

Yet if the prognosticators are correct, higher education is fac
ing massive change in the next few decades. which could spell 
trouble for WAC programs. Change is already evident. State fund
ing priorities are shifting from higher education to Medicaid. 
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prisons, and K-12 schooling (Gold and Ritchie). Legislators and 
boards of trustees are admonishing universities to emulate cor
porate models and do more with less-increase enrollments, cut 
faculty lines. and increase teaching loads; the use of cheaper ad
junct faculty to fill vacant faculty lines, already a common fea
ture of many institutions, is increasing (see Faigley; Leatherman). 
Tenure, which most academics see as essential to academic free
dom. is under attack; the president of the National Association 
of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges argued in an opin
ion piece for the Chronicle ofHigher Education that" tenure. as 
it currently operates, has become more of a problem than a help 
to our endeavors" (Magrath), and a keynote speaker at the 1997 
National WAC Conference predicted that tenure would simply 
disappear in the near future (Sturnick). Public opinion. always 
mixed with regard to higher education, now seems more nega
tive than positive; two essays in the Wilson Quarterly under the 
heading "What's Wrong with the American University?" suc
cinctly summarize the litany of complaints against higher educa
tion: the escalation of tuition costs, the emphasis on research at 
the expense of teaching. the feudal culture of the professorate 
(Finn and Manno; Wolfe). Peter Drucker, the management guru 
who predicted the effect of the GI Bill on U.S. higher education, 
is the gloomiest prognosticator with regard to the fate of higher 
education. In a 1997 interview, he stated flatly: "Thirty years 
from now the big university campuses will be relics. Universities 
won't survive" (Lenzner and Johnson 127). 

These developments, along with continuing low salaries and 
the poor job market for new Ph.D.s in almost all areas. have 
contributed to sinking morale among faculty. Those involved with 
WAC are not unaffected by the general atmosphere of gloom. 
The foreword to a recent WAC book has a fin de sii:de tone: 

The waning years of the twentieth century mark higher education's 
winter of discontent, a bleak time of scarce resources and few 
bright days. Survival is most on our minds, not doing extras that 
help our students learn more and better. The quest for students, 
external funding, and ways to save money saps most of our insti
tutional energy while faculty busily sandbag against rising teach
ing loads and class sizes .... Missing motivation, low morale, 
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and declining salary dollars engender cynicism about the likeli
hood of imminent pedagogical change. (Weimer xviii ) 

In a time of retrenchment and of competition for scarce resources 
in higher education, will WAC survive in this new millennium? 

We believe it can and will. One of the reasons for its continu
ing staying power is the fact that WAC, broadly conceived, fo
cuses on writing as an essential component of critical thinking 
and problem solving, key elements in a liberal education. Ifwrit
ing is a mode of learning, if it is a way of constructing knowl
edge, then the integration of writing with learning will continue, 
in one way or another, to be seen as a central feature of the learn
ing process. The Boyer Commission Report, one of the latest 
policy documents from the Carnegie Foundation for the Advance
ment of Teaching, recognizes this fact in its recommendations 
for a new model of undergraduate education at research univer
sities; one of its recommendations is that such institutions need 
to link communication skills with course work (Boyer Commis
sion 24)-a mandate for WAC if there ever was one. Further, as 
Russell pOints out, the WAC movement has been at heart more 
of an attempt to reform pedagogy than curriculum. 

In most of its theory and much of its practice, writing to learn 
overshadows learning to write. This is one reason WAC has 
eclipsed all of its predecessors. It asks for a fundamental commit
ment to a radically different way of teaching, a way that requires 
personal sacrifices, given the structure of American education, 
and offers personal rather than institutional rewards .... A group 
of faculty who are personally committed to WAC can ride out 
any administrative changes (and perhaps increase their numbers), 
for the reforms are personal and not institutional. and their suc
cess depends on conversion not curriculum. (295) 

What needs to be done, then, for WAC to continue to in
volve faculty in this sort of pedagogical transformation in the 
postmodern, or at least postindustrial, university? Discussing the 
future of WAC, Barbara Walvoord states that in an atmosphere 
of changing institutional priorities and funding opportunities, 
those of us involved in WAC must learn to collaborate with those 
involved in new initiatives, to "dive in or die" (70). Using an
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other metaphor, the National Association of State Universities 
and Land-Grant Colleges recently issued a report that called on 
public institutions to become architects of the coming change so 
as not to be its victims (Haworth). In the spirit of becoming ar
chitects of change, we find it fruitful to rephrase the question 
about WAC's future from "Will WAC survive?" to "How will 
WAC survive?" How will it grow and change-what new forms 
will WAC programs take, and how will they adapt some of the 
present program elements and structures to the changing scene 
in higher education? What new WAC theories and research will 
help lay the groundwork for future WAC programs? The essays 
in this book, written for all who are interested in what will hap
pen to the WAC movement in this new millennium, attempt to 
answer these questions. 

In this book, we focus on some important recent initiatives 
or developments in higher education (assessment, technology and 
teaching, service learning, learning communities, changing stu
dent demographics), showing how WAC can be involved with or 
already has adapted to and informed them; we also focus on 
some continuing program elements or structures (writing cen
ters, peer tutoring, writing-intensive courses), examining how 
these have adapted to the changing scene in higher education. 
Finally, we highlight some of the most recent research and theory 
about WAC, speculating about the implications of such research 
and theory. We will say a few words in the following paragraphs 
about the topics of the essays that make up this collection, and 
then about the paradigm of change we need to keep in mind as 
we think about the future of WAC programs. But first, let us 
define more specifically what we mean by "writing across the 
curriculum... 

What Is WAC? 

Like the term"general education, H "writing across the curricu
lum" has come to have a vaguely positive aura, seen as some
thing that is good for students even if facuIty and administrators 
aren't sure what it is, precisely. Like general education programs, 
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WAC programs are defined in part by their intended outcomes
helping students become critical thinkers and problem solvers, 
as well as developing their communication skills. But unlike gen
eral education, WAC is uniquely defined by its pedagogy. Indeed, 
one might say that WAC, more than any other recent educational 
reform movement, has aimed at transforming pedagogy at the 
college level, at moving away from the lecture mode of teaching 
(the"delivery of information" model) to a model of active stu
dent engagement with the material and with the genres of the 
discipline through writing, not just in English classes but in all 
classes across the university. 

When we speak of WAC, we are talking about two different 
but complementary pedagogical approaches; we may think of 
these under the headings of "writing to learn" and "writing to 
communicate" (see Reiss and Young, Chapter 3, in this volume). 
The former is most identified with WAC programs. Based on the 
theories of language and learning articulated by James Britton 
and by Janet Emig in her article "Writing as a Mode of Learn
ing," this pedagogy encourages teachers to use ungraded writing 
(writing to the self as audience) in order to have students think 
on paper, to objectify their knowledge, and therefore to help them 
discover both what they know and what they need to learn. The 
latter approach, writing to communicate, is based on theories of 
the social construction of knowledge. best summarized in Ken
neth Bruffee's article "Collaborative Learning and the 'Conver
sation of Mankind.' " This approach encourages teachers to take 
into account analysis of disciplinary discourse and ofgenre theory 
(see Russell, Chapter 11, in this volume) as they construct and 
evaluate writing assignments. We cannot emphasize too strongly 
that it is an error to see writing to learn and writing to communi
cate as somehow in conflict with each other. Most of us who 
have been involved in WAC programs from the beginning see 
"writing to learn" and "writing to communicate" as two comple
mentary, even synergistic, approaches to writing across the cur
riculum, approaches that can be integrated in individual 
classrooms as well as in entire programs. 

Now let us turn our attention to the new directions WAC is 
taking. may take, or should take as we face the changes that are 
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inevitable in higher education. Each of the essays in this volume 
addresses one of the initiatives or forces now affecting writing 
across the curriculum; of these, none has been so public as as
sessment. 

Assessment 

Assessment is not new in U.S. higher education-we have always 
assessed students in terms of how well they do in our classes, and 
the accreditation process has ensured periodic review of particu
lar programs and of universities themselves. What is new is that 
assessment has been coupled with accountability in a competi
tion for state and federal resources committed to higher educa
tion (see Zook; Lively). Legislators and taxpayers quite rightly 
want to know, in the face of steeply rising educational costs, that 
colleges are using public money wisely. The 1990s might be termed 
"the assessment decade, " with various states instituting their own 
methods for assessing higher education programs and student 
outcomes, and a call for a national assessment program which 
would determine whether students gain sufficient skills in their 
postsecondary education (Blumenstyk and Magner; Jaschik). The 
American Association for Higher Education now hosts an an
nual meeting which focuses just on issues of assessment, 2 and it 
has sponsored a number of useful publications on the topic. 

Although there has been some resistance to the assessment 
movement by those who see it as interference in the educational 
enterprise, WAC directors have for the most part understood that 
it is wise not to resist, but instead to jump on the assessment 
bandwagon and attempt to steer it in the right direction. The 
danger of all assessment initiatives in education is that they be
come reductive; legislators and the general public have a good 
deal of misplaced trust in standardized tests and in the resultant 
tidy charts, graphs, and percentiles. WAC directors know that 
student or faculty outcomes in a WAC program cannot be re
duced to a number. The challenge for WAC, then, is to develop 
assessment instruments for both students and programs that sat
isfy the stakeholders and also avoid positivist measures that do 
not adequately reflect the complexity of both student learning 
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and the WAC programs which are structured to facilitate that 
learning. In .. Accommodating Complexity: WAC Program Evalu
ation in the Age ofAccountability" (Chapter 2) William Condon 
discusses how WAC has adapted itself to the assessment move
ment, arguing that a constructivist paradigm is the most useful 
for WAC assessment. 

Technology and Teaching 

The advent of networked computing, more than any other single 
factor, characterizes the postindustrial university at the dawn of 
the new millennium. What new technologies bring to pedagogy, 
and how these technologies might redefine the role of the teacher, 
have been issues of some speculation (see Young). College writ
ing classrooms, which were among the first to embrace the heady 
experimentation of word processors twenty years ago, are often 
at the center of the debate about the worth of technology. Amid 
the promise of the revolution and democratization of writing in 
the digital age (Bolter; Landow; Lanham), and amid simultaneous 
warnings of the demise of serious writing as a central thread in 
our cultural fabric as a result of the ascendance of new media 
(Birkerts), the ultimate impact of computer technology on writ
ing and the teaching of writing is still an open question. 

Underlying the pedagogical debate are concerns that what 
digital technology makes possible in the guise of networked com
munications and transactions is different from what it is pro
posed to replace. Can a chat room on the World Wide Web serve 
as a functional analog to the verbal exchange of ideas that takes 
place between students in a classroom? Electronic mailing lists, 
newsgroups, bulletin boards. and customized virtual classroom 
spaces elicit similar questions. but in spite of the questioning. the 
technology juggernaut rolls on. One of the most useful WAC re
sources is now electronic: the Academic. Writing site at http:// 
aw.colostate.edu. Indeed. technology and WAC have become so 
intertwined that one of the more recent books on WAC. Elec
tronic Communication Across the Curriculum (ReiSS. Selfe. and 
Young). doesn't even have the word writing in its title; WAC has 
become ECAC. 

-7

http:aw.colostate.edu


SUSAN H. MCLEOD AND RIC MIRAGLIA 

There is concern in some quarters that legislators and corpo
rate donors may see technology as a panacea for all they believe 
is wrong with U.S. higher education. Recently a college president 
told a group of administrators (which included one of us) that a 
prominent banker in his state welcomed the advent of computer 
technology in the university since it would clearly save money. In 
his own bank, for example, they had replaced tellers with ATM 
machines, at a considerable savings. The implication was that 
one could replace expensive (and sometimes troublesome) pro
fessors with machines-Freire's banking model of education run 
amok. 

Taking advantage of the technological revolution. the Uni
verSity of Phoenix and the University of Colorado Online have 
been early out of the gate in delivering online curricula, offering 
practical alternatives, according to the University of Phoenix's 
Web-based promotional materials. to "the traffic, confining class 
schedules, and overall lack of flexibility associated with a tradi
tional educational setting" (University ofPhoenix; University of 
Colorado Online; Teaching/Learning Moden. How should those 
of us in traditional educational settings respond to what many 
college administrators see as a new market force? 

In many ways, WAC as a movement is poised as a counter
balance to these online efforts, which work from a model of de
livery of information and focus on independent study rather than 
on the learner as part of a social setting that promotes critical 
thinking and problem solving. Long an agent for the enrichment 
of education in traditional venues, WAC's mission must now adapt 
to meet the challenges associated with this shifting spatial ter
rain-the challenges associated with maintaining the centrality 
of cognitively rich activity and writing and learning as a group 
rather than as a solo activity. In addition to shaping the integra
tion of new learning technologies within the proximal world of 
the traditional university classroom. the WAC community must 
now look to apply its profound transformational strategies to 
new models of student-teacher and student-student interaction. 
With technology, as with assessment. it is essential for teachers 
to be involved so that the technology is put to good pedagogical 
use. In "WAC Wired: Electronic Communication Across the 
Curriculum" (Chapter 3), Donna Reiss and Art Young provide a 
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short history of ECAC and reflect on its effect on both writing to 
learn and writing in the disciplines. 

Service Learning 

Service learning is one of the newest institutional initiatives on 
the higher education horizon~so new that when a special Mod
ern Language Association session was proposed on the subject in 
1995, the panel was rejected on the grounds that none of the 
members of the evaluating committee had heard of service learn
ing or understood why a session on the topic would be relevant 
to MLA (Adler-Kassner, Crooks, and Watters 1). The service learn
ing movement is growing, however; a recent volume on service 
learning published by the American Association for Higher Edu
cation (Adler-Kassner, Crooks, and Watters's Writing in the Com
munity) has an appendix listing twenty-five program descriptions. 
There is now a service learning special interest group at the Con
ference on College Composition and Communication, with (of 
course!) a listserv devoted to service learning and writing.3 Com
munity service learning programs are popular with administra
tors because they involve outreach. mitigating the ivory tower 
image of the institution. 

SerVice learning programs vary conSiderably across institu
tions, but they all have one thing in common: they attempt to 
connect the classroom to the community in a way that encour
ages experiential learning on the part of the students. In other 
words, they attempt to link town and gown in ways that simulta
neously help the community and fulfill educational objectives. 
The goals of such programs are to help students understand the 
connection of learning to life, to stimulate students' social con
sciences (Herzberg 58), and to help establish writing as social 
action-to teach civic discourse (Heilker 72). The service com
ponent of courses is not meant in the spirit of noblesse oblige. 
but in the American spirit of volunteerism and social responsibil
ity. At Washington State University. for example. we linked the 
research writing class and an introductory environmental science 
course; students sign up for both classes and conduct research in 
the writing class about the environmental issues raised in the sci
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ence class. The service component involves working with a local 
environmental group on tree planting and environmental cleanup 
projects. 

Not all service learning programs are also WAC programs, 
but there are some important congruencies that make WAC and 
service learning natural partners. First, many service learning 
programs, like WAC programs, have faculty development as a 
key component; they involve meetings of an interdisciplinary 
group of faculty who learn from one another or learn together 
about the project to which they will assign their students. Fac
ulty members are given the opportunity to be learners as well as 
teachers. Second, both programs provide students with mean
ingful writing tasks-real projects for real audiences-rather than 
what James Britton and his colleagues call .. dummy runs," or 
writing to the teacher as examiner (Britton et al.). Both service 
learning and WAC programs help students function not as stu
dents but as writers. Finally, both programs link writing to a 
particular social context and knowledge base, demonstrating the 
importance of contextual issues in learning how to write. In 
"Writing Across the Curriculum and Service Learning: Kairos, 
Genre. and Collaboration" (Chapter 4), David A. Jolliffe dis
cusses further the congruencies of service learning and WAC, 
suggesting ways in which these programs might work in concert 
or adapt to one another. 

Learning Communities 

One of the more sweeping educational reform movements in the 
past decade was the revival of general education, the third such 
revival in the twentieth century. Led in part by the Association of 
American Colleges and Universities and aided by grants from the 
Lilly Endowment, a number of institutions worked together to 
develop principles that lead to strong general education programs 
(Magner). Of interest in this latest general education reform is 
the fact that the principles developed focused not just on curricu
lum, but also on pedagogy, advocating a teaching tool already 
familiar (perhaps in other guises) to writing teachers-learning 
communities. 
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These learning communities take many forms (linked courses, 
first-year seminars, configurations in which students taking the 
same classes also live together in the same residence hall). Some
times they unite disparate course offerings into a cluster (Science, 
Technology, and Human Values, or The American Myth of Suc
cess); in other cases, students might be assigned the same book in 
several different classes and meet periodically to discuss that com
mon text. The main point of creating a community of learners is 
to help students see the connections among the various general 
education requirements in the curriculum. But in many cases, the 
creation of learning communities has the same effect on peda
gogy as do WAC approaches: the teacher moves from being the 
sage on the stage to the gUide on the side, as students learn to
gether and from each other. Courses move from being lectures to 
conversations (see Finkel and Monk). 

The state of Washington, under the leadership of the Wash
ington Center for the Improvement of the Quality of Undergradu
ate Education, has been the leader in this movement (see Graff; 
Gabelnick et al.), but institutions elsewhere have also developed 
innovative learning community programs. In "Is It Still WAC? 
Writing within Interdisciplinary Learning Communities" (Chap
ter 5), Terry Myers Zawacki and Ashley Taliaferro Williams dis
cuss the learning community movement and its intersections with 
WAC, and examine two of these programs-the New Century 
College and the College ofArts and Sciences Linked Courses Pro
gram at George Mason University-to show those intersections. 

Changing Student Demographics: 
Non-native Speakers of English 

Changing demographics in higher education mean that the "tra
ditional student" (middle class, eighteen to twenty-four years old) 
will no longer be in the majority in the next century. We are 
seeing more adult students, and because of recent immigration 
patterns, we are also seeing large numbers ofstudents whose first 
or home language is not English. 4 A 1997 New York Times ar
ticle cited statistics showing that between 1984 and 1994, the 
number of students classified as "minority" or "foreign" rose 
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27.8 percent (Menad 48). Particular institutions often top those 
percentages. At the University of California, Irvine, for example, 
the Office of Analytical Studies data show that the ESL popula
tion at the undergraduate level now averages over 60 percent, 
primarily students of Asian ethnic background. WAC techniques 
that work well for native speakers do not work at all for ESL 
learners. Teachers in the disciplines who are told they do not 
need to know about grammar in order to use writing in their 
classes feel betrayed when faced with a non-native speaker's gram
matical and syntactic tangles in a write-to-Iearn aSSignment. Many 
WAC directors themselves feel at the edge of their competence in 
dealing with such situations. 

Yet little research has been done on ESL and WAC. ESL peda
gogy and composition pedagogy are quite different-indeed, 
sometimes at odds with one another with regard to the focus on 
detection and correction of error. Tony Silva and his colleagues 
argue that the composition community has much to learn from 
the ESL community (Silva. Leki, and Carson). As Ann Raimes 
points out, the research and pedagogical foci of the ESL commu
nity have been roughly parallel to those of the composition com
munity. moving from a focus on the writer during the mid-1970s 
to mid-1980s, then to a focus on content (often pairing ESL 
courses with subject matter courses). to a present academic focus 
on SOCializing students into the academic discourse community
a focus known as "English for academic purposes." 

What should WAC directors do to help teachers in all disci
plines work well with ESL students? In "ESL Students and WAC 
Programs: Varied Populations and Diverse Needs" (Chapter 6), 
Ann M. Johns examines the issue of ESL and WAC. discussing 
how WAC programs have adapted and also need to adapt to the 
needs of ESL learners. 

The Voices at the Margins 

The Conference on College Composition and Communication 
published "Students' Right to Their Own Language" in 1974. 
but the research community in composition studies is still grap
pling with the implications of this document for issues of race, 
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class, and ethnicity (see Royster and Williams; Villanueva). The 
recent backlash against affirmative action in the states of Cali
fornia and Washington and the end of open admissions in New 
York point toward a future in which many underprepared stu
dents of color who might previously have been admitted to insti
tutions of higher education will now find themselves shut out. 
The national trend toward doing away with courses seen as "re
medial" by legislators and trustees indicates that students who 
are at risk by virtue of speaking and writing something other 
than Standard English will not find the curriculum they need to 
succeed even if they are admitted. The emphasis on proficiency 
testing, in some cases mandated by states for high school gradu
ation or entrance to college, has been blasted as militating against 
social justice (Tierney). and standardized tests have come under 
increasing criticism for discriminating against students of color 
(Haney), but such testing shows no signs of disappearing. What 
should WAC directors, administrators, and teachers in the disci
plines be doing to address some of these thorny issues? In "The 
Politics of Literacy Across the Curriculum" (Chapter 7), Victor 
Villanueva examines the political economy of the academy from 
a historical perspective. He suggests a "third stage" for WAC, 
one in which all of us are more conscious of issues of cultural 
identity as those issues intersect with our focus on discourse analy
sis and the teaching of disciplinary discourse across the curriculum. 

Writing Centers 

The history of writing centers in U.S. higher education in many 
ways parallels the history of WAC programs. As David Russell 
points out in his history of writing in the disciplines, the early 
1970s were a time when social pressures-in particular, the boom 
in higher education and the increased access for students from 
diverse backgrounds (many first-generation college students)
brought about a "writing crisis" in higher education. This per
ceived crisis was immortalized in a December 9, 1975, "Why 
Johnny Can't Write" Newsweek cover story on the apparent 
decline of writing abilities, shown in the results of the 1974 
National Assessment of Education Progress (Russell 274-76). 
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As a result of the new focus on student writing in the late 
1 970s and early 1980s, student support services for writing be
came as necessary to institutions as faculty workshops and the 
development of curricular elements (such as writing intensive 
courses). Writing centers as well as WAC programs sprang up at 
institutions across the country (see Carino; Boquet); sometimes 
the two appeared together, and sometimes one developed from 
the other or within the other. Writing centers were not new in the 
late 1970s and early 1980s, of course-Stephen North tells us 
they have been around since the 1930s (436). But today's full
service writing center model may be dated in the literature from 
1984, when North's "The Idea of a Writing Center," Gary Olson's 
Writing Centers: Theory and Administration, and Bruffee's "Col
laborative Learning and 'The Conversation of Mankind'" all 
appeared. The relationship between WAC and writing centers, 
as Burkland and Freisinger pointed out in one of the earliest books 
on WAC, is a synergistic one. Our own institution, Washington 
State University, provides an example. In the early 1980s. the 
writing center began as a tutorial center for students enrolled in 
composition courses. It was headed at first by our harried direc
tor of composition and then by a part-time temporary instructor, 
and was staffed by four undergraduate and six graduate tutors. 
Its advertised purpose was to help weaker writers. As WSU's WAC 
program (begun in 1986) has flourished. so has the writing cen
ter, which is now advertised as a place for all writers to get feed
back on their writing; it serves the entire university, not just the 
Department of English (in 1991-92 it recorded more than 2,500 
tutorial contacts; by 1998-99 it had more than double that num
ber). It is staffed by a permanent full-time director on a twelve
month appointment, an assistant director, a permanent clerical 
staff person, and a phalanx of tutors from across the university. 
The writing center director reports to our new director of writ
ing programs and works with the three-quarter-time coordinator 
of writing assessment and two coordinators of some curricular 
elements {one-credit tutorial classes} of our WAC program. WAC 
and the Writing Center at WSU have grown up together and are 
now firmly bound by administrative and curricular ties. 

As university budgets contract and outside funding for WAC 
programs becomes rare, writing centers and WAC programs at 
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many institutions have formed a natural alliance. In some cases, 
the writing center is a physical and budgetary entity where the 
WAC program, an interdisciplinary effort with no departmental 
home, may be housed and sheltered from budget storms. In some 
cases, the writing center can provide the springboard for a new 
WAC effort. In "Writing Centers and WAC," Joan A. Mullin 
traces the parallels ofwriting center theory and practice to the WAC 
movement, discussing how writing centers can support an exist
ing WAC program or provide scaffolding for a developing one. 

Peer Tutoring 

Programs of peer tutoring, like learning community programs, 
grow out of the same rather simple conceptual base: students can 
learn from each other as well as from teachers and books. As 
Bruffee traces the history of peer tutoring (and its result, collabo
rative learning), the idea first developed in the 1950s and 1960s 
in London, in a study of British medical education. Briefly, the 
study found that when medical students examined a patient to
gether and discussed the case, arriving at a diagnosis by group 
consensus, that process was more effective in teaching good medi
cal diagnosis than the usual practice of asking each student to 
diagnose individually (Abercrombie 19). The origin of peer tu
toring programs in U.S. colleges is more mundane, however. The 
1970s was a decade when underprepared students were entering 
college in increasing numbers; one symptom of their difficulty 
adjusting to college life was that they did not seek out help or 
even refused it when it was offered in tutorial or counseling cen
ters. The solution: offer help in alternative venues-from peers 
rather than from professionals, who might be seen as extensions 
oftraditional classroom structures (Bruffee 637). Administrators 
liked peer tutoring programs because they were cost effective as 
well as learning effective; hence the idea spread rapidly. Although 
some of these programs are run out of writing centers, some are 
independent, based in the curriculum. 

One of the earliest curriculum-based peer tutoring efforts that 
can be identified as a WAC program started at Carleton College 
under the administrative leadership ofHarriet Sheridan. In 1974, 
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Sheridan-in response to a newly established writing proficiency 
requirement at the institution-set up a program of undergradu
ate peer tutors, called "writing fellows," to work with students 
in all disciplines on their writing assignments (Russell 283). When 
Sheridan became an administrator at Brown University, she helped 
establish a similar program at that institution, a program that 
continues to be the model for curriculum-based peer tutoring. 

Curriculum-based peer tutoring programs continue to be 
popular in institutions for a number of reasons: they are rela
tively inexpensive to run, they benefit not only those served by 
the tutors but also the tutors themselves, they reinforce collabo
rative composition pedagogy, and they are generally adored by 
faculty, who find that such programs aid their teaching. As the 
university is pressured to increase class size and teacher workload, 
the pressures on peer tutoring programs will also increase. In 
.. Curriculum-Based Peer Tutors and WAC" (Chapter 9), Margot 
Soven examines various models for curriculum-based peer tutor
ing programs and some of the questions they raise, as well as the 
future of such programs. 

Writing Intensive (WI) Courses 

One of the most interesting curricular developments that have 
sprung from the WAC movement is the" writing intensive" course 
as a university requirement. The rationale for such courses is usu
ally stated as follows: Students do not learn how to write by 
taking just one writing class, but instead need continual practice 
with writing in order to improve. A further rationale is some
times that students learn the general features of academic writing 
in a first-year composition course, but then need to learn the 
more specific conventions of the discourse communities in their 
chosen fields of study-which are known best by faculty in the 
diSCiplines. A third rationale, however, one that is often not stated 
in plans approved by faculty senates but that is at the heart of the 
WAC movement, is this: writing disrupts the traditional pattern 
ofclassroom instruction. what Freire called the "banking model, " 
in which the students are the passive reCipients of knowledge 
(Farris and Smith 72). Writing intensive courses as defined by 
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most WAC programs do not simply involve more writing than 
other courses; they are designed to engage students more actively 
in their own learning through writing. 

Writing intensive courses can take many forms. but the gen
eral gUidelines. as summarized by Farris and Smith (73-74). have 
some or all of the following elements. First. class size is limited, 
or the student-teacher ratio is low, to permit the intensive inter
action necessary and make the teacher's workload a reasonable 
one. The course is usually taught by faculty rather than teaching 
assistants. The guidelines for such courses usually specify the 
numbers of papers (or words) and the kinds of papers. as well as 
what part revision should play in the process of writing and how 
the writing will affect the grade. Sometimes the guidelines sug
gest or specify particular assignments or approaches to assign
ments (such as research papers assigned in stages). Finally. these 
courses often suggest or require that students and faculty make 
use of support services such as writing centers or consultation 
with WAC staff. Many institutions, even large research institu
tions, have been able to implement these courses with remark
able success. 

But faculty workload has been an abiding issue with writing 
intensive courses. As pressures increase on institutions to increase 
class size and teaching loads, what will happen to WI courses? In 
"Writing Intensive Courses and WAC" (Chapter 10). Martha A. 
Townsend discusses various models for courses in which faculty 
in the disciplines use writing, examines the case of one institu
tion where writing intensive courses have successfully become 
the centerpiece of the WAC program, and discusses theoretical 
and practical considerations for such courses in the future. 

Qualitative Studies 

A major strength of the WAC movement has been its theory
into-practice approach to encouraging writing in all diSCiplines. 
From the beginning, starting with the work of Britton and his 
associates, the movement has been grounded in research. In re
cent years, naturalistic studies of college-level writing in the dis
ciplines have been predominant, in part because quantitative 
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approaches yielded contradictory results in examining one of 
WAC's central tenets: that writing is a mode of learning. As a 
result of these naturalistic studies, we now know much more about 
how students approach writing in the various disciplines; yet these 
studies have not been systematically reviewed to suggest which 
pedagogical practices are sound and which may need to be 
changed or researched further. In "Where Do the Naturalistic 
Studies ofWACIWID POint? A Research Review" (Chapter 11), 
David R Russell examines a number of qualitative studies, high
lighting the complexity of what it means to both write to learn 
and learn to write in the disciplines. 

Theorizing WAC 

Writing-across-the-curriculum programs are grounded firmly in 
the theories of language and learning that have dominated the 
composition community during the last few decades. Cognitivist 
psychology has had a powerful influence on our conceptions of 
writing as a problem-solving process; psycholinguistics has also 
influenced our notions of the relationship between thought and 
language, and between language and learning. Poststructural theo
ries and constructivist notions about the creation of knowledge. 
as well as anthropological notions about culture, have helped 
shape our understandings of academic discourse and discourse 
communities. Most recently, communication theories from soci
ology (on role representation, for example) are being emphasized 
as useful for the composition community. Further, WAC has flour
ished in part because program directors and researchers refused 
to stipulate careful definitions ofwhat exactly we mean by "writ
ing across the curriculum. " The WAC tent is therefore large; pro
grams are site specific and various, as local as each teacher's 
classroom. The theoretical challenge, then, is to find the center 
of WAC-or if there is no center, no orthodoxy, to examine the 
ramifications of such a diffuse and elusive concept. 

What theories are on the horizon for WAC? In "Theory in 
WAC: Where Have We Been, Where Are We Going?" (Chapter 
12), Christopher Thaiss ruminates on theory under the headings 
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of "writing." "across," and "the curriculum," and speculates 
about how WAC's theoretical base may change as a result of 
pressures from some of the forces discussed in this volume. 

A Changing Paradigm of Change 

Having briefly discussed the opportunities for WAC that will be 
examined in this volume, we return now to the issue of change. 
The initiatives or forces now affecting higher education as well 
as WAC are symptomatic of the seismic changes we are facing in 
this new millennium. The thought of change on the scale pre
dicted by those such as Peter Drucker (Lenzner and Johnson), 
mentioned earlier, may seem daunting. even threatening, to many 
of us in academe. Further. institutions of higher learning are con
servative in both institutional structure and mission (e.g .. the 
conservation of knowledge as well as the generation ofnew knowl
edge); retaining the status quo is much more likely than active 
response to change in educational systems, systems that are not 
set up to implement change quickly and effiCiently. How should 
those of us involved or interested in WAC (in a larger sense, those 
of us interested in the quality of undergraduate education) re
spond in the face of changes that our academic institutions are in 
some ways built to resist? What should individuals. as well as 
institutions. do to plan for such change? 

To answer these questions, it is important to understand the 
nature of educational change. First and foremost, such change is 
replete with variables (e.g., governmental policy changes, legisla
tive funding whims, new technologies, shifts in immigration, 
changes in personnel and leadership). One writer about organi
zational change refers to such change as having ., dynamic com
plexity"; unplanned factors routinely interfere, and cause and 
effect" are not close in time and space and obvious interventions 
do not produce expected outcomes" (Senge 365). Change in edu
cational systems is therefore anything but predictable and linear. 
Yet institutions of higher education tend to respond to change as 
if it were. following a top-down model for vision-driven change 
(promulgated by Beckhard and Pritchard, among others): creat
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ing and setting the vision, communicating the vision, building 
commitment to it, and organizing personnel and processes to be 
aligned with that vision. 

Writers on educational change have argued recently that we 
need a new paradigm of change, one modeled not on linear theo
ries of cause and effect (e.g., mandate policy and thereby change 
teacher behaVior) but on chaos theory. Chaos in a scientific sense 
is not disorder but a process by which complexities interact and 
coalesce into periodic patterns that are unknowable in advance 
(Gleick)-we might think of this as a postmodern paradigm of 
change. One researcher who studies organizational and educa
tional change, Michael Fullan, has mapped out with his colleague 
Matt Miles what they call .. Eight Basic Lessons for the New Para
digm of Change" for educational institutions to ponder (Fullan 
21-22). Paraphrased for our purposes, these are: 

Lesson One: You can't mandate what matters (the more complex 
the change, the less you can force it). 

Lesson Two: Change is ajourney. not a blueprint (change is nonlin
ear, loaded with uncertainty and excitement, and sometimes per
verse) . 

Lesson Three: Problems are our friends (problems are inevitable 
and you can't learn without them). 

Lesson Four: Vision and strategiC planning come later (premature 
visions and planning blind us to other possibilities). 

Lesson Five: Individualism and collectivism must have equal power 
(there are no one-sided solutions). 

Lesson Six: Neither centralization nor decentralization works alone 
(both top-down and bottom-up strategies are necessary). 

Lesson Seven: Connection with the wider environment is critical 
for success (the best organizations learn externally as well as inter
nally). 

Lesson Eight: Every person is a change agent (change is too impor
tant to leave to the experts). 

Fullan elaborates on all eight lessons in his book Change 
Forces; although many of these lessons (such as combining top
down and bottom-up strategies) are familiar to WAC directors, 
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it is the last one we wish to address here. One of us has written 
elsewhere about the concept of the "change agent" (McLeod, 
"Foreigner"). This concept grew out of the social activism of the 
1960s, in particular out of a number of federal programs de
signed to improve public education through planned change. 
Under the sponsorship of the U.S. Office of Education, the Rand 
Corporation conducted a national study of 293 projects funded 
by four federal programs specifically intended to produce inno
vation in public schools-a four-year project that came to be 
known as the "Change Agent Study" (McLaughlin 11). What 
the Rand study (and a later examination of it) found was that 
there were a number of unexamined assumptions about change 
in schools, particularly about the local nature of change and the 
importance of involving teachers in implementing change. Policy, 
researchers found, did not change practice-in Fullan's terms, it 
did not mandate what mattered, which was what individual teach
ers did in the classroom. Instead, pedagogical and curricular 
change was a problem of the smallest unit, of local capacity and 
teacher motivation (12-13). The most effective change agents 
were not in fact outside consultants and external developers 
brought in for the various projects, but rather the teachers them
selves.5 

This research is congruent with one ofFullan's major points
change in organizations is brought about in large part at a very 
local level. Fullan argues that for educational change to be effec
tive, all teachers must become change agents, which means being 
self-conscious about the nature of change and the change pro
cess. Institutions must pull teachers out of their isolation and 
work with them on (among other things) shared vision building 
and collaboration (12). One of the strengths of the WAC move
ment has been its work at that very level, with individual teach
ers, on their pedagogical practice, in collaborative workshop 
settings. One of the common outcomes of such workshops, the 
.. conversion" experience described in the literature (Russell 295), 
is due in large measure, we would argue, to the fact that they 
involve shared vision building about the educational process it
self. Over the past decades, many teachers who have attended 
WAC workshops have become more reflective about their teach
ing and more collaborative in their pedagogy (see Walvoord et 
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al.)-they have become what may be defined as change agents. 
WAC programs have continued to grow in large measure because 
of their continued success and support at the local level. 

By its very nature, then, WAC has been and continues to be a 
dynamic movement, one well suited to a postmodern paradigm 
of change in higher education. Change may be unsettling, but it 
also provides new opportunities for program development like 
those described in this volume. WAC programs could transform 
themselves so completely in the coming decades that the phrase 
"writing across the curriculum" might even disappear; but we 
trust that as long as there are teachers and administrators who 
care about effective teaching and student learning, the goals of 
WAC programs will continue to inform whatever new educa
tional initiatives might appear on the horizon. 

Notes 

1. The first WAC faculty seminar was held in 1970 at Central College in 
Pella, Iowa, directed by Barbara Walvoord (see Russell 283; Walvoord 
75). 

2. For information about these conferences, contact Barbara Cambridge, 
Director, AAHE Assessment Forum, One Dupont Circle, Suite 360, 
Washington, DC 20036-1110. 

3. For information on how to subscribe to the Service Learning and 
Writing Listserv, write to listmgr@lists.ncte.org. 

4.The Immigration and Nationality Act of 1965 changed the old quota 
system for immigration, which favored immigrants from Europe, to a 
system that favors family members of people already in the United States. 
In the 1950s, the top three countries of origin for immigrants were Ger
many, Canada, and the United Kingdom. Today, about half of the legal 
immigrants to the United States come from seven developing nations: 
Mexico, the Philippines, Vietnam, the Dominican Republic, China and 
Taiwan, Korea, and India (see CaSSidy 41). 

5. An excellent example of how a single teacher can bring about enor
mous change is the Advancement Via Individual Determination (AVID) 
program, begun in 1980 by English teacher Mary Catherine Swanson 
of Clairemont High School in San Diego. Swanson combined rigorous 
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classes and a supportive environment to help at-risk students get ready 
for college. The program Is now nationwide; nearly 95 percent of the 
students who experience it attend college (Freedman). 
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CHAPTER Two 

Accommodating Complexity: 
WAC Program Evaluation in 

the Age ofAccountability 
WILLIAM CONDON 

Washington State University 

A ssessment. Accountability These two closely related words 
are sufficient in and of themselves to chill the blood and roll 

the eyes of those who manage writing programs in general and 
writing-across-the-curriculum (WAC) programs in particular. As
sessing writing is a complicated task made increasingly complex 
by teachers' desire for assessments that support instruction and, 
on the other end of the spectrum, the public's demand for proof 
ofeffective instruction. Once upon a time, the evaluation of writ
ing seemed deceptively simple. Either a writing teacher in a single 
classroom applied what looked like his or her subjective judg
ment to each student's written products, or large numbers of stu
dents sat for multiple-choice-question (MCQ) tests that, the 
psychometricians assured us, measured verbal abilities indirectly, 
including the ability to write. Such assertions were always sus
pect since even the most basic common sense tells us that in or
der to assess writing ability, we must look at direct measures-at 
writing-rather than at bubbles filled in on an answer sheet. And 
so, over the years, writing teachers have led the way in establish
ing direct tests of writing (White; Morris) and, following the same 
impetus, portfolio-based writing assessment (Belanoff and Elbow; 
Belanoff and Dickson). 

Each of these developments has accommodated the complex
ity involved in assessing writing ability, and each cycle of reform 
has produced a more complex, less positivist methodology for 
writing assessment-increasing the validity ofthe instrument while 
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at the same time satisfying the psychometricians' criteria of reli
ability (Hamp-Lyons and Condon, Assessing. LeMahieu, Gitomer, 
and Eresh). Implicit in that evolution is the sense that writing 
itself seems more consistent with chaos theory than with the epis
temology expressed in positivism. The idea of the "butterfly ef
fect" perhaps best captures the impact of a given class or learning 
experience on a given student. Changes in writing ability depend, 
we know, on a dizzying array of factors-among others, the 
student's readiness. openness, and willingness; the teacher's care
ful planning, theoretical and pedagogical knowledge, good tim
ing, and even showmanship; and careful design of and timing in 
the curriculum. Even then, even when these complicated factors 
come together in what we've come to call a "teachable moment, " 
the effects may take years to manifest-at which point, they are 
hard to connect with any single class, teacher, or learning experi
ence. In sum, the more we learn about the enterprise of writing 
and about the enterprise of teaching writing, the more compli
cated the task of teaching writing seems. And as difficult as the 
teaching of writing is, assessing writing involves yet another layer 
of difficulty. 

How much more complicated, then, is the enterprise of as
sessing writing across the curriculum? How much more complex 
is the activity of evaluating WAC programs? I imagine here a set 
of nesting eggs, one inside the other. The expanding layers repre
sent the stakeholders in writing-students as the center egg. then 
faculty. administrators. parents, politicians, the public at large. 
Each has a different set of questions. Each wants some return on 
investment. Each larger egg involves more people and therefore 
carries a broader context and an expanding set of stakes. Each 
larger egg represents one more level of difficulty above the diffi
culty of "simply" assessing writing ability. Thus. each larger egg 
comes with a worrisome combination of greater complexity and 
higher stakes. 

In the face of these higher stakes, we are also hampered by 
the failure of traditional measurement tools and the emergent. 
experimental nature of newer and better tools. We may have come 
a long way since the development of direct tests of writing in the 
late 1960s and early 1970s, but the newer tools that have proven 
effective for measuring writing ability are still extremely limited 
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in use and scope. Even the oldest of the improved methods, di
rect tests ofwriting-typically a timed writing holistically scored
are still only second to MCQ tests in frequency of use. Direct 
tests, of course, provide greater validity because they actually 
focus on a sample of what they purport to measure-writing. 
But their limitation to only one sample, collected under only one 
set ofwriting conditions-and that set itself the most constrained 
and unrealistic of all conditions under which people write-means 
that direct tests as well are able to answer only fairly simple, 
straightforward questions about a student's writing ability (such 
as whether that student is ready for the standard course in first
year composition or needs more practice first). Often, as Edward 
White pOints out, such questions depend on the most basic of 
writing skills-the ability to write consistently in complete sen
tences, or to use sentence-level punctuation correctly, or to ar
range a short essay effectively into paragraphs (10-16). 

Roberta Camp argues convincingly that we need more ro
bust kinds of writing assessments, assessments that can answer 
more complicated and sophisticated questions about students' 
writing competencies (" Changing," .. New Views "). Portfolios 
have begun to provide such assessments, but employing portfo
lios to provide reliable judgments involves levels of logistical and 
intellectual complication that sometimes stagger the teachers and 
administrators involved in the effort (Hamp-Lyons and Condon, 
.. Questioning," Assessing). The experience can be so daunting 
that the group who developed Washington State's University 
Writing Portfolio assessment program compared their experience 
to "shooting Niagara" (Haswell, Wyche-Smith, and 10hnson
Shull). Even strong advocates of the portfolio method have com
pared the experience to jumping off a cliff (Condon and 
Hamp-Lyons). Writing assessment, then, has become a much more 
complicated affair than it once was; in the attempt to measure 
more, and to make measures as fair and as accurate as possible, 
assessments themselves have become progressively more difficult 
to develop and to manage. 

Emergent tools, greater complexity. higher risk. Each expan
sion of the audience outward raises the stakes. demands an ac
counting. affects the budget. Each audience for the evaluation 
comes to it from a different vantage point and looks for the evalu
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ation to meet different needs. Inside the program. so to speak. 
students and faculty have needs closely related to instruction. As 
we move up the hierarchy. further away from the classroom. evalu
ation gradually but inexorably turns into accountability-into 
the ability to document a program's effectiveness, to layout the 
benefits it offers to different stakeholders. and to justify a 
program's existence or continued growth. 

Internal audiences-students and faculty-have perhaps the 
most direct need for information about performance. Students 
want to know how well they are doing, of course. and they want 
to know at times and in ways that often do not fit within the 
traditional course and grading agenda. What does a particular 
grade in a composition course or a writing intensive course mean 
in terms of overall writing ability? How does it predict the use
fulness of that level of writing ability as students approach writ
ing assignments in other courses-whether WAC or "regular"? 
Should they feel satisfied with their current level of ability. or 
should they devote significant amounts of time and tuition money 
to further development? What will the curriculum demand of 
their writing. and how well prepared are they to meet those de
mands? How will the lessons they learn about writing in their 
chosen fields help them after graduation? These are just a few of 
the easier questions students bring to this assessment arena. Some 
of these questions are shared by those who teach the students. 
both in writing courses and in other courses in the curriculum. 
Teachers-WAC faculty in particular-~need to know what they 
can reasonably expect students to be able to do with and in writ
ing, and they need to match those expectations with the level of 
expectations that are implicit in the teachers' own course objec
tives, objectives which. in turn, are determined by their location 
within the curriculum. Teachers need to know how to build more 
effective assignments-knowledge that involves both informa
tion about the writing students will do after taking a particular 
course (in careers or in subsequent courses) and information about 
the writing students have done to that pOint in the university's 
curriculum. 

Audiences external to the WAC program want to know how 
well it works, but they want that information for varying rea
sons. University administrators, as Haswell and McLeod have 
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pointed out, need information that can educate them about WAC 
in general and that can demonstrate the program's effectiveness, 
its impact on students, on faculty, and on learning in specific and 
in general. Beyond the academy. parents. legislators, employers. 
and the public in general want results-graduates who can write 
effectively as they enter their careers (our students, too, as they 
become our alumnae/i, share this need). At this level, evaluation 
works in the service of accountability, and as the scope for evalu
ation moves outward. evaluation becomes more and more in
volved with the overall accountability of the institution. Thus, 
WAC data can-and should-figure prominently in university 
accreditation; they should provide administrators with evidence 
that legislators can understand, evidence that documents the 
institution's efforts to provide more effective, more responsive 
learning opportunities for its students. 

Each of these levels, each of these audiences, has complex 
needs that go far beyond the information we can gather by merely 
assessing students' writing. To date, WAC programs have done a 
poor job of addressing most of these audiences. Understandably, 
since WAC has been primarily a faculty development movement, 
program evaluation has focused on the effectiveness of those ef
forts. Even here, though, the results have been mixed. Fulwiler 
and Young admit that their early efforts at WAC evaluation led 
to the realization that they needed better assessment tools (2). As 
time passes, our efforts in this area are producing more useful 
results (Walvoord et al.). Still, the literature about WAC is only 
beginning to address questions that extend beyond the effective
ness of faculty seminars. In the latest --and to my mind the best
collection ofessays about evaluating WAC, Kathleen Blake Yancey 
and Brian Huot's Assessing Writing Across the Curriculum, only 
two selections (Beason and Darrow; Kinkead) address student 
outcomes from WAC, and only two others (Morgan; Haswell 
and McLeod) address the administrative audience for WAC evalu
ation. The rest address the "same-old. same-old" issues that sur
round faculty development qua curriculum reform. We have to 
do more. We must do better. 

As difficult as the problems are, as complex as they have 
become, the solutions involve. in effect, treating that complexity 
as an advantage. As long as we fall for the positivists' notion that 
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the way to measure a complex construct is to reduce it to its 
simplest components and then measure each of those indepen
dently of the others. we will be unable to measure a construct as 
complicated as writing-and seriously at sea trying to measure 
the even more complex effects of a WAC program. If we make 
the complexity of the task clear to all, however, and if we resist 
the urge to oversimplify, we can open up space to explore new 
methods of assessment and evaluation, methods that promise to 
contribute to a fuller understanding of what happens through
out our WAC programs. 

The very fact that we can frame the issue in these terms is an 
indication of how markedly assessment has changed in the last 
decade. For many years, Edward White's maxim, "Assess your
self, or others will do it for (to) you" represented not only good 
advice, but also current practice. Assessments were enforced from 
outside the instructional context; and those assessments were 
generally hostile to instruction-reducing learning to a set of 
questionable skills, ignoring local curricular goals and objectives 
in favor of some putative national norm, taking major amounts 
of time away from instruction so that students could learn effec
tive test -taking strategies, and so forth (Smith and Rottenberg). 
In the face of such a threat, White's advice made sense. But the 
necessity of such advice is part of the reason we tend to dread 
assessment. It was the devil we knew, and we used it to fend off 
the devil we didn't know. 

Changing the Paradigm for Assessment 

Today, however, positivist models of assessment are giving way 
to constructivist models, local assessments based in inquiry and 
collaborative investigation rather than outside assessments del
egated to national testing companies or experts in psychomet
rics. This newer model. pioneered by Guba and Lincoln, engages 
all the assessment stakeholders in designing the evaluation, car
rying out the methodology, examining the results, and formulat
ing responses to the findings. The constructivist model mirrors 
the research process that is already a fact of life for college fac
ulty. As a result, assessment seems far less threatening and myste
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rious than it was in the days when psychometricians controlled 
the processes. Today, we have better reasons to assess, and we 
have tools for evaluation that are far more familiar to us, tools 
we can control. Thus, we can respond to the task of assessment 
without feeling defensive in the way White's maxim implies; in
stead, we can welcome assessment as a process that helps us 
achieve goals that are important to us. 

The first step in a constructivist evaluation is to involve stake
holders in setting goals and objectives for the evaluation that are 
as close as possible to the goals and objectives for the activity 
being evaluated. If a WAC program seeks to increase the amount 
of writing students do as they move through the curriculum, then 
a constructivist evaluation would seek to discover whether, in 
fact, students write more than they did before the implementa
tion of WAC. If the program objectives involve helping students 
become better writers, then the constructivist evaluation entails 
collaboratively defining "better" and determining the best ways 
of discovering whether students are better writers as a result of 
the program's efforts. (For an excellent example of how to docu
ment improvement in student writing, see Haswell, "Document
ing. ") Any and all measures in this process come out of the local 
context for the evaluation, and data collecting is designed to be 
as nonintrusive as possible. So. rather than require students in a 
course to sit for a timed writing that at best is only tenuously 
related to their curriculum, data collection would entail looking 
at the products of their class work-at the instructional outcomes 
they would have produced anyway. An added benefit, of course, 
is that these outcomes flow directly from the instructional objec
tives the teacher sets in designing the course in the first place, com
pleting the constructivist cycle in such a way that the feedback 
from one iteration of the evaluation acts more as feed-forward, 
since its most immediate use is in improving instruction in the 
next iteration. This emphasis on engaging assessment with in
struction in order to improve instruction first and then supply 
data for accountability to audiences outSide the classroom fits 
well with learners' and teachers' needs-in addition, the priori
ties inherent in the process are more consistent with an educa
tional process. 
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The proof of that last assertion lies in the literature that has 
grown out of the constructivist paradigm. Thomas Angelo and 
Patricia Cross's Classroom Assessment Techniques, for example, 
contains example after example of evaluations that grow out of 
and in turn support improvement in classroom instruction. Simi
larly, Banta's Making a Difference: Outcomes of a Decade of 
Assessment in Higher Education provides examples of program 
evaluations that examine instructional outcomes in order both 
to improve instruction and to provide data that are useful in es
tablishing a program's accountability. Indeed, if programs are to 
survive the sheer weight of the demands for assessment and ac
countability, then programs must develop means of evaluation 
that focus first on improving learning and then. by extension, on 
being accountable to administrators, parents, the public, and the 
legislature. Washington State University's experience provides two 
useful examples of this kind of evaluation. 1 

Each year, incoming first-year students sit for the Writing 
Placement Exam (WPE), which determines whether a given stu
dent needs extra assistance in English 101, WSU's first-year com
position course. Those who need help-about 14 percent of the 
incoming class-add a weekly small-group writing tutorial, En
glish 102, to their English 101 enrollment. Later, as rising jun
iors, these students complete the University Writing Portfolio. a 
midcareer assessment of their writing. At that point, these stu
dents, whose WPE's placed them in the bottom third of entering 
students with regard to writing ability, perform almost identi
cally to their classmates whose WPE's had indicated they did not 
need the extra assistance provided in English 102: 

• 	 Of 2,130 students who placed into English 101, 192 (9 percent) 
received a "Needs Work" rating on the Junior Writing Portfo
lio. 

• 	 Of 356 students who placed into English 10 1 + 102, 39 (11 
percent) received a "Needs Work" rating on the Junior Writing 
Portfolio. 

As these percentages demonstrate, the difference at the junior 
level is insignificant. Only 9 percent of the students who enter as 
competent writers evince a need for additional assistance as they 
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enter their upper-division course (two of which will be Writing in 
the Major, or WID, courses). By comparison, only 11 percent of 
those who had been weaker writers at entry still occupy that 
niche. Does the peer-facilitated small-group tutorial help students 
improve their writing abilities? The figures indicate that the pro
gram works-feedback that was important to those involved in 
the instruction, but that proved equally impressive when cited to 
the provost, the Board of Regents, and the Higher Education 
Coordinating Board. 

A second example also derives from the University Writing 
Portfolio. Ongoing assessment-in this case the biennial portfo
lio study for 1995-97--revealed a problem: among WSU's trans
fer students, more than 37 percent of non-native speakers (NNS) 
of English received a "Needs Work" rating on the portfolio-a 
rate more than three times higher than for the student body as a 
whole, which was 11 percent (Bonnema, Haswell, and Norris). 
Although we might expect students whose native language is not 
English to have a somewhat higher "Needs Work" rate than na
tive speakers of English, 37 percent seemed far too high. Clearly, 
these students' needs were not being met. In examining the rea
sons for the high rate, we discovered that many of these students 
made poor selections of writing to include in their portfolios. 
Therefore, we changed how we work with these students so that 
they provide longer, more complex samples of their class work. 
In addition. the English department completely reformed its ESL 
offerings, building the portfolio process as a classroom assess
ment tool into English 105 (the equivalent of English 101 for 
non-native speakers) and changing that course so that it more 
completely parallels 101. Thus, more of our NNS transfer stu
dents take English 105 at WSU, rather than taking 101 elsewhere 
and transferring the credit. One result of these changes is that 
during the 1997-99 biennium, the rate at which NNS transfer 
students received a "Needs Work" rating dropped to 27 percent. 
We suspect this figure is still too high, but it represents good 
progress--and fast progress-in both formally and informally 
accommodating the instructional needs of these students. 

These two examples lead to the next important reason that 
WAC programs should perform their own evaluations: we do it 
better. Indeed, in what Kathleen Yancey has called a "third wave" 
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of assessment (491), all good assessment, like polities, is locaL 
The constructivist paradigm takes advantage of access to local 
contexts-to curriculum, faculty, administrators, students, insti
tutional values, etc.-in order to increase the evaluation's useful
ness by increasing its relevance to the local context. Positivist 
methodologies tend to distance evaluation from the local con
text not only by employing outside experts to perform the evalu
ation, but also by using standard methodologies rather than 
developing methods that fit the context of the program being 
evaluated. The results are often disastrous, as even a casual pe
rusal of Stephen Jay Gould's The Mismeasure ofMan reveals. As 
I argued earlier, indirect tests of writing are prima facie invalid-
lacking construct validity in particular-because they do not in
volve looking at even a small sample of the construct being 
assessed (writing). In such cases, mismeasurement is a foregone 
conclusion. Worse, since positivist models most often culminate 
in statistics, they report numerical measurements, which are too 
often subject to misuse. Both Educational Testing Service (ETS) 
and ACT administrators assert forcefully, for example, that the 
SAT and ACT should not be used for purposes of writing place
ment, yet these tests are routinely used for that purpose. Finally, 
indirect tests lack universal fairness. Again, the statistics and re
ports from the agencies themselves-from ACT and ETS-indi
cate unintended yet marked differences in performance by race, 
ethnicity, and culture. Put simply, these tests discriminate in fa
vor of white, middle- and upper-class, urban and suburban stu
dents. By contrast, White and Thomas found that direct tests of 
writing resulted in fairer outcomes (186-87), and newer meth
ods such as performance assessments clearly provide fairer op
portunities for students to establish their competencies 
(Hamp-Lyons and Condon, Assessing). I will not argue that local 
assessments are free from problems, only that assessments de
signed locally to address local initiatives and contexts are more 
likely to portray those contexts accurately and treat the stake
holders fairly than are large-scale state, regional, or national as
sessments which are much more likely, ofnecessity, to use positivist 
methodologies. 

Finally, by assessing locally we can develop strong ties with 
other units within our institutions whose missions affect WAC 
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or whose philosophies are similar. The statistics on the success of 
WSU's English 102 program inspired the Student Advising and 
Learning Center (SALC) as that unit designed its Freshman Semi
nar Program-small, peer-facilitated courses that support stu
dents' learning and promote coherence among the students' 
classroom experiences. This program has proven highly effective 
(Henscheid), and the collaborations between SALC and the Cam
pus Writing Programs continue to provide exciting opportunities 
for teaching and learning. Similarly, the Writing Programs' pro
motion of active learning, alternative assessments, and critical 
thinking has resulted in a natural partnership with WSU's Center 
for Teaching. Learning, and Technology (CTLT). CTLT, in turn, 
provides vital expertise as Writing Programs faculty search for 
better ways to measure the effectiveness of various programs. 
Most recently, students in a graduate seminar on writing assess
ment helped devise a rubric for measuring critical thinking. CTLT 
then "adopted" the rubric. conducting vital work in validating 
the rubric and giving it wider trials by encouraging faculty in 
general education courses to use it as a measure of instructional 
effectiveness. As a result. the director of general education. the 
senior fellow of CTLT (a faculty member). and the director of 
Campus Writing Programs just received a grant to do further 
work on the rubric-~a grant that came from Washington's Higher 
Education Coordinating Board. Collaborations that grow out of 
evaluation activities lead to useful and beneficial relationships 
that reflect credit on all the partners to the collaboration. No 
positivist evaluation that I know of proVides this kind of payoff. 

In the end. what do these new methods mean for evaluating 
WAC programs? Clearly, no single form of assessment will give 
us all the information we seek. Just as clearly, collecting data will 
involve moving beyond traditional forms of writing assessment 
and research. The benefits of moving into new methods for evalu
ation, however, are substantial. Constructivist methods engage 
as wide a range of stakeholders as possible in order to frame 
questions, set goals, and devise methodologies-providing a con
text within which vital collaborative relationships are established 
and nourished. In addition, these evaluations yield richer sets of 
information and outcomes, so that improving WAC programs 
becomes easier, if only because the arguments for improvement 
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are based on rich, convincing data. Finally, the constructivist 
paradigm recognizes that evaluation and improvement consti
tute a continual cycle-the bad news is that assessment becomes 
a constant, continuing activity, but the good news is that im
provement also becomes a constant, continuing activity. By pay
ing attention to the stakes and the stakeholders, by using multiple 
methodologies, by exploiting the relationships between WAC and 
other university initiatives, and by breaking down larger ques
tions about effectiveness into smaller, more easily addressed ques
tions, we can make significant progress toward accommodating 
the level of complexity that WAC programs inevitably face, not 
just in evaluation but in the very act of addressing their missions. 

Implications 

Accommodating complexity begins when we extend current ef
forts at WAC evaluation to include a wider range of stakehold
ers. While WAC has focused on faculty practice-on reforming 
pedagogy-its primary effect is on the students whose learning is 
affected by that pedagogy. We need to know more about the ef
fects of WAC courses on students' writing. We can measure some 
of these effects by assessing the writing students do, of course. 
Measuring writing competencies at entry and at several points 
along students' college careers allows us to make some statements 
about the impact a WAC curriculum has on the quality of stu
dents' writing. Two examples suffice to demonstrate ways in 
which such assessments might prove useful as WAC evaluations. 

The first example is drawn from Washington State Univer
sity. where (as mentioned earlier) entering first-year students write 
two timed essays in a single two-hour sitting in order to help 
faculty place the students into the appropriate first-year compo
sition course. Then. at the junior level. students sit for another 
timed writing, identical in format to the Writing Placement Exam. 
and this writing. along with three essays written in other classes, 
makes up a University Writing Portfolio, which serves as a quali
fying exam for WSU's Writing in the Major courses. Thus. stu
dents entering their major concentrations receive feedback on 
their writing, and those who need additional assistance with writ
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ing are identified and guided into an appropriate level of assis
tance. One way in which these assessment experiences have proven 
useful is the comparisons we can make between the entry-level 
Writing Placement Exam and the junior-level Portfolio Timed 
Writing: in a preliminary study of students who, by chance, wrote 
on similar topiCS at the two levels, Rich Haswell discovered sev
eral areas in which students had gained ground in writing as they 
moved through WSU's writing-rich general education program. 
This "value-added" form of assessment allows us to document 
the fact that widespread learning is occurring in the curriculum, 
that students are becoming better writers in general and along 
specific dimensions such as organization, focus, use of support, 
style, mechanics, and so forth. The study also allows Haswell to 
argue that students become more efficient writers, since juniors 
wrote longer sentences, longer paragraphs, and more words on 
the same task they performed as first-year students, even though 
the juniors had half an hour less time to write than they did as 
first -year students (Haswell, "Preliminary Results"). This evidence 
proved extremely useful to the institution as it prepared for its 
ten-year accreditation process, and the final study has become 
part of WSU's reports to Washington's Higher Education Coor
dinating Board (HECB), the body that mediates between the uni
versities and the legislature. Thus, a report which assures inside 
stakeholders that WSU's WAC program is having positive effects 
also serves to help WSU's administration argue in several critical 
venues that the institution is doing its job vis-a.-vis writing in
struction. (A fuller version of this study can be found in Haswell, 
"Documenting. ") 

The second example speaks more to external audiences and 
is happening as I write. In response to the legislature's call for 
"performance measures" that can be used to evaluate the effec
tiveness of Washington's six four-year universities, the six pro
vosts asked the universities' assessment officers and writing 
programs staff to attempt to develop a writing assessment that 
could serve as an accountability measure-in other words. an 
assessment that the universities could ask the legislature to use in 
allocating state higher education funds. Obviously. if the plan 
works, this will be a high-stakes assessment for the institutions. 
They will be able to choose writing as a performance measure 
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and to stake some portion of their state funding on being able to 
improve their students' performance on the assessment. The plan, 
as drawn up by Gerald Gillmore, the University of Washington's 
assessment officer, calls for collecting, at random, ten papers from 
each of ten senior-level classes (from ten different departments) 
on each ofthe six university campuses. These six hundred papers 
would be evaluated each summer by a combination of (1) writ
ing programs faculty, (2) faculty in the disciplines from which 
the papers were selected, and (3) community members who are 
in careers in those disciplines. A university's performance would 
be measured by the proportion of students achieving a score of 
.. Acceptable" in six categories of performance: Content, Organi
zation, Reasoning. Rhetoric, Conventions, and Disciplinarity. In 
the pilot study conducted during the summer of 1998, an inter
disciplinary team of writing speCialists, assessment specialists, 
faculty from several other diSCiplines, and community members 
from those same disciplines was able to derive a scoring rubric 
and rate sample essays (see Gillmore). A second pilot in the sum
mer of 1999 engaged a similar group of raters who evaluated 
approximately Sixty essays and, using the rubric, achieved reli
ability of .79 on their overall scores. 

This project needs further development before it can fulfill 
its promise as a fair, nonreductive, rigorous assessment of writ
ing that can provide the major stakeholders (the universities and 
the legislature) with the information they need to make the deci
sions each must make. This feedback would be useful to the in
stitutions as they focus their efforts on improvement: if their 
students do well in "Content" and "Conventions" but poorly in 
"Reasoning" and "Rhetoric." then they can focus their efforts 
on the latter two categories. If students perform well. for ex
ample, in all the categories except "Disciplinarity," then the uni
versity might enact some kind of WID program, along with 
examining the other ways in which departments prepare their 
majors to enter the discourse community of a given field. In turn. 
the legislature would tie some portion of the university's funding 
to the institution's ability to increase the proportion of students 
receiving scores of "Acceptable" in specific categories or across 
all the categories. 
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In both these examples, common assessment tools (perfor
mance assessments and direct tests ofwriting that use timed writ
ings) are focused on particular questions that institutions must 
ask about WAC performance. From the far too general question, 
"Is WAC working?" we draw less often included questions: "Are 
students making progress as writers?" and" Are students able to 
perform satisfactorily as writers by the time they graduate?" These 
questions, together with others we might ask, begin to paint a 
more complete picture of students' progress and competencies as 
writers moving through the curriculum. In turn, that picture con
tributes to an overall understanding of how well the WAC pro
gram is working. 

Clearly, evaluations of this sort cannot rely principally on 
assessments that are separated from the curriculum. For one thing, 
such assessments involve students in tasks in which they have no 
real stake. Even if we could require all students to complete a 
writing assessment task-say, a timed writing-what assurance 
can we have that students are motivated to do their best? Such 
tasks are typically barrier tests, requiring only a competent per
formance in order for the student to pass. If we are to gain an 
accurate picture ofstudents' writing abilities, WAC measures need 
to come from high-stakes performances, from products of the 
students' degree work. Unless we collect samples of such high
stakes work, we cannot be certain that our portrait of abilities 
will be accurate or that it will serve us as we look to improve our 
performance as a whole. 

Collecting actual classroom performances has another ad
vantage, one so valuable that it is reason enough for collecting 
such samples. The opportunity to involve assessment with in
struction provides many chances to examine students' progress, 
provide assistance to those who demonstrate a need for assis
tance, and target faculty development and curriculum reform 
wisely. In order to provide such rich and varied feedback and to 
perform the kinds of program evaluation that such data allow, 
we need to tap into instruction. To date. WAC evaluators' best 
and most prominent efforts have focused on what happens to 
faculty and to the courses and materials they design (Walvoord 
and McCarthy: Walvoord et al.). As important as that kind of 
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evaluation is, its limits in today's context are clear: such evalua
tions stop far too short of outcomes, of the effects that a WAC 
curriculum has on students' development as writers. If we are to 
examine this crucial area, then we need to use performance as
sessments. We need to collect students' performances on the as
signments they fulfill within the WAC curriculum, and we need 
to examine those performances in ways that help us identify the 
outcomes of our WAC programs. 

To some extent, this kind of assessment is already being done 
at a handful of small liberal arts colleges around the country, the 
most prominent example of which is Alverno College in Mil
waukee. Students at these schools keep what is being called a 
.. developmental portfolio," a record of their progress toward the 
objectives the school sets in its curriculum. In smaller schools, 
the logistics of such assessments are less daunting than they are 
at large schools, and the lines of communication needed among 
faculty and students are easier to build and maintain. Yet this 
kind of performance assessment, in some form or another, is the 
only tool we have that allows us to collect the data we really 
need to examine. In the past-and still today in large-scale as
sessments such as ACT, SAT, NAEP, CAT, etc.-testing and evalu
ation have been separate from the curriculum. Tests and other 
tasks were set without regard to what happened in a particular 
school or a particular classroom. And, as often happened, if a 
school set curricular goals that were significantly different from 
the goals assumed by the test makers, that school's students would 
not perform well on the test. That is the stranglehold that large
scale assessment has on our K-12 school system. If we are to 
avoid a similar stranglehold on higher education, then we have 
to find ways to evaluate students' work as they try to achieve the 
goals our institutions set for them. We have to find ways, no 
matter the scale of our operations, to collect information on how 
well our curriculum is serving our students. Robust performance 
assessments, as the smaller schools have shown, can provide to 
outside stakeholders rich, credible, convincing data on perfor
mance; and it can provide, to internal stakeholders, evaluations 
of curriculum and pedagogy that can focus efforts to enhance 
and extend learning. 
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Performance assessments, however, are invasive assessments. 
They get into the curriculum and into the classroom in ways that 
standardized testing or even direct tests of writing do not. Unlike 
previous methods and tools for assessment, performance assess
ment looks directly at the responses students make to the tasks 
they are assigned in a class or set of classes. Therefore, these 
actual tasks are exposed to view, along with the teaching meth
ods and practices that frame those tasks. Many faculty members 
find this prospect worrisome, for obvious reasons. Once the lens 
of an evaluation is focused on the classroom, how can the faculty 
member avoid losing control of the assessment and perhaps be
ing unjustly taken to task by its results? The invasive quality of 
these assessments necessitates an evaluation mindset on the part 
of the institution that makes every effort to include as many stake
holders as possible. If we listen to external stakeholders, we must 
look at outcomes; we must be able to show and explain the ef
fects our curricula are having on the learners in our classrooms. 
As important as these external audiences are, however, we can
not focus on them alone. We must also see to the needs of inter
nal stakeholders-primarily faculty and students-if the 
evaluation of anything as complex as a WAC program is to be 
effective. Evaluation cannot be something done to faculty and 
students; it must be something in which they participate-know
ingly, at least, if not always willingly. 

One way to recruit faculty and students as willing partici
pants is to involve WAC with larger learning outcomes. On an 
institutional level, this can mean integrating WAC with assess
ment programs, for example, or developing WAC within the con
text of a writing-rich general education program. Both these 
strategies have benefited WAC at WSU, where the University 
Writing Portfolio. a junior-level assessment, provides data that 
help evaluate the university's newly revised general education 
curriculum. The portfolio also acts as a qualifying exam for the 
two upper-division Writing in the Major (M) courses that each 
student must take. The pOSition of the portfolio serves WAC in 
two significant ways: (1) because students must have writing to 
incorporate into a portfolio, assessment provides an incentive to 
create and maintain a writing-rich general education curriculum; 
and (2) because the portfolio identifies students who need fur
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ther assistance with writing-and because it requires that they 
get that extra assistance-the portfolio acts as a strong support 
for the upper-division writing-in-the-disciplines curriculum. Port
folio raters are drawn from faculty who teach M courses since 
these faculty are the ones setting expectations for students' writ
ing at that level. Thus, these programs serve larger agendas
curriculum reform, faculty development, definition of standards, 
etc.-and so WAC can participate in the evaluations ofthese other 
programs. When the Writing Assessment Office carries out its 
biennial self-study, it provides information, for example, about 
students' writing experiences in general education and M courses, 
about the number of faculty who are assigning writing, and about 
particular populations such as non-native speakers of English or 
students in different programs or departments. This information 
in turn acts as one component ofWAC evaluation. Similarly, when 
general education undergoes its regular evaluations, it yields data 
about WAC at the lower-division level. In other words, much of 
the process of evaluating WAC at WSU takes place in ongOing 
evaluations of programs with which WAC is imbricated. To an 
extent, then, WAC evaluation involves refocusing and reinter
preting portions of these other programs' data. And, in true sym
biotic fashion, the data generated in evaluations focused directly 
on WAC are useful to these other programs as well. 

WAC can also serve individual faculty agendas. For example, 
results from surveys of WSU faculty who have taken an online 
version of Angelo and Cross's teaching goals inventory and their 
students who have taken a corresponding learning goals inven
tory indicate that faculty and students set a high priority on im
proving higher-order thinking skills. We know, too, that writing 
assignments promote higher-order thinking skills (see the pre
liminary report of the National Center for Higher Education 
Management Systems). Therefore, the results from the teaching 
goals and learning goals inventories allow us to join our WAC 
efforts to a goal that both faculty and students have identified as 
one of their most important. In this simple example, the WAC 
program can be framed as serving objectives that are important 
to both faculty and students. By turning the lens of performance 
assessment on course curricula and writing aSSignments (which 
we might describe as faculty outcomes in a WAC course), we can 
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help faculty improve their course performances by helping them 
develop assignments that more closely address course goals and 
objectives (or, in an earlier step, by prompting faculty to develop 
explicit course goals and objectives). 

In a related example, many schools-WSU among them
are busily developing a variety of online learning environments 
that can serve as extensions of onsite courses and as the environ
ment for distance education. To the extent that these environ
ments allow interaction between students and between students 
and teachers. they also create a context within which WAC can 
flourish (see Reiss and Young. Chapter 3, this volume). Online 
learning environments that foster interaction between students 
and faculty are, as I have argued elsewhere. written classrooms 
(Condon). Because the primary means for interaction is writing. 
these environments incorporate writing into the learning experi
ence more thoroughly than any purely onsite classroom can hope 
to do. As institutions across the country move online, WAC pro
grams need to engage in that effort and participate in the kinds 
of evaluation that will of necessity accompany these new initia
tives (Bober). WAC programs can save money. effort. and time 
by incorporating WAC into these new environments so that when 
the environments are evaluated. so is WAC-at least to the ex
tent of its presence in the online environment. 

The efforts mentioned in this essay by no means exhaust the 
possibilities for WAC evaluation. They do, however. begin to lay 
out an agenda that can lead us productively beyond the current 
state of the art, which focuses almost solely on faculty develop
ment. If we are to demonstrate the ways in which WAC serves its 
many stakeholders. we must move evaluation beyond current 
efforts, and in ways already being suggested by Gail Hughes (170
73) and Kathleen Yancey and Brian Huot (7-15). That is, we 
must begin to employ multiple measures, some quantitative and 
some qualitative; and we must engage more of WAC's stakehold
ers both as planners of the evaluation and as audiences for it. 
Basically. I want to suggest three major directions for WAC evalu
ation: 

1. Using Guba and Lincoln's Fourth Generation Evaluation 
as a touchstone. we need to ask our stakeholders-both within 
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and outside the university-what outcomes we ought to evalu
ate when we look at our WAC programs and what interests 
such an evaluation needs to serve. We also need to involve 
those stakeholders-students, faculty, administrators, parents, 
higher education coordinating boards, the public in general
in designing the methods and the specific strategies and tac
tics we will use to evaluate our programs. This process helps 
ensure that our WAC curricula serve students' interests, that 
WAC supports the teaching and learning goals that faculty 
and students hold in our institution, and that the outcomes 
of college writing, broadly conceived, prepare students to 
embark on their careers ready to produce the kinds of writ
ing that will help them perform at a high level. 

2. We need to tie evaluation to actual performances-to the 
concrete outcomes of our WAC programs. In other words, 
we need to examine WAC course syllabi and assignments, 
and students' performances in those courses and on those 
tasks. Separating evaluation from the classroom context re
sults in poorer data and less direct-and hence less useful
evaluations. If faculty are to invest in this kind of intrusive 
evaluation, the results need to serve the faculty's agendas
results need to figure into faculty development in positive 
ways, helping faculty satisfy the institution's demand for evi
dence of strong teaching performance. In addition, such an 
evaluation needs to serve other agendas that faculty identify 
as important: promoting higher-order thinking, for example, 
or maintaining high standards. 

3. Evaluating WAC must be a continual effort. In part, WAC 
evaluation must be continual for reasons of self-preservation. 
WAC's very complexity demands complex forms of assess
ment. Continual evaluation allows us to spread the various 
evaluations out in ways that make them manageable. In ad
dition, continual evaluation allows WAC directors to pro
vide frequent "mini-reports" to stakeholders about the 
effectiveness of some aspects of the program and the need 
for reform in others. Thus, continual evaluation creates a 
context in which WAC evaluation will be perceived as re
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sponsive and responsible; continual evaluation also keeps the 
WAC program visible to central administrators, who receive 
the reports the evaluation generates. All these outcomes help 
the WAC program be a "good scout" within the institution. 

The overall purpose of this kind of evaluation, of course, is 
to maintain the WAC program's health and effectiveness. Evalu
ation involves far more than protecting the program or provid
ing statistics for their own sake. WAC evaluation ultimately must 
focus on improving the program, an objective that demands mea
sures that will reveal weakness as well as strength. Over time, the 
weaknesses can be eliminated and the evaluations can document 
improvement-hence the need for long-range evaluations. And 
to the extent that the program is strong and effective-or to the 
extent that it can demonstrate improvement-the information 
gathered in these assessments feeds directly into accountability. 
Thus, WAC evaluation serves multiple needs, helping the pro
gram thrive, helping the institution evolve, and helping explain 
one way in which the university's curriculum serves important 
aspects of the public's agenda for higher education. 

Note 

1. For a complete discussion of writing assessment and instruction at 
Washington State University, see Beyond Outcomes: Assessment and 
Instruction within a University Writing Program, edited by Richard 
Haswell (Westport, CT: Ablex, 2001). 
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As a new century begins, educators are giving special atten
tion to the future of higher education in general and of com

munication and literacy in particular. New technologies figure 
significantly in these deliberations either directly or indirectly, as 
illustrated in this example from faculty at a recent writing-across
the-curriculum workshop at a regional university. Writing in their 
journals and then brainstorming together, teachers generated a 
list of expectations from constituencies beyond the campus for 
universities in the twenty-first century: 

• 	 increased emphasis on undergraduate education 

• 	 interdisciplinary cooperation and communication 

• 	 better integrated levels of education: K-12 and two- and four
year colleges; general education and professional education 

• 	 decentralization of project-based education, co-ops, internships, 
reality-based education: distance learning, videoconferencing, 
site-based course packaging 

• 	 service as a good word: outreach to communities, schools, in
dustries, non profits, government 

• 	 transfer of knowledge more quickly from researchers to users 
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• 	 quick adaptation to rapidly changing contexts 

• 	 computers integrated to help students participate fully in the 
global information age 

• 	 total quality management: team-based projects, client service, 
continuous improvement 

• 	 wise resource management: do more with less 

• 	 accountability: conduct regular assessments of all activities and 
all personnel, including tenured faculty 

• 	 more curriculum buzzwords: communication skjJ1s, international, 
multicultural, computers, interdisCiplinary. service learning, col
laborative learning, learning communities, lifelong learning, criti
cal thinking, and creativity 

Workshop participants paused only briefly to point out some of 
the apparent contradictions in their list and to comment that leg
islators, businesspeople, alumni, parents, and educational com
missions don't always understand the traditional and important 
role of universities in developing knowledge and passing that 
knowledge on to newcomers in specialized disciplinary fields. 
Participants also realized that the charge to create the "univer
sity of the future" was a pointed challenge to "higher education 
as usual," in which individuals and departments are rewarded 
for disciplinary specialization but not for service to other con
stituencies. Most faculty at the workshop wanted to embrace 
this challenge, evidenced by their attendance. Writing across the 
curriculum (WAC) and communication across the curriculum 
(CAC) represent one consequential way, in theory and in prac
tice, for college faculty to respond to the broad educational and 
political issues of the new millennium. Additionally, as society 
and our definitions of literacy are transformed by information 
technology, we are reexamining our perceptions of language and 
learning in relation to electronic media. As McLeod and Miraglia 
point out in their introduction to this volume, a new acronym, 
ECAC-electronic communication across the curriculum (Reiss, 
Selfe, and Young)-can be added to WAC and CAC as another 
approach to literacy, communication, collaboration, and com
munity outreach for educational programs and institutions. 
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The literacy spaces we inhabit now are located both in physi
cal space and in cyberspace and more than ever across classrooms, 
campuses, countries, and continents. Barbara Walvoord invited 
us in 1996 to explore new media in a WAC context when she 
wrote that with information technology, "lines blur between 
writing and other forms of communication and between class
rooms and other learning spaces" (72). In fact, this blurring of 
boundaries has long been characteristic of WAC, even though 
the name "Writing Across the Curriculum" never sufficiently rec
ognized the broader initiatives that WAC has spearheaded or 
supported: oral and visual communication, creative and critical 
thinking, interactive and collaborative learning, and informal and 
formal communication with audiences within and beyond the 
classroom. Addressing the 1997 international Writing Across the 
Curriculum Conference in Charleston, South Carolina, Elaine 
Maimon reminded us that WAC really means "active learning 
across the curriculum," encompassing a variety of ways to help 
faculty and students make connections with each other and to 
effect curricular reform. A number of WAC programs have 
changed their names or institutional structures to reflect this wider 
scope, becoming CAC programs or participating in variously 
named centers for teaching and learning, and we can comfort
ably predict further expansion to incorporate ECAC. Although 
WAC programs will not necessarily change their names, an ex
panded focus to include information technology as an instruc
tional tool in classrooms and in physical and cyberspaces beyond 
classrooms is inevitable, as well as opportune for transforming 
the culture of learning. In a no-longer-surprising reversal, infor
mation technology is encouraging disciplines across the univer
sity to work with WAC in an interdisciplinary quest for the 
effective educational use of electronic mail, hypertext, the World 
Wide Web, and multimedia.1 

Information technology is transforming almost every area of 
our culture, especially higher education and the professional 
workplace. Some educators are adapting comfortably to the 
changes; others are resisting for reasons financial, pedagogical, 
and personal. Many administrators, legislators, scholars, and 
classroom teachers remain cautious about investing in infrastruc
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ture, bandwidth, intranets, and Internet 2. Fortunately, WACI 
CAC program directors and teachers have an opportunity to take 
leadership roles in these transitions because communication is 
fundamental to the new computer technologies and because re
thinking teaching and learning has long been the foundation of 
WAC/CAe. In this volume, many contributors address the im
pact of computer-mediated communication on WAC and CAe. 
Chris Thaiss emphasizes the ways our definitions of writing itself 
are being challenged by new media as increasingly "the act of 
writing means choosing among a huge array of images and forms, 
only some of which are 'words'" (p. 307). Susan McLeod and 
Eric Miraglia write, "In addition to shaping the integration of 
new learning technologies within the proximal world of the tra
ditional university classroom, the WAC community must now 
look to apply its profound transformational strategies to new 
models of student-teacher and student-student interaction" (p. 
8). 

And these new models are the strength of electronic commu
nication across the curriculum. ECAC at its best is student cen
tered and supports the development of an individual's academic 
and communication abilities for both personal and professional 
objectives. We began this chapter with a list of broad issues facing 
higher education, but often the personal meets the professional 
for students in the very singular process of securing employment. 
And so the broad issues proclaimed by prestigious educational 
commissions might be compared with the sparse wording in the 
"Help Wanted" section of Donna's local newspaper: 

• 	 Legal secretary: "excellent computer and communication skills" 

• 	 Senior accountant: "good computer skills, excellent oral/writ
ten communication skills" 

• 	 Sales and marketing assistant: "prepare/edit technical proposals 
and reports. Must be computer literate" 

In the twin context of broad national issues and local stu
dent-centered issues, this chapter describes some of the ways WAC! 
CAC has changed and is changing in the digital age. Not included 
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here are the thousands of courses and hundreds of programs that 
use the Internet for instruction, many of which either acciden
tally or intentionally provide students with one or more language
rich activities that would win the praise of communication
across-the-curriculum specialists. Instead, we focus on those 
projects that consciously incorporate a computer-supported WAC/ 
CAC dynamic into their classes and programs. Recognizing that 
some models of information technology on campuses and some 
distance learning courses will simply transfer drill-and-practice 
approaches to computers, the digital age's equivalent to multiple
choice scanning sheets, we believe WAC/CAC people in an ECAC 
environment will advocate (1) an increase in information tech
nology to support the activities of WAC/CAC programs, (2) an 
increase in alliances between instructional technology programs 
and WAC/CAC programs, and (3) additional emphasis on com
munication-intensive uses of technology, or ECAC, among teach
ers and institutions that emphasize active learning and the 
development of communication competence in all their students. 

WAC/CAC activities at our campuses are certain to have a 
direct connection to technology. The nature of that connection 
will vary considerably, just as our technological infrastructures 
and organizational structures vary. Use of computer-supported 
information delivery and collaborative writing tools is sometimes 
institutional, sometimes programmatic, and sometimes the project 
of a couple of enthusiasts who set up a few computers or a simple 
internal network or who take advantage of Internet connections 
to establish e-mail exchanges among students in their own classes 
or with other audiences. More elaborate models include Web
based classes and multimedia projects that communicate verbally, 
visually, aurally, and interactively within and between classes and 
into the community. Some are funded generously, others mea
gerly. To place the future ofWAC/CAC and communication tech
nology in context, "WAC Wired" presents a short history plus 
descriptions of a range of approaches to ECAC currently in use 
even as technologies and our related pedagogies continue to 
change. And so at the new century's beginning, we revisit, this 
time online, writing and learning across the curriculum. 
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A Short History of Electronic Communication 
Across the Curriculum (ECAC) 

The computers that transmit information within and among or
ganizations are increasingly important on college campuses. In 
The Campus Computing Project, his annual survey of informa
tion technology in higher education, Kenneth C. Green of the 
Center for Educational Studies of the Claremont Graduate Uni
versity states, "Students of all ages and across all fields come to 
campus expecting to learn about and also to learn with technol
ogy" ("1998 National Survey"; emphasis added). 2 His survey 
reports significant increase in the use of e-mail and of World Wide 
Web pages "for class materials and resources." Administrators 
cite faculty development and technological support for faculty as 
among their most pressing concerns. Clearly, WAC/CAC pro
grams must and in many cases already do respond to the faculty 
development needs with ECAC workshops and resources for us
ing new media to communicate effectively. 

Increased numbers of and upgrades to computer labs in cam
pus buildings and dormitories, along with increased personal 
computing as the price of equipment goes down and the use of 
the Internet becomes more prevalent in the home as well as the 
workplace, suggest opportunities for WAc/CAC programs to 
expand their activities and audiences to include new technolo
gies. Significantly, because the use of e-mail and most Internet 
resources still involves primarily text, people using these resources 
are always writing, always reading. Even when using the World 
Wide Web, with its increasingly glitzy graphics and growing com
mercialization, students and others are reading, conducting re
search, making critical choices, and, if there's a feedback form or 
a threaded discussion, writing, perhaps even joining an interac
tive discussion. As a result, students are writing for their classes 
across the curriculum even when they are not formally enrolled 
in a writing intensive course. They are also writing to their grand
parents and to friends and to cyberpals in chat rooms, corre
sponding with audiences who take their writing seriously. 

Many of the key elements ofWAc/CAC in the 1970s and the 
computers-and-composition movement of the 1980s intersect 
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today as ECAC. WAC encourages all teachers to value their stu
dents' writing and to respond to it with guidance for improve
ment rather than with discouragement or punitive remarks. The 
incorporation of multiple drafts, peer response, and draft confer
ences into classes across the curriculum, and the establishment of 
writing centers that support students from every area of a col
lege, are among the ways WAC/CAC has influenced teachers 
whose primary interest is generating "better writing" on student 
tests and papers. In his chapter on research in this volume, David 
R. Russell reports that by studying writing themselves, faculty 
"critically reflect on their practice and change that practice" (p. 
291), a WAc/CAC outcome that our programs can extend to 
critical reflection on computer-mediated communication across 
the curriculum. Teachers across the curriculum are also aware of 
employers' demands for better writing. Russell has written else
where that "one characteristic of our post-industrial society is a 
recognition that competitive advantages come through more ef
fective communication, often written, among workers in all lev
els and roles" ("Writing Across the Curriculum" 68). 

The business world and writing instruction met comfortably 
around the computer keyboard in the late 1970s and 1980s as 
writing teachers discovered the benefits of word processing for 
editing and revising and, by the end of that decade, for text shar
ing over computer networks. Writing teachers, already the lead
ers of communication across the curriculum on many campuses, 
thus became early promoters of computers across the curriculum 
through their writing centers, WAC/CAC programs, or informal 
conversations with colleagues. Nonetheless, as Cynthia L. Selfe 
writes, most faculty "seemed prone in those early years to want 
to use computers to address surface-level correctness rather than 
to encourage writing as a way of thinking." In the 1990s, how
ever, as the personal computer became more widely used and as 
faculty desktops became connected to college networks and the 
Internet, "WAC faculty in a range of disciplines began to experi
ment with writing-intensive learning activities" (Selfe xii-xiii). 

Recognizing this trend, Barbara Walvoord emphasizes the 
need for WAC programs-traditionally strong builders of alli
ances-to develop partnerships with instructional technology 
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specialists (72). After all, at many colleges around the country, 
WAC/CAC leaders, writing center directors, and writing teach
ers have been early users of information technology and have 
participated in institutional technology initiatives, in some cases 
administering those initiatives, as Karen Schwalm does at Glen
dale Community College, as Leslie Harris does at Goucher Col
lege, and as Trent Batson did for nearly twenty years at Gallaudet 
University. The director of one national instructional technology 
project-Steven W. Gilbert of the Teaching, Learning, and Tech
nology Group (TLT Group) affiliated with the American Asso
ciation for Higher Education-regularly highlights the 
pedagogical groundwork of faculty in computers and composi
tion. The TLT program also was allied with the Annenberg-PBS 
grant-funded Epiphany Project, directed by Trent Batson and Judy 
Williamson, a national professional development initiative di
rected primarily at writing teachers but always with an ECAC 
presence because several of the project leaders also were associ
ated with WAC/CAC at their campuses. 

That writing teachers and WAC/CAC program heads have 
become institutional leaders of ECAC is not surprising, for WAC 
and computers-and-composition grew up almost side by side at 
Michigan Technological University, where Toby Fulwiler and Rob
ert Jones of the Department of Humanities (chaired by Art Young) 
led workshops for faculty beginning in 1977. Also at Michigan 
Tech, Cynthia L. Selfe and Dickie Selfe began building the Cen
ter for Computer-Assisted Language Instruction in the 1980s, 
now the laboratory for the summer workshop on computers in 
the writing intensive classroom, as well as the center for writing 
to support students in engineering and other disciplines. In his 
chronicle of the early conjunctions of WAC with technology, Mike 
Palmquist dates the first recorded activity as 1983, when Kate Kiefer 
and Charles Smith used Writer's Workbench with engineering stu
dents, a project expanded by Muriel Harris and Madelon Cheek. 
According to Harris and Cheek: "This can lead to a stronger inter
est in writing instruction within their [engineering] classrooms, 
drawing them into the writing-across-the-curriculum movement 
via the computer" (qtd. in Palmquist 380; Harris and Cheek 5). 
A few years later, Nicholas Gordon and Susan Mansfield wrote 
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that "it makes sense to expand a writing-across-the-curriculum 
project into a computers-across-the-curriculum project" (qtd. in 
Palmquist 380; Gordon and Mansfield 11). 

In her chapter on writing centers in this volume, Joan Mullin 
describes the impact of technology on writing centers and WAC, 
where "the connection between instructor, student, and WAC 
and writing centers provides generative feedback through con
tinual reflective assessment about the learning process" (p. 190). 
At least two books now connect writing centers with computer
mediated communication. In Wiring the Writing Center (Hobson), 
the chapter "WAC on the Web: Writing Center Outreach to Teach
ers of Writing Intensive Courses" (Kimball) deals directly with 
the relationship between writing centers, WAC, and technology, 
while other chapters do so less directly; after all, the mission of 
most writing centers includes outreach across the disciplines. Ac
cording to Taking Flight with OWLS: Examining Electronic 
Writing Center Work (Inman and Sewell), at the end of the 1990s, 
many teachers across the curriculum were using WAC/CAC online 
in their individual classes or in collaborations with teachers in 
their own or other disciplines, and growing numbers of schools 
and colleges have incorporated technology into their WAC/CAC 
or writing programs or have included WAC/CAC as partners in 
their technology professional development programs. In select
ing its four Colleges of the Year for 2001, Time Inc. and the 
Princeton Review focused on writing across the curriculum, nam
ing Sarah Lawrence College, Cornell University, Longview Com
munity College (Lee's Summit, Missouri), and Clemson University. 
Integration of electronic communication was one of the note
worthy characteristics of Clemson's program, and electronic com
munication at Tidewater Community College was mentioned as 
"in the running" ("College of the Year"). 

The Middle Ground: Writing to Learn 
and Learning to Write Online 

WAC encourages the instructional use of various functions of 
written language for learning and communication in the belief 
that such practices strengthen students' language and critical 
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thinking abilities. Although perhaps we overgeneralize, we some
times say that the primary function of writing in classrooms has 
been for testing, evaluation, and demonstration of skills mas
tered, content learned, problems solved, or homework completed. 
WAC asks us to use writing for other not mutually exclusive pur
poses such as "writing to learn," in which emphasis is placed on 
using written language to learn new and unfamiliar content or to 
develop analytical or creative habits of mind, rather than to dem
onstrate how much has been learned. In other words, in writing 
to learn, mistakes, false starts, hallelujahs, connections, and mis
conceptions all are viewed as part of the process by which learn
ers learn. Most WAC proponents believe that these two functions 
should be integral to all writing intensive courses and often label 
them informal and formal writing, or writing to learn and writ
ing to communicate, or expressive and transactional writing. 
These two functions have never been viewed as totally distinct, 
but rather as existing on a continuum on which some of the writ
ing we do in classrooms falls somewhere in the middle. With the 
advent of ECAC, this middle ground has gained a more promi
nent focus. At California State Polytechnic University, Pomona, 
for instance, where Carol Holder served for many years as direc
tor of both faculty development and writing in the disciplines, 
WAC has been integrating information technology for more than 
a decade, recently emphasizing "electronic kinds of informal 
writing for an audience (an interesting hybrid of expressive and 
transactional modes), and radical changes in the features of 'text' 
with the possibilities that hypertext/web publishing allows" 
(Holder), 

The chart in Figure 3.1 helps us consider further the "inter
esting hybrid" of "conversational learning" and ways that elec
tronic communication tools can support active and engaged 
learning. We view this chart as a starting place and a heuristic; it 
is not meant to construct a universe of discourse but rather to 
suggest the fertile ground for the development of an interactive 
discourse that lies between personal discourse and public dis
course. On the left side of the chart, personal discourse exhibits 
the familiar characteristics of informal, expressive writing. This 
is the discovery writing that writers do for themselves in places 
such as journals and notebooks, and that word processing and e
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mail preserve in electronic journals or word-processed freewrites. 
On the right side of the chart, public discourse exhibits the famil
iar characteristics of transactional, formal writing, often com
posed in the form of essays and reports written to a distant 
audience.3 In college classrooms, public discourse is often referred 
to as academic discourse, the language of the academy in gen
eral, or more specifically, the language of the intended audience
for example, the discourse of physics, or the discourse of political 
science-and a generally agreed-on goal of most college compo
sition courses is to teach students to write this academic discourse. 
For students, one challenge is to figure out how to write like an 
academic or like a physicist or a political scientist before actually 
becoming an academic or a physicist-that is, before knowing 
what a physicist knows and before acquiring the habits of mind 
and discourse conventions of physics that come with knowledge 
and experience in that discipline. Such a rhetorical situation some
times leads students to "fake" writing like an academic and 
thereby produce texts that teachers over the years have referred 
to as dummy runs, pretend writing, or "Engfish." 

Our chart visualizes in the center column the actual and vir
tual space of the classroom, the "middle ground," where stu
dents gain knowledge, develop scholarly habits of mind, and 
acquire rhetorical and communication competence in a variety 
of public and academic contexts. It is that interactive social space 
where writers can combine their existing knowledge of content 
and inquiry with the new knowledge and experience they are 
acquiring in a particular course in order to generate texts for a 
"real" audience of classmates. In the process of such an inter
change, knowledge is generated collaboratively, and a discourse, 
in some ways unique to those participants, is created that we 
situate in the middle ground. Electronic media have been facili
tating such discourse in networked environments where students 
write to and for each other in a place where it is safe to practice 
the language of a discipline. E-mail discussion lists (listservs), 
class or Internet newsgroups, and threaded Web discussion fo
rums promote collaborative writing in the language of the learner 
and do not require students to be in the same place at the same 
time to engage in these conversations. This discourse activity of 
the middle ground combines the writer's existing language and 
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FIGURE 3.1. Classroom discourse and writing across the curriculum. 

rhetorical practices with those of the academy under the tutelage 
of the teacher, in most cases the more experienced academic prac
titioner. The goal becomes not to pretend to know and to com
municate but actually to do so within the context of being a novice 
writing to a known "real" audience of other learners on- or offline 
within a new course or field of study. 

This chart on classroom discourse and writing across the 
curriculum is speculative and dynamic. The three columns should 
be imagined as on a continuum; most genres can fall in any col
umn or between columns or in more than one column. E-mail, 
poems, essays, or letters can be written to fulfill any of the three 
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purposes or a combination of them. All writing, in some sense, is 
personal, and all writing, when read by others, is public. Further, 
our chart suggests that ECAC does not create new rhetorical forms 
nor represent a major paradigm shift, but rather represents a useful 
way to view written, oral, and visual language in both traditional 
and computer classrooms. Viewed this way, this visualization 
assists us in "reading" student writing in the context of "conver
sationallearning"-what many of us are doing for the first time 
with the advent of the Internet, e-mail, and computer confer
encing. And it suggests a powerful pedagogy for the develop
ment of students' language and critical thinking abilities. It 
formulates for teachers and students a recursive and dialectical 
language process in which the cognitive and social inform each 
other in the development of writers and thinkers. It helps us un
derstand the learning that occurs as teachers across the nation 
experiment with ECAC activities in courses within and across 
disciplines. 

Teachers are discovering or rediscovering "middle ground" 
pedagogies as they implement projects that use new technologies 
to aid student learning and to improve communication with their 
students and between students in their classes. For example, WAC! 
CAC principles informed the use of newsgroups in educational 
psychology classes when Lawrence Sherman at Miami Univer
sity designed activities for extending communication and collabo
ration in response to articles in the journal Teaching ofPsychology. 
Finding that students read, reflected on, and responded to each 
other's electronic po stings in ways that led by the end of the term 
to more complex thinking, Sherman concluded, "While the strat
egies ... obviously take up more instructor time in reading, re
sponding and evaluating, ... the gains in student writing abilities 
and critical thinking (rhetoric), and the motivating stimulation 
of the class discussions are worth the efforts." 

At the University of North Carolina at Charlotte, Deborah 
Langsam introduced "biochallenges, ... questions that asked for 
applications of the material under study," to her nonmajor biol
ogy students, who responded sometimes with applications and 
sometimes with additional questions, which Langsam considered 
to be a success in ways that WAC advocates will recognize: "Even 
for those students who simply had questions-and there were 
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many-the e-mail was instructive; it provided (1) a place to try 
to articulate them, (2) a person who would respond, and (3) an 
opportunity to learn just in the putting of the question" (Langsam 
and Yancey 236). 

In her literature classes for engineering students, Paula 
Gillespie of Marquette University found that e-mail journal ex
changes led resistant students (resistant to literature, not com
puters) to discuss fiction enthusiastically and "not only allowed 
students to write to learn, but ... allowed them to see how oth
ers wrote to learn" (230). After using a read-write-respond ap
proach for an online southern literature class at Loyola University, 
Barbara Ewell wrote, "The high quality of student engagement 
and learning that resulted more than convinced me that this kind 
of structured electronic discussion certainly can substitute for the 
classroom discussions that many teachers most fear losing in de
livering their courses electronically." Featured in Learning Lit
erature in an Era ofChange: Innovations in Teaching are chapters 
on incorporating electronic communication-in particular, mul
timedia-into the teaching of both undergraduate and graduate 
literature and literary theory courses (Hickey and Reiss). 

Many projects incorporate a variety of informal and formal 
writing tasks in various combinations of print and electronic 
media, thus reflecting the reality most professionals encounter in 
their workday lives. For example, Teresa M. Redd of Howard 
University taught an all-black composition class of engineering 
students that was linked with a predominately white graphic de
sign class at Montana State University taught by Stephanie 
Newman-James. E-mail enabled these two classes, 1,600 miles 
apart, to produce a print publication about racism, with essays 
by Howard students, graphics by MSU students, and reprints of 
e-mail exchanges from both groups. Just as important as the de
velopment of students' rhetorical and electronic abilities was the 
knowledge gained by both groups about the difficult social issue 
of racism. In her essay describing this project, Redd concludes 
with the words of an MSU student: "The experiences you and 
your friends have gone through is something I don't have to think 
about very often and they are startling and painful to read.... I 
truly hope that being able to work together on this project will 
result in some new understanding and breaking down of barri
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ers" (Redd 146). Another approach that involves the interplay of 
the visual and the verbal is June Woest's e-art field trips for her 
online art appreciation courses at Houston Community College. 
After their visits to art Web sites, students report to a class bulle
tin board in one of five designated "writing styles" that include 
making up a story, describing design elements, and using adjec
tives. She observes that "the quality of the student's written com
munication skills improve while understanding and interpretation 
of the visual arts deepen" as a result of their online work. 

Electronic communication also helps establish connections 
beyond classes, colleges, and countries. For instance, formal de
bate across international borders links business students from 
the University of Rhode Island with counterparts in Turkey and 
Germany for a project called International E-mail Debate.guid
ing students "to understand the constructed nature of each de
bate position and to appreciate the differences of perspective 
rooted in divergent cultural experience" (Shamoon 158). 

These examples illustrate the benefits for teachers across the 
curriculum that communication-rich uses of computers have long 
brought to writing teachers. They also demonstrate the direction 
that new technologies can take within WAC/CAC programs that 
incorporate ECAC. With e-mail at their fingertips, teachers across 
the curriculum can use writing-to-Iearn online to encourage par
ticipation in the writing-as-thinking process, to build communi
cation confidence and competence, to establish authentic peer 
audiences, and to provide a printable record of the exchanges 
that subsequently can be used as study guides and resources for 
planning formal papers. Students learn to use the discourse of the 
disciplines informally and to ask questions either privately with 
e-mail to the professor or more publicly with e-mail to class groups, 
learning even as they frame the questions for their readers. 

Collaborative Learning and Writing Online 

Nearly a decade has passed since Thomas Barker and Fred Kemp 
described the still-new concept of the collaborative, networked 
writing classroom as "enfranchising, open, and egalitarian," and 
its theory as "an application of postmodern pedagogy to class
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room needs" (23). The same year Lisa Ede and Andrea Lunsford 
wrote: 

Nowhere are the competing and disparate definitions of selfhood 
and collaboration more apparent than in the technological revo
lution.... [W]e must find ways of describing-and valuing
forms of collective or collaboratively generated and electronically 
disseminated knowledge, knowledge that will not easily fit into 
our old forms of individual intellectual property. (viii-ix) 

Although they were concerned primarily with writing and the 
teaching of writing, these two collaborative pairs anticipated with 
their social constructivist perspectives on technology those con
cerns that would soon confront teachers from every discipline in 
what we now call ECAC. 

Information technology offers a range of tools that make 
collaborative learning easier and perhaps inevitable. The sharing 
of quantities of information across distances at a speed more like 
a telephone message than a telegraph, and the ease of editing 
even text-based electronic mail messages-for example, writing 
in ALL CAPS between the lines to distinguish commentary typo
graphically from the original message-gave writers new ways 
to collaborate faster and at a detailed interlinear level that soon 
would be developed further as word processors incorporated 
comment features and text comparison markings similar to those 
used by professional editors. Pop-up windows, colored type, and 
yellow highlight swashes superimposed on drafts in progress could 
pass back and forth between writers, editors, and collaborators 
to clarify who had changed what. 

Writing teachers were quick to adopt these word-processing 
enhancements that were developed for the business world. The 
ability to save and compare multiple drafts was a perfect adjunct 
to process writing. Copy- or cut-and-paste techniques supported 
revision well. Writing teachers also were early adopters of the 
groupware that businesses had been using; early "real time" 
conferencing tools such as the ENFI project, Real-Time Writer, 
Daedalus InterChange, Connect, Aspects, and CommonSpace 
were designed by or in collaboration with educators to take ad
vantage of the writing-to-learn capabilities of these shared writ
ing environments. Internet-based MOOs (multi-user domains, 
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object oriented), chat rooms, forums, and new whiteboard tech
nologies that allow people to write synchronously or asynchro
nously on the same document are extending this capability even 
further. 

The conversational aspects of synchronous shared writing 
spaces provide alternative discussion media for any subject, as 
evidenced by the use of these platforms outside of writing classes. 
At Virginia Tech, for example, collaborative writing software has 
been used by teachers in history, biology, and art history. It is not 
surprising that English-as-a-second-language or foreign-language 
instructors were early adopters of the tools that encouraged stu
dents to write to each other online either in networked writing 
environments or with Internet connections to students in other 
countries. 

The Internet has expanded opportunities for writing online 
in elementary, middle, and secondary schools as well. Pamela 
Childers, director of the Caldwell Writing Center at the McCallie 
School, Chattanooga, Tennessee, collaborates with faculty across 
the disciplines not only to use writing for learning but also to use 
the World Wide Web and e-mail to support instruction. She sees 
the advantages of using "the visuals of technology to help stu
dents learn, think and verbalize their thought," but cautions that 
"people contact needs to be made at the point where students 
and faculty should encourage appropriate interaction for intel
lectual, social, spiritual, and physical growth." The George School, 
a private secondary school in Pennsylvania, incorporates com
puter conferencing in history, science, foreign language, ESL, and 
English instruction (McBride). And at Pioneer High School in 
Michigan, history teacher Robin Wax uses synchronous com
puter conferences to provide 

the multicultural classroom environment my students so desper
ately need. The use of Writing-to-Learn methods with the his
tory curriculum has pulled together ideas rather than separated 
them.... The format of computerized instruction makes access 
to ideas and to other learners and to means of expression easy, 
fun, and permanent. 

Efforts to establish links between classes in the same and dif
ferent disciplines, in the past restricted by complex exchange 
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logistics, have been made easier by Internet chat rooms and 
MOOs, where students can meet online from computers any
where on campus, anywhere in the world. Online pals became 
the pen pals of the 1980s and 1990s. Same-time conversations 
with the immediacy of telephone calls and the reflective and ar
chival advantages of text were especially appealing in classrooms 
where a single computer could provide a connection to students 
on other continents. Many World Wide Web sites now provide 
gateways for matching classes at every school level. 

Learning communities also are well served by computer com
munication. At the University of South Florida, for example, a 
FIPSE grant project under the direction of Joseph Moxley is sup
porting the integration of both WAC and technology into USF's 
Learning Community Initiative, and its 1999 conference, Creat
ing and Sustaining Learning Communities: Connections, Collabo
ration, and Crossing Borders, focused on the use of technology 
to support learning communities ("Learning Communities"). 
Members of the English department are collaborating with col
leagues in social science, history, non-Western perspectives, and 
art to teach and grade collaboratively, working with the same 
fifty students over a two-year period. This initiative, says Chris
tian R. Weisser, was a direct response to WAC and to the 
university's need for "assessment, organization, and integrated 
assignments." Through listservs, MOOs, and student Web pages 
that link students and teachers across the curriculum, technol
ogy can "facilitate and 'bridge the gaps'" while strengthening 
writing for thinking and learning as well as writing for academic 
success. Computer communication also plays an important role 
in the George Mason New Century College learning community 
model described in this volume (Zawacki and Williams, Chapter 5). 

Programs: ECAC and WAC, Writing Centers, 
and Centers for Teaching and Learning 

At present, few collegewide programs formally identify them
selves as Electronic Communication Across the Curriculum or 
by a similar name. Programs within a wide range of departments 
and initiatives do exist, howevet; many of them shared ventures 
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among writing or WAc/CAC programs, writing centers, tech
nology centers, and centers for teaching and learning. The need 
for such explicit connections has been apparent to many WAC 
leaders (Walvoord; Thaiss). In her travels to campuses through
out the country, Cynthia L. Selfe reports that one of the most 
frequent questions from faculty is, "How are other teachers us
ing computers to support writing across the curriculum?" (xiii). 
Centers for teaching and learning have been in the forefront of 
recognizing that communication-intensive pedagogies best serve 
students as their teachers incorporate new technologies into in
struction. 

At the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, Gail E. 
Hawisher of the Center for Writing Studies, which houses the 
WAC program, has been active in the engineering department's 
asynchronous learning network (ALN) project. "Both WAC and 
ALN," Hawisher and Pemberton (formerly part of the program) 
report, "are capable of reshaping the social contexts of classes if 
we bring to them the necessary kinds of critical thinking and 
pedagogical values that successful educational innovations re
quire." Reflecting on the electronic messages of an engineering 
class, they conclude that "in good WAC fashion the students of
ten come upon the answers to the problems they pose after they 
have been able to articulate the problem and after they write (or 
talk) it through with classmates" (27-28). 

In another WAC-influenced technology program, the Mellon 
Multimedia Courses project at Spelman College in Atlanta, a di
vision of their Comprehensive Writing Program, has electronic 
communication as its core (Hocks and Bascelli). Psychology, art, 
Spanish, and French faculty have been active in Spelman's initial 
projects to use electronic communication. 

Some of the connections between WAC/CAC and informa
tion technology are piecemeal, some are still in the form of initial 
steps, and a few already combine to comprise full-fledged pro
grams. In 1996, Patricia Williams, director of the Across-the
University Writing Program at Sam Houston State University,4 
wrote to the WAC-L listserv that the program's workshops and 
newsletter have featured writing using technology; "I think we 
are making progress in learning how technology can enhance 
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both student and faculty writing." Writing centers and WAC! 
CAC programs around the country have been making similar 
progress a few classes and workshops at a time. One comprehen
sive initiative is the University of Missouri-Columbia's Institute 
for Instructional Technology (MUIIT),s a group of faculty and 
staff organized by the Program for Excellence in Teaching to fa
cilitate use of educational technology to enhance teaching and 
learning. MUIIT has strong ties to the distinguished campus writ
ing program directed by Martha A. Townsend. With its exten
sive and clearly organized links to resources under the headings 
Enhancing Traditional Teaching, Changing Pedagogy, and Chang
ing Content or Epistemology, along with examples of projects at 
the university and elsewhere, MUIIT hosts institutes that use an 
online daily journaling form. It also features discussion lists for 
making learning active. The writing program has its own direct 
ECAC initiative in "Expressive Media: Composing with Tech
nology," developed by Andy White of the writing program with 
Peter Campbell and Marsha Lyon. In an e-mail message to WAC-L, 
Townsend emphasized that "writing to learn" in the disciplines 
includes the use of multimedia. 

The Virginia Tech professional development program6 de
signed to train faculty to incorporate technology into their courses 
in meaningful ways has generated communication-rich ap
proaches that include a history professor using networked syn
chronous conferencing to stimulate interaction in a classroom; a 
philosophy professor incorporating threaded discussion forums 
into Web-enhanced classes; and a professor of veterinary medi
cine having students author multimedia presentations for their 
classes. Carol A. Bailey, director of the Virginia Tech University 
writing program, writes that her office has close ties to both the 
Center for Excellence in Undergraduate Teaching and Educational 
Technologies and the online courses at their cyberschool. These 
programs are visible through their Web site, which includes Peter 
Shires's reflections on the effort and time involved in retooling 
his veterinary medicine course, a process that "does focus faculty 
attention and results in improvements to course content that 
would not otherwise be accomplished.... As our specialties in
volve considerable visual and audible evaluation of problems, 
this methodology of teaching is well suited to our needs." 
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For many faculty who attend workshops to learn how well
chosen technology applications can enhance their teaching, the 
response is similar to Shires's and familiar to those who conduct 
WAC/CAC/ECAC workshops: the focus on rethinking their 
courses and curricula is as important as learning new pedagogi
cal and technological strategies. Intrigued by the possibilities of 
WAC/CACIECAC, educators look for ways in which freewriting, 
journaling, multiple drafts, and collaborative problem solving 
might guide their students' learning. In other words, WACICAC 
does indeed drive course and curricular change. 

So too does information technology, despite claims that the 
pedagogy should drive the technology. Influenced by the editing 
opportunities of word processing, writing teachers sought ways 
to bring these tools to their students. Before long, their colleagues 
also wanted their students' papers spell checked and printed in 
Times Roman. Impressed with the information exchanges facili
tated bye-mail, teachers looked for ways this platform could 
serve students, and thus developed discussion groups and paper 
exchanges. Encouraged by the universality of HTML and the 
dynamic communication combination of text, graphics, sound, 
and video, teachers taught themselves and their students the dis
course of Web pages, a precursor to Web portfolios. 

Before the widespread availability of e-mail and Internet com
puter conferencing, internal synchronous environments made 
possible reflective learning communities within classrooms for
tunate enough to have networked computers. WACICAC teach
ers who participated in such communities introduced their 
colleagues in other fields to the benefits of WAC's write-to-Iearn 
emphasis through informal freewriting and other methods of 
prewriting, collaborative planning and exploration of topics, peer 
response, and multiple drafts. WAC became wired. 

Reflections on the Future of Electronic 
Communication Across the Curriculum 

We cannot predict the future of WAC/CAC/ECAC in relation to 
technologies that are changing so rapidly. Not included in this 
chapter but on the near horizon for expanding ECAC, for ex
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ample, are desktop videoconferencing and speech-generated text 
production. We can predict, however, that such changes will con
tinue to bring new energy to WAc/CAC programs as they con
sider their place in the academy of the twenty-first century. We 
anticipate increasing alliances between WAC and other depart
ments as pedagogies promoted by communication across the cur
riculum offer some of the best instructional uses of information 
technology. When she wrote the following statement in 1996, 
Reiss was thinking of then-innovative uses of computers in her 
own college's initial projects: "What is e-mail but the epistolary 
pedagogy so often used by WAC advocates? Now students use 
writing-to-learn letter exchanges not only across classes and cam
puses but across the world. What are newsgroups and chat rooms 
but tools for the kinds of collaborative conversation and compo
sition WAC has modeled?" (722). Today these approaches are 
commonplace. 

Students whose intellectual lives sometimes seem isolated or 
fragmented might find that the immediacy of electronic media 
helps them connect, as did students in Mary Beth Oliver's Intro
duction to Communication Research course at Virginia Tech. One 
student responded to an anonymous class evaluation that e-mail 
"makes a large class seem smaller and the teacher more acces
sible" and provides a "self-evaluation process of what we under
stand or don't understand." Such self-assessment online resembles 
the familiar WAC activities on paper of freewrites, microthemes, 
question-and-answer pairs, one-minute essays, five-minute re
sponses, and journals. With an optional e-maillistserv, students 
can get timely feedback from classmates and professors in the 
"middle ground" of WAc/CACIECAC activities that new tech
nologies generate almost automatically. With teacher guidance, 
such e-mail lists can also support more structured write-to-Iearn 
activities such as required daily or weekly messages, small-group 
problem solving, and posted focused freewrites. 

Electronic portfolios are likely to become more widespread, 
perhaps driven by employer demand. Multimedia resumes can 
enhance job searches and graduate school applications; they might 
even become the standard for the future. A first-year writing class, 
or a general education core course, or a student orientation class 
might be the first step in creating a Web site that presents se
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lected student projects to represent their work in a variety of 
courses. Most of these projects are likely to involve substantial 
writing and other forms of communication, and their public na
ture on the Web might lead the teachers who "approve" these 
projects for publication to become more directly involved with 
WAOCAC/ECAC. For in some ways, electronic portfolios may 
lead to a natural but public performance assessment for both 
students and teachers. At least one college has initiated such a 
requirement beginning with the class of 2000, according to a 
report in the Chronicle ofHigher Education. The academic use 
of the Web "is meant to enhance the academic-advising process 
by helping students to reflect on the whirlwind of their college 
experiences and to articulate what they're getting out of 
Kalamazoo's offerings" (Young, "A New Graduation" A23). 

Portfolios are not a new concept in writing classes; electronic 
portfolios were featured in a 1996 special issue of Computers 
and Composition (Yancey) and constitute one of the four per
spectives of Situating Portfolios: Four Perspectives (Yancey and 
Weiser). The implications for broad professional use are suggested 
by Kristine L. Blair and Pamela Takayoshi, one of whose stu
dents used Hypercard to build a writing portfolio "not unlike 
the construction of a prospective employee portfolio. It opens 
with an introductory welcome to her portfolio, followed with a 
copy of her resume, and then particular samples of her design 
work" (362). When such portfolios are posted on the Web for all 
to read, one of the perceived gaps between personal writing, class
room writing, and public writing will have been bridged, for such 
writing will serve the purposes of the individual student, of class
room instruction, and of formal public communication. 

David R. Russell ends his historical overview of college and 
university writing with this insight: 

With WAC, the old battles between access and exclusion, excel
lence and equity, scientific and humanist worldviews, liberal and 
professional education, all corne down to very specific questions 
of responsibility for curriculum and teaching. WAC ultimately 
asks: in what ways will graduates of our institutions use lan
guage, and how shall we teach them to use it in those ways? 
(Writing in the Academic Disciplines 307) 
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"WAC Wired" suggests that future graduates increasingly will 
use computer technology to communicate and to learn, and that 
educators will increasingly use computer technology to teach stu
dents to communicate and to learn. We consider traditional WAC/ 
CAC pedagogy to be among the most effective and available ways 
to carry out this task. But we are aware of the dangers in doing 
so and the major hurdles to overcome. 

In 1990, before the rise of ECAC, Art Young and Toby 
Fulwiler delineated what they called "the enemies of WAC," that 
is, those attitudes and practices that subvert WAC's efforts to 
transform education: resistance from faculty, resistance from stu
dents, resistance from English departments, compartmentalized 
academic administration, faculty reward systems, departmental 
priorities, unstable leadership, and testing mania. This litany is 
familiar to WAC/CAC practitioners, and we might update it for 
the electronic age simply by adding computer phobia. But there 
are at least four areas of concern we should pause to consider 
further: issues of access, of the faculty reward system, of copy
right and intellectual property, and of academic freedom. 

Of particular importance for ECAC are the access and eq
uity concerns incumbent upon such expensive tools as computer 
networks. One major concern is that the pedagogical benefits of 
information technology will benefit a new elite with access to 
powerful computers and networks, thereby creating a new infor
mation gap and widening the existing economic gaps between 
wealthy and poor school districts, poor and middle-class students, 
and native-language speakers and international users with little 
or no English-language proficiency. Still, this peril is accompa
nied by the enormous promise of such technology that leads fac
ulty to advocate for improved general student access in higher 
education and that leads community members themselves to wire 
their local public schools, libraries, and community centers on 
Net Days. At one time, books, televisions, and ballpoint pens 
were out of the reach of non wealthy citizens; free libraries, less 
expensive televisions, and disposable pens have made these tech
nologies widely available. Educators must continue to press for 
universal access to information and tools for communication at 
all economic and educational levels. 
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When Chris Thaiss described "interactive language-rich 
technology techniques" as the "single biggest influence on ways 
we define writing and thinking about the curriculum and across 
the curriculum" ("Reliving"), the word thinking clearly paral
leled writing. Thaiss also acknowledged the impact of distance 
learning on WAC, asserting that "in on-line curricula there's no 
escaping writing and no teacher thinks of it as an 'extra respon
sibility'" ("When WAC" 8). We also should recognize, however, 
that such time-intensive literacy instruction often does involve 
"extra" work for teachers, work that deserves appropriate rec
ognition and compensation. Currently, the most interactive dis
tance learning pedagogies are constructed around writing, reading, 
and responding, the responding element providing the socially 
constructed dynamic and student-centered learning that WACI 
CAC/ECAC promotes. ECAC advocates can and should assume 
a leadership role in distance education projects to speak for com
munication-intensive communities of learners rather than a cor
respondence course model of distance learning. 

In response to their members' concerns that teaching innova
tions in general and experimentation with new technologies in 
particular will interfere with and even damage promotion and 
tenure opportunities, professional organizations such as the Col
lege Art Association, the Conference on College Composition 
and Communication, and the Modern Language Association, 
among others, are drafting policy statements regarding owner
ship of electronic media, institutional support for the time-inten
sive training and development teachers need to use new media, 
and revision of promotion and tenure policies to reflect faculty 
innovations and contributions with new media. Academic con
ventions now feature sessions on the impact of technology on the 
discipline and on teaching the discipline. ECAC, we trust, will 
play an important role in changing many college cultures that 
devalue undergraduate teaching in the interest of encouraging 
research, publications, and grants. 

Nobody can deny that information production and distribu
tion has changed radically in the past decade now that most major 
publications put their archives online. After a little time online, 
people remember URLs as they do oft-dialed telephone numbers: 
even if they've never bought a book there, educators know 
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www.amazon.com; even if they've never taken the tour, they know 
about www.whitehouse.gov; if they're looking for academic jobs, 
they certainly know www.chronicle.com. And they know how to 
cut and paste and forward and download and file. Issues on how 
to cite sources, verify sources, copy sources, revise sources, and 
republish sources are all in the process of being negotiated for 
electronic media, and the media itself are changing much more 
rapidly than our laws and accepted publication practices. For 
example, the Chronicle of Higher Education reported that a 
"former University of Nebraska student has sued the university 
and a professor for posting on the Internet a personal essay the 
student had written in class several years earlier" ("Former U. of 
Nebraska Student"). What are the legal and ethical implications 
when a student or faculty member "publishes" a Web page or 
electronic portfolio on the college's Web site? 

New technologies add new issues and exacerbate familiar 
challenges to WAC/CAe. Among these are the role of the profes
sor-in particular, the talented lecturers in higher education re
luctant to relinquish the stage to student collaborative projects, 
and also the teachers in professional fields obligated to prepare 
students for mastery of material that will meet the criteria of 
board certification exams. Not to be overlooked is the uncertain 
impact on promotion and tenure for faculty who invest time and 
energy in instructional innovations, nor the administrative man
date for larger classes. In the October 3, 1997, issue of the 
Chronicle of Higher Education, for example, the Information 
Technology section headlines read, "Rethinking the Role of the 
Professor in an Age of High-Tech Tools" and "Canadian Univer
sity Promises It Won't Require Professors to Use Technology." 
Despite the potential of technology to foster the interaction that 
stimulates learning and prepares students for the contemporary 
workplace, Phil Agre, associate professor of communication at 
the University of California, San Diego, warns that "there will be 
an economic incentive to reduce the interactive components to 
reduce the labor cost" (Young, "Rethinking" A26). Thus, the 
struggle to integrate technology into instruction meets an eco
nomic reality: it is expensive. Further, the educational uses of 
technologies that promote active learning and the interactive de
velopment of communication abilities are more expensive than 
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those uses that offer only a one-way transfer of information. While 
administrators sometimes use technology to increase class sizes, 
outsource instruction, or increase the use of television, video, 
and computer packages in order to make institutions more effi
cient, proponents of quality over quantity continue to advocate 
for instruction that utilizes and emphasizes the higher-order com
munication and problem-solving skills that citizens, scholars, and 
workers need to succeed in this information age. Some chief aca
demic officers clearly appreciate the Internet for its active learn
ing capabilities. Despite reservations that "electronic communi
cation will always lack critical elements of 'real' conversation," 
Neil L. Rudenstine, former president of Harvard, affirmed the 
power of "conversational learning" from online discussions and 
the opportunities for faculty and students to reconsider the teach
ing-learning process. He could have been an ECAC program di
rector when he wrote that the Internet "calls upon the user to be 
active and engaged: following leads, distinguishing the substan
tial from the trivial, synthesizing insights drawn from different 
sources, formulating new questions. Seated before the computer, 
a student is challenged to make something happen, to act or pur
sue, rather than merely react or absorb" (A48).1t is not the com
puter, of course, that challenges the student, but the computer
supported activity designed and guided by an instructor whose 
"prompts" lead students to fruitful inquiry, research, synthesis, 
and collaborative writing. Therefore, the professional develop
ment workshops that have characterized WAc/CAC for a quar
ter of a century must broaden to include ECAC as active learning 
with computer-mediated communication. As we demonstrate to 
teaching colleagues and administrators the potential for such 
learning, we provide an enlightened response to challengers such 
as Sven Birkerts and David Noble. 

Thus, issues of access, intellectual property, budget and ad
ministration, and academic freedom are interrelated. With the 
advent of distance learning and online courses, who makes key 
decisions about whether to include a course in a college's online 
offerings? Or what the course will include? Or whether a course 
must be taught online? Or who will be able to enroll? Many 
teachers fear outside interference with course objectives and in
structional methods for nonacademic reasons by enthusiastic 
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proponents of the new media or by administrators looking to cut 
budgets, or sell products, or win legislative support. They fear a 
college requirement that all course instructors must maintain a 
Web page, without first conducting an inquiry into whether all 
courses will benefit from such a tool. They question whether all 
students should be required to purchase a particular laptop com
puter. They fear that distance learning might be set up as skill
and-drill, an exercise in dissemination and regurgitation. They 
lament the megadollars and time and effort spent on technology 
that might better serve academic purposes such as smaller class 
sizes. And for such good reasons, we need to proceed with cau
tion, but proceed nonetheless. 

As we write this chapter, another educational commission 
has issued a national report: the Boyer Commission on Educat
ing Undergraduates in the Research University's Reinventing 
Undergraduate Education: A Blueprint for America s Research 
Universities? Among its ten recommendations are these four: 
remove barriers to interdisciplinary education, link communica
tion skills and course work, use information technology creatively, 
and cultivate a sense of community. Hawisher and Selfe also sug
gest the way forward: "A major project for English teachers will 
be to develop a responsible professional vision-a vision grounded 
in sound composition theory and practice, and tempered by criti
cal, informed, and humanistic perspectives on technology and 
reading" (312). Indeed, teachers across the curriculum might take 
on this responsibility through ECAC programs or committees. 
To accept such a responsibility, to be educational activists, WAC! 
CAC and ECAC faculty and program administrators can exer
cise wise and informed leadership for the electronic age on their 
campuses. And while the vision for each campus should be unique 
to that campus, we can see an outline for a national vision when 
we combine the list of faculty concerns with which this chapter 
began with the ECAC projects described throughout: communi
cation, computers, active learning, collaboration, interdiscipli
nary, international, multicultural, across educational levels, 
interactive, reaching out to the public, reality-based, research into 
practice, adapting quickly to rapidly changing contexts. These 
issues are the basis ofWAC/CAC/ECAC, key components of the 
evolving WAC vision since the 1970s, and a strong foundation 
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for significant cultural change in higher education in the twenty
first century. 

Notes 

1. The ECAC resources Web site-http://onlinelearning.tc.cc.va.uslfac
ultyltcreisd/projects/ecacl-lists many of these collaborations as well as 
WAC classic programs and gateways, WAC programs with an ECAC 
emphasis, and WAC/CAC programs and resources for computer-medi
ated communication across the curriculum. WAC now has its own online 
journal and resource, established in 1999 by Mike Palmquist of Colo
rado State University. Academic. writing: Interdisciplinary Perspectives 
on Communication Across the Curriculum takes advantage of the many 
communication options of electronic communication to publish refer
eed texts and hypertexts, links to WAC programs and publications online, 
columns about WAC and CAC activities, reviews of conferences of in
terest to WAC, reissues of out-of-print publications, and a new book 
first published entirely online. 

2. Along with the current survey and report, previous surveys are linked 
to this site. 

3. The terms "expressive" and "transactional" come from the work of 
James Britton et aI., The Development of Writing Abilities (11-18), 
London: Macmillan Education, 1975. We gratefully acknowledge their 
influence on our thinking, even though we realize they would probably 
quarrel with aspects of our chart. 

4. See http://www.shsu.edu/-edu_paw/. 

5. Check out the Educational Technologies at Missouri Web site at http: 
Ilwww.etatmo.missouri.edul. 

6. The Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University (Virginia Tech) 
Instructional Development Initiative Web site is http://www.edtech. 
vt.edu/idi.html. 

7. The full text of the Boyer report is online and available in print through 
the Web site: http://notes.cc.sunysb.edulPres/boyer.nsf. 
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CHAPTER FOUR 

Writing Across the Curriculum and 
Service Learning: Kairos, Genre, 

and Collaboration 
DAVID A. JOLLIFFE 

DePaul University 

A t a university where I used to teach. a dean was fond of 
using the phrase .. every boat on its own bottom." meaning 

that every academic program had to be responsible for keeping 
its enrollments, faculty "productivity," and student approval rat
ings high, and every academic program would in turn reap finan
cial rewards commensurate with its performance on those 
measures. Needless to say, there was not a lot of interdiscipli
nary, interdepartmental. or interprogrammatic cooperation at this 
university. If every boat had to be on its own bottom, it was 
difficult to get two people in the same boat. 

Writing across the curriculum 0NAC) and service learning 
(SL) have the power to subvert this unproductive ideology. While 
administrators and faculty ofWAC and SL programs could choose 
to see their movements as two boats, each bobbing along on its 
own bottom. WAC and SL are actually natural allies. The two 
movements clearly share some important features: they are both 
writing intensive in a variety of ways, and they both represent 
alternatives, sometimes contested but often energizing and in
vigorating. to traditional patterns of teaching, research. and ser
vice in higher education. Given this common ground, WAC and 
SL should find ways to cooperate. with each movement strength
ening the other; this chapter offers guidance that might foster 
this connection. For WAC and SL to get into the same boat, or 
even for each to help the other's boat sail better. proponents of 
both movements must think clearly about what each can con
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tribute to the other. WAC faculty and administrators can tap into 
the ample energy SL has generated in colleges and universities as 
a result of the latter movement's responses to an array of politi
cal, social, and economic issues in higher education. SL faculty 
and administrators can benefit from WAC by considering, with 
the assistance of writing speCialists, how the genres they ask stu
dents to work with in SL courses and projects help to shape the 
students as thinkers, writers, and citizens. 

Definitions and Origins 

SL is built on the deceptively simple, apparently self-evident, two
word phrase that names the movement. In SL courses, students 
engage in some kind of service, usually in a community or cam
pus organization, that allows them to apply in "real life" settings 
the principles and practices they learn in their courses. For ex
ample. students in a political science course studying immigra
tion poliCies and practices might spend time with neighborhood 
immigrant organizations helping members prepare to take U.S. 
citizenship tests. Students in a management course might put to
gether organizational plans for not-for-profit agencies. Students 
in an art history class could assemble, install, and curate an exhi
bition in a home for the elderly. 

At some institutions, SL operates solely within traditional 
curricular units, such as colleges and departments, and service 
activities are integrated and required in course syllabi. At other 
institutions, SL is co-curricular, with the service activities orga
nized by a supporting office on campus. Students can then choose 
to perform service that is related to the course content, but they 
may not be required to do so. 

One of SL's leading proponents, Edward Zlotkowski, offers 
the following definition: service learning is "meaningful commu
nity service that is linked to students' academic experience through 
related course materials and reflective activities" ("ANew Model" 
3). A more intricate definition comes from the Commission on 
National and Community Service. According to this organiza
tion, a service learning program 
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• 	 provides educational experiences in which students learn by par
ticipating in carefully organized service activities that meet ac
tual community needs and are coordinated collaboratively by 
school and community-based personnel; 

• 	 is integrated into the students' academic curriculum and pro
vides the opportunity for them to think, discuss, or write about 
what they learned during the service activities; 

• 	 provides students with occasions to use their newly acquired 
perspectives and knowledge in situations in their own commu
nities; and 

• 	 enhances the school-based curriculum by extending learning 
beyond the classroom and helping to foster a sense of caring for 
others. (Kraft and Krug 200) 

Although the term "service learning" may invite deceptively 
simple definitions, SL programs are complex entities, and their 
development has entailed untold hours of discussion and delib
eration at colleges and universities that have instituted SL op
tions or requirements. The issues that faculty and administrators 
must haggle over are embedded in two major questions: First, 
what is "service" in SL? That is, what kinds of activities must 
students engage in for their work to qualify for SL credit? What 
kinds of agencies, organizations, or individuals must they serve? 
And for how long and at what intervals? Second, what is "learn
ing" in SL? That is, what must students do in order to demon
strate that they have learned something from the service? How 
must students document their work in order to receive SL credit? 
To whom must students present evidence of their service work, 
and how will it be assessed, evaluated, and graded? 

Taking up the issues embedded in the first question, as inter
esting as they are, goes beyond the bounds of the present chapter. 
(I cannot resist, however, offering a fascinating scenario under 
the first rubric: Suppose a student in a political science SL course 
proposes for his service to organize and participate in pickets at 
an abortion clinic and thereby runs afoul of the law. Does that 
count as service?) Two important issues embedded in the second 
major question, however, are precisely the focus of this chapter: 
What kinds of writing, what genres, should students produce in 
SL courses and projects, and why? What is the connection be
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tween the genres students are asked to work in and the things 
they learn-about the content of the SL course, about the orga
nization or individuals they are serving, about writing in and 
beyond academia, and about themselves as citizens? 

As David Russell illustrates in his history of writing in aca
demic disciplines, writing across the curriculum was in place at 
some colleges and universities long before a movement known as 
WAC coalesced (Writing). The same is true for SL. Faculty, stu
dents, and campus life professionals were sponsoring commu
nity service projects long before the SL movement came together 
as a recognizable entity. If we propose, as the editors of this vol
ume do, that WAC faculty development workshops in the early 
1970s were one spark that led eventually to the birth of the WAC 
movement, then we can see that WAC and SL have had roughly 
the same gestation period. According to Allen 1. Wutzdorff and 
Dwight E. Giles Jr., while SL emerged from many traditions in 
U.S. higher education, "The term service-learning first arose in 
1964 in connection with the community service programs devel
oped by the Oak Ridge Associated Universities in Tennessee" 
(107) . Wutzdorff and Giles list several "service-learning milestones 
in higher education" following that date: 

• 	 In 1972 the federally funded University Year for Action pro
gram "involved students from campuses across the country in 
serving their communities." Several SL programs still in opera
tion-for example, those at the University of Vermont. Michi
gan State University, and the University of Southern California 
-were established under this program. 

• 	 In the early 1970s, the federal government established the Na
tional Center for Service Learning. 

• 	 In 1982 the National Society for Experiential Education, still a 
national leader in the SL movement, created its Service Learning 
Special Interest Group, now one of the most active SIGs in the 
organization. 

• 	 In 1985, under the sponsorship of the Education Commission of 
the States, .. a consortium of college and university presidents 
who support the educational value of service and make a com
mitment to foster public service on their campuses" formed Cam
pus Compact: The Project for Public and Community Service. 
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• 	 In 1990 the National and Community Service Act was signed by 
President George Bush, and in 1993, the National and Commu
nity Service Trust Act was signed by President Bill Clinton. The 
latter established the Corporation for Public Service, a national 
organization headed by retired General Colin Powell and former 
U.S. Senator Harris Wofford. 

• 	 In 1995 the American Association for Higher Education chose 
"The Engaged Campus" as the theme of its annual national con
ference, fostering discussion and SL program planning on its 
members' campuses. 

• 	 In 1996 SL was included for the first time as a strand at the 
American Educational Research Association conference 
(Wutzdorff and Giles 107-8). 

Potential Connections 

Given that the two movements emerged in roughly the same mi
lieu in higher education, it is surprising that, so far, SL and WAC 
in general have remained nearly separate entities at both the na
tional and the local, institutional level. There has been, however, 
considerable convergence of SL proponents and general. first
year college composition programs and some hints of a melding 
of SL and WAC. The inaugural book published in the American 
Association for Higher Education's projected eighteen-volume 
service-Iearning-in-the-disciplines series was Writing the Com
munity: Concepts and Models for Service Learning in Composi
tion, edited by Linda Adler-Kassner, Robert Crooks, and Ann 
Watters. In addition, a major organizational effort to bring to
gether service learning-oriented composition specialists was 
launched at the 1998 Conference on College Composition and 
Communication. 

One of the prime movers behind this effort was Thomas 
Deans, whose book, Writing Partnerships: Service-Learning in 
Composition. describes a wide range of college composition pro
grams that have incorporated a community-service component. 
Deans creates a taxonomy of purpose, classifying programs ac
cording to whether their courses embody "writing for the com
munity," "writing about the community," or "writing with the 
community." Though Deans's title suggests his book focuses solely 
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on college composition courses, he exemplifies two of his three 
emphases with descriptions of courses that might be seen as WAC 
offerings. 

Indeed, in another document Deans explicitly conjectures 
about a possible WAC-SL linkage. Writing in the AAHE volume 
cited earlier, he sees the following potential connections between 
WAC andSL: 

• 	 Both movements aim to embody pedagogical modes that help 
students learn course material more effectively rather than sim
ply report what they learn. 

• 	 Both represent "a significant departure from traditional teach
ing and learning in college courses" (" Writing Across" 29). As a 
consequence, both have the potential to benefit professionally 
faculty who teach at institutions that encourage effective peda
gogical innovation, or to impede professionally those who teach 
at places where change is not rewarded. 

• 	 Both are potentially cross-disciplinary, allowing instructors to 
import whatever disciplinary knowledge seems appropriate into 
the WAC or SL context. 

• 	 "Both can prompt faculty to adopt new perspectives on the val
ues and conventions of their home disciplines" (30). 

• 	 Both are valued by select faculty and are lauded as worthwhile 
by administrators, students, parents, and society beyond the 
university, yet both are devalued within the traditional higher 
education reward hierarchy. 

• 	 Both are perceived to take time away from content and to lower 
standards. 

• 	 Both have gained footholds in secondary and postsecondary set
tings. (29-30) 

• 	 Finally, both movements, Deans notes, are innovating cautiously, 
perhaps because their pedagogies can be seen as threats to cus
tomary and established postsecondary teaching and because 
higher education has not seen fit to reward innovation readily. 
"Service-learning seems to be ... slowly and incrementally build
ing on the personal commitment of early adopters interested in 
exploring new forms of pedagogy, " Deans writes, "while steer
ing dear of reform that would threaten disciplinary formations 
or insist on radical critique. This approach of 'service-Iearning 
in the disciplines' rather than a pan-curricular reform effort is a 
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strategic (even if not consciously plotted) and, I think, wise one" 
(32). 

I believe that WAC and SL can combine their strengths to 
produce a reform effort that would be, if not pan-curricular, at 
least broader-and eventually healthier for higher education in 
general-than either movement could generate on its own. Each 
movement can look to the other for a source of strength. 

The Energy of Service Learning 

As Deans's work makes clear, SL is not uncontested territory. 
Faculty and administrators are approaching SL cautiously for 
the reasons mentioned earlier-curricular and pedagogical inno
vation is potentially threatening and often not rewarded--plus 
two more. First, SL usually involves what some educators char
acterize as "applied knowledge" and therefore may be perceived 
as anti-intellectual, inimical to the liberal arts tradition. Second, 
SL can be seen as embodying a variety of vocationalism, one 
which some faculty are wont to characterize as an unreflective, 
thousand-points-of-light do-goodism. At many colleges and uni
versities, however, these misgivings are being overcome. SL is 
both creating and thriving on the good vibrations it produces 
within almost all populations connected to higher education
students. faculty, administrators, boards of trustees, parents, po
tential employers of students, and external funding agents. How 
has SL managed not only to establish itself as a legitimate entity 
in higher education but also to secure such a luster? What is the 
source of S[;s positive energy? 

Service learning is not just a visible curricular and pedagogi
cal movement in U.S. higher education today; it is also a dis
course, a set of statements about curricular. intercurricular, and 
co-curricular practices that coalesced into an identifiable entity 
in the mid-1990s. SL is, in other words, the product of what 
Michel Foucault calls a "discursive formation," the set of tacit 
"rules of formation" that actually produce the "objects" that 
people in discourse communities talk and write about (31-39). 
Students and faculty were engaging in academically oriented com
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munity service projects well before 1990, but it was only in the 
middle of that decade that "service learning" became the unmis
takable label for what they were talking about when they referred 
to these projects. 

What social, political, and economic forces from the mid
1990s to the present have enabled service learning to emerge as a 
definable movement? Or, to put the question in terms of classical 
rhetorical theory, what has been the kairos-the sense of the op
portune moment, the right time and place-that the discourse of 
service learning has capitalized on? Let me outline five forces
five sites where the politics and economics of U.S. culture influ
ence higher education-that service learning advocates have used 
to legitimize and energize their movement. 

Let us call the first force" higher education faculty bashing, " 
the trend among conservative critics in government, the media, 
and occasionally within the academy itself to fault faculty for 
living cushy lives inside the ivory tower. It has been more than 
ten years since Charles Sykes lobbed the first major salvo in this 
attack with ProfScam: Professors and the Demise ofHigher Edu
cation, and the assault has intensified since then. A more recent 
compendium of the attacks can be found in William H. Honan's 
New York Times article, "The Ivory Tower under Siege: Every
one Else Downsized; Why Not the Academy?" Though initially 
focusing on the faculty-bashing efforts of James Carlin, chair of 
the Massachusetts Board of Higher Education, Honan's essay 
effectively draws together critics' views from across the country 
on the academy's overemphasis on arcane research and special
ized publication instead of teaching, the apparently light workload 
of the faculty. the professoriate's seeming abuse of the tenure sys
tem, and its role in contributing to the escalating cost of getting a 
college degree. Honan quotes James Purley, president of the 
American Association of University Professors, who senses that 
faculty are under fire for poor performance in all three of their 
traditional activities-scholarship, teaching, and service. "It's 360
degree bashing," says Purley (qtd. in Honan 33). 

The second force emerged partly as a reaction to faculty bash
ing and partly as a proactive effort to reconnect the academy's 
research and teaching to its service mission. Let us call this force 
"the New American ScholarlNew American College movement, .. 
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adopting the phraseology of its progenitor. the late Ernest L. Boyer. 
president of the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of 
Teaching. Boyer's 1990 book. Scholarship Reconsidered: Priori
ties of the Professoriate. gained considerable national attention 
for its attempt to reorient the academy's emphases from the tra
ditional triumvirate of research. teaching. and service to a new, 
four-part view of faculty scholarship: the scholarship of 
discovery. or what was traditionally referred to as research; the 
scholarship of integration. or activities that foster inter- or multi
disciplinary approaches to inquiries; the scholarship of applica
tion, or efforts that specifically aim to point scholarly agendas 
toward solving consequential, social problems; and the scholar
ship of teaching. In a series of later articles, Boyer called on col
leges and universities to weigh these four emphases equally. He 
envisioned an institution that"celebrates teaching and selectively 
supports research. while also taking special pride in its capacity 
to connect thought to action, theory to practice" ("Creating" A48). 

The third, fourth, and fifth forces that have energized SL and 
allowed it to coalesce as a distinct movement are all implicit in 
Boyer's calls for a "new American scholar" and "new American 
college." Let us call the third the "redefinition/integration ofser
vice movement." At scattered colleges and universities across the 
country, efforts are underway both to integrate community ser
vice in the institutions' mission statements and to describe ex
plicitly how a faculty member's community-service efforts should 
be rewarded in salary. promotion, and tenure deliberations. A 
highly visible leader in this movement is Portland State Univer
sity, which has moved to fully integrate community service in its 
mission statement; organizational structure; and hiring, promo
tion, and tenure processes, and has worked explicitly to involve 
student organizations, campus publications, faculty governance, 
and the Portland community into its service orientation (Hol
land). The fourth force is the general movement in intellectual 
and academic circles around the world toward .. inter- or 
multidisciplinary inquiry," a movement that Boyer aimed to en
courage in his "scholarship of integration." A highly visible pro
ponent of this movement is Jerry Gaff, a senior staff member for 
the American Association of Colleges and Universities. In a 1991 
study of colleges and universities undergoing general-education 
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curricular change, Gafffound that most of the institutions whose 
academic leaders perceived that their curriculum had improved 
significantly required students to take a core of interdisciplinary 
courses. The fifth force that has energized service learning is the 
desire among the "clientele" of colleges and universities-stu
dents, parents, and vocal employers of college graduates-for 
higher education to be more strongly "experiential." An experi
ence at Hobart and William Smith Colleges in Geneva, New York, 
reveals an interesting manifestation of this force. When the ad
ministration of this institution surveyed employers of their gradu
ates, asking them what recommendations they would offer to 
make the education offered by Hobart and William Smith more 
valuable, the respondents did not find fault with any of the tradi
tional liberal arts emphases of the curriculum, but they almost 
all called for students to participate in more internships in their 
undergraduate years (Cooke). 

Clearly, each of these forces helped the discourse of SL se
cure a foothold, both within U.S. colleges and universities and 
among that portion of the population that pays attention to higher 
education. SL visibly involves faculty and students in projects 
that both they and outside observers view as significant to the 
public good. SL links the academy to the community and to the 
society at large. If SL is made integral to the mission of a college 
or university, its faculty will be rewarded for engaging in aca
demic service projects. As ZIotkowski (" Service-Learning Collo
qUium") points out, SL courses and projects are among the very 
few productive avenues for interdisciplinary cooperation on col
lege and university campuses. By their very nature, SL projects 
are experiential. In short, SL is doing what the critics of higher 
education are asking colleges and universities to do. 

Genres of Writing in Service Learning 

WAC and SL programs could easily cooperate because extensive 
writing sits at the center of each movement. SL courses could be 
labeled as writing intensive at institutions where such labels de
note the WAC requirement; likewise, if WAC courses involved 
students performing extensive and useful community service, the 
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courses could be designated as SL. But for the WAC-SL connec
tion to be productive-that is, if faculty teaching courses through
out the curriculum hope their students will comprehend the course 
content, apply the course material and principles in valuable ser
vice projects, and learn something about the nature of effective 
writing-then faculty teaching SL courses might think in more 
sophisticated, more pedagogically focused ways about the genres 
they ask students to work in as they write about their service expe
riences and how those genres embody different kinds of learning. 

Those scholars who have investigated possible linkages be
tween SL and college composition-for example, Deans and Paul 
Heilker, whose work is described later-have seen the connec
tions in terms of the purposes of student writing in a service
oriented course. I want to suggest that genre offers a more 
productive perspective for faculty and administrators who are 
designing writing intensive SL courses-in other words, for those 
who are looking for how SL and WAC might collaborate. As the 
final section of this chapter argues, genre theory holds great po
tential for explaining how students learn to "behave" as func
tioning, intellectual adults in the discourse communities they 
encounter in college and beyond it. When instructors decide to 
require students to produce writing in a certain genre, they are 
making a decision, perhaps unconsciously, about the scope and 
range of rhetorical activity they want the students to engage in 
and the type of discourse community in which they want stu
dents to gain experience as writers. I hope that instructors of SL 
courses would make these decisions conSciously and that WAC 
specialists could provide theoretically sound guidance to help them. 

Students in SL courses at colleges and universities through
out the country are currently producing writing in many of the 
traditional genres of academic writing. The most frequently as
signed genre in SL courses, and that which most expliCitly em
bodies the student reflection that most SL definitions call for, is 
the journal entry, in which students write a variety of personal 
responses to their service experiences. A subgenre of the journal 
entry is the reflective paper, which emerges from conflating and 
adapting several journal entries. A typical use of the personal 
journal and reflective writing in an SL course can be found in 
the syllabus for Political Science 536, Public Human Resource 
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Administration. at the University of Utah. Administrators of the 
Lowell L. Bennion Community Service Center at the university 
awarded this course an SL designation because students could, in 
lieu of taking one examination, work for three hours a week at 
LifeCare Services for the Elderly in Salt Lake City and then com
plete two writing projects: "a regular journal of one's experi
ences and impressions" and "a 6-8 page paper about the nature 
of your service, what you learned from the experience, and impli
cations for public administration as you see it" (DiPadova 3-4). 

Clearly. the personal journal and any reflective papers that 
might be produced by fleshing out the journal entries represent 
adequate genres through which students can ponder their service 
experience in writing. But some faculty members who have 
worked to connect SL and first -year college composition ques
tion whether these genres necessarily elicit critical reflection on 
the part of students. and their caution about the personaljournal 
and reflective essays are worth noting in the WAC arena as well. 
In groundbreaking work involving first-year writing students 
doing service with Boston's poor, Bruce Herzberg's students at 
Bentley College would regularly write journal entries. reflecting 
on their service activities. In these compositions. according to 
Herzberg. students would report that "homelessness and pov
erty were just abstractions before they met the homeless and the 
poor, but now they see that the homeless are people 'just like 
themselves'" (58). The inherent problem of the personal journal 
entry as genre. says Herzberg, is that it does not encourage stu
dents to view poverty or homelessness (or whatever social phe
nomenon is the focus of their service) in a larger perspective. 
"Here. perhaps ironically. is a danger," Herzberg writes. "If our 
students regard social problems as chiefly or only personal," as 
the genres of the personal journal entry and reflective paper tac
itly encourage them to do, "then they will not search beyond the 
personal for a systemic explanation. . . . Writing personal re
sponses to community service experiences is an important part 
of processing the experience, but it is not sufficient to raise criti
calor cultural consciousness" (58-59). Similarly. Linda Adler
Kassner reports that students writing about SL experiences as 
part of a first-year writing course in the University of Minnesota's 
General College {an academic unit that admits underprepared 
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students and helps them succeed in college) produced journals 
that were "often dominated by students' complaints about their 
sites or client communities or their realization that 'this could 
happen to me'" (552; also qtd. in Heilker 74). 

The personal journal and reflective essay are certainly not 
the only genres of academic writing that students in SL courses 
are producing. A recent essay by Paul Heilker that urges connec
tions between SL and general, first-year composition implies a 
taxonomy of additional genres intrinsic to such projects. Heilker 
proposes a hierarchy of five purposes for student writing projects, 
and one can readily detect genres of writing in current SL courses 
implied by each of the purposes. The first, again, is the personal 
journal and the related reflective paper. Heilker rehearses the 
problems inherent in this approach that Herzberg and Adler
Kassner raise. A second genre would be the academic research 
paper. Such a paper, Heilker explains, .. construes the experience 
of doing community work as research-research to be used as a 
work consulted or a work cited for a term paper or as a basis for 
criticizing an author's treatment of a given topic" (74). Third, 
students could write analytic essays, papers that critique "the 
systemic inequities and injustices that make service work neces
sary in the first place" (74). The genre inherent in Heilker's fourth 
option actually comes from Adler-Kassner's teaching at 
Minnesota's General College. Heilker cites Adler-Kassner's call 
for SL writing courses to elicit stance or position papers in differ
ent diSCiplines. These projects, Adler-Kassner maintains, would 
"'concentrate on developing students' acumen with academic 
writing' and see service-learning experiences as good places 'to 
start helping [them] frame their ideas in a form that is more ac
ceptable to the academy'" (qtd in Heilker 74). Heilker saves his 
strongest recommendation for "a fifth form of service-learning 
in composition, one that enables students to understand writing 
as social action. In this version," Heilker writes, "the students 
actually complete essential writing tasks for the nonprofit agen
cies in which they are placed" (74). I refer to these papers as 
"working documents" in the communities beyond academia. 

An informal survey of syllabi for upper-division writing in
tensive courses, both in English departments and throughout the 
curriculum, suggests that SL courses are already incorporating 
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projects that elicit all of these genres. Examples of researched 
writing, drawing on both traditional "library" research and field 
studies, are abundant. For example, Ruth Overman Fischer and 
Victoria Rader of George Mason University created linked courses 
involving first-year composition and introductory sociology. As 
part of the course, GMU students worked as tutors in an elemen
tary magnet school, which enrolled primarily African American 
and Hispanic students, for two hours each week. At the end of 
each day, according to Fischer, 

students wrote field notes of the day's experiences. They noted 
their observations of what had gone on in the classroom, their 
reflections on and analysis of these observations, and questions 
arising out of these observations and reflections. The field notes 
thus provided a context for students to instantiate sociological 
concepts and reflect critically on their experiences in the elemen
tary classroom.... Their questions ultimately led to topics for 
their research papers dealing with some aspect of education as a 
social institution. 

At Indiana University, Joan Pong Linton, in a sophomore-level 
English course called Writing for a Better SOCiety, had students 
do a minimum of two hours a week of community service, then 
complete a series of assignments "leading up to a research paper 
that extends traditional library research to the practical world of 
service." The research paper was to "focus on a SOCial issue (e.g., 
promoting the arts in the community) or a problem (e.g., imple
menting inclusion practices in the public schools). In addition to 
[consulting] published work, the students do interviews and, in 
some cases, surveys." In Linda Simmons's political science SL 
course at Northern Virginia Community College, students wrote 
dialogues involving characters, "imaginary or real." who con
verse about "how government impacts the site where students 
serve, how the site is governed, and [What] problems or solutions 
[the students perceive] at the site. The dialogues are documented 
as an essay would be. They usually show an awareness of differ
ent points of view-and some real creativity on the parts of the 
authors." A fascinating example of analytic writing embodying 
a systemic social critique in an upper-division SL writing course 
can be found in the work of Deborah Minter, Anne Ruggles Gere, 
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and Deborah Keller-Cohen, whose students undertook careful 
critical analyses of the social conditions underlying the lives of 
students they were tutoring in an after-school literacy program. 
In addition to reading widely in both literacy theory and literary 
representations of literacy acquisition, the students wrote weekly, 
integrative journal assignments and, ultimately, a .. research pa
per of their own design ... that directly engaged with the topics 
or issues raised in their reading, writing, tutoring, or class discus
sions for this literacy course" (670). 

Although SL courses can proVide students with ample op
portunities to produce writing in academic genres such as the 
journal, the research paper, and the analytic essay, I believe the 
most distinctive and effective melding of SL and WAC occurs 
when students undertake "real world" writing projects that ad
dress the needs of agencies or individuals they are serving. In 
these projects, which I refer to simply as "working documents," 
students go beyond writing about service-certainly a good end 
in itself-by actually doing service with their writing. As the fol
lowing section of this chapter makes clear, because genres emerge 
in response to rhetorical situations, such projects can teach stu
dents how to produce the kinds of writing that "do business" in 
settings outside the university and, in some cases, how to create 
innovative, hybrid genres for new rhetorical situations. 

Three examples of working documents from different SL 
courses show the potential of these genres to introduce students 
to rhetorical activity beyond the boundaries of the university. In 
Civil Engineering 420 (Traffic Engineering) at the University of 
Utah, another Bennion Center-approved course, students con
duct actual studies of traffic congestion in Salt Lake City and 
then learn to write technical reports that they then submit to 
governmental bodies and local organizations that are petitioning 
for new roadways and traffic patterns (Martin). In a course en
titled Writing Nature: Thinking and Writing about Nature and 
Identity, sponsored by the Haas Center for Public Service at 
Stanford University, students at two points in the course have the 
option of writing "academic essays," based on interviews or li
brary research, or .. comparable Community Service Writing 
projects" -actual documents produced for the not-far-profit agen
cies where students were doing their service work (Ross). At 
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DePaul University, I regularly teach an upper-division writing 
intensive course, primarily serving education and English ma
jors. called Topics in Writing: Tutoring in City Schools. In this 
course, students spend two intensive weeks learning to conduct 
writing tutorials and run writing groups, then tutor for three hours 
a week for the remainder of the term at a Chicago public high 
school. Their major written work is a sequence of four papers, each 
on the same subject, called an Inquiry Contract. which I have de
scribed elsewhere (jolliffe, "Discourse," Inquiry and Genre). Stu
dents keep ajournal throughout the experience. and the first paper 
in the contract is reflective. The second involves research and is 
primarily informative in purpose. The third involves a systemic 
critique and is exploratory. The final paper is a working docu
ment-a text that addresses an audience beyond the academic 
community, dealing with a real problem involving urban educa
tion that the students have uncovered in their work as a tutor. 
For this final project, I have had students produce written work 
ranging from a parent's manual for establishing a summer read
ing program for high school students. to a teacher's gUide for 
working with hearing-impaired students, to a Web page for par
ents of teenage girls who have psychologically influenced eating 
disorders. 

One innovative SL program immerses student writers in situa
tions in which the real-world genres of working documents need 
adapting to meet challenging rhetorical goals. Courses offered 
by Carnegie Mellon University at the Community Literacy Cen
ter in Pittsburgh establish working teams consisting of CMU stu
dents, staff members of the literacy center, and center clients 
ranging from troubled. inner-city high school students, to single 
parents. to underemployed workers (Peck, Flower, and Higgins). 
Because the center proposes to help its clients learn to use lit
eracy to inquire critically into the dynamics of the conflicted situ
ations they find themselves in, to work for social justice. and to 
foster" genuine. intercultural conversation" (205). CMU students 
have collaborated in producing hybrid genres that give voice to 
the different stakeholders in these situations. For example, a group 
of teenagers at the center believed they were subjected to an overly 
rigid suspension policy at their high school and were concerned 
about "the rising rate of out-of-school suspension among Afri
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can-American males" (210). The CMU students served as men
tors to these teens in the Whassup with Suspension project that 
allowed students to write about their frustrations with the sus
pension policy, and then brought in teachers and administrators 
to respond to the students' writing. Eventually, after consider
able conversation through "uncharted territory" (211), the teen
agers, aided by CMU students, produced a .. hybrid text": "an 
eight-page newsletter which denounced mindless authoritarianism 
by adults, illustrated feelings of both students and teachers in
volved in suspension disputes, and gave a series of dramatic sce
narios for understanding how suspensions occur" (212). The 
Whassup with Suspension newsletter eventually became required 
reading for teachers and students at an inner-city Pittsburgh high 
schooL The CMU students and their partners at the center learned 
a valuable lesson about the ways genres not only emerge from 
the rhetorical demands of a situation but also give shape to the 
action of the situation itself. 

Genre Theory: What WAC Can Contribute to SL 

As do many faculty members experienced in the WAC move
ment, I frequently conduct instructional development seminars, 
either for new teachers of college writing courses or for faculty 
members across the curriculum who want to incorporate more 
writing in their courses. If WAC and SL move toward more co
operative ventures, I imagine WAC speCialists will be increas
ingly called on to lead such events. I sometimes try to stimulate a 
discussion in these seminars by taking an overly simplistic view 
of the teaching of writing: All we do as writing teachers, I sug
gest demurely, is (a) give students something to write about, (b) 
tell them what kinds of papers to produce as they write about 
this content, (c) teach them appropriate writing processes, (d) 
help them understand how they did, and (e) set them to work on 
the next task. Voila! As simple as that! Each of these tasks, of 
course, requires great professional savvy, and the not-so-hidden 
complexity of, and interrelations between, these five goals and 
responsibilities are what motivates vigorous discussion in the semi
nars. 
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The WAC movement has made great progress toward lead
ing faculty in a wide range of disciplines to see the connections 
between these five tasks and unpack their curricular and peda
gogical implications. WAC professionals have helped their col
leagues understand that what they ask their students to write 
about is influenced by the type of papers they teach them to write; 
likewise, how they teach students effective writing processes, as
sess their products, and set them to work on other projects is 
also constrained by this interaction of their discipline's domain 
ofsubject matters and its conventional written products. As David 
Russell's essay in this volume paints out, dozens of naturalistic 
studies show that the" most crucial choice of tools" for students 
learning to write in courses across the curriculum and within the 
disciplines "is that of genre." Effective WACIWID faculty should, 
according to Russell, direct students to write in genres that" bring 
students into contact with the uses of facts and concepts in their 
(students' and professors' and professionals') worlds." The choice 
of genres, he suggests, governs, at least in part, the students' 
motivations for writing, the identities they form through writ
ing. and the processes they employ to write successfully (p. 287). 

As the previous sections of this chapter make clear. faculty 
teaching SL courses can draw from a broad menu of genre op
tions in creating writing projects for their students. But it would 
help SL come together as a rigorous academic movement if its 
faculty and administrators would think carefully and consciously 
about why they ask students to produce writing in some genres 
and not others. Just as WAC can benefit from the energy and 
good vibrations of SL's timely emergence in higher education, so 
SL can benefit from WAC's developing expertise in genre theory. 

First of all, of course. SL faculty and administrators must 
recognize a principle of genre that some WAC movement theo
rists have been promulgating for the past two decades-that genres 
are not simply empty shells into which" contents" can be poured 
willy-nilly. Instead, genres are psychological and social meaning
making templates that help writers understand rhetorical situa
tions and that give shape to their intellectual work within them. 
Carolyn Miller first affirmed this principle in her 1983 article. 
"Genre as Social Action": "A rhetorically sound definition of 
genre must be centered not on the substance or form of the dis
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course but on the action it is used to accomplish" (151). In a 
more recent review of genre theory, I have elaborated on the prin
ciple somewhat: 

[TJhe concept of genre forms a kind of linchpin in an intellectual 
community's processes ofgenerating and disseminating informa
tion. As she investigates a subject matter appropriate to her field, 
a scholar typifies and recognizes a recurrent rhetorical situation, 
and she produces a text that instantiates one of the field's pre
ferred genres, a textual form that requires her to invoke certain 
topoi, create an exigence, effect an appropriate style, and achieve 
a recognizable purpose. In turn, the genre not only allows the 
scholar to report her research, but its conventions and constraints 
also give structure to the actual investigation she is reporting. 
Oolliffe, "Genre" 283) 

I maintain that this dual thrust of genre-its ability to help writ
ers recognize recurrent rhetorical situations and its power to shape 
and constrain knowledge work~-holds as true for student writ
ers performing community service as it does for scholars writing 
articles for academic publication. 

Russell's important 1997 article" Rethinking Genre in School 
and Society" supports this position and offers a rich perspective 
on how genre affects student writing and learning, a perspective 
that could profitably inform the growing SL movement. Draw
ing on activity theory, Russell develops a framework, which he 
calls an activity system, for analyzing writing and learning situa
tions (such as a WAC course). He displays his exemplary activity 
system as a triangle, with "subject(s)," or the "agent(s) whose 
behavior" is being analyzed, at the lower left juncture; "object! 
motive, followed by outcome," or the "raw material or problem 
space" that is "changed and shaped over time," at the lower right; 
and "mediational means," or "tools in use" (including textual 
tools such as genres), at the apex (510-11). In a WAC course, to 
use Russell's framework, the students would be the subjects, the 
subject matters and knowledge work of the discipline would be 
the object!motive followed by outcome, and the genres students 
learn to write in would be one of the mediational means, part of 
the tools they are using to change and shape the disciplinary con
tent. Drawing on the work of Charles Bazerman, Russell charac
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terizes genres as ;; forms of life" that "regularize and stabilize" 
an activity through .. routinized tool use within and among 
(sub) groups " (513). In other words, regular use of genres helps 
writers both establish their own identities and clarify the knowl
edge work they are engaging in. 

Russell proceeds to describe how activity-system analysis can 
explain the phenomenon of students learning to write in aca
demic contexts such as WAC or SL courses. An initial phase of 
learning involves what Russell calls appropriation. When new
comers to an activity system--such as students learning to write 
in a new genre in a new discipline or profession (to them)-the 
new ways they use these tools called words are encountered at 
the level of conscious actions. Through continued interaction with 
others in the activity system, the ways of using the tools (say, the 
introduction, methods, results, discussion [IMRDJ structure in 
science writing) become a routine operation, often unconscious 
(516). Russell adds that as they learn to appropriate the discipline's 
genres, some students may also ;, appropriate the object/motive 
and subjectivity (identity) of the collective. of a new activity sys
tem" (516). 

In a university. Russell continues. a student's "[e]xpanding 
involvement" leads him or her to become .. an active participant 
in one or more activity systems, to maintain and perhaps trans
form that activity system" (528). The student positions himself 
or herself to "make a difference," "to recognize. appropriate, 
participate in-and perhaps transform, in ways large or small-
the genres that operationalize some of these disciplinary/profes
sional activity systems, the kinds of writing that help make these 
forms of life (and. eventually. the student's life) work" (529). 
When students become so inscribed, so enrolled, in such an ac
tivity system, Russell maintains, they ;'throw themselves into it 
through the reading/writing of its genres, to make a difference as 
well as make a grade" (534). 

Here certainly is brain food for faculty and administrators 
developing SL courses and programs. The individuals, organiza
tions, and agencies that students encounter in SL are distinct ac
tivity systems comprising agents, objects, motives, and outcomes 
of action, and mediational means, including relatively system
specific genres. How do the faculty and administrators planning 
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SL programs hope that students will inscribe themselves in the 
SL activity systems? Do SL faculty and administrators hope that 
students will observe these activity systems and simply reflect on 
what they perceive? Do SL faculty and administrators want stu
dents to see these activity systems as sources of objective, rela
tively distanced research and study? Do SL faculty and 
administrators want students actually to participate in the activ
ity system? Any of these would be justifiable goals for an SL 
course or program. but they should be goals that SL faculty and 
administrators consciously and explicitly agree on. WAC-oriented 
genre theory would help SL faculty. administrators. and their stu
dents address these goals consciously and purposefully. 
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CHAPTER FIVE 
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Interdisciplinary Learning 


Communities 

TERRY MYERS ZAWACKI 
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ASHLEY TALIAFERRO WILLIAMS 

George Mason University 

I t's almost a cycle-every several months or so, someone just 
starting a learning community program at his or her institu

tion queries the writing listservs about how WAC and, in most 
cases, first-year composition fit into this new modeL Besides all 
the helpful advice, what is perhaps most interesting to the two of 
us are the new voices that respond each time around, as more 
and more institutions design learning community (LC) programs 
in an effort to reform curriculum and pedagogy, particularly as 
these relate to the first-year experience. The most commonly used 
definition of a learning community, as well as descriptions of an 
array of LC models. comes from the pioneering work of Faith 
Gabelnick. Jean MacGregor. Roberta Matthews, and Barbara 
Leigh Smith (Gabelnick et a1.). In brief, learning communities are 
curriculum change initiatives that link, cluster. or integrate two 
or more courses during a given term. often around an interdisci
plinary theme. and involve a common cohort of students. Al
though LC structures are quite variable, they all have the common 
goal of fostering greater academic coherence and more explicit 
intellectual connections among students. between students and 
their faculty, and among disciplines. l With LC rapidly becoming 
a paradigm for curricular reform, the time seems right for an 
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examination of how both WAC and first-year composition (FYC) 
are being transformed by their inclusion in these communities. 

In "The Future of WAC," Barbara Walvoord suggests that 
we reexamine WAC within the frame of other educational re
form movements-assessment, critical thinking, cross-curricular 
initiatives-in order to think more creatively about "its charac
teristics, strengths, and problems" (61). We also need to work 
within these movements in order to accomplish our goals. WAC 
must "dive in or die" (70), Walvoord argues, a process that in
volves locating WAC "skillfully, powerfully, visibly or invisibly, 
among the complex forces and discourses of the academy" (74). 
This process has not been one-sided for the LC movement, which 
from the outset has not only pointed to WAC as a valuable model 
for pedagogical reform, but has also seen writing as foundational 
to its cross-disciplinary aims. As we will show in this chapter, 
however, when WAC is incorporated into LC models, it can be 
transformed in complex, sometimes unrecognizable, ways. 2 To 
illustrate, we describe our experiences with WAC in two LC 
models-the Linked Courses Program3 and the New Century 
College at George Mason University. In examining these new sites 
for WAC-a program and a college-we argue that WAC has 
become a much more reciprocal process, with writing faculty 
and faculty in the disCiplines engaged in a sustained conversation 
about writing processes and products. In the case of New Cen
tury College, where writing is infused in the interdisciplinary 
curriculum, we suggest we may need new terminology to describe 
writing within innovative curricula. 

We begin by discussing the robust tradition of WAC and its 
influence on curricular and pedagogical innovation at George 
Mason University, including the learning communities that are 
the focus of this chapter. As various contributors have observed 
on the electronic listserv for writing program administrators 
(WPA-L@asu.edu), learning communities tend to reflect the indi
vidual campus cultures. Similarly, the richness and complexity of 
the two LC programs we discuss reflect our campus culture-the 
willingness of our faculty to take risks, cooperation across disci
plines encouraged by WAC, and, not least, institutional flexibil
ity. Next, each of us discusses how writing occurs in her particular 
learning community and the complex issues that tend to surface, 
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including the issue of assessment-of writing. of learning com
munities. and of WAC in learning communities: the egg inside 
the egg inside the egg. to paraphrase Bill Condon (Chapter 2, 
this volume). Condon's metaphor is particularly apt because, as 
he notes, .. each larger egg is one more level of difficulty above 
the difficulty of 'simply' assessing writing ability" (p. 29). We 
suggest that the work of the American Association for Higher 
Education (AAHE) Flashlight Project on evaluating the relatively 
new technology-across-the-curriculum movement can provide 
some useful guidelines for assessing WAC in learning communi
ties. We close with a vision of WAC for the new millennium as 
Writing Across Curricular Cultures. a good description, we think. 
of what happens to writing instruction and. more important. 
writing practices in learning communities when new alliances are 
formed-~among faculty, students, and other campus profession
als-and disciplinary genres merge and expand. 

Robust Tradition of WAC 

WAC enjoys a robust tradition at George Mason dating back to 
1977. when a faculty task force. concerned about student writ
ing. called for workshops to help faculty across the disciplines 
learn to use writing as a tool of teaching. Early WAC activities 
included workshops conducted by Elaine Maimon and others. 
The presence of the Northern Virginia Writing Project on cam
pus also encouraged WAC activities. in particular through fac
Ulty institutes during the summers of 1980 and 1981. One result 
of this effort was the publication of Writing to Learn: Essays and 
Reflections on Writing Across the Curriculum, edited by Chris 
Thaiss, in 1983. By 1990. when the faculty senate mandated a 
writing intensive requirement. the university's experience with 
WAC, marked by these and other developments. was fairly typi
cal of a number of WAC programs nationally (see Griffin; 
McLeod, "Writing"). Significantly, for much of its history at 
George Mason, WAC provided virtually the only organized fo
rum for conversation about teaching across department lines. 
conducted mainly through workshops and brown-bag discus
sions. 
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Closely intertwined with the history of WAC at George Ma
son is the history of curricular revision. particularly in general 
education. which includes the creation of a number of interdisci
plinary initiatives in the 1980s and 1990s. Not surprisingly. fac
ulty involved in WAC have also frequently been involved in 
curricular reform in general education. The cornerstone of these 
reform efforts was the establishment in 1982 of the Plan for Al
ternative General Education (PAGE), later revised into an hon
ors program. which offers a forty-five-hour comprehensive, 
interdisciplinary. writing intensive program for approximately 
two hundred students. At about the same time that PAGE was 
being pioneered, the College of Arts and Sciences (CAS)-where 
general education resides-was also experimenting with a small 
cluster-course program. offering a limited number of first-year 
students and sophomores "clusters." which linked two or three 
courses from different disciplines and included a monthly inte
grative seminar. This program was supplanted after two years by 
a pilot of a general education core curriculum. funded by the 
Fund for the Improvement of Postsecondary Education (FIPSE), 
offering limited opportunity for cross-disciplinary connections. 
In this program. the first two courses for first-year students were 
linked. so that five composition faculty members worked as a 
group to link up with humanities faculty teaching a Western cul
ture course. Assessment of the core pilot showed higher student 
and faculty satisfaction with the two linked courses than with 
the stand-alone courses. Armed with these assessment data. com
position faculty in the pilot proposed to the CAS dean that the 
linked arrangement be continued between existing introductory 
courses and the composition course even though faculty rejected 
the core initiative as a model for general education. We comp 
teachers were convinced that our students were more invested in 
writing courses when they were asked to write about ideas and 
texts they were studying in another course. Perhaps even more 
persuasive was our own sense that we were no longer teaching 
writing skills in isolation; we were creating enhanced communi
ties for our students and for ourselves. In the next section. Terry 
describes the Linked Courses Program more fully. 
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Linked Courses Program 

While we in the core pilot believed we had created a new model, 
when I took over direction of the Linked Courses Program, I 
discovered the extent to which other institutions had also cre
ated linked or clustered courses within general education pro
grams. Typically, the clusters are aimed at first-year students and 
include a first-year composition course as an integral part of the 
learning community, the space in which students can process the 
information they are learning in the other course(s). This is the 
case partly because first-year composition is usually the only small 
class first-year students will have in their first semester and partly 
because ofits flexible content, as writing teachers tend to be more 
concerned with the "how" oflearning than the "what." For this 
reason, as Tim McLaughlin points out, writing teachers often 
play key roles "not only as learning community organizers but as 
creators of connective tissue between courses" (7). 

From its inception in 1992, Mason's Linked Courses Pro
gram has been fully endorsed and supported by the College of 
Arts and Sciences, which is now actively seeking to expand the 
program beyond the students' first semester. A sample of linked 
courses includes first-year composition linked variously to intro
ductory courses in psychology, SOCiology. anthropology, philoso
phy, engineering, government, history. and so on. The more 
ambitious links. three of which I will discuss in this section. in
clude a third course in the link: first-year composition (FYC). 
government. and philosophy; an e-mail mentoring link designed 
for psychology majors. which includes FYC. psychology. and a 
peer-mentoring component; and FYC, SOciology. and a one-credit 
community service course. Before I turn to a discussion of writ
ing within these linked courses. however. I want to explore the 
way the traditional first-year composition course has been influ
enced by the linked program. 

In his 1997 WAC conference presentation. "A 'Linked
Courses' InitiatIve within a Multi-faceted WAC Program: Ad
ministrative Problems and Solutions... Chris Thaiss discussed the 
pressure that a linked writing course puts on the writing pro
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gram director to reexamine the content and "integrity" of first
year composition. To what extent, he asked, can unlinked com
position courses .. effectively prepare students for other 
environments," and, conversely, what" separable content" must 
be maintained? These questions about FYC-whether linked or 
unlinked-have been the focus of numerous articles and presen
tations in WAC and compositionjournals and conferences. Many 
of us in camp are familiar with the" new abolitionism," one term 
used to describe the movement to eliminate required composi
tion courses. Proponents of abolishing required writing courses 
typically see a strong WAC program as the best alternative (see, 
for example, Connors and Crowley, among others). Faculty in 
other disciplines, even those most committed to WAC aims, do 
not, however, necessarily support the elimination of the first-year 
writing requirement. Joan Mullin, in "WAC and the Restructur
ing of First Year Composition," a 1995 WAC conference talk, 
discussed some faculty objections: their belief, for example, that 
the writing skills we "should be" teaching in writing courses can 
be decontextualized. Furthermore, Mullin pOinted out, faculty 
in other disciplines, while understanding that they employ a spe
cific disciplinary discourse, are reluctant to acknowledge them
selves as "teachers of language." One solution, according to 
Mullin, is an arrangement whereby writing and content teachers 
collaborate as mentors and resources on writing in the disciplines. 

It is this kind of collaboration and mentoring I see occurring 
in the Linked Courses Program where, in the best arrangements, 
the writing teacher retains the integrity of the composition course 
and also works proactively as a "WAC change agent," a term 
Thaiss used in his talk to mean teaching writing and rhetorical 
skills within the context of another course yet also showing how 
those skills can transcend specific disciplinary discourses. When 
I say in the "best arrangements," I am referring to links in which 
there is a one-to-one correspondence in class size, making it pos
sible for all of the teachers in the link to assign, talk about, and 
be responsible for writing. In George Mason's linked program, 
however, as well as in most of the LC programs I am familiar 
with, the correspondence among classes (in all senses of the word) 
varies. In the remainder of this section, I describe three linked 
variations, showing how the composition course functions in each 
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variation and how responsibility for writing-from creating to 
evaluating assignments-gets allocated. 

Variation One-Sections ofFYC 
Linked to a Large Lecture Course 

One of the dean's main objectives in funding the Linked Courses 
Program is to increase first-year student retention by creating a 
comfortable. less isolating learning environment. For this rea
son, over half of the thirty or so linked packages offered each fall 
semester are made up of FYC and a large introductory general 
education course (150 to 300 students), such as psychology. so
ciology. and anthropology. in which there is no writing aSSigned 
and Scantron tests are the norm. In these links. all responsibility 
for writing falls to the composition facuIty. who teach. in two 
sections. 44 of the students enrolled in the lecture course. While 
this is not an ideal WAC situation. students are writing in the 
context of a discipline and there is an exchange of ideas and 
methods between the two teachers (one reason it is especially 
important to employ experienced writing teachers). In this ex
change. then. both teachers stand to gain. The noncomposition 
teacher engages in discussions about writing and writing assign
ments. At the same time, the FYC instructor gains valuable WAC 
experience. something that is not generally a feature of tradi
tional programs, in which FYC is disconnected from WAC (see 
Christopher Thaiss. Chapter 12, this volume). 

In a presemester workshop. the linked-course teachers work 
together to coordinate their syllabi. Though there may not be 
much flexibility on the part of the lecture teachers, they often see 
ways they might incorporate writing-to-Iearn strategies in the 
lecture class, or they may visit the writing class to talk about a 
particular asSignment. Sometimes they redeSign assignments based 
on their diSCUSSions with a writing professional. An anthropol
ogy teacher. for example. who had stopped using a micro-eth
nography assignment because he was disappointed with the 
results. worked with his composition partner to redesign his as
signment instructions and to articulate criteria for evaluation. 
He began using the revised asSignment. giving it to students as an 
alternative to one of his multiple-choice tests. As David Russell 
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paints out in his review of WACIWID research (Chapter 11, this 
volume), we know that the "very process of studying writing in 
conjunction with faculty helps faculty to critically reflect on their 
practice and change that practice" (pp. 290-91). I see these kinds 
of changes occurring again and again in linked planning sessions 
and in collaborative work throughout the semester. 

In another iteration of the large lecture/small FYC link, we 
have experimented with assigning first-year writers who are also 
enrolled in Introduction to Psychology to e-mail mentors, upper
level psychology honors students who receive internship credit 
in psychology for their participation. When I originally designed 
this link, I was most interested in its e-mail aspect. I anticipated 
that the FYC students, who had declared psych as a major, would 
learn the conventions of e-mail communication, increase their 
writing output, and learn more about writing in their major. In 
turn, the upper-level mentors would be engaging in a writing-to
learn review of the discipline, a useful preparation for taking the 
Graduate Record Exam (almost all were headed to grad school); 
I also speculated that they would gain by becoming more reflec
tive writers themselves. The mentors performed as expected, 
writing volumes in response to their mentees' rather short ques
tions. To encourage her first-year students to write at greater 
length, FYC instructor Mary Kruck began requiring them to send 
paper drafts to their mentors for comments and suggestions. She 
also held a short online "workshop" for the mentors to discuss 
some ways they might respond to their mentees' drafts. Interest
ingly. Kruck-a very student-centered, well-liked teacher-no
ticed that once her students began sending drafts to their mentors, 
they seemed to transfer allegiance from her to the mentors, ques
tioning her comments and grades. Some of the mentors also ques
tioned her, wondering why she didn't comment on all of the 
surface errors each time. Why wasn't she, for example, teaching 
them subject-verb agreement and simple punctuation rules? In 
the process of working out the intricacies of this particular link, 
the psychology professor, the writing instructor, the mentors, and 
the first-year students all became involved in discussions about 
writing. Among other observations, the psychology mentors re
ported that they gained invaluable knowledge about themselves 
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as writers and learners in their chosen field as well as about the 
writing and learning processes of less experienced students. 

Variation Two-Fully Linked Sections 
of Two or More Courses 

Perhaps the most typical LC models are those in which students 
are enrolled together in two or more courses with teachers who 
have created overlapping syllabi and reading and writing assign
ments. In the most successful versions of fully linked courses, the 
faculty members meet often to plan, rethink. and revise their as
signments in light of the students' learning needs. Engaging in 
this kind of collaborative process, beginning with the presemester 
planning workshop, tends to make all of the teachers in the link 
much more conscious of how they approach student writing. 
"Every time I teach in a link I learn more about how to teach 
writing." a history professor tells me enthusiastically whenever 
he sees me. He has high praise for the two writing teachers he has 
linked with; he has always assigned lots of writing, he says, but 
now he understands the importance of building in a processing 
component even in his courses that are not linked. If a WAC aim 
is for teachers in other disciplines to help their students .. pro
cess" writing. then fully linked courses help achieve that aim. 
Once again it is worth noting that WAC aims are also achieved 
in the composition course. As Dennis Young (an experienced 
composition teacher) reported at the 1997 WAC conference. 
teaching collaboratively in a three-way link with Social and Po
litical Philosophy and Introduction to American Government 
courses helped him realize the importance of students having .. a 
frame of reference. a sense of one's place in the dialogue of disci
plines, a ground for discussion in any writing course." 

Yet Young's course was far from a service course designed to 
accommodate the philosophy and government teachers' course 
materials. Rather, all of the teachers benefited as they struggled 
to create assignments in which, as Young emphasizes, rhetorical 
choices are integrally related to political and ethical choices. One 
such assignment, for example, asked students to appeal to 
Socrates, Machiavelli. Hobbes. Locke, and Jefferson to sign the 
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Declaration of Independence and support the suffrage movement. 
The government teacher, who had always instructed students not 
to use .. I" in their writing because it "encourages them to rely 
too much on personal opinion," was persuaded by Young and 
the philosophy teacher that the personal must always be an as
pect of the political and philosophical debate. Instead of forbid
ding the use of "I," she began talking with students about how 
to position the ''I'' in their writing. Not surprisingly, this particu
lar linked package produced some fascinating hybrid assign
ments-that is, assignments calling for papers that crossed 
disciplinary ways of thinking and challenged the teachers to for
mulate different evaluative criteria. 

Assignments like these, as Young pointed out, would not be 
possible in stand-alone courses, not only because they require a 
great deal of shared context but also because they rely on mutu
ally formulated expectations and criteria for writing. The three 
teachers had decided, for reasons of expediency, to read the pa
pers independent of the others, and each gave his or her own 
grade; they found, however, that they each had to explain their 
evaluative processes to the students. Explaining meant that the 
individual teachers needed to be aware not only of their own 
disciplinary assumptions and expectations for writing but also 
of their personal likes and dislikes and how these might differ 
from the other teachers' personal preferences. To their satisfac
tion, the teachers reported only minor discrepancies in their 
grades. All was not perfect. however, as Young is quick to ac
knowledge; too often, he was cast as the "grammar cop" by the 
philosophy and government teachers, who were happy to dis
cuss matters of content and structure with students but wanted 
him to work on the intricacies of grammar, punctuation, and 
sentence structure. "I got them to try their hand at conferencing 
and allowing early drafts and the chance for revision," Young 
noted, but it was much harder to convince them that "helping 
students to improve their communicative style is our work, not 
just the work of the English teacher." 

As writing teachers involved in WAC know all too well, the 
perception that our job is primarily" dealing with" grammar and 
mechanics is difficult to overcome. After all, if we have no .. real" 
content and we expect teachers in other disciplines to assign, pro
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cess, and grade writing, what is left for us to do? This question, 
for me, is at the heart of discussions about required FYC and its 
role in a strong WAC program. Do students need a required writ
ing course when teachers in other disciplines are committed to 
and knowledgeable about working with student writers? What 
specific kinds of expertise and understanding do writing teachers 
and writing courses provide? The next linked-course variation I 
describe provides some partial answers to these questions. 

Variation Three-Fully Linked Sections 
with a Service Learning Component 

In the linked courses described earlier, students are using writing 
to engage with the discipline content. While they may be asked 
to include the personal, ultimately they are still writing to dis
play their knowledge and their ability to analyze and synthesize 
information, whether from experience or from sources. They are 
not, in other words, philosophizing, constructing histories, or 
making policy statements. But when linked courses or fully inte
grated learning communities-like a number of New Century 
College classes-include an experiential learning component, stu
dents often have the opportunity to write .. the real thing" -that 
is, the kind of writing practitioners in the field might be doing. In 
the linked cluster with FYC, Introduction to Sociology, and a 
one-credit service learning course, the students are not only en
hancing their own literacy, but they are also helping others be
come literate and then analyzing that process through the lens of 
a discipline. The sociology course is taught by a faculty member 
deeply committed to social action agendas and experienced in 
using writing-to-Iearn strategies in her courses. In addition to a 
similar commitment to community service, composition teacher 
Ruth Fischer brings her background in ethnographic research to 
the writing course and to the experiential component she also 
teaches, which consists of students working twenty hours a se
mester in a racially and ethnically diverse magnet school close to 
Washington, D.C. Together the two teachers plan a series of writ
ing assignments framed by sociological concepts and based on 
field research in the magnet school; in turn, the students' reading 
and writing serve to frame their volunteer experiences. 
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Underlying most experiential learning theory. according to 
its practitioners, is a basic process: action-reflection-action. In 
this cyclical process, each action is transformed as a result of 
observations and reflections on previous actions (Eyler and Giles). 
The writing process is integral to service learning because writ
ing captures the reflection and also leads to more and deeper 
reflection. Yet, as David Jolliffe pOints out (Chapter 4, this vol
ume) , keeping a journal and/or writing a reflective paper does 
not necessarily entail critical thought on the part of the student. 
Fischer's expertise in teaching composition, then. is an important 
component in this particular link. Central to all of the work 
Fischer's students do are their field notes. In a presentation on 
writing in this linked cluster at the 1997 WAC conference, Fischer 
explained that the field notes-submitted to both teachers~were 
an essential tool for teaching writing skills. The notes required 
students to be careful observers, write factual descriptions of what 
they observed, reflect on and analyze these observations, and pose 
questions arising out of their observations and reflections. Their 
questions ultimately led to topics for their research papers, which 
were focused on some aspect of education as a social institution; 
students were then encouraged to "test out" these topics in their 
community service experience. "We found," Fischer said, "that 
because of the support students received in their writing class 
and our ongoing faculty interaction and subsequent negotiation 
of writing assignments, students were able to write effectively 
about highly complex sociologically oriented topics." As we have 
learned in the Linked Courses Program and as Ashley will show 
in her discussion of New Century College, this kind of faculty 
interaction and negotiation around writing and writing assign
ments is critical if students are to be successful writers in learning 
communities. 

New Century College: An Integrated Studies 
Baccalaureate Degree Program 

As the description of learning community models (see note 1) 
suggests. the coordinated/integrated studies structure creates an 
intensive learning environment and a changed dynamic between 
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students and teachers. In turn. this new and different learning 
situation suggests interesting possibilities for examining how WAC 
continues to evolve. Because much about New Century College 
is highly innovative. it is necessary to provide some background 
and description before considering the writing environment. 

New Century College (NCC), which belongs to the genre of 
the experimental college. was established at George Mason Uni
versity in 1995 in response to a state mandate for new initiatives 
in higher education. NCC currently houses several interdiscipli
nary baccalaureate programs, the largest being integrative stud
ies, on which I focus here. All classes offered by this program are 
set up as learning communities. many taught by two or more 
faculty from different disciplines. The structure of the general 
education learning communities is distinctive. Students who en
roll in NCC as first-year students take a sequence of four inter
diSciplinary team-taught learning communities (based on the 
coordinated studies model) and thus complete virtually all gen
eral education requirements in one year. Each of these first-year 
LC courses lasts seven weeks and conveys eight credit hours; for 
most students, this one course constitutes a full academic load. 
The titles of these courses are informative: Community of Learn
ers, The Natural World. The Socially Constructed World. and 
Self as Citizen. Each course is team-taught by eight to ten faculty 
members drawn from various disciplines and faculty ranks. in
cluding teaching assistants. all of whom work together to create 
the writing requirements for the course. (For the online writing 
guide for integrative studies students. see http://classweb.gmu.edu/ 
nccwg/index.html.) 

After completing general education courses, integrative studies 
students have a wide variety of courses from which to choose. 
including upper-division NCC learning communities and tradi
tional courses offered by other university programs. Students must 
complete twelve credit hours in experiential learning. choosing 
among service learning, internship. and study abroad options. In 
conjunction with faculty and academic advisors. integrative stud
ies students construct interdisciplinary concentrations (majors), 
many of which clearly reflect the changing world of work. Not 
surprisingly, a number of these concentrations include signifi
cant technology components. 
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A description of the first course in the general education se
quence, Community of Learners, suggests the scope of the first
year learning communities. This course is about college habits of 
mind, notes John O'Connor, founding dean ofNCC and a former 
director ofcomposition with expertise in computers and writing. 
Successful completion of this course conveys full credit for first
year composition and additional credits in communication, com
puter science, and analytical reasoning. In addition, this learning 
community incorporates elements of a first-year success course, 
with student services professionals facilitating sessions on inter
cultural communication and student life issues. As many as two 
hundred students at a time are enrolled in this learning commu
nity. Most mornings they meet in groups of approximately twenty 
with their seminar instructors in inquiry-based discussion, find
ing connections and disjunctions among and between assigned 
readings (for example, from Plato, Frederick Douglass, and Jane 
Goodall) and other course experiences (such as workshops in 
information literacy and collaborative problem solving). In the 
afternoon, students may meet in the full cohort of two hundred 
to hear a faculty panel discuss changes in higher education. The 
next day students may make group presentations to their semi
nar sections in the morning and spend the afternoon in a writing 
workshop. In all phases of the course, the key grouping is the 
five-person study group, assigned for the duration of the course; 
in each of the three subsequent general education learning com
munities, students will likewise be assigned to study groups. 

Though logistically and thematically complex, with many 
components, Community of Learners is only one course in the 
sequence. Three elements help students create coherence out of 
the complexity: the small seminar section (in which the instruc
tor is mentor and facilitator), membership in the study group, 
and writing. Kenneth Bruffee says, "Writing is not ancillary to 
teaching with collaborative learning, as it is to traditional teach
ing. It is central" (53). Writing, he explains. helps create the in
terdependent conversation in which knowledge is constructed and 
provides a means of acculturation, enabling students to become 
part of the academic community. While the course syllabus calls 
for several "formal" writing projects (including a sequence of 
assignments related to the year-long research project described 
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later), the daily writing assignments-e.g., response journal en
tries, abstracts, e-mail, and integrative logs-take on a major role 
in helping students construct meaning from course content and 
activities. Writing to learn and to speculate helps students ana
lyze, synthesize, and make connections across multiple perspec
tives and get their minds around big ideas. This kind of writing, 
which is assigned almost every day the seminar meets, prepares 
students for their roles as seminar participants and nourishes the 
conversation of the course. Students refer to or read from their 
daily writing in study groups and seminar discussions and often 
revise portions ofthis work into longer asSignments. In turn, semi
nar instructors read and respond to this daily writing, asking 
questions and making brief comments-optimally in the manner 
of the teacher-facilitator/empathic mentor Susan McLeod de
scribes (" Pygmalion"). Although the motive for assigning this 
writing is to help students navigate through complex ideas in a 
way they find intellectually, ethically, or practically important, 
the writing also serves a transactional purpose, giving students 
practice in communicating their ideas. Additionally, in a course 
with little or no conventional testing, this writing functions as an 
accountability measure. 

Writing-to-learn activities are highly valued in WAC prac
tice. What is striking in the NCC experience, however, is the de
gree to which writing to learn, speculate, and integrate is crucial 
to meaning making. The central role of this kind of writing and 
the multiple purposes it serves suggest the need for a more robust 
understanding of writing to learn and also new thinking about 
how such work can be categorized. The expressivist-transactional 
dichotomy that emerged as an unintended overSimplification of 
complex discussions in composition (see Christopher Thaiss, 
Chapter 12, this volume) is inadequate to describe student writ
ing in learning communities such as those in NCC. In the chang
ing social and power dynamics created by collaborative and 
experiential learning and by "wired" writing. our students' work 
occupies a different space. In their examination of electronic com
munication and WAC in Chapter 3, Donna Reiss and Art Young 
speculate about how student writing might be charted along a 
continuum from personal/expressive to public/transactional. They 
describe a middle ground of " classroom discourse" in which stu
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dents .. gain knowledge, develop scholarly habits of mind, and 
acquire rhetorical and communication competence in a variety 
of public and academic contexts." This concept of .. classroom 
discourse" in which students "combine their existing knowledge 
of content and inquiry with new knowledge and experience" aptly 
describes the writing that students do in NeC learning commu
nities. As Reiss and Young explain, in this middle ground stu
dents combine their own discourse with that of the academy (p. 
62). 

Although successful completion of this first learning com
munity fulfills the FYC requirement, students enrolled in NCC 
will encounter a diverse array of writing assignments in the three 
succeeding general education learning communities, each ofwhich 
is writing intensive. During these courses, they will write in a 
number of genres, some fairly typical of academic writing and 
others less so. Students will conduct and summarize interviews, 
write advocacy letters. annotate bibliographies, participate in an 
online asynchronous conferencing environment. and write ver
sions of the three- or four-minute essay suggested by classroom 
assessment strategies (Angelo and Cross). They will compose a 
poem, write lab reports and essays, create posters for poster pre
sentations. and collaborate in researching and writing press kits 
for a mock press briefing on a public policy issue. They will also 
create several portfolios during the year. 

Any analysis of such a rich writing environment must ac
knowledge the challenging discursive scenes and rhetorical situa
tions students face (and which faculty need to take into account 
in evaluating student work). Some writing aSSignments in the 
first-year learning communities are explicitly disciplinary in na
ture (e.g., lab reports and literary analysis). Others are created to 
cross (or even transcend) disciplinary lines. Most assignments, 
however. are graded by individual seminar instructors who. de
spite their commitment to the integrative gestalt of the course, 
are nevertheless informed by their respective disciplinary tradi
tions. While faculty are encouraged (for example, in WAC dis
cussions) to articulate their expectations for student writing (and 
to explain why they hold these expectations), students are some
times baffled about "what the teacher wants." As students nego
tiate this complicated terrain. where they sometimes believe every 
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teacher has a different set of expectations, many must feel like 
strangers in a strange land. No doubt some students might iden
tify with Dave, the general education student who struggled with 
the demands of writing in three courses (and in three versions of 
academic discourse) as documented in Lucille Parkinson 
McCarthy's study. In contrast, integrative studies students in their 
first year of college are faced with writing across and at the inter
sections of multiple and sometimes competing discourses in a 
writing intensive course lasting only seven (packed) weeks. 

Although NCC students face formidable challenges as first
year college writers, many seem highly motivated by active learn
ing and close collaboration with peers and teachers. Most develop 
fluency and flexibility in dealing with varied writing contexts, 
and when faculty come together to read portfolios in year-end 
evaluation sessions, they often see significant growth in student 
writing across the year. In an essay on genre in the writing class, 
Charles Bazerman says: "Once students learn what it is to en
gage deeply and write well in any particular circumstance, they 
have a sense of the possibilities of literate participation in any 
arena" (26). What is most important in assigning genres, he be
lieves, is finding those that give students a site where they can 
engage with and solve problems that are important to them. I 
would suggest that the central role of writing-to-Iearn activities
in several genres-may provide students with one such site of 
engagement in NCC, and that students learn in the process how 
powerfully their writing can serve them. 

When NCC was inaugurated, a number of faculty involved 
in creating the first-year courses had participated in previous 
curricular revisions and at least some WAC activities. Other fac
ulty had little experience in teaching writing, particularly in in
terdisciplinary settings, and expressed concern about their ability 
to do so effectively. Despite these anxieties, teachers of these first
year courses have demonstrated an impressive commitment to 
teaching writing. As a member of the faculty teams for the Com
munity of Learners and Self as Citizen courses, one of my roles 
has been to assist faculty by planning WAC workshops, creating 
WAC materials, and being available for consultation, just as my 
colleagues from other disciplines share their expertise in teach
ing and content areas. From my experience in WAC activities at 
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the university prior to the organization of NCC, I had learned to 
value what I came to call "the other side of WAC." When I was 
a returning graduate student a decade before NCC began, I ini
tially understood WAC as the means by which writing teachers 
took the new knowledge in composition studies (chiefly about 
writing process) to less enlightened but well-intentioned colleagues 
in other disciplines. Later, I began to appreciate the reciprocal 
nature of WAC when I taught advanced composition classes fo
cused on writing in the disciplines. Attending WAC discussions 
and learning more from colleagues in other disciplines about 
writing in their fields was vital to my growth as a writing teacher. 
A third stage of my understanding of WAC developed when I 
began to collaborate with colleagues from across campus in cur
ricular revision and assessment projects. In common with other 
composition faculty teaching in learning communities at George 
Mason, I have found this WAC experience key to learning how 
to do the difficult but rewarding work of collaborating across 
epistemologies and perspectives. 

In her description of linked courses, Terry observes instances 
of growth in writing instruction by noncomposition faculty. like
wise, faculty in NCC learning communities note changes in the 
way they teach writing-revisions that can be described as rang
ing from local to global. From her experience in NCC. a political 
scientist responds differently to writing. which includes no longer 
editing her students' journals. A psychologist who teaches both 
general education and upper-division learning communities re
ports that she incorporates a Significant amount of reflective 
writing" along with A.P.A. [American Psychological Association] 
writing." A professor of religious studies describes how he re
vised the values thread he taught in the fourth first-year learning 
community, Self as Citizen. This component was designed around 
writing assignments; the writing, he emphasizes, was more inte
grated into the course than in courses he had taught in the tradi
tional curriculum. Like Terry, I believe composition teachers have 
valuable knowledge---about writing processes. language, rheto
ric. critical inquiry, and pedagogy-to share with faculty teams. I 
also believe that experienced writing teachers can be WAC change 
agents while learning in tum from their colleagues. In addition, I 
believe significant growth in the teaching of writing can occur 
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whenever faculty are committed to collaborative learning and 
attentive to student outcomes. 

Cross-Unit, Year-Long Writing Assignment 

As the introduction to this volume notes, one of the aims oflearn
ing communities has been to help students achieve a more coher
ent and integrated educational experience, in part through making 
connections between and among various components of the cur
riculum. In each of New Century's four general education learn
ing communities, students are asked to find connections between 
and among course readings, themes. ideas, and experiences and 
to be self-aware constructors of knowledge. One of the ways stu
dents integrate their learning and make connections across the 
entire first-year curriculum is through a year-long research and 
writing project known as "Transformation." This assignment, 
created by an interdisciplinary faculty team representing each of 
the four first -year courses, is described by a math colleague as "a 
biography with numbers." At the beginning of the year, students 
identify an individual whose life they would like to learn more 
about. This subject may be either a famous person or someone 
personally known to the student. After completing a sequence of 
asSignments culminating in a research proposal in the first course, 
students continue to research and write about their subjects in 
the context of the issues and questions of the three subsequent 
courses. For example, in the second learning community, The 
Natural World, students identify a population ofwhich their sub
ject was or is a member and perform statistical analyses of that 
group. At the end of the year, students place all four chapters of 
their research project in their year-end portfolios, along with self
evaluation and a reflection on their learning throughout the 
project. 

This project gives new meaning to the phrase "writing across 
the curriculum" because it asks students to write within and across 
an entire year's course work and to begin to consider how dis
course and research conventions vary from one context to the 
next. In addition, the Transformation aSSignment creates a sus
tained "research across the curriculum" opportunity by system
atically integrating instruction in information literacy throughout 

- 127



TERRY MYERS ZAWACKI AND ASHLEY TALIAFERRO WILLIAMS 

the year. University instructional reference librarian Jim Young 
has a central role in mentoring this project, for both the faculty 
team and students. In a year-end assessment of this aSSignment, 
students frequently cite Young not only as a valuable source of 
information about research but also as a guide and facilitator of 
their learning. Students sometimes ask Young and other instruc
tional reference librarians to read and respond to their drafts. In 
addition, Young works with faculty, helping us refine the project 
and design appropriate research exercises. As the information 
age advances, "literacy" increasingly implies sophisticated ac
quisition. evaluation. and use of information. The linkage ofWAC 
and information literacy then would seem a natural alliance, one 
that would benefit teaching and learning on all campuses. In the 
next section, Terry and I discuss what assessment of both the 
Linked Courses Program and NCC has shown us about changes 
in faculty and student practices around writing and writing as
signments. 

Assessing WAC in Learning Community Programs 

While writing and/or writing courses may be the" connective tis
sue" holding learning communities together. as we noted earlier 
in this chapter, we have rarely seen listed as criteria for measur
ing LC programs either growth in students' writing abilities or 
faculty growth in using writing in their teaching. 4 This is not to 
say that samples of faculty aSSignments and students' writing are 
not collected and measured; they are. Generally. however, these 
data are being used to measure criteria other than gains in writ
ing and teaching with writing. Typical assessment criteria for stu
dent success and satisfaction in learning communities may include, 
for example. persistence. course completion. cognitive develop
ment, appreciation of diverSity, involvement in the campus and 
wider community, ability to work in groups, and intellectual fo
cus. Faculty development tends to be measured by factors such 
as whether the program stimulates teaching and curriculum im
provement both within and beyond the LC program, degree of 
collaborative effort, willingness to continue teaching in the pro
gram, and so on. (See the Washington Center's report on "Ele
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ments of Effective Learning Community Programs," for example.) 
With slight revision, the criteria for faculty could also be applied 
to WAC programs. Criteria for measuring administrative sup
port for LC programs are also quite similar to WAC programs, 
e.g., the program has an administrative "home," departments 
get behind the program. faculty are recognized and rewarded for 
their efforts. and budget resources are allocated for workshops, 
curriculum planning, and staff assistance. 

By contrast, there is an entire body of literature on students' 
gains in writing in composition courses. In 1998 Richard Haswell 
posted a bibliography on "Gain in First-Year College Composi
tion Courses" on the WPA listserv that lists almost one hundred 
entries divided into three categories: Quantitative Studies Find
ing Gain, Exit and Alumni Reports, and Theoretical Problems of 
Measuring Gain in a Writing Course. Nearly half of the citations 
fall into the last category. Problems of reliability and validity in 
measurements of growth in writing are intensified when the ef
fectiveness of entire programs is being assessed, as Condon dis
cusses in his contribution to this volume (Chapter 2). Early in the 
development of the Linked Courses Program, in which FYC has 
always played an integral part, we attempted to design assess
ment criteria to measure student gains in writing in the disci
plines as well as teachers' attitudes about writing. We asked 
students to agree or disagree or rank their satisfaction with as
pects of their writing in the linked courses. While the categories 
we included for measuring student attitudes reveal a great deal 
about the influence of expressivist writing theories on our teach
ing practices at that time, we found that most of the student re
sponses could just as easily apply to unlinked FYC courses. We 
also ruled out the idea of comparing students' grades on writing 
assignments in linked and unlinked courses. Attempts to inter
pret grades on writing aSSignments and/or to use those interpre
tations as data are fraught with problems. {For example, when 
students in one link wondered why they had received higher grades 
on a dual-submission assignment from the government teacher 
than from the writing teacher, even though the evaluative com
ments were quite similar, they were encouraged to ask the gov
ernment teacher. He told the students that he gave them a higher 
grade than they actually deserved on their writing because he 
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wanted to compensate for the low scores they had received on 
their midterm Scantron exam.) 

Not surprisingly. in its 1992 report on the linked program, 
George Mason University's Office of Institutional Planning and 
Research concluded that the question ofwhether students in linked 
courses perform better in writing remained unanswered. The re
port did note, however, that students said they liked the idea of 
being able to write on the same topic for two classes, and that 
some linked faculty said they were asking students to do more 
writing and that their students seemed to be more receptive to 
feedback. For a number of years following this initial foray into 
assessment, we attempted to get at attitudes toward writing in 
linked courses by conducting student and faculty focus groups 
and by asking select faculty to keep logs with observations about 
students' writing processes and products. These faculty logs pro
vided useful insights into how WAC was working in linked 
courses. A philosophy teacher wrote, "Students showed remark
able ability to handle some quite complex texts and to summa
rize philosophies and synthesize material. The papers were lengthy 
and much more complex than most first-year writing." A gov
ernment professor reported her discovery that "students seem to 
appreciate the one-on-one [conferencing on papers,l and it helped 
me to establish a relationship of sorts with students and point 
out my way of responding to their work." A history professor 
said he learned to "make reflection a rou tine part of the course" 
by asking students to write about the strengths of a paper, their 
growth in writing, and what they learned from doing the writ
ing. 

Albeit anecdotal, these kinds of self-reflections do provide 
useful assessment data, as Jean MacGregor argues in her 1998 
address to AAHE on .. Assessment of Powerful Pedagogies: Class
room, Campus, and Beyond," and they are, in themselves, a "pow
erful pedagogy" enabling faculty to "deepen their conversations 
about teaching and learning. "5 Consistent with NCe's commit
ment to powerful pedagogies, both students and faculty engage 
in self-reflection and self-evaluation as part of an ongoing assess
ment process. Students create portfolios of their work, accompa
nied by self-evaluation, at various points in their academic careers. 
Some individual learning communities require portfolios, and 
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students also construct portfolios at the end of their first year 
and again as a graduation prerequisite. In the latter two portfo
lio assignments, students include samples of work from across 
an extended period of time, accompanied by self-evaluation and 
commentary about how these samples demonstrate their work 
in nine competency areas.s Faculty likewise engage in self-assess
ment by constructing course portfolios, in which they explain 
and reflect on choices they make in creating learning communi
ties, choosing and using texts, structuring assignments, and so 
on. Together with findings from classroom assessment exercises, 
the course portfolio provides teachers with an important means 
for learning and teaching. 

While these practices produce valuable information for pro
gram assessment as well as for curriculum and faculty develop
ment, as MacGregor noted, accomplishing meaningful analysis 
of writing outcomes in learning communities presents special 
challenges, especially when faculty assessors come from different 
disciplines. In order to design effective assessment, it is crucial to 
consider how writing may be different~and more complex-in 
these settings. Genre, in particular, is a source of complication. 
In a 1996 focus group of NCC first-year students who entered 
college with advanced-placement credit, students expressed pride 
in the amount of writing they did (in contrast, they maintained, 
to friends and roommates in the traditional curriculum), but they 
also indicated they needed more help with "the different kinds of 
writing" they were assigned. Likewise, a focus group of a 1998 
senior capstone class revealed that students had difficulty keep
ing straight the different kinds of writing in some learning com
munities. Students said the confusion stemmed in part from the 
amount of writing required and from the overlapping nature of 
some of the genres they were assigned. Because of the innovative 
nature of collaborative and experiential learning, teachers often 
create new and different writing assignments, including writing 
projects for which they do not have models. In some cases, the 
differing perspectives of faculty partners or team members mak
ing the assignment may also contribute to the confusion students 
experience. As David Russell notes (Chapter 11, this volume), 
writing tasks are more difficult when students lack clarity about 
the underlying motivations and epistemological values. 
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Not only do the forms ofwriting often differ in learning com
munities but, as we have said earlier in this chapter, both the 
social dimensions and the uses of writing often differ as well. In 
many of the linked-course clusters and in NCC. students write to 
integrate, reflect, connect, find oppositions, and construct knowl
edge, and they frequently do so in a collaborative and public 
way. One of the implications seems to be that we need to attend 
carefully to understanding what students see as their purposes in 
writing. For all these reasons, it is crucial that we continue to 
include the affective domain in our assessment plans, both for 
the information it proVides about how students perceive their 
learning experiences and for the insights it provides into teach
ing. In sum, the inventive nature of most learning communities 
requires new and creative approaches to assessing what and how 
students learn through writing. We suggest that Stephen 
Ehrmann's work on the Flashlight Project, a set of evaluation 
tools for studying the effects of technology on higher education. 
offers some useful guidelines for thinking about WAC and LC 
assessment (Ehrmann and Milam). 

In his introduction to the Flashlight materials,? Ehrmann, who 
is affiliated with AAHE's Teaching. Learning. and Technology 
Group. says that the project developed out of a felt sense that 
new evaluative tools and paradigms were needed to find out what 
happens when technology is integrated into the curriculum: "ITlhe 
educational consequences of technology investment are notori
ously difficult to detect," he writes, likening the difficulty to at
tempts to assess the results of any education innovation. How 
does one isolate the effects of technology from the effects result
ing from the entire program. he asks. "The process of evaluation 
is always like using a small, dim flashlight to glimpse what sort 
of animal might be in front of you in a huge dark cave. The cave 
is the nature of the whole innovation-everything that is hap
pening." Ehrmann's metaphor is applicable to the effort to assess 
WAC in LC programs, in which, as Ehrmann says about technol
ogy use, .. each evaluative question is the equivalent of pointing 
the tiny beam in a particular direction in order to see what walks 
into the light" (Ehrmann and Milam ix). 

The principles and assumptions Ehrmann lays out in a talk 
on evaluating technology projects seem especially relevant to the 
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issues surrounding measuring the effectiveness of both WAC and 
LC programs as well as WAC within LC programs, beginning 
with debates over the definitions of the terms "traditional" and 
"innovative." 8 Education-" traditional" or otherwise, Ehrmann 
points out-is never uniform and certainly not always well un
derstood. In fact, he argues, the labels .. traditional" and "inno
vative" are not particularly useful when they are attached to 
programs without accompanying descriptions of individual pro
gram objectives and the learning outcomes expected of students. 
Similarly. a WAC or LC label does not begin to capture the vari
ety of these programs, as we have shown in our descriptions of 
the linked program and NCC, and as Thaiss discusses in "Theory 
in WAC" (Chapter 12, this volume). Part of the difficulty of as
sessing WAC programs, Thaiss notes, is that definitions of "writ
ing," "learning to write," and "writing to learn" vary .. from 
school to school, teacher to teacher. class to class, aSSignment to 
asSignment, even from thought to thought within a teacher's re
sponse to a group of papers or to a single paper" (p. 303). Far 
from being a liability, most WAC adherents argue. the variety of 
definitions ensures the vitality of WAC programs; when WAC is 
confined to narrow definitions in order to derive a set of assess
ment criteria, programs run the risk of becoming inflexible and 
obsolete. Assessment might best be left to individual disciplines 
and perhaps even individual teachers. as Thaiss suggests. 

Whether left to individual teachers or disciplines, good as
sessment is generally tied to program objectives. In the case of 
new or innovative programs, however, the objectives might be 
articulated one way at the beginning of the project and reshaped 
as the program evolves. Evaluation paradigms, according to 
Ehrmann, assume that we understand "what the innovation is 
and what it's for in advance," meaning, in a sense, that we are 
trying to hit a moving target, given that the innovations them
selves change as the project evolves and "underlying ideas emerge" 
(Ehrmann and Milam 2). Moreover, as Ehrmann argues, most 
program evaluation occurs well before much of the impact on 
students' lives has begun (2). Additionally, the paradigm assumes 
that the learning objectives are the same for every student, that 
the objectives will affect all students in the same ways, albeit 
with varying degrees of achievement. and that the impact can be 
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measured apart from all the other variables that may have influ
enced learning and students' lives (14-15), Ehrmann calls this 
assumption a "uniform impact" perspective, As difficult as this 
perspective might be in the academic settings we are accustomed 
to, the difficulty is multiplied in learning communities. in which 
students are given many more educational choices, and it cannot 
be presumed a priori what constitutes" important" things learned. 
Instead, we suggest, we need to look for "unexpected learning," 
designing measures that focus on the individual participants in 
learning communities-students. faculty, and other campus pro
fessionals (e.g., librarians. information technology specialists, 
student services staff). 

Ehrmann calls this a .. unique uses" perspective, one that asks: 
What were the most important outcomes for each learner? A 
"unique uses" perspective is, we believe. most consistent with 
the goals and values of LC practitioners (although we hesitate to 
make that claim for WAC practitioners whose funding typically 
depends on concerns about student writing and a desired out
come of uniform "good writing"). Ehrmann's general question 
can be paraphrased as. What happens to individual writers? What 
do they say were the most important writing outcomes they ex
perienced-both with writing to learn and written products? 
NCG's self-reflective. self-evaluative portfolios. which Ashley 
described earlier, are a step in this direction. Another way to get 
at student and faculty perceptions of important. individual out
comes is through focus groups. As we have mentioned, both 
linked-course and NCC students and faculty have participated 
in focus-group assessment. Their responses, some of which we 
have already reported, can be used to provide a more detailed 
picture of important outcomes as experienced by individual learn
ers. But what is to be made of those individual outcomes in terms 
of our LC programs? 

In order to evaluate a program~-whether a grant-funded tech
nology project such as those Ehrmann discusses or, in our case, 
WAC in LC programs-the question of individual outcomes needs 
to be followed by another question, which is, according to 
Ehrmann, "How plausible is it that what I'm seeing is an out
come of the program being evaluated?" The program evaluators 
must then conSider what the individual cases imply about the 
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success of the program being studied. While learning is always 
cumulative, Ehrmann believes that" coherent patterns of instruc
tional events ... are more likely to have a predictable, percep
tible effect on most graduates' lives than are single assIgnments 
or courses that are not related to anything else in the college" 
(Ehrmann and Milam 17). One of the common goals of LC pro
grams is to foster cross-curricular connections and thereby cre
ate for students (and faculty) a more coherent academic experience 
than is typical with stand-alone courses; thus, we can say with 
some confidence that the changes we see in faculty and student 
attitudes about and approaches to writing are, at least in part, a 
result of their LC experiences, just as changes in their attitudes 
about themselves (both faculty and students) as learners might 
be attributed in part to their writing experiences. 

One type of program assessment, then, might entail looking 
for patterns in faculty and student responses to questions about 
important individual outcomes. So far, individual students are 
telling us-in written aSSignments, portfolios, and focus groups
that their relationship to writing is shifting in important ways. In 
both linked courses and NCC, a large number of students seem 
to have a greater confidence about writing, a sense of themselves 
as "college writers," compared to students in stand-alone FYC 
courses. They value the experience of having learned to ask new 
and different questions in their writing- "hard" questions-and 
they are proud of what they write in response. In turn, they sense 
that they have become more fluent writers with more to say than 
their peers in stand-alone courses. Faculty seem to share the per
ception that students are writing in more complicated ways about 
complex topIcs. 

Like the students in our LC programs, writing instructors in 
LC arrangements tend to experience their professional role and 
their work quite differently from instructors in traditional courses. 
At our university, as at most institutions, those of us who teach 
composition-whether in learning communities or stand-alone 
courses-tend to be non-tenure-track faculty. While we acknowl
edge that there are legitimate reasons to be concerned about non
tenure-line faculty (who are typically women) being further 
subordinated when they teach in linked arrangements, more of
ten these instructors say they feel they have a more visible-and 
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valued-role in learning communities than they do when they 
teach in isolation. They also list as important outcomes profes
sional growth and the sense of connectedness they experience 
when they work with colleagues across the campus. One impor
tant result of this collaborative work, faculty note, is that their 
writing aSSignments tend to become more complex and interest
ing; along with more challenging assignments, however, come 
higher expectations for what students can produce. The down
side for some faculty is that students don't always meet these 
expectations. In the case of linked courses, the downside for stu
dents is that their grades are sometimes lower than those of their 
peers in stand-alone FYC courses, as comparisons of grades for 
linked and nonlinked FYC courses reveal. It is interesting to con
sider the reasons one experienced writing instructor gave for re
fUSing to sign on for a second year of teaching in a three-course 
link. The interdisciplinary assignments--developed by all three 
instructors-were, he felt, too difficult for first-year writers and 
the expectations for what they would produce too high. An as
sessment of WAC in LC programs needs to account for all of 
these competing, and sometimes contradictory, outcomes and 
expectations. 

Is It Still WAC? 

If at the end of the 1980s Susan McLeod could speak confidently 
about the "second stage of some WAC programs" ("Writing"), 
now, at the beginning of a new century, we find it difficult to 
know what generation, stage. or phase of WAC might apply to 
writing in LC arrangements. And, given the variety of LC pro
grams. it seems clear that even if one could confidently apply this 
terminology, some learning communities would belong to a dif
ferent generation than others, just as linked courses and New 
Century College seem to belong to different branches of one very 
large extended family. While we have used WAC throughout this 
article as a descriptor of what happens to writing instruction and. 
more important, writing practice in learning communities, we 
realize that the acronym does not accurately characterize the re
ality. Not only have new meanings accrued to "across the cur
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riculum," but also the "cast" at the scene ofwriting has expanded 
to include librarians, information technologists, student services 
staff. and other campus professionals. each representing differ
ent discursive cultures. A more apt descriptor, as we suggested in 
the opening. might be Writing Across Curricular Cultures. Yet 
no matter how we play with the acronym, we argue that WAC 
may be most fully realized within the LC movement, which shares 
its values of inclusiveness. conversation. and collaboration. and 
the belief that writing should be a central mode of learning in a 
learning-centered pedagogy. 

Notes 

1. Gabelnick et a1. describe three typical structures for learning commu
nities: student cohorts in larger classes, such as "freshman interest 
groups" and "federated learning communities"; paired or clustered 
classes; and team-taught coordinated studies programs. Freshman in
terest groups-FIGS-generally consist of a trio of courses offered around 
an area of interest, an interdisciplinary theme, and/or courses related to 
a major. Most FIGS also include a breakout discussion section led by a 
graduate student or peer advisor. Federated learning communities regis
ter a cohort of students (not just first-year students) in a three-course 
cluster organized around a common theme and linked by an integrative 
seminar. These typically occur within the student's major. 

Linked or paired courses focus on curricular coherence and on in
tegrating skills and content learning. Faculty coordinate syllabi and as
signments and teach the same cohort of students, but they teach their 
classes separately. Similarly, learning clusters entail coordinated syllabi 
and separately taught courses with an explicit thematic link rather than 
a skills link. 

A team-taught integrated studies program is the most complex and 
labor-intensive LC model. The goals of this model include intensive stu
dent and faculty involvement in the interrelated topiC under study. Fac
ulty are explicitly pOSitioned as learners as well as teachers. In a 
"full-time" coordinated studies model (New Century College at George 
Mason University, for example), faculty teams work with students who 
take their entire course load within the coordinated community, mak
ing scheduling for collaborative projects, experiential learning. and so 
forth quite flexible. 

2. We don't want to be overly optimistic. however. As Walvoord notes. 
although both writing intensive and linked courses can be used to point 
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out WAC achievements, they have sometimes led to a narrower vision 
of WAC when faculty and administrators limit WAC support to these 
initiatives (66). 

3. In 2000 the Linked Courses Program was redesigned and renamed 
the Mason Topics Program. 

4. We also acknowledge that we have not looked systematically nor 
looked at a wide range of LC assessment reports to determine whether 
growth in writing has been measured. Our sense is that it has not. 

5. In the list of "powerful pedagogies," MacGregor included collabora
tive and cooperative learning, active and interactive learning strategies 
such as writing and technology, problem-centered learning, service and 
civic learning, interdisciplinary courses and learning communities, 
capstone experiences, and assessment as learning. 

6. These competency areas are communication, critical thinking, prob
lem solving, valuing, social interaction, global perspective, effective citi
zenship, aesthetic response, and information technology. 

7. This essay, a summary of a talk given to NEH in April 1997, is taken 
from a packet of materials Ehrmann distributes when he gives work
shops on the Flashlight Project. Included in this packet is a section called 
"Resource Essays and Case Studies." a collection that covers essays and 
presentations Erhmann has developed in connection with his work for 
FIPSE and AAHE. 

8. We recognize, of course, that instructors drawn to teaching in LC 
arrangements typically already share many of the same learning-cen
tered values and teaching practices. 

Works Cited 

Angelo. Thomas A., and K. Patricia Cross. Classroom Assessment Tech
niques: A Handbook for College Teachers. San Francisco: Jossey
Bass, 1993. 

Bazerman, Charles. "The Life of Genre. The Life in the Classroom." 
Genre and Writing: Issues, Arguments. Alternatives. Ed. Wendy 
Bishop and Hans A. Ostrom. Portsmouth. NH: Boynton/Cook
Heinemann, 1997. 

-138 



Is It StilI WAC? Writing within Interdisciplinary Learning Communities 

Bruffee, Kenneth A. Collaborative Learning: Higher Education, Inter
dependence, and the Authority of Knowledge. Baltimore: Johns 
Hopkins UP, 1993. 

Connors, Robert J. "The Abolition Debate in Composition: A Short 
History." Composition in the Twenty-first Century: Crisis and 
Change. Ed. Lynn Bloom, Donald A. Daiker, and Edward M. White. 
Carbondale: Southern Illinois UP, 1996. 47-63. 

Crowley, Sharon. Composition in the University: Historical and Po
lemical Essays. Pittsburgh: U of Pittsburgh P, 1998. 

Ehrmann, Stephen C., and John H. Milam Jr. The Flashlight Cost Analy
sis Handbook: Modeling Resource Use in Teaching and Learning 
with Technology. Washington, DC: Teaching, Learning, and Tech
nology Group of the American Association for Higher Education, 
1999. 

Eyler, Janet, Dwight E. Giles, and Angela Schmeide. A Practitioners 
Guide to Reflection in Service-Learning: Student Voices and Re
flections. Nashville, TN: Vanderbilt University, 1996. 

Fischer, Ruth. "Writing Across/Beyond the Curriculum: Connecting 
Experience with Concept in the Community Service Link." Writing 
Across the Curriculum Third National Conference. Charleston, SC. 
Feb. 1997. 

Gabelnick, Faith G., et a1. Learning Communities: Creating Connec
tions among Students, Faculty, and Disciplines. New Directions for 
Teaching and Learning Series 41. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1990. 

Griffin, C. W... Programs for Writing Across the Curriculum: A Report." 
College Composition and Communication 36 (1985): 398-403. 

Haswell, Richard H ... Gain in First -Year College Composition Courses." 
30 Sept. 1997 <ftp://ftp.csd.uwm.edu/pub/sands/gain.doc>. 

MacGregor, Jean ... Strand Keynote-Assessment of Powerful Pedagogies: 
Classroom, Campus, and Beyond." American Association for Higher 
Education Assessment Conference. 14 June 1998. 

McCarthy, Lucille Parkinson. "A Stranger in Strange Lands: A College 
Student Writing Across the Curriculum. " Research in the Teaching 
ofEnglish 21 (I 987): 233-65. 

McLaughlin. Tim. "Taking a Look at Learning Communities Nation
ally. " Washington Center News 10 (1996): 6-8. 

- 139

ftp://ftp.csd.uwm.edu/pub/sands/gain.doc


TERRY MYERS ZAWACKI AND ASHLEY TALIAFERRO WILLIAMS 

McLeod, Susan H. "Pygmalion or Golem? Teacher Affect and Efficacy." 
College Composition and Communication 46 (1995): 369-86. 

---. "Writing Across the Curriculum: The Second Stage, and Beyond .., 
College Composition and Communication 40 (1989): 337-43. 

Mullin, Joan. "WAC and the Restructuring of First Year Composition." 
Writing Across the Curriculum Third National Conference. Charles
ton, SC. Feb. 1995. 

O'Connor, John, Personal interview. 24 Sept. 1997. 

Office ofInstitutional Planning and Research. "Paired Courses at George 
Mason: A Report on the Fall 1992 Experience. " Fairfax. VA: George 
Mason University, 1992. 

Thaiss. Christopher. "A 'Linked Courses' Initiative within a Multi-fac
eted WAC Program: Administrative Problems and Solutions." Writ
ing Across the Curriculum Third National Conference. Charleston, 
SC. Feb. 1997. 

---, ed. Writing to Learn: Essays and Reflections on Writing Across 
the Curriculum. Dubuque, IA: Kendall/Hunt, 1983. 

Walvoord, Barbara. "The Future of WAC. " College English 58 (1996): 
58-79. 

Washington Center for Improving the Quality of Undergraduate Edu
cation. "Elements of Effective Learning Community Programs." 
Unpublished workshop materials. Olympia, WA: Evergreen State 
College. 

Young, Dennis. "'Doing the Right Thing' from Plato to Spike Lee: Link
ing Philosophy, Government and Composition. " Writing Across the 
Curriculum Third National Conference. Charleston, SC. Feb. 1997. 

- 140



CHAPTER SIX 

ESL Students and WAC 
Programs: Varied Populations 

and Diverse Needs 
ANN M. JOHNS 

San Diego State University 

D uring the years since the WAC movement was initiated, the 
student populations in many college and university class

rooms have become increasingly linguistically diverse. I This eth
nic diversity is due to an influx of new immigrants, the result of 
changes in the immigration laws (as noted by McLeod and 
Miraglia in the introduction to this volume), and, to a lesser ex
tent, to increased enrollment of international students. In states 
such as California, Florida, Illinois, New York, and Texas, the 
growth in the immigrant population has been dramatic. There 
has also been considerable growth in unlikely states such as Ala
bama, Arkansas, Nevada, North Carolina, and South Carolina. 

These linguistically diverse students present new challenges 
to faculty in the disciplines, who may have planned their cur
ricula with native speakers of English in mind, who may feel 
alienated from diverse students (Zamel).2 and who have what 
may be unrealistic expectations about the level of proficiency a 
non-native speaker can attain in written prose. In order to work 
with these faculty. it is important for those involved in writing 
across the curriculum to review the literature on second-language 
acqUisition, error, and contrastive rhetoric; examine how the 
"foundation" ESL writing courses, if any, are taught; and con
sider how best to help faculty in the diSCiplines (perhaps includ
ing composition and rhetoric faculty) work with ESL writers. 
Before we examine these issues, however, let us first look at who 
these writers are. 
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Who Are the Linguistically Diverse Students? 

Perhaps the most important point to be made about our ESL 
students is that they are diverse in many ways: they vary in their 
proficiency levels in their first languages and in English, in their 
professional aims and literacy theories, and in their academic 
expectations. In order to sort out some of these differences, edu
cational experts have somewhat artificially separated diverse stu
dents into categories. The largest and most dispersed of these 
groups consists of naturalized citizens and documented or un
documented aliens~students who were born in another country, 
have come to the United States, generally with their families, and 
intend to remain. Many of these students are identified in pri
mary and secondary schools as limited English proficient (LEP)-
that is, as not having achieved the academic language proficiencies 
necessary to compete with monolingual English-speakers.3 The 
LEP student population increased more than 100 percent in U.S. 
public schools (K-12) between academic years 1985-86 and 
1994-95,jumping from 1,487,549 to 3,132,201 students (Olsen 
6). In some states, such as California. Texas. and New York, this 
population represents the majori ty in many urban schools. When 
these students enter colleges and universities. they may be re
quired to enroll in ESL or basic writing classes in addition to a 
full complement of university-level courses. 

Of course, some immigrant students are no longer limited 
English proficient when they enter universities. Nonetheless. they 
may have cultural backgrounds or values that are considerably 
different from those of North American academic cultures aohns. 
"Interpreting" 380; Welaratna). Immigrant students tend to select 
from a limited set of majors, dictated by their cultural values or 
the need for immediate family income, as well as by their English 
proficiencies. Many of the Asian immigrant students, for example, 
select technical and engineering majors because they are concerned 
about competing with monolingual English-language speakers 
in professions requiring extensive written and spoken communi
cation (Takaki 26). Additionally. the parents of many of these 
students immigrated or got their green cards because of their tech
nical skills, so there is family pressure to follow a career path 
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that has proven successful. Often, immigrant students must work 
long hours to put themselves through school while helping their 
families adjust to a new cultural and linguistic context. Thus, 
they may view courses in the humanities and social sciences, and 
writing assignments in these courses, as extraneous to their goals. 

A second. related group of linguistically diverse students con
sists of emergent English-dominant learners, "children of immi
grants who have oral competency in English and the cultural 
references of native English speakers" (California Pathways 19). 
These students may lack expertise in academic writing in both 
their first, or "heritage," language4 and in English, particularly 
in the use of vocabulary and standard grammar. In many cases, 
emergent English-dominant learners continue to make errors that 
have become so much a part of their language that they do not 
recognize them as nonstandard and therefore cannot correct them. 
Teaching about these errors is difficult for the students' instruc
tors for a variety of reasons: because the rules for use are ex
tremely complex; because the standard English usage is illogical 
grammatically; because grammatical usage in the first language 
continues to be dominant in the student's mind; or because of 
fossilization. s Errors such as the misuse or omission of the defi
nite article "the" occur in the discourse of many Asian-origin 
and some Arabic-speaking students and fall into the"extremely 
complex rules" category. Errors related to using the third-person 
singular -s form ("I know, you know, she/he know") fall into the 
illogical category and are found in the discourse of students from 
many language groups. In Romance languages such as Spanish 
and French, speakers inflect adjectives; thus, students from these 
backgrounds sometimes transfer this feature into English ("the 
beautifuls girls") because in the case of this grammatical feature, 
the heritage language remains dominant. Fossilization, resulting 
in permanent "interlanguage"6 or between-language errors, oc
curs among many of these students for a variety of reasons. This 
error type may have developed over time because of large classes, 
insufficient teacher input, or other factors affecting a student's 
primary and secondary education in North America, Many over
worked public school teachers fail to give students sufficient feed
back on their written work, and unfortunately, if second-language 
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(L2) learners function for a long time in a language without be
ing corrected, they may not develop full control of English gram
mar, syntax, and semantics. In fact, their English-language 
development may stop. or fossilize, before they have acquired all 
of its central features (California Pathways 19; for a useful list of 
fossilized errors, see Leki, Understanding). 

This emergent English-dominant group of students, made up 
of the children of immigrants, is the one about which ESL and 
developmental composition instructors in postsecondary institu
tions are often most concerned. Their difficulties with English 
tend to be intractable, and like their monolingual English-speak
ing counterparts but unlike their international student peers, they 
may not have acquired a metalanguage-language about language 
(Johns. Text 133)-that enables them to talk about the features 
of their written, or spoken, discourses. 

A third, considerably smaller, linguistically diverse student 
group consists of international students. Since 1954 this popula
tion has increased in U.S. postsecondary education by 1,200 per
cent, from 34.232 to 453,787. Currently, international students 
represent 3.1 percent of the total college and university enroll
ment. This figure is misleading. however, because of concentra
tions in certain levels of education, in certain regions. and in a 
few majors. Students from this group generally hold F-I or other 
student visas and represent 2.5 percent of the four-year univer
sity enrollments, 10.1 percent of graduate enrollments, and 33.0 
percent of doctoral degree enrollments. The majority of these 
students are enrolled in large public, and a few large private. 
universities concentrated in the Northeast, Midwest, and Pacific 
West Coast. The most popular majors for international students 
are business and management (20.2 percent) and engineering (16.1 
percent). Twelve of the top fifteen countries of origin are in Asia: 
Japan, Korea, Thailand, Indonesia, Taiwan, Hong Kong, India, 
Pakistan, Sri Lanka, Singapore, Malaysia, and the Philippines 
(Davids 12-15). International students, in contrast to many im
migrant and English-emergent students, tend to be academically 
proficient in their first languages and to use a metalanguage when 
discussing English grammar because of their English as a Foreign 
Language (EFL) educations in their home countries. 
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Reviewing the Research on Second-Language 
Acquisition, Error, and Contrastive Rhetoric 

AU three groups of students may fall under the ESL rubric at our 
universities, though they may respond differently to our classes 
and face very different obstacles to attaining their degrees. For 
these reasons, it is important that WAC administrators, and the 
faculty with whom they work, be aware not only of the variety 
among the "ESL" groups but also know something about the 
literature on second-language acquisition, error, and contrastive 
rhetoric. This literature demonstrates that language learning pro
cesses are complicated and idiosyncratic, sometimes resulting in 
fossilization into nonstandard grammatical and lexical forms. 
Some of the best and most accessible discussions of second-lan
guage acquisition (SLA) as it relates to ESL writing include 
Sridhar's article" A Reality Check for SLA Theories"; Silva, Leki, 
and Carson's "Broadening the Perspective of Mainstream Com
position Studies" (which discusses second-language acquisition 
research and writing instruction, noting the importance of each 
to the understanding of diverse student populations); and Leki's 
Understanding ESL Writers: A Guide for Teachers. Leki is espe
cially helpful because the volume includes a discussion of the 
types and possible sources of student mistakes. She makes this 
comment on current theories about sources of error: "It does 
seem clear that students' first languages have an influence on the 
kinds of problems they will have with English .... But although 
a small number of errors can be associated with particular lan
guage backgrounds, the vast majority ... resemble each other 
and, therefore, seem to be a result of the structure of English 
itself" (110). Thus, according to current theory, particular fea
tures of the English language itself contribute most to the fossil
ization of errors in student discourses. 

Leki also makes these important comments about second
language acquisition processes and error variation: 

A learner's progress [in learning a second language) is not stable 
but is characterized by movements backwards and fon.vards along 
the path toward the second language, as new input, previously 
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too complex to take in, is analyzed and processed.... This ana
lyzing and processing causes previously in-place interlanguage 
features to shift. 

Sometimes, under certain conditions, a seemingly acquired 
correct second language form is dropped in favor of an error.... 
This phenomenon occurs in a variety of situations: if the learner 
must suddenly deal with new or difficult subject matter in the 
second language, experiences anxiety, lacks practice in the sec
ond language, or slackens attention. (Understanding 111-12) 

These comments should be useful for faculty, for they explain 
why L2 learners make errors on timed written examinations that 
they would not make if provided with sufficient time to revise; 
why complex assignments sometimes result in error-ridden pa
pers; and why drafts written under relaxed or ungraded condi
tions might also result in unusual errors. The best conditions for 
L2 student writing are those in which students understand the 
contentl and the expected format of the required paper, have prac
ticed the task assigned. have time to conscientiously correct their 
errors, and know that their instructors consider error correction 
sufficiently important to make it part of the grade.8 

Another topic that is central to understanding the ESL stu
dent populations is contrastive rhetoriC, a research area that has 
become increasingly sophisticated over the years in its analyses 
of relationships between discourse and culture. Sources particu
larly accessible to faculty are Leki's Understanding ESL Writers 
and two excellent collections: Connor and Kaplan's Writing 
Across Languages and Purves's Writing Across Languages and 
Cultures. Two important contributions to contrastive rhetoric 
are a chapter by Hinds (in Connor and Kaplan). in which he 
argues that American English texts are "writer-responsible" and 
thus rhetorically quite different from "reader-responsible" texts 
in more homogeneous cultures, and an article by Matalene ("Con
trastive Rhetoric: An American Writing Teacher in China"). one 
of the most culturally sensitive essays in the literature. Hinds ar
gues that in "writer-responsible" cultures, such as those in North 
America. readers are more heterogeneous and thus writers must 
lead them through the texts in ways not necessary in more 
homogenous cultures such as China and Japan. This "writer re
sponsibility" involves many tactics. including the use of meta
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discourse, which tells readers where they have been and where 
they are going (UIn the last section, we discussed XXX; now we 
turn to YYY"), and conjunctions of various types (e.g., "how
ever," "in conclusion") that signal readers about changes or con
tinuations in argumentation or discourse function (see Williams 
28 for a thorough discussion of metadiscourse features). Western 
academics require such metalanguage and sometimes penalize 
writers for not including it. Matalene suggests that various his
torical influences on Chinese writing persist in modern prose. 
despite the vicissitudes of the Cultural Revolution and other major 
upheavals affecting education. She discusses the influences of 
Confucian thought. the features of the "8-legged essay" that was 
characteristic of civil service examinations for centuries, and other 
cultural influences that leave their traces on the discourse of 
modern writers from China. 

Examining the "Foundation" Writing Courses 

Once WAC administrators acquaint themselves with the litera
ture, they should take a careful look at how ESL, and other writ
ing classes in which ESL students are enrolled. is taught in their 
universities. When preparing this manuscript. I sent out this query 
on the WAC list: "How do you integrate the teaching of ESL 
students into your WAC programs?" One response was from the 
irate director of a writing program with many enrolled ESL stu
dents who are taught. for the most part. by graduate students in 
a Teachers of English to Speakers of Other Languages (TESOL) 
M.A. program. He complained that because his university's 
TESOL M.A. students do not take classes in the teaching of writ
ing, they believe that writing is "nothing more than a string of 
sentences in no way distinct from language skills." He argued. 
quite convincingly, that many TESOL graduate programs around 
the country still do not devote sufficient time to the teaching of 
academic reading and writing.9 

This perceived difference between some TESOL graduate 
programs and programs in composition and rhetoric is an im
portant one for our understanding of students' theories of writ
ing and writing tasks derived from their writing classes. In a study 
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at one comprehensive university, Atkinson and Ramanathan 
found considerable disparity between writing programs for mono
lingual English-speakers (MES) and those courses for ESL (par
ticularly international) students. ESL teachers assumed that 
students did not have native competence in "American culture, " 
whereas the MES programs assumed considerable knowledge of 
the" Western" way of life. The MES programs valued originality, 
creativity, Western logic, and rationality as commonsense notions 
in composition, whereas the ESL writing courses valued academic 
writing that followed certain discourse conventions, particularly 
the "modes" (e.g., comparison/contrast. cause/effect). The ESL 
writing courses emphasized form at both the discourse and sen
tence levels; the MES courses focused on writing development. 
Atkinson and Ramanathan concluded that "some of the very 
approaches to writing that are rewarded in [one] program ap
pear to be stigmatized in [the other]" (563). 

These findings are useful to WAC administrators because 
research indicates that linguistically diverse students bring to all 
of their academic classrooms theories of writing and how writ
ing tasks should be approached that have been developed in their 
first cultures and in their writing classrooms in their home coun
tries and in North America. These theories undoubtedly influ
ence the ways students conceptualize, plan, and execute their 
writing aSSignments in all oftheir classes. Wise WAC administra
tors will begin thinking about ESL writing issues by talking to 
the teachers ofESL or basic writing in their own institutions about 
pedagogies employed. 

Helping Faculty in the Disciplines 
Understand ESL Students 

After educating ourselves, there are a number of steps we can 
take to assist other faculty in understanding the issues and in 
improving the academic achievement and motivation of ESL stu
dents. In particular, WAC administrators can help faculty recog
nize the variety of needs, language proficiencies, and cultural 
contributions among linguistically diverse students, and to un
derstand that linguistically diverse students' notions about aca
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demic writing and writing in the disciplines may differ from those 
of the dominant university culture. 

Faculty have no doubt already been advised to administer 
early needs-assessment surveys to determine who their students 
are, what they are studying, and what they expect from their 
classes. An early survey is particularly important in classes in 
which linguistically diverse students are enrolled. These assess
ments can help faculty identify the various student populations 
represented and what these students might be able to contribute 
to a particular classroom. Assessment questionnaires can also 
assist faculty in identifying those who might have difficulty with 
speaking, reading, or writing assignments. Questions such as the 
following might be posed in a survey: "What is your first lan
guage?"; "Do you read and write in this language?"; "How long 
have you lived in the United States?"; "What English language 
writing difficulties do you have, if any?"; "What university-level 
writing classes have you completed?"; "What is your major?"; 
"Why did you select it?" (Johns, "Language"). On my own cam
pus, we have found that faculty who are aware of the diverse 
students in their classes tend to model and scaffold their assign
ments more conscientiously and to recommend a writing center 
or tutor when the need arises. 

Faculty can use the information about diverse students gath
ered from needs assessments to enhance class discussion and pre
sentations and to bring a more international or multicultural 
approach to a course. In an article from an excellent collection 
on cultural diversity and cultural literacy, Walters has this to say 
about the contributions of diverse students to our classes: "Re
search demonstrates the strengths that students from various 
cultural and linguistic groups might possess, strengths that could 
be used as a starting point for our pedagogy and shared with 
classmates so that they can learn from each other" (I 5). The 
literature suggests many ways for faculty to draw from ESL stu
dents' strengths. In linguistics, language, literacy, and education 
classes, students can provide examples from their spoken or writ
ten first languages to exemplify certain teaching points. In an
thropology, students can discuss the kinship terms used in their 
families; in SOCiology, the various cultural norms ofstudent groups 
can be a topic for discussion or writing. Postmodern historians 
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can draw from students' own views of U.S. history or of the his
tory of their own countries or families. demonstrating that his
torical retelling is socially constructed. Even in the sciences, 
students' first-culture theories about evolution or other topics 
can be discussed as ways of viewing natural phenomena. 

As noted earlier, ESL students bring to academic classrooms 
their own ideas about what good writing is and what roles they 
should playas writers as they both produce and process texts. 
Though this statement may be true of all students to some de
gree, the gap between what is expected in our academic class
rooms and the students' own literacy expectations and experiences 
may be even greater when those enrolled are linguistically or cul
turally diverse. 10 In a useful discussion ofthis issue, Basham. Ray, 
and Walley make the following comment: 

When . . . teachers ask students to read a text and then to re
spond in writing. whether to summarize. criticize or comment, 
they do so with certain underlying assumptions about the nature 
of texts, of literate practices in general, and more specifically, 
about what constitutes" academic discourse. " The fact that these 
underlying assumptions are often left implicit can cause prob
lems for students, particularly those second language learners 
who come to university with very different expectations about 
discourse in general and academic discourse in particular. For 
example, Asian students may incorporate whole phrases from 
known texts in their writing (Matalene 1985, Scollon and Scollon 
1991).... Problems can also occur when students' culturally 
determined rules for spoken discourse affect their writing. Within 
the cultural experience of most Alaskan Native groups, for ex
ample, there are limits to the authority a speaker may claim on a 
topiC.... The resulting circumspection of assertion is in direct 
variance with demands of academic writing. (299) 

Central to this argument is the fact that many students do not 
"naturally" share with faculty an understanding about the val
ues that underlie the discourse of a particular academic subject. 
Thus, they would benefit from instructor explanations or class
room discussions about how a successful paper for that particu
lar context is organized. what content should be included, and 
how the argumentation is made (see Belcher). If students are given 
some clues about the values and "ways of being" (Geertz) that 
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are realized in texts in particular academic disciplines, they may 
begin to develop an appreciation for or a critical stance toward 
those values and an understanding of why they may need to ac
quire discourse repertoires for certain academic contexts. 

Other issues relating to ..good" writing and thinking may be 
at odds with the cultural and discourse experiences of ESL stu
dents. Muchuri, Mulamba, Myers, and Ndoloi (175-98) note 
that an insistence on the use of personal voice, common to some 
composition and humanities classes, is anathema to students who 
come from cultures in which drawing attention to oneself is dis
couraged. In some parts of Africa and Asia, for example, writers 
are encouraged to take on not personal but community voices: of 
local leaders, of mythical characters, or of famous heroes of the 
past. In a related article, Ramanathan and Kaplan (1996) argue 
that "voice and audience are largely culturally constrained no
tions. relatively inaccessible to students who are not full partici
pants in a culture within which they are asked to write" (22). 

Most U.S. faculty value "critical thinking." a variously de
fined concept that has become an increasingly controversial topic 
in the ESL literature. Fox, for example. speaks of this concept as 
deeply rooted in U.S. culture and in the particular academic stances 
that academics reward (125). Atkinson, after discussing the vari
ety of approaches to critical thinking in North American peda
gogy. concludes that 

critical thinking is cultural thinking. Thus, I have suggested that 
critical thinking may well be in the nature of social practice
discoverable if not clearly self-evident only to those brought up 
in a cultural milieu in which it operates, however taCitly, as a 
socially valued norm .... [The literature pOints tol vastly differ
ent understandings across cultures of three notions directly im
plicated in critical thought: indiVidualism, self-expression. and 
using language as a tool for learning. (89) 

These comments reveal why many ESL students major in the sci
ences or engineering. According to L2 speakers in science and 
technology disciplines (Johns. "Written Argumentation." "Inter
preting"; Swales), the specific directions for how critical thought 
can be achieved, the exploitation of visuals, repeated standard 
text structure, the use of the passive to subdue or omit the per

- 151



ANN M. JOHl\:S 

sonal agent, and multiple authorship of scientific and technical 
writing appeal to many students for whom the personal nature 
of other writing and vague suggestions for critical thinking pose 
difficult problems. Instructors in the humanities and social sci
ences might consider a variety of ways for students to complete 
an assigned task, thereby encouraging involvement of students' 
own cultural "ways of being" as they think and write (see. e.g., 
Leki, "Coping Strategies"). 

The initiatory practices of faculty in the disciplines have also 
been interrogated in the ESL literature. In an important discus
sion of this issue, Casanave presents the story of a young His
panic woman who eventually dropped out of a Ph.D. program in 
sociology because she could not conform to the pseudoscientific 
values of her professors or to the register in which they required 
her to write, and because the faculty steadfastly refused to ac
knowledge her values or approaches to texts. Casanave notes 
that" (this study] leads us to ask ... whether diSCiplines should 
socialize all students into a preordained set of values and prac
tices, or whether they should accommodate the cultural diversity 
of the populations they serve and thus open themselves to change" 
(148-49). Villanueva elaborates on this issue in "The Politics of 
Literacy Across the Curriculum" (Chapter 7, this volume). 

The Casanave essay is part of an expanding literature on the 
challenges and difficulties that ESL students face as undergradu
ates (see, e.g., Johns, "Toward," "Text"; Leki, "Coping," Un
derstanding) and as graduate students (see Schneider and 
Fujishima; Connor and Kaplan) in North American universities. 
In this literature, instructors are advised to listen for and respect 
student difference by encouraging students to draw from their 
own experiences and interests to complete academic tasks, or to 
contribute to classroom discussion or group work in ways with 
which they are comfortable. Also important to faculty under
standing are examinations of their own assumptions about what 
it means to be academically literate or to think critically in their 
classrooms. The more explicit faculty can be about their assump
tions, goals. and expectations, the more their diverse students 
will understand the language registers and academic cultures in 
which they are attempting to succeed. And, like all students, those 
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who speak English as a second language need to have opportuni
ties to talk to knowledgeable students and faculty about drafts of 
their assigned texts, thus encouraging critique and discussion of 
their progress before a grade is awarded (Belcher). 

Confronting Errors 

Many faculty members complain vociferously about the sentence
level errors in ESL students' written texts, though, as Belcher 
points out, others ignore errors in student writing, grading only 
for content. The first group tends to stigmatize students. They 
associate errors with inadequate thinking, "thus confiating 'bad 
language' and' insufficient cognitive development''' (Zamel 507). 
They complain that students "can't write" or that they "can't 
think," when they actually mean that students have difficulty 
correcting minor errors in their assigned writing. Fully as prob
lematic are those faculty who completely ignore error, for by ig
noring mistakes they do not help their students learn the discourse 
features of their disCiplines. 

What can we do about and for these two groups of faculty? 
This is a complex question that has been discussed exhaustively 
in the ESL literature, and the research findings are contradictory. 
Some research has dealt with faculty tolerance for error. Vann, 
Myer, and Lorenz found that faculty were tolerant of ESL mis
takes that monolingual English-speakers make such as misspell
ings, comma splices, and subject-verb disagreement. They were 
forgiving of article ("the/alan") and preposition errors because 
these are considered minor and" tricky." Faculty could not for
give other types of ESL errors. however. such as those in which 
verb affixes were incorrectly used or one verb tense was substi
tuted for another. Santos, on the other hand, found that faculty 
were most annoyed by errors that both ESL and native-speaking 
students make, such as those involving subject-verb and pronoun 
agreement. They were most forgiving of "foreign" grammatical 
and mechanical errors, but they would not tolerate misuse of 
disciplinary vocabulary or weak argumentation by any of their 
students. Interestingly. Santos found that professors in the 
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humanities and social sciences were more lenient toward ESL 
errors than those in the physical sciences, older professors were 
more lenient than younger ones, and (perhaps most interesting) 
non-native-speaking professors were less lenient than monolin
gual English-speakers. 

No doubt we all have stories from our own campuses that 
support the findings cited here. One of my experiences involves a 
very intelligent Chinese-speaking student whose history instruc
tor, like some whom Zamel mentions, confused error with poor 
thinking and could not extricate the content from the grammar. 
He noted all of the missing definite articles ("the") in her well
constructed paper and wrote in red ink across the top of it, "You 
shouldn't be in college!" For the most part, however, faculty are 
well-meaning but bewildered by the problems in ESL student 
writing that neither they nor, in some cases, the students can iden
tify or correct. 

When should errors become a major issue? WAC adminis
trators might recommend that faculty have different standards 
for in-class examination essays and out-of-class assignments, re
quiring careful editing only in out-of-class papers. Linguistically 
diverse students tend to write more slowly and take more time to 
plan; often they can correct their work if they are permitted to 
draft their papers and edit them over time. Faculty should also 
be aware of the growing number of English-emergent students 
who have acqUired fossilized errors. After producing these errors 
in their spoken and written English for years, these students can
not hear or see their mistakes, nor can they identify them in their 
own written work. Thus, under some circumstances, students 
should be permitted to work with a competent monolingual En
glish-speaker in correcting their sentence-level errors. In addi
tion, faculty might recommend a general handbook written by 
an ESL expert. At my own institution and many others, Raimes's 
Keys for Writers has been adopted because the author has been 
an ESL teacher for most of her professional life and her ESL sec
tion is intelligently written. (I have included at the end of this 
essay a brief description of this and other useful resources for 
WAC directors to consult as they work with faculty on ESL is
sues.) 
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Heading Off Plagiarism 

As we all know, plagiarism is considered a major academic crime 
in North American universities (see Mallon). Nearly every col
lege catalog includes warnings against plagiarism and lists the 
penalties that infractions of the rules can bring. Many faculty 
mention plagiarism in their syllabi, and some spend hours in the 
library attempting to determine which sections of a student pa
per have been plagiarized. Pennycook suggests some reasons for 
faculty wrath: .. Plagiarism ... undermines the authority of both 
teacher and text; ... the ferocity of this hunting down of bor
rowed words may be seen as part of a desperate rearguard action 
against changing textualities" (215). 

This is a useful argument, but one that will not be readily 
accepted among faculty who have been chasing down and pun
ishing plagiarists over the years. What may be more acceptable 
are Pennycook's suggestions for teaching students who have 
learned in their home cultures that memorizing and copying the 
.. greats" without citation are essential elements in the written 
work of a learned person: 

Part of any discussion of citation, paraphrase, textual borrow
ing, and so forth needs ... to include a discussion of how and 
why these notions have been constructed. how authorship, au
thenticity, and authority are linked, and how these practices may 
be in a process of flux.... Also needed is an attempt to under
stand the other side of the coin-our students' textual and lan
guage learning worlds as well as the constraints upon their lives 
and their perceptions of how academic norms operate and may 
be flouted. (227) 

In addition to understanding some of the motivations behind the 
issues of authorship and authOrity, diverse students need to prac
tice summary and paraphrase. A volume that many students have 
found useful for this purpose is Braine and May's Writing from 
Sources: A Guide for ESL Students, particularly the long chapter 
.. Using and Acknowledging Sources" (119-138). 

In some academic classrooms, however, .. plagiarism" means 
more than copying text and not acknowledging sources. In one 
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classroom on my campus, for example, if a student models a 
paper on the organization of another student's paper, she or he 
will receive an F. Thus, as Pennycook and others have noted, 
plagiarism can refer to copying ideas, to using language without 
appropriate citation, or, in rare cases, to mimicking the organiza
tion of another text. Clearly, each faculty member must deter
mine what he or she believes plagiarism is and make the definition, 
and penalties, clear to the students in the class. It would also be 
useful to diverse students to see examples of plagiarism and ad
equate paraphrasing in student papers so that they can avoid the 
standard pitfalls. 

Final Thoughts 

Like many of the topiCS discussed in this volume, the issues of 
ESL writing and the nature of writers are complex and the re
search findings are contradictory. If there were a single L2 lit
eracy instead of many literacies (McKay), if there were easy 
methods to eradicate errors or explain our academic cultures and 
discourses, then teaching diverse students would be much easier. 
But the very complexity of the issues is what makes them inter
esting. As a teacher of academic literacies, I learn a great deal 
from students who are linguistically and culturally different from 
me, and, like many of my faculty colleagues, I enjoy the polyphony 
(as Laurence terms it) of my classes. Certainly, discoveries about 
the diversity within our classrooms and our worlds, and an ap
preciation for difference, must be two of the most important 
achievements of a North American liberal education. 

Notes 

1. "Linguistically diverse," though awkward, appears to be the most 
appropriate term for the variety of bilingual and ESL students in our 
classes. I also use .. ESL," but readers should note that this term is con
sidered derogatory by many students and teachers, particularly in Latino 
communities. 

2. A faculty member Zamel interviewed said he had so many diverse 
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students in his classes that he thought he was in a foreign country. Re
cently, an instructor on my campus came to me during the first week of 
class to complain that "none of [his] students speak English," because 
so many appeared to be of Asian parentage. 

3. Most experts agree that it reqUires at least six years of concentrated 
instruction in academic English for most students to attain proficiency. 
Some students, however, do not attain this goal even after twelve years 
(Scarcella) . 

4. A large number of these students are not literate in their family's first 
language. 

5. This first-language dominance was called "interference" by second
language acquisition theorists in the 19605; now it is referred to as "nega
tive transfer. n 

6. In second-language acquisition, we refer to the language students use 
as they attempt to become proficient as .. interlanguage." Many of the 
emergent English-language speakers are fossilized into a particular 
interlanguage period. As a result, they continue to make errors that 
they themselves cannot identify. Here are a few examples from Leki 
(Understanding), Chapter 9: 

Cut down more trees creates hotter conditions. 

This compromise succeeded to bring about a ceasefire. 

A real revolution was occurred with her election. 

The man he is very interesting in being there. 

7. See Berkenkotter and Huckin and Giltrow and Valiquette for inter
esting discussions of uses of content in the diSCiplines. 

8. A remarkable number of ESL students with good grades in their dis
ciplinary courses are enrolled in basic writing classes in North Ameri
can colleges and universities. Many claim that their instructors in the 
disciplines are interested only in their understanding of content, not in 
their errors. In some cases, especially in engineering, most of the faculty 
are former ESL students themselves, and a "foreign accent" in written 
work has become acceptable Oohns, "Written Argumentation"). 

9. The opposite problem arises in some rhetoric and composition stud
ies programs in which no discussion of grammar and its rhetorical pur
poses takes place. 
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10. It is important to note here that reading may be fully as challenging 
as writing for some ESL students, as well for other students in our classes. 
In California we have found that many more students have difficulty 
with the reading section of the English Placement Test (a diagnostic 
examination, administered when students enroll) than with the writing 
section. 
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Overviews of the Major Issues 

Belcher, Diane, and George Braine, eds. Academic Writing in a Second 
Language: Essays on Research and Pedagogy. Norwood, NJ: Ablex. 
1995. This sixteen-chapter collection is particularly useful for WAC 
practitioners working with upper-division and graduate classes. 
Among other sections of the volume, the introduction and a chap
ter by Joel Bock and Lan Chi on use of citations in Chinese and 
English are particularly helpful. This volume and Swales and Feak, 
listed in the works cited, should greatly benefit faculty teaching 
more advanced ESL students. 

California Pathways: Second Language Students in Public High Schools, 
Colleges, and Universities. Glendale, CA: CATESOL, 1997. (Ad
dress: California Teachers of English to Speakers of Other Lan
guages, 1146 N. Central Avenue, #195, Glendale. CA 91202. (818) 
502-4ESL or Browning@cccd.edu.) Compiled by ESL educators at 
all levels of instruction. this report discusses the different catego
ries of ESL learners. challenges to acquisition of academic English. 
cultural factors affecting student achievement, and writing profi
ciency assessment. Though the volume was written for a California 
audience, the information, approaches, and list of resources are 
valuable in most ESL contexts. 

Connor, Ulla. Contrastive Rhetoric: Cross-Cultural Aspects ofSecond
Language Writing. New York: Cambridge UP, 1996. This is the 
latest of three modern volumes on contrastive rhetoric (see also 
Connor and Kaplan and Purves in the works cited). Here, Connor 
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traces the evolution of contrastive rhetoric (CR), beginning with 
the famous Kaplan 1966 "doodles" study; she then discusses the 
CR interface with various theoretical and disciplinary camps: rheto
ric and composition, textual linguistics, cultural studies, transla
tion, and genre studies. To understand CR issues, WAC 
administrators might consult all three of the volumes mentioned 
here for specific chapters of interest. 

Huckin, Thomas. Margot Haynes, and James Coady. eds. Second Lan
guage Reading and Vocabulary Learning. Norwood, Nj: Ablex, 
1993. If we were to ask the ESL students in our classes to name the 
one major problem they face in acquiring academic literacies. they 
would undoubtedly say "learning vocabulary." This rich collection 
discusses ways in which L2 students in academic environments con
front issues of vocabulary acquisition, sometimes with negative 
consequences. Chapters such as "False Friends and Reckless Guess
ers: Observing Cognate Recognition Strategies" (Holmes and 
Ramos) and "Too Many Words: Learning the Vocabulary of an 
Academic Subject" (Parry) should be particularly useful to WAC 
practitioners. 

Leki, Ilona. Understanding ESL Writers: A Guide for Teachers. Ports
mouth. NH: Boynton/Cook, 1992. If there were only one volume 
on ESL purchased for a WAC library. this book would be the choice 
of many ESL specialists. Of particular interest to WAC practitio
ners is Leki's short and accessible discussions of second-language 
acquisition, the differences among ESL and basic writers, charac
teristics of ESL students, major findings from second-language 
composition research. modem issues in contrastive rhetoric, and com
mon sentence-level errors. Using this volume, WAC administrators 
could provide a complete and focused ESL workshop for faculty. 

Murray. Denise M. Diversity as a Resource: Redefining Cultural Lit
eracy. Alexandria, VA: Teachers of English to Speakers of Other 
Languages (TESO L), 1992. With a foreword by Shirley Brice Heath 
and some excellent chapters, this volume approaches literacy issues 
from a cultural perspective. arguing that much of what faculty ob
ject to in the writing of linguistically diverse students can be traced 
to cultural mismatches rather than to contrastive rhetoric or stu
dent error. Chapters are written from a number of cultural perspec
tives, and issues of cultural literacy are raised and critiqued. 

Roberts. Helen, et al. Teaching from a Multicultural Perspective. Thou
sand Oaks, CA: Sage, 1994. This volume is devoted exclusively to 
providing practical suggestions for understanding, teaching, and 
assessing the nontraditional student and encouraging university 
administrations to recognize and embrace changes in student popu
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lations. WAC administrators can consult this volume for discus
sions of collaborative learning and ESL, designing initial needs as
sessments, involving students in class discussion, and other practical 
topics. 

Silva, Tony, Ilona Leki, and Joan Carson ... Broadening the Perspective 
of Mainstream Composition Studies." Written Communication 14 
(1997): 398-428. In this article, three of the most prominent ESL 
literacy specialists argue that ESL composition research and theory 
have been neglected by mainstream professionals. The authors dis
cuss two topics that are central to the ESL literature: second-lan
guage acquisition research and second-language writing instruction, 
noting the importance of each to understanding diverse student 
populations. 

Handbooks 

Azar. Betty S. Understanding and Using English Grammar. Englewood 
Cliffs. NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1981. For those WAC practitioners and 
other faculty who need to develop a metalanguage about grammar 
or who want to refresh their memory about" traditional grammar ... 
this textbook for ESL students will provide an accessible reference. 
In addition to fifteen chapters on topics in English grammar, it in
cludes an appendix that defines basic grammar terms. This is in 
fact a series of volumes for students at different English-language 
profiCiency levels. 

Raimes, Ann. Keys for Writers: A Brief Handbook. 2nd ed. Boston: 
Houghton Mifflin, 1999. If faculty want to recommend a hand
book written by an ESL expert, Keys for Writers is probably their 
best choice. In addition to being a useful handbook for all students, 
this volume devotes twenty-one pages to ESL issues, concentrating 
on some of the major student errors and common editing questions 
that ESL students ask. The handbook has another attractive fea
ture: boxes throughout the text that highlight "Language Across 
Cultures" issues. On page 258, for example, the author discusses 
the implications of the fact that only English capitalizes the first
person singular pronoun .. I." The volume also has a good section 
on citing sources and avoiding plagiarism. 

Swan, Michael, and Bernard Smith, eds. Leamer English: A Teacher's 
Guide to Interference and Other Problems. Cambridge: Cambridge 
UP, 1988. For those who would like to know more about the fea
tures of the languages their students speak, this volume is invalu
able. It provides a brief discussion of verb tense and aspect and 
other characteristics of written languages, such as punctuation. 
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WEB Sites 

• At California State University. Los Angeles. where an estimated 
80 percent of the students are linguistically diverse, M. Anne 
Snow and others have been conducting workshops with faculty 
on ESL issues for a number of years. They have developed Web 
sites such as http://web.calstatela.edulcentersfwrite_cnlesltyp.htm 
that deal specifically with ESL issues. CSULA sites are also de
voted to ESL literacy in specific disciplines, such as this one on 
philosophy: http://web.calstatela.edulcenters/write_cn/. With its 
large ESL population and its commitment to writing in the disci
plines, CAL State L.A. is a good source for WAC faculty. 

• At Washington State University, ESL experts have set up an ESL 
.. Help Desk" which lists books and resources for students. ad
vice for faculty. and ESL classes in the English department; Lynn 
Gordon, the faculty member who set it up, answers questions 
from non-native speakers of English from all over the world: 
http://www.wsu.edu/ gordonlESLI. 

• Purdue University's online Writing Lab provides tutoring by 
e-mail and dozens of helpful documents. For information, send 
a blank e-mail messagetoowl@sage.cc.purdue.edu (with the sub
ject "owl-request"). 
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The Politics ofLiteracy 

Across the Curriculum 


VICTOR VILLANUEVA 

Washington State University 

Is There a Politic in the House? 

I return to school after all the years in the Anny, my 
GED in hand, and walk into my first-year composition 
course, taught bya South Asian woman, Ratna Roy, who 
speaks of her maids back in India, tells of her literacy 
test that awarded her a scholarship in English at Ox
ford: the Rhodes scholar wearing a sari at Tacoma Com
munity College. There is a politic here-in the life she 
once knew and discussed, in the surplus value gained in 
having a Rhodes scholar teaching first-year comp at a 
community college (which is not to denigrate first-year 
comp or the community coJJege, only the combination of 
money and power and national origin or race or racism). 
I know there is a politic. But I can't make sense ofit 

Her assignments are open. I write ofrace, ofmy "ex
istential situation." Get accused of plagiarism, though 
I'm vindicated through a timed writing in her office. 

At the university, my first assignment concerns 
Spenser: a 36 out of a possible 1aD-for my imagina
tion, the professor writes on my paper. Success depends 
on researching the publications ofmy professors. Mim
icry. My politic suppressed-suppressed until the first time 
I write of the political exigencies ofmy existence as an 
academic, as an academic ofcolor, ofpoverty, as I write 
in narrative. As I write within the conventions ofthe acad
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emy; mysuppressed politic festers, a dream deferred while 
another pursued, but not deferred indefinitely. 

I 'm a skeptic when it comes to writing across the curriculum. I 
have no problems with the WAC idea of literacy across the 

disciplines or even of sharing the responsibility of literacy in
struction (as outlined by McLeod and others), and I long ago 
accepted writing as epistemological, as a way of knOWing. But 
for just as long. I've accepted writing and the teaching of writing 
as inherently political. And WAC, it seems to me, has tended to 
be assimilationist, assimilation being a political state of mind more 
repressive than mere accommodation:! we begin by having stu
dents invent the university, perhaps, then move on to having stu
dents invent the disciplines. 2 This isn't the politic I'd prefer. We 
in composition studies might assume a closer connection between 
language and epistemology, but" writing to learn" doesn't go far 
enough. doesn't historicize our conceptions oflanguage and know
ing, keeps us tied to a Platonic mind-set. 

That Platonic mind-set is embedded even in our discussions 
of politics. Our conversations are quick to blur distinctions be
tween culture, ideology. and politics. The political involves more 
than culture. Culture can be kinship and community (as one cat
egory) and aesthetics (as another). And there is culture as the 
material (particularly the economic). 3 But this last is often absent 
from our discussions. We stay aloft, away from the material. And 
that has something to do with WAC. So I want to argue for a 
reconsideration of what happens in WAC. maybe suggest a way 
to a culturally sensitive and politically conscious edge in how we 
approach literacy. even as students of color and others venture 
into the conventions of academic discourse-now-during the 
time it takes for us all to reconceptualize the discourse of the 
academy. 

The Platonic Mind-set 

Not all at once, not just in that first class on rhetoriC, I 
discover some things about writing, my own, and about 
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the teaching of writing. I find some of modern 
composition s insights are modem hindsights. I don't 
mind the repetition. Some things bear repeating. The rep
etitions take on new significance and are elaborated upon 
in a new context, a new time. Besides, not everyone who 
teaches writing knows of rhetoric, though I believe ev
eryone should. 

VICTOR VILLANUEVA, Bootstraps 

The curriculum we write across prides itself on being a "higher 
learning," something above the day-to-day. We are still "the acad
emy," tied to Plato and to his epistemology in one sense or an
other. We know that in his Republic and in the two dialogues 
dealing directly with rhetoric he draws a distinction between true 
arts and forms of flattery, "flattery" as a pleasing deception. 
Rhetoric falls under the heading of a form of flattery for Plato, 
insofar as its concerns are decidedly tied to the temporal and to 
the material. This is even more true for literacy, since there is no 
talking back to the text (a matter Volosinov will take issue with 
centuries later). For Plato, rhetoric can be salvageable, can be a 
true art, if it works in the service of dialectic, potentially liberat
ing the mind from the temporal and sensorial to the plane of the 
infinite, the Idea of the Good. The academy might have grown to 
be a huge megaversity, but it remains rooted in the Platonic lib
eral arts, so much so that our discussions of rhetoric or literacy 
and surely composition studies remain to a great extent apart 
from the material. Even our opening discussions on class tend to 
remain tied to class as culture but not to class as political economy, 
an uncomplicated notion of class as socioeconomic status rather 
than as a relationship between economic systems (material) and 
political processes (temporal).4 

It's little wonder that literacy, after so long a legacy, could so 
easily be set aside as an academic responsibility even while being 
touted as essential to the historical base of the academy. We are 
steeped in Plato. 

From the fifth century B.C.E. to the nineteenth century, rheto
ric and its literacy have been central to education, particularly 
within the liberal arts, those kinds of knowledge that will elevate 
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and in some sense free the mind. Though the English literary arts 
tend to be concerned with the polities which surround their au
thors and poets, these polities are necessarily abstractions, calls 
for contemplation more than calls for action, the contemplation 
having value, certainly. but in that sense proffered by Quintilian: 
as a means of forming better folks down the line. 

By the nineteenth century rhetoric had lost its centrality. The 
center of the academy belonged to the new sciences. In some 
schools, the social sciences became aligned with the liberal arts, 
rhetoric and literacy becoming defined as an introductory course 
or two on writing for college, until a convergence of circum
stances (Woods Hole, Dartmouth, Janet Emig's study of writing 
as a mode of learning) returned rhetoric and literacy to a recon
sideration of language and psychology, language and epistemol
ogy, if not literacy as political-a move more difficult to make, 
given the Platonic in our midst. 

This realization of literacy as epistemological, as ways of 
learning about the self, the context in which the self is oriented, 
and the context as defined by an academic discipline, captures 
WAC through the "second stage" -literacy as accepted across 
the disciplines as a way of learning. The third stage, to some 
extent the call of this volume and invoked by Donna LeCourt 
("WAC as Critical Pedagogy: The Third Stager). would have us 
look more closely at the need to reform pedagogy, taking into 
account the rise of new technology; the question of WAC and 
writers whose primary literacy is in languages other than En
glish; and politics, particularly (for me) as reflected in racism. 

Multicultures-and One Dominates 

Excerpt from a note to an editor concerning a reviewer's 
comments, maybe 1993: "The reviewer wants me 'to 
avoid the charge of bias, of raiSing the British-French
Americans to a level ofbehavior unparalleled in history. , 
I really do think American imperialism has attained 'a 
level of behavior unparalleled in history.' I'm with 
Fernand BraudeI. Noam Chomsky, Karl Polanyi, 
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Immanuel Wallerstein, and the rest ofa long list (ofwhich 
I have not mentioned one Marxist) who think so too. So 
I skipped the fairness task. " VVhy pretend to the scientistic 
notion of objectivity in discourse when such a thing is 
unattainable, even within the conventions that precede 
us, since language and dialect are always steeped in con
vention? 

For all the sympathy inherent in multiculturalism, it tends to fail 
because by and large it tends not to be antiracist. As I argue 
elsewhere ("Rhetoric," "Reading"). the problem with multicul
turalism is that it relies on a conception of cultural pluralism, an 
ideal (a Platonic" Good "), but given the political economy of the 
day (no matter what the school of "political economy"), the idea 
of all cultures living together in mutual understanding is not yet 
practical. So we do an injustice in our acting as if a mutuality 
already exists. Further, there is a political economy in the con
ception of cultural plurality historically, as when Glazer and 
Moynihan argue that the United States is the melting pot, as
similation is the norm, and failure is a cultural fault, not a matter 
of racism (Omi and Winant 17-21). Cultural pluralism will not 
be achieved by pretending it already exists or can exist by simple 
avowal. 

Rhetoric, composition studies, the third stage in WAC-all 
of us concerned with language and discourse and the deSire for a 
more equitable SOCiety-will need to move beyond the cultural 
to the relations among discourse, the cultural, the political (not 
only as ideology but also as political power more broadly con
ceived), and the economic. Gayatri Spivak begins to approach 
this as she writes not only of epistemology in poststructural terms 
that give credence to the power of discourse as ideological, but 
also as she writes of the epistemology of other politically eco
nomic forces, what she calls an episteme of violence. 

In terms of raCism, we can stand to learn from those other 
diSciplines while we inform them of the ways of writing peda
gogy. That is, the third stage, as I see it, will be the stage of a true 
dialectic between the disciplines we work with. We can learn from 
folks in business who have economists among them, from histo

-169 



VICTOR VILLANUEVA 

rians, from political scientists, from sociologists, as well as from 
the literary figures and critical theorists we have grown accus
tomed to learning from. We give something to the disciplines
matters of literacy and rhetoric grounded in the sociopolitical; 
and they give us something-their considerations of the political 
and the economic. It's time. And it's bound to succeed, since the 
old resentments of the "missionary" would simply pass, given 
reciprocity. 

If we are to proffer our understanding of the value of cross
and interdisciplinary literacy, we have an obligation to proffer 
the social dimensions of our research. theory, and discussion as 
well. And we have the obligation to learn from those to whom 
we pass on our knowledge of the teaching of writing. If WAC is 
no longer (or perhaps never was) missionary in its method, then 
we should be engaging the other minds across the disciplines who 
also face the students we face. We should enter into a dialogue 
across the disciplines so as better to understand the social pro
cesses that could relegate such a large number to the trouble
heap: the poor and the racial or ethnic majority. All of us can use 
the tools at our disposal to circumvent reproducing a school sys
tem that has traditionally failed to educate the woman, the poor, 
or the person of color at the same rate of effiCiency as others. 
Time for the third stage. 

WAC Critical! 

The Calling 

The calling came to me 
while I languished 
in my room; while I 
whittled away my youth 
in jail cells 
and damp barrio fields. 

It brought me to life, 
out of captivity, 
in a street-scarred 
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and tattooed place 

I called body. 


Until then I waited silently, 

a deafening clamor in my head, 

but voiceless to all around me; 

hidden from America's eyes, 

A brown boy without a name, 


I would sing into a solitary 
tape recorder, 

music never to be heard. 
I would write my thoughts 
in scrambled English; 
I would take photos in my mind

plan out new parks; 
bushy green, concrete free. 
New places to play 
and think. 

Waiting. 

Then it came. 

The calling. 

It brought me out of my room. 

It forced me to escape 

night captors 

in street prisons. 


It called me to war; 

to be writer, 

to be scientist 

and march with the soldiers 


of change. 

It called me from the shadows, 
out of the wreckage, 
of my barrio-from among those 
who did not exist. 
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I waited all of 16 years 
for this time. 

Somehow, unexpected, 
I was called. 

LUIs]. RODRIGUEZ 

While process and consensus become the catchwords of writing 
across the curriculum pedagogy, rhetorical theory and composi
tion theory look to how language is not just the conveyor of 
knowledge but is also the way knowledge becomes known. The 
question becomes how to convey writing in a way that doesn't 
alienate. One suggestion. well articulated by Donna LeCourt, is 
to add the pedagogy of Paulo Freire to the imperatives of mean
ingful college literacy. Freire offers a particular brand of social 
theory for education that we in composition studies have tended 
to adopt for the work we do within our own programs but have 
only half-heartedly conveyed across the curriculum. In other 
words, we should say that writing is not only a way of learning 
but also a way of fostering critical consciousness, more than a 
means of problem solving but also a means of problem posing. 

Patricia Bizzell notes that Freire, in Education for Critical 
Consciousness, argues a case that sounds decidedly like our pro
nouncements on college literacy, our justification for writing 
across the curriculum: 

Knowledge [Freire writes) necessitates the curious presence of 
subjects confronted with the world. It requires their transform
ing action on reality. It demands a constant searching. It implies 
invention and reinvention. It claims from each person a critical 
reflection on the very act of knowing. It must be a reflection 
which recognizes the knowing process, and in this recognition 
becomes aware of the "raison d'etre" behind the knowing and 
the conditioning to which that process is subject. (qtd. in Bizzell 
100-101) 

This is the very knowledge we ought to be fostering: the self as 
situated within a disCipline and within the world, confronting 
racism head on as well as other situations that distance women, 
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the poor, and others from the dominant discourse and its racialized 
and gendered assumptions. For LeCourt the means is through a 
politicized personal narrative with which to interrogate students' 
relations to the disciplines for which they are writing. This is the 
means whereby the critical has been introduced to first-year com
position, as LeCourt acknowledges, and it should work well, 
particularly in introductory courses throughout the disciplines. 

But at a certain point, students need to break free from the 
personal as the sole genre of engagement. How then to maintain 
the critical and one's sense of identity and agency when called on 
to break from personal narrative? 

Many writers of color have written about a conscious mim
iCry of the discourse of power. In Puerto Rican Jam, for instance, 
sociologists Grosfoguel, Negron-Muntaner, and Georas describe 
the strategy employed by many Puerto Ricans given a particular 
political economy. Puerto Rico's situation is one in which politi
cal power makes colonialism (at least five hundred years of colo
nialism) no longer tenable, yet given its economic situation, 
nationalism is not feasible. The trick then is maintaining a cul
tural identity while complying with dominance. That's achieved 
through jaiberia, a "subversive complicity," analogous to shin
ing someone on. The authors describe the concept this way: 

According to Diana Fuss in her essay on Frantz Fanon,s there is a 
tendency within postcolonial and psychoanalytic discourse to 
distinguish between the practices of mimicry and masquerade. 
While in psychoanalysis, masquerade is understood as the un
conscious assumption of a role, mimicry, according to Homi K. 
Bhabha, is understood as a colonial strategy ofsubjugation. Fuss, 
however, stresses that there can be a mimicry ofsubversion where 
the deliberate performance of a role does not entail identifica
tion. The performance's contexts thus become crucial in deter
mining its subversive potential. ... [In] both Fanon's and Fuss's 
texts, the most powerful example of subversive mimicry is that 
of the Algerian Nationalist woman militant who "passes" as a 
Europeanized subject in order to advance the cause of National 
liberation. (Grosfoguel, Negron-Muntaner. and Georas 26-28) 

Two of the essays in Keith Gilyard's collection Race, Rheto
ric, and Composition, one by Malea Powell and one by Gail 
Okawa, explore strategies similar to jaiberia, one calling on the 

- 173



VICTOR VILLANUEVA 

American Indian icon of the trickster, the other calling on Mitsuye 
Yamada's masks (though not masquerade), masks that intention
ally conceal. In rhetorical terms, there is imitatio, best described 
by Quintilian, a Spanish subject of the Roman Empire. Here, 
however, I'm calling for imitatio with an antiracist critical peda
gogy, imitatio taking on a particular mental state-a jaiberia, a 
masking, a discursive trickery-while students and everyone in
volved in WAC work on discourse, work critically and consciously 
on conventions, and work on swapping what other disciplines 
are discovering about economics and political power. 

Although the expressionjaiberia is new to us in composition 
studies, the practical workings of how one moves from the dis
course of the individual and the individual's culture to the dis
course of the academy are not. I have described, perhaps best in 
Bootstraps, a drafting process which begins with the personal as 
political and moves through conscious translations to the con
ventions ofacademic discourse. It entails a conscious understand
ing of Aristotle's logic (the teaching of which has been laid out as 
a practical pedagogy best by Ed Corbett in Classical Rhetoric for 
the Modern Student). And it involves a conscious process through 
which the discoveries made in the narrative process are revised 
or translated to fit within the conventions of academic discourse. 
I have used the process successfully for many years with students 
from other cultures (even white students residing in what Walter 
Ong, follOWing Marshall McLuhan, calls a "secondary orality" : 
an awareness of the sound of literacy but literacy devised to be 
orally delivered only). Others under my direction have used the 
method as well. 

Within faculty workshops, our co-workers can be shown that 
the organizational patterns and other discourse markers (mat
ters other than simple mechanics) that are manifest in students' 
early draft writing are not necessarily signs of disorganization 
but of other-cultural organization (see Ann lohns in Chapter 6 of 
this volume on issues of contrastive rhetoric). While we all ex
plore ways of helping students translate their ways with words 
into the conventions of particular disciplines, we can also listen 
and learn from other disciplines about the political economies 
that give rise to difference, opening a door whereby we might 
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agree to changes in conventions that will better situate cultural 
differences. In being conscious of the conventions as conventions, 
in remaining conscious of our own predispositions in early drafts 
to give free rein to cultural discourse. we stand a chance of doing 
our job of assuring students' access to the places they wish to go 
by way of the academy without erasing where they've been. It 
can be done. It has been done. WAC should pass it on. 

Notes 

I. I mention accommodation because Donna LeCourt, who argues per
suasively for a critical pedagogy in WAC, tends to see the basic problem 
in writing in the disciplines as its tendency toward an accommodationist 
mind-set. But I would argue that we all accommodate-either in the 
conventions we adopt (or even mimic) or in the body of knowledge we 
lean on within particular disciplines. Although I believe her intent is to 
pOint to assimilation, her reliance on the language of Henry Giroux's 
version of resistance theory provides her with the term(s) (accommoda
tion, opposition, and resistance). Rather than Giroux (who, like LeCourt. 
I am surely indebted to in pursuing the lines of argument presented 
here), I am calling on others, who I will at the very least allude to in this 
essay. 

2. LeCourt wonders at how the politics that are played out in first-year 
comp courses might be carried over to WAC. Although it is true that 
composition studies has entered into the political in its discussions, as 
have many other disciplines (as LeCourt acknowledges). composition 
studies has hardly solved the problems of the political, has not as a 
discipline, for example, ventured into the political as containing more 
than the superstructural-the cultural. In some sense, then, the politic 
of the classroom remains safe, a necessity, as far as I can see, since the 
first-year course does remain a gateway course into the university's dis
courses. Although others have argued that Bartholomae's pedagogy is 
no less assimilationist than other pedagagies (a defanged Freire, I'd say), 
it does confront the dilemma-that of meeting what we see as a politi
cal dimension to our work and the need to provide the gateway func
tion. What results from this near paradox is critical thinking, a problem 
solving. in which the problems are disciplinarily conscribed, rather than 
a critical consciousness, a problem posing. in which the problems are 
themselves to be uncovered by the student writer. LeCourt does try to 
address thiS, finally arguing for Freire as writing the personal within the 
disciplines (which is as far as any of us in composition studies has gone). 
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3. These three factors comprise social historian Fernand Braudel's "set 
of sets" or economist Andre Gunder Frank's "three legged stool" on 
which world systems sit, or Karl Polanyi's anatomy of political eco
nomics. 

4. I think here of Coming to Class: Pedagogy and the Social Class of 
Teachers edited by Shepard, McMillan, and Tate, an interesting collec
tion, but one that tends not to complicate the notion of class. 

5. "Interior Colonies: Frantz Fanon and the Politics ofIdentification." 
Diacritics 24 (1994): 20-42. 
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CHAPTER EIGHT 

Writing Centers and WAC 
JOAN A. MULLIN 

University of Toledo 

W hile writing across the curriculum and writing centers both 
have histories with roots in the nineteenth century, the 

current connections between them date back to the early 1970s. 
Researchers claim that this recent linkage began as a response to 
open admissions, a population explosion, and increased pressures 
for job-related skills instruction and educational accountability 
(Carino, "Early" 103: Russell 271). It is worth noting that these 
same forces exerted themselves at the turn of the century, and in 
both eras educators were confronted with student populations 
that challenged their previously held ideas about language in
struction. The response in the late nineteenth century included 
the beginnings of a composition course that, in some cases, in
cluded collaborative peer work and the vestiges of writing across 
the curriculum. It is interesting that the response to a student 
population whose language skills didn't match faculty expecta
tions in the 1970s was similar to the response of nearly a century 
before: a growth in the discipline of composition, writing cen
ters, and writing across the curriculum. 

Today we find our educational assumptions challenged yet 
again by new but familiar forces. Society and technology herald 
a millennium in which alternative educational communities and 
the languages ofhypertext, Internet. and cyberspeak compete with 
previous understandings of communication and disciplinarity. 
Added to these forces, increased access to education and the 
population's need for retooling in a quickly changing job market 
create cross-generational classrooms. As Lester Faigley points out, 
"More than 80 percent of students enrolled in postsecondary 
education do not live in dormitories. Close to half are older than 
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25.... A different college population with different needs and 
expectations is bringing different models of learning," which in 
turn require different models of teaching (14-15). The recent 
growth and collaboration ofWAC and writing centers owe much 
to practices that allow a quick response to such changing condi
tions within institutions. 

Current social forces and the added collaborations of com
munity and college, industry and university, create an increas
ingly multi- and interdisciplinary system that demands services 
tailored to specific needs. Electronic classroom delivery, both face
to-face and screen-to-screen instruction, changes the traditional 
teacher-learner dynamic and threatens traditional notions of edu
cation. It remains to be seen whether, in an era of challenge simi
lar to those mentioned earlier, the academy will turn again to a 
historically powerful philosophy that promotes writing and learn
ing as skills to be learned discretely. At the moment, practices of 
writing across the curriculum programs and writing centers seem 
to have successfully met many of the educational and social needs 
of the last decade and are poised to respond to those of the new 
millennium. 

Intersecting Histories 

David Russell notes that often, from the end of the nineteenth 
century on: 

When [administration and faculty] did require writing as part of 
regular courses in the disciplines, that writing was less likely to 

be integrated into the activity of the course or program and more 
likely to be seen merely as a favor to the English department or 
the institution, as a way of enforcing standards of correctness or 
reinforcing general-composition courses, or as a means of evalu
ation. (8-9) 

Articles on early writing labs likewise establish a connection be
tween enforcement of standards, remediation, and reqUired class
room "lab" attendance (Carino, "Early" 104). Russell and Carino 
note that contending perspectives of language learning in educa
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tional and public forums influenced writing centers and fledgling 
writing programs (Carino, "Open" 39). In both cases, the peda
gogy used was created in response to these competing perspec
tives, but it was also shaped in response to each successive student 
population. 

For example, while the dominant theories at the beginning 
of the last century spurred the growth of composition programs, 
these theories did not support any attempts to spread active re
sponsibility for the teaching ofwriting to disciplinary faculty other 
than English. Historians of writing agree that at that time, stu
dents "whose writing did not conform to a particular community's 
standards were thought to exhibit some deficit, which had to be 
remedied before they could be admitted to the [academic, disci
plinary] community" (Russell 15). Not particularly enthusiastic 
about assuming this task, departments of English questioned the 
assignment of writing instruction to their literature faculty or 
were overwhelmed by the inability of their practices and theories 
to .. remedy" student writing. So writing instructors and labs were 
elected to take care of those deficiencies. Nonetheless, with each 
new cultural challenge, with each incoming first-year group of 
students, the problem of writing continued to grow across the 
curriculum. Writing centers and writing classroom instructors 
with their smaller class sizes and concentrated work environments 
began to experiment, testing new theories and developing respon
sive pedagogies. 

Despite decades of practices that sought to remedy writing 
discretely, writing centers attempted early on to connect language 
learning with a discipline or tutoring lab methods with class
rooms. The latter gained strength in the military training of the 
1940s that recognized the importance of individualized instruc
tion in the form oflab-connected classrooms (see Redford; Weigle; 
Wykoff). Some of these practices were adopted by university 
writing programs throughout that decade, with an important 
addition in communications programs, which focused on the af
fective domain (Carino, "Early" 107). Likewise, some writing 
center practitioners at the time also recognized the need to go 
beyond surface correction, or skill-and-drill, and sought to iden
tify and work with an individual context-holistically. 
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Exerting another force on writing practices were the "pro
gressive methods ... founded or reorganized along the Deweyan 
lines between the world wars" (Russell 224). Emphasizing 
interdisciplinarity and what we might today call service learning, 
private colleges tied writing instruction to disCiplines and to the 
connections between them and learning (see Clark; lones). Such 
efforts in writing centers and early WAC initiatives, however, were 
overwhelmed by the educational theories which separated learn
ing "skills" (such as writing) from content (e.g., Russell 1 0-12, 
108), or separated the affective from the intellectual (Carino, 
"Early" 107-8). Writing centers and writing teachers were caught 
between an acquired cultural image of themselves as remedial 
centers fOCUSing on skill-and-drill and their successful experiences 
with real writers. 

In the 1970s, language learning again came under fire from 
within and outside the academy. The response was twofold: evalu
ate composition teaching and establish more writing centers. 
Writing centers along with other "cross-curricular writing pro
grams were almost always a response to a perceived need for 
greater access, greater equity. They set out to assimilate, inte
grate, or ... initiate previously excluded students by means of 
language acquisition" (Russell 271) . This time, however. the work 
of writers such as Elbow. Graves. Macrorie. and Moffett gave 
writing center practitioners a student-centered pedagogy that 
corroborated affective practices already woven into the traditional 
skills-centered response to writers. Many histories of individual 
centers maintain that during this period. they" rejected their im
posed roles as course supplement responsible for remedial gram
mar and developed an innovative student-centered writing 
pedagogy that competed with classroom work" (Carino. "Open" 
31). Influenced by "mass education" in the 1960s and the con
comitant increase of diverse student backgrounds in the class
room (Russell 274), writing center practitioners in their 
one-on-one interactions learned that teaching students an all
purpose academicspeak, one that would serve in all classrooms 
across the curriculum, was not effective. Center practitioners 
began interacting across the disciplines to find out what faculty 
expectations were. how they constructed language in their disci
plines, and to what questions their students must respond. 
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The same forces "gave to the WAC movement its focus on 
the classroom as community; its student-centered pedagogy, of
ten with a subversive tinge; and its neoromantic, expressivist as
sumptions" that focused on the individual (Russell 273), as well 
as on the individual disciplinary classroom. Perhaps uncon
sciously. faculty began to believe that English teachers couldn't 
teach everything about writing in one composition class. They 
began attending writing workshops in an effort to discover "what 
to do," and research on the nature of writing in the disciplines 
grew. While there never was a single evolutionary line that both 
writing centers and WAC programs followed, their mutual phi
losophies began to develop mutual theories and practices. These 
created a context for current programs that traverse disciplinary 
lines and challenge traditional ways of thinking about writing 
and learning content in a world in which writing and learning 
contexts constantly change. 

Who Begets What in WAC/Writing 
Center Connections? 

One of the tenets oft repeated in writing center circles is that any 
center must shape itself according to its local context. That is, 
writing centers will exist with their audience in mind, will build 
on the purpose of their assignment, and will respond to the tacit 
conventions of the institution within which they operate. The 
same is true of WAC programs: models are useful for stimulating 
ideas but should be seen as menus from which ideas can be cho
sen~-or generated. So while numerous variations exist. two ba
sic models drive WAC-writing center connections: writing centers 
beget WAC programs or WAC programs beget writing centers. 

Our program at the University of Toledo followed the first 
model: while the College of Arts and Sciences wanted to estab
lish a WAC program. faculty decided that they first needed a 
writing center as a resource; the writing center in turn estab
lished the WAC program. As is typical in some univerSities, such 
as Purdue, WAC may not be a formal program, but the writing 
center performs WAC activities as part of its pedagogy and be
cause of the perceived need for faculty interaction across the cur
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riculum (see Harris). In the second model, a WAC program may 
be established and then administrators find it necessary to estab
lish or change the mission of a writing center as faculty assign 
more writing across the curriculum. At the University of North 
Dakota, for example, Joan Hawthorne reports, "The connection 
with WAC happened during about the fourth year of our WAC 
program, when we [the WAC program] first began hiring 
undergrads from disciplines outside of English in a conscious ef
fort to build liaisons with departments where lots of writing was 
happening." All of these universities responded to their contexts 
in different ways, yet all of their WAC programs-official or 
unofficial-are vital and thriving. 

WAC and WC Partnerships 

Partnerships between WAC and writing centers seem obvious 
because they both draw from some of the same theories. engage 
in shared practices. and are similarly placed within the academic 
community (often not reporting to departments or working across 
traditional curricular lines). Even the debates between WAC and 
writing center practitioners parallel each other: in disCiplinary 
writing. the issue is summarized in the philosophical and seman
tic contest between the WAC proponents (characterized as for
warding writing to learn) and WID (Writing in the Disciplines) 
proponents (characterized as favoring writing as disciplinary 
genres). In writing centers. the same debate takes shape between 
those who claim that generalist tutors. with their" outsider" sta
tus, provide the most effective feedback to writers in any disci
pline and those who claim tutors must have disciplinary 
knowledge in order to maintain maximum effectiveness with 
writers (see Soven. Chapter 9, this volume). In each case, though. 
and in the WAC and writing center movement toward workplace 
literacy. there are several common agreements: 

• 	 Each disCipline has genres, ways of performing. or conventions 
specific to its manner of constructing. supporting, and question
ing knowledge. 
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• 	 No discipline can effectively act alone: this fact implies a call for 
workplace alliances, interdisciplinary planning, and multidis
ciplinary exchanges of theory and practice. 

• 	 The most effective pedagogy is one-on-one or small-group in
struction. 

• 	 Assessment of teaching and learning effectiveness is a complex, 
continual, reflective activity. 

Because these commonalities are in line with what we know 
about teaching and learning, it is no surprise that these two pro
grams serve as model educational initiatives. Returning to Our 
Roots, a report of the Kellogg Commission on the Future of State 
and Land-Grant Universities, outlined three primary changes in
stitutions must initiate in the new century: they must become 
.. genuine learning communities"; they must be .. student centered "; 
they must" emphasize the importance of a healthy learning envi
ronment that provides students, faculty and staff with the facili
ties, support and resources to make this vision a reality" (v-vi). 
WAC and writing centers are natural partners when it comes to 
shared theory and practice. but they also form strong partner
ships for changing curriculum and administrative practices, and 
for examining the ways faculty and students think about writing, 
learning. and evaluation. In so doing, they create a faculty-stu
dent connection-a loop of feedback and response-that pro
motes student-centered learning communities and provides a 
healthy environment that supports risk taking and innovation. 

Recent educational movements-the federally supported 
School-to-Work Initiative, the current growth of service learning 
in universities (see lolliffe, Chapter 4, this volume), the growth 
of corporate-school-university relationships, and the new corpo
rate universities-all point to the need to closely align instruc
tion with workplace or vocational competencies. The importance 
of genre studies in WAC research (see Russell, Chapter II, this 
volume) parallels this emphasis in professional contexts. Both 
WAC programs and writing centers continue to develop ways to 
read rhetorical situations, deconstruct them, respond to them, 
and mirror or challenge their practices. There are several areas in 
which effective partnerships can be built on this common ground. 
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I discuss four: faculty development, tutor- and technology-linked 
courses, assessment, and community connections. 

Faculty Development 

If a director of WAC or of a writing center learns one thing, it is 
this: faculty members do not want to be told how to teach their 
classes, how to write assignments, or how to evaluate assign
ments. While they may well solicit help for any of these-and 
many of them do-they do not want to be told they have to shift 
their way of thinking about writing, teaching, or learning. The 
advantage of being a writing center director, therefore, is that the 
focus of discussion with faculty members can be the student, even 
while the object of the discussion may be to change teacher peda
gogyor philosophy. WAC directors maintain the same focus and 
objective in faculty conversations since WAC proponents like
wise want to have an effect on teaching practices. On the fore
front of effecting pedagogical change by promoting reflective 
practice among faculty, WAC and writing centers can use their 
discussions with faculty and their work in partnerships to stimu
late curricular change. 

The blurring of disciplinary boundaries, now a common topic 
of discussion in academe, has some roots in WAC and writing 
centers even as such centers acknowledge disciplinary contexts. 
This dual perspective again puts writing centers both at the edge 
of educational reform and in paradoxical conflict with the tradi
tion of .. disciplinarity." Conflict 1: The most difficult concept 
for faculty and students to understand is that writing is not a 
matter of correct surface features, but a product of a disciplinary 
culture; nonetheless, at many points disciplines need to speak to 
each other and to the larger community through accepted con
ventions that demand interdisciplinary surface correctness. Con
flict 2: If WAC and writing centers recognize discipline-specific 
proficiency, they risk alienating the very discipline from which 
they evolved (English); yet if they align themselves too closely 
with English departments, they risk being seen as an arm of com
position programs-a remedial lab for those who need emergency 
treatment. Conflict 3: If a WAC program or writing center is 
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connected to a "home" English department, it risks aligning it
self with the position that writing should be taught discretely, 
that it is only the purview of those who overtly teach language, 
and that other areas or disciplines have no obligation to do so. If 
it is not connected to any department, a WAC program or writ
ing center may be perceived as lacking disciplinary scholarship
the currency of the academy. Working together despite these 
conflicts. WAC programs and writing centers can serve as mod
els for ways in which education might structure itself as a knowl
edge-building community, responding to blurred concepts of 
disciplinarity and conflicting political and social agendas in a 
fluid culture. 

In efforts to establish learning communities, WAC program 
and writing center directors use many forms of engagement, but 
workshops have been their primary venue. In the late 1980s, 
writing centers reported a variety of ways in which they were 
called on or sought to interact with faculty: books such as Fulwiler 
and Young's Programs That Work, Kinkead and HarriS's Writ
ing Centers in Context, Fulwiler's Teaching with Writing, a hand
book of faculty development workshops, or Web sites like that 
of the Citadel (http://www.citadel.edu/citadel!otherserv/wctrl 
index.html), serve as examples of faculty outreach through such 
means. 

In addition to workshops, some directors facilitate monthly 
talks during which a faculty member discusses the writing done 
in class. In tandem, WAC programs and writing centers may host 
writing groups made up of faculty across the diSciplines who are 
working on their own articles, grant proposals, or textbooks. 
These collaborations can prove rich sources for modeling how to 
respond to writing, for learning that writing is a complex activ
ity, and for discovering that faculty do write differently in other 
disciplines--and that maybe students need that explained to them. 
Such public activities build a culture of writing and a community 
of writers while providing supportive resources. 

Community building also occurs through daily conversations 
between WAC or writing center directors and their colleagues. 
The Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering in the 
College of Engineering at the University of South Carolina began 
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understanding writing in that discipline when center staff engaged 
in corridor conversations, and when Kristin Walker interviewed 
faculty about their writing and cultural practices as engineers. 
Conversations in offices, during lunch, and in corridors are as 
effective as formal workshops because faculty feel less threat
ened about asking questions and less reluctant to seek advice in 
this private forum. WAC seminars and writing centers, with their 
lively atmospheres, serve as spaces where faculty feel comfort
able enough to discuss the one activity that previously had no 
forum: their teaching. 

The practice of working with faculty in these ways arises 
from conversation pedagogy essential to writing centers (see 
Farrell-Childers). When students from a class have a particularly 
rough time figuring out or responding to an assignment, writing 
center staff typically contact the faculty member, explain that 
many of his or her students are running into difficulty, and ask 
how best they can work to support the faculty member's goals. 
These conversations are rich teachable moments for both Sides; 
writing centers learn more about the diSCipline and that indi
vidual faculty member's style of teaching and assumptions about 
learning, while faculty members learn more about the writing 
center, disciplinary writing, and their own discipline's way of 
communicating (something many of them have not considered 
before). Phone or e-mail conversations also lead to collecting fac
ulty syllabi, writing guidelines, and assignments for files or Web 
pages; they lead to invitations to faculty to speak to tutors at 
monthly inservices about their expectations, assumptions, assign
ments, and diSCiplines. In The Writing Center Resource Manual, 
Joe Law outlines these and other general faculty development 
initiatives common to both WAC and writing centers, and Barnett 
and Blumner's Writing Centers and Writing Across the Curricu
lum Programs offers a menu of initiatives that help draw together 
student and faculty constructions of each other and of education. 

Tutor reports provide another means by which writing cen
ters can educate faculty about WAC and from which WAC direc
tors can learn of faculty needs. The University of Toledo has 
developed a double-column, process-oriented tutor report, for 
our own record keeping but also to be sent to instructors if stu
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dents choose to have us do so (see Figure 8.1). On the left side is 
a checklist describing where the student was in the writing pro
cess (revision, draft, brainstorming, etc.) and what the primary 
areas of concentration were in the tutorial (organization, con
ventions of American culture, surface features, etc). On the right 
side is a blank column where tutors-along with tutees, if they 
choose-summarize what was worked on during the tutorial. 
Faculty responses to these reports have been positive: "I never 
thought about the difficulty Kim might be having with culture, 
not just language," or "Thanks for the feedback on the students. 
I see I needed to explain more thoroughly what 'describe' means 
in music theory!" Using resources like the tutor reports, WAC 
and writing centers can work together to develop a language 
by which writing and disciplinarity can be discussed across 
the disciplines. 

Tutor and Technology-Linked Courses 

An effective outgrowth of both WAC and writing centers has been 
the tutor-linked classroom. Margot Soven discusses such linkages 
in Chapter 9, and many writing center Web sites point out the 
availability of tutors for writing intensive classes. It is worth not
ing that this activity provides another link between teaching and 
learning by creating a collaborative group rooted in the class
room (see Mullin, Reid, Enders, and Baldridge, "Constructing"). 
Faculty working with a viable writing center have confidence 
that tutors placed in their classes will enhance not only their stu
dents' abilities, but also provide a "teaching mirror" through 
which they can determine the effectiveness of their instruction, 
aSSignment, and feedback. Such an association with faculty pro
vides not only an opportunity for the director to talk about disci
plinary writing, but also a nonthreatening co-instructor in the 
form of a tutor. 

For more than a decade, tutor-linked associations have dem
onstrated that they contribute some of the richest instruction to 
both faculty and students; they also provide the director of the 
writing center and WAC with disciplinary insights never gleaned 
without being in a classroom-something I also do by linking 
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Writing Center Tutor Report 

Name of Student: Larry Wolzniak # Visits this semester: 2 

Tutor: Mullin Date: Sept.9 Time: 60 min 

Instructor and Department: M. Perri. Educational Foundations 

Type of Writing Assignment:..: ...:R.;.:e:;rp:.:o:.::.rt.::.-_______________ 

Intended Audience: Unspecified:_x_ 

Did the student have an assignment sheet? Yes 

Writer is at what stage of the writing process? 

__ Prewriting 
__ IEReading/thinking/talking about topic 

__ IEResearching 

__ IEExploratory writing 

__ IEOutlining 

-2L Rough draft 

__ ReviSing 

1_ Editing 
__ Final draft 
__ Rewriting previously turned·in paper 

Writer needed assistance with content 
__ Understanding the subject matter 
__ Determining a main idea (thesis) for the paper 
__ Using logic 
__ Developing ideas through explanations and 

examples 
__ Adopting appropriate tone and diction for the 

situation, purpose, audience 

Writer needed assistance with organization or 

format 

__ Organizing information in a way that is easy 

to follow and makes sense 
__ Arranging information into introduction, body 

and conclusion 
-2L Following the specific format required 

Writer needed assistance with grarfH1larOr 

mecha1lics: 

__ Using correct punctuation 

__ Understanding subject-verb agreement 

__ Eliminating fragments, run-on sentences 

__ Using correct spelling 


This international student needed assistance: 
__ Finding adequate vocabulary to express ideas 
__ Using appropriate articles, prepositions, verb 

endings 
__ Understanding American cultural conventions 

Comments: 

Larry had written a draft 

for his education course, 

but found he wasn't sure 

what went into an ab

stract that was required, 

We looked at some mod

els in the writing center, 

and he began construct

ing his own, 


As we read through 
his paper to find major 
concepts for his abstract, 
I noticed some awkward 
syntax, It turned out that 
English is Larry's second 
language--that Polish is 
still spoken at home, We 
talked a bit about second 
language/first language 
translation, and how Pol
ish differs from English, 
centering on verb con
structions that he used, 
We both constructed a 
way for him to think 
about editing those areas 
where he .. forgets his En
glish, .. 

Larry continued 
through his paper. rewrit· 
ing phrases. choosing 
main ideas for his abo 
stract, and smoothing out 
transitions which changed 
as a result of his revision. 
He made an appointment 
to return with his final 
draft in two days, 

UT Writing Center - White Hall. Lower Level - Ext. #4939 

FIGURE 8. L Sample tutor report, 
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myself to classes. As a colleague engaged in teaching with an
other, I have the opportunity of suggesting not only teaching prac
tices, but also research practices which lead to discipline-specific, 
classroom-based inquiries that join my writing center expertise 
and perspectives on language with a faculty member's knowl
edge of content and convention (see Mullin, Holiday-Goodman, 
Lively, and Nemire, "Development"; Mullin and Hill; Putney; 
Stoecker, Mullin, Schmid bauer, and Young). In such associations, 
faculty members gain insights on the hidden agendas or tacit as
sumptions lodged in their discipline and therefore their teaching 
practices-as do 1. These insights, passed along to writing center 
tutors, benefit the students they work with across the curriculum. 

With the advent of technology in the classroom, faculty 
struggle to add a new expertise to their disciplinary repertoire. 
one based on technological knowledge making (see Reiss and 
Young. Chapter 3. this volume). The addition of a WAC/writing 
center perspective can help faculty focus on how this new writ
ing tool. the computer, changes the way information may be pre
sented, processed, and communicated. Online activities (ranging 
from tutor-linked electronic classrooms. to presentations about 
network researching, to the e-mailing of tutor reports and work
ing with student papers online) affect the ways students use lan
guage and how they measure its validity. Partnering of WAC and 
writing centers helps faculty discover how the technological class
room has immense repercussions on discipline-specific knowl
edge making. 

OWLs (Online Writing Labs) offer the academy and outside 
community many forms ofsupport. One of the best known OWLs 
is Purdue University's at http://owl.english.purdue.edu; however, 
the National Writing Centers Association homepage (http:// 
nwca.syr.edu) lists nearly three hundred sites that offer many uses 
of this new medium. In every case, the connection between in
structor, student. and WAC and writing centers provides genera
tive feedback through continual reflective assessment about the 
learning process; in every case, language is being renegotiated. 
and faculty. students. and center are responding to immediate 
contextual needs. 
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Assessment 

One of the most difficult problems any WAC director faces is 
"proving" to faculty that the pedagogies promoted do indeed 
improve learning and communicating (see Condon, Chapter 2, 
this volume). While more evidence has accumulated over the last 
few years (e.g., Walvoord and McCarthy; Mullin, Holiday
Goodman, Lively, and Nemire, "Development"; Russell), there 
is still more to be learned. Writing centers can be of help with 
WAC assessment efforts. Directors of WAC programs may not 
get to see the range of writing processes and products demanded 
within the disciplines or within a particular discipline the way a 
writing center director often does. Even in the inexperience of 
our first year, tutors at my institution immediately saw the dis
crepancies between what faculty thought they were doing in the 
classroom and through their assignments and how students in
terpreted those activities. Writing centers often target this gap 
between theory and theory in practice. 

While writing centers can serve as the locus for gathering 
student portfolios for formative and summative assessment 
projects, they also can stimulate more effective assessment prac
tices within the classroom. Students often perform for their teach
ers; they answer assignments as they think they should be 
answered (see Bartholomae), fail to ask questions for fear of ap
pearing "stupid," or don't realize they don't understand an as
Signment or course content until they have to write about it--often 
the day before the aSSignment is due. Close alignment of writing 
center observations with classroom practices can provide ongo
ing assessment that forestalls the continuation of lore about stu
dent abilities (e.g., "The material is difficult, that's why only a 
few students understand it"; "Students just don't know how to 
write "). 

Tutor-linked classes, calls to faculty about the difficulty stu
dents are having with an assignment, the ability to .. arm" stu
dents with questions they are not afraid to take back to instructors: 
these are all writing center strategies that can fold into assess
ment. They are uniquely available in tutorial situations where 
the absence of performance evaluation allows the student the 
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freedom to make errors-to learn in a way that is not always 
possible in the classroom. Unless this information is communi
cated to faculty members (through tutorial reports, phone. or e
mail), however, teachers may have no way of knowing whether 
their writing assignments are clearly stated, whether their stu
dents are engaging in critical thinking or in outguessing the in
structor, or whether their WAC objectives are being met. Web 
sites, such as the University of Missouri's, demonstrate the kind 
of assessment through feedback necessary to maintain the writ
ing center-WAC loop (see http://cwp.missourLedu). 

Of course, the advantage to the writing center of working 
with faculty across the disciplines is that directors can draw on 
the measurement expertise of these disciplines. A SOCiologist might 
choose to help construct a case study of a WAC classroom par
ticipant; a political scientist might construct a quantitative study 
of her WAC practices and those students who use the writing 
center; a pharmacist might measure, by means of pre- and post
tests, the power of WAC strategies to help students learn scien
tific content as well as to convey scientific information to patients 
and customers. Because a WAC or writing center director might 
not necessarily construct an assessment that is disciplinarily pre
cise. and because the writing center is a rich source of teacher
researchers, there exists in the association of WAC and writing 
centers new and extensive possibilities for assessment and re
search, both short term (classroom) and long term (curricular). 

Local and national cross-curricular work (e.g., Berkenkotter 
and Huckin; Connolly and Vilardi; Young and Fulwiler) has been 
used to inform writing center pedagogies and their follow-up 
assessments for the diSCiplines. All of these help complete the 
teaching-learning circle necessary to viable, active, and ever-chang
ing pedagogies. The research and practice also proVide a means 
of extending WAC beyond the university walls. 

Community Connections 

Writing centers might have more opportunities to interact with 
the community in various ways than WAC programs (though 
many high school WAC programs have evolved on their own). 
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Farrell-Childers. Gere. and Young's Programs and Practices de
scribes how high school writing centers have been instrumental 
in starting WAC programs (some by linking to university pro
grams). College, university, and secondary writing centers also 
may serve as community literacy centers, help not-for-profit or
ganizations with grants, run workshops for businesses, or start 
writing centers in high schools or grade schools. This last project 
stems from a belief that promotion of WAC at early levels of 
education ensures less" remedial" work at the university level. In 
addition, by educating parents through work in the schools, writ
ing centers also touch the business, industrial, and service com
munities in which parents work~and vote. 

The educational community has realized rather belatedly that 
self-promotion has been needed for the last fifty years. Now it is 
difficult to gain the ear of the community and legislature with 
our theories and practices-unless we have sound assessment data 
and a cadre of people within those areas who can speak for and 
with us. Often schooled in an environment of skill-and-drill, with 
competition instead of collaboration as the motivator, many of 
those who make laws and fund schools can and must be drawn 
into the learning communities established by WAC and writing 
centers. This proves especially true as the programs become more 
actively involved in the service learning initiatives being promoted 
around the country. 

Perhaps one of the best examples of successful service learn
ing that grows out of a WAC-writing center is the Write for Your 
Life initiative of Project CONNECTS at Michigan State Univer
sity. In this program, undergraduate and graduate students, fac
ulty, and teaching consultants from across the curriculum work 
with schoolchildren. Based on the research of Deborah Protherow
Sith, dean of the Harvard University School of Public Health, the 
project rests on the "observation that students learn more easily 
and better when they undertake new study in terms of the images 
and experiences they bring to it from their home communities" 
(Stock and Swenson 154). Responding to students' personal nar
ratives, the university consultants work to develop with the writ
ers a topic" of inquiry, subtopics, if you will, of the broader course 
of study in which they are engaged, a course that might itself be 
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named 'American Adolescents: Challenges to Their Health and 
Well-Being'" (154). Such service learning projects demonstrate 
vital ways writing centers can collaborate with the community to 
promote WAC objectives. 

The Bottom Line 

Finally, there comes the bottom line, the administrative and bud
getary reason for linking WAC and writing centers: public rela
tions. While this subject is closely tied to issues of assessment 
and to the need to explain ourselves to the larger community (as 
well as to our own), it also closely affects the changing landscape 
of education and the places where our combined knowledge about 
writing and thinking can be enacted. Through joint efforts in 
assessment, for example, writing centers and WAC programs can 
provide recruitment offices with the promotional tools they need 
to demonstrate that the university does care about the real-world 
abilities with which students should graduate. Admission efforts 
that involve highlighting both WAC and writing centers can also 
help to change assumptions about the inability of academe to 
prepare students for the world, which in turn have negatively 
affected our ability to construct curricula and programs which 
create reflective, critical thinkers and writers. 

Likewise, combined efforts to provide assessment demonstrate 
that our practices--and the theories which back them-retain 
students in the institution by engaging, motivating, and stimulat
ing learning. We know that the one-on-one interaction of writing 
centers and the student-focused classroom provided by WAC 
programs change the teaching and learning culture. (We also need 
to be sensitive to the language with which our institutions recog
nize the value of what we do-retention is one, but only one, 
buzzword that brings automatic, positive support.) 

Twenty-five current and former presidents of state and land
grant institutions summarized best how we need to prepare our 
students for the new millennium; they called for "seven action 
commitments that" 
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• 	 revitalize partnerships with (K-12) schools 

• 	 reinforce commitment to undergraduate instruction 

• 	 address the academic and personal development of students 

• 	 strengthen the link between education and career 

• 	 strive for the highest quality educational experience for students 
while keeping college affordable and accessible 

• 	 clearly define educational objectives to the public 

• 	 provide experiential learning environments for students (Kellogg 
22-23) 

If this is an accurate description of the future, then WAC and 
writing centers have laid the ground for all these initiatives (see 
Stock). We 

• 	 already reach out to schools 

• 	 have revitalized the undergraduate curriculum 

• 	 address student and faculty development holistically 

• 	 create links outside academe with real-world writing practices 
and service learning 

• 	 help make college educationally accessible by improving teach
ing and learning 

• 	 stress clear assessment strategies through clearly stated objec
tives in aSSignments 

• 	 participate in discovery learning practices-part of many WAC 
and writing center initiatives linked to real-world writing 

The same opportunity that WAC and writing centers offers 
students and faculty is offered to the surrounding communities; 
education in how we have corne to understand the linked pro
cesses of writing and thinking within contexts. In working to 
further these linked processes, WAC and writing centers can part
ner to respond to shifting contexts and serve as a source for ef
fecting needed changes in the new millennium. 
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CHAPTER NINE 

Curriculum-Based Peer 

Tutors and WAC 


MARGOT SOVEN 

La Salle University 

A t the dawn of the new millennium. writing across the cur
riculum (WAC) is undergoing a transformation. The faculty 

workshop that used to be the mainstay of WAC no longer exists 
at many institutions with established programs or even at schools 
about to start WAC programs. In the first group of schools. fac
ulty have already attended at least one workshop and perhaps 
also participated in follow-up meetings. These instructors are 
familiar with the basic principles of WAC. such as using writing 
as a teaching tool and encouraging students to engage in all phases 
of the writing process. but they often need additional support to 
implement these ideas. And schools with new WAC programs 
that are trying to introduce WAC concepts and strategies often 
lack the funding for faculty workshops. 

Enter peer tutoring as the new mainstay of many WAC pro
grams. In the early days of WAC. peer tutoring was often re
garded as a support service and was confined to the writing center. 
As a consultant evaluator for the Council of Writing Program 
Administrators. when invited by a school to evaluate its WAC 
program I would routinely ask. "Do you have a writing center?" 
I wanted to be sure that students who could not get sufficient 
help from their instructors-because their instructors lacked ei
ther the expertise to deal with common writing problems. espe
cially at the sentence level, or the time to meet with students after 
class-had a place to go. In those days. it was the peer tutor'sjob 
to supplement classroom instruction in writing and to meet with 
weak writers who required a great deal of assistance. 
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But times have changed, as Joan Mullin points out in Chap
ter 8, "Writing Centers and WAC." The writing center plays an 
increasingly important role in the WAC program. The peer tu
tors who often staff writing centers not only help students with 
generic writing problems, but they also help them learn the rhe
torical and stylistic features of writing in different disciplines. 
Increasingly, faculty come to the writing center for workshops 
and informal conversations about writing. 

But the most dramatic change in the role of the peer tutor 
vis-a.-vis WAC is the emergence of curriculum-based peer tutor
ing programs. Joan Mullin describes the courses in these pro
grams as "tutor-linked courses." In this chapter, I demonstrate 
how the development of these programs coincided with the evo
lution of the WAC movement. I point out how the role of the 
course-linked peer tutor differs from the role of the writing cen
ter peer tutor, and how ongoing controversies related to peer tu
toring also affect curriculum-based peer tutoring programs, from 
here on referred to as CBPT programs. The chapter concludes 
with some practical information about choosing, training, reward
ing, and supervising peer tutors in CBPT programs and a brief 
discussion about evaluating such programs. 

Many CBPT programs are the descendants of the Brown 
University Writing Fellows Program, although Brown was not 
the first school to assign undergraduate writing tutors to courses. 
Harriet Sheridan pioneered the idea of linking peer tutoring to 
WAC programs at Carleton College and then helped to establish 
a similar program at Brown. The credit, however, goes to Tori 
Haring-Smith of the English department at Brown University for 
popularizing curriculum-based peer tutoring. Once Haring-Smith 
got the Brown program started in the early 1980s, with Sheridan's 
assistance, she invited faculty and tutors from other schools to 
peer tutoring workshops and conferences at Brown. Those of us 
who participated marveled at the enthusiasm of both Brown fac
ulty and students for this new program. Although Haring-Smith 
had initiated CBPT to develop a WAC program at a research 
university where faculty did not relish the idea of attending WAC 
workshops, other schools (such as La Salle University) that al
ready had WAC programs saw the potential of CBPT as an in
vigorating agent in existing WAC programs. 
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The eight objectives of the Writing Fellows Program at Brown 
University are similar to the principles and practices endorsed by 
most WAC programs: 

To demonstrate that all faculty and students share responsibility 
for writing. 

To explore ways in which writing and learning are connected. 

To change both student and faculty attitudes towards writing. 

To make writing an integral part of the curriculum, not a feature of 
isolated courses. 

To encourage students to practice good writing habits, including 
revision. 

To involve all students, not just weak writers. 

To reward faculty for their attention to student writing. 

To provide students with feedback for revision before their writing 
is judged and graded. (Haring-Smith 177). 

It was clear to those of us who directed WAC programs that 
by placing peer tutors in the classroom we could give faculty 
members a "WAC buddy." Tutors would become our emissaries, 
our intermediaries, with the special strengths that only peer tu
tors can bring to the table. Those of us who started CBPT pro
grams have not been disappointed. Karen Vaught-Alexander at 
the University of Portland, in her response to an e-mail survey I 
conducted in 1997, calls her course-linked tutors "'gentle 
subversives' who have created more change in the departments 
than any faculty workshop on clear writing assignments." Bar
bara Sylvester at Western Washington University says, "My Dean 
of General Education/Honors mentioned the other day that when 
he visits other departments they are often holding discussions 
about writing. He said that ten years ago writing was not a topiC 
of conversation on campus." Deidre Paulsen describes writing 
fellows as "unintimidating catalysts for discussion about writing 
at all levels because they are a safe sounding board for profes
sors; they clarify writing for students entering majors through 
their workshops; they help students clarify their thinking through 
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their mentoring, and in the process of translating for everyone 
else, their own writing improves." She goes on to say. 

They have caused whole departments (from engineering to reli
gion) to sit down to ponder appropriate assignments and some
times ask help drafting them. Whereas once we brought in WAC 
consultants (and I wish we still could), today we recognize that 
over the long haul, Writing Fellows are there for the entire se
mester or longer to support a faculty member as she experiments 
with various kinds of write to learn as well as transactional as
signments. (Soven, "Writing") 

It is interesting to note that as early as 1904 there are ac
counts of the success of one-on-one classroom writing instruc
tion, at that time called the "laboratory approach." Teachers, 
not peer tutors, were working one on one with students, but from 
the beginning they were advised to behave like peers. In an essay 
by an instructor on the subject of the lab approach, he reports 
with obvious satisfaction that one of his students said, "You aren't 
the dignified teacher I used to think you were. You seemed like 
one of the boys, and I have learned to like English in laboratory 
work." The value of an approach to CBPT in which the teacher 
was less authoritarian was beginning to be recognized (Carino 
104) 

One-on-one classroom instruction had more in common with 
CBPT than with writing center tutoring programs. Most impor
tant, its goal was not remedial. An students had the opportunity 
for lab instruction when teachers reviewed their papers at differ
ent stages during the writing process. Writing centers began with 
a similar agenda, but rapidly became places for remediation in 
order to accommodate the needs of underprepared students, es
pecially during the influx of college students after World War II 
and during open enrollment in the 1960s (see Mullin, Chapter 8, 
this volume). 

In "The Politics of Peer Tutoring," one of the first essays to 
appear on CBPT, Kail and Trimbur point out that originally CBPT 
programs were attached to the first-year composition program, 
the curriculum-based model providing a required lab component 
in writing courses. Students worked one on one with a peer tutor 
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as part of their course work. Some schools still reserve classroom 
tutors for courses in the writing program. At the City College of 
New York, for example, tutors from the campus writing center 
are each attached to a section of composition (Soliday). In the 
last fifteen years, however, CBPT programs not only expanded 
to other disciplines as WAC programs grew, but some also incor
porated activities beyond reading drafts and conferencing. For 
example, peer tutors often coordinate with the course instructor 
to provide in-class tutoring. At La Salle University, course-linked 
tutors, called writing fellows, are occasionally asked to conduct 
discussions about or give classroom presentations on common 
errors. In any case, in the curriculum-based model, peer tutors 
are written into the plan of instruction. They are part of the course, 
which gives them a distinctly different role than that of the writ
ing center tutor. 

The Brown University workshops led to the establishment of 
CBPT at a diverse group of schools. Large state institutions (e.g., 
Western Washington State University, Illinois State University), 
Ivy League institutions (e.g., the University of Pennsylvania, 
Barnard University), and liberal arts colleges (e.g., Swarthmore 
College, Lafayette College) began to recruit faculty and students 
for their own CBPT programs. 

In a survey I conducted in 1993, I found that the largest num
ber of responding curriculum-based peer tutoring programs con
form to the Brown model (Soven ... Curriculum-Based "). At these 
schools, tutors are selected from all fields. They receive training 
and are assigned to courses in a variety of disciplines where they 
read the drafts of all the students in the course, the theory being 
that all students, not just the weak writers, can benefit from draft 
review. This is also a major tenet of WAC programs, strongly 
endorsed by modern composition theory and research. In many 
programs, tutors give both written and oral feedback, usually 
meeting with their students after having read the drafts. The tutee 
is free to accept or reject the tutor's comments. Some schools 
assign peer tutors to special projects rather than to courses. At 
Seattle University, for example, course-linked tutors work with 
students in the School of Engineering on special projects. At La 
Salle University, the Biology department assigns tutors to the se
nior writing project. In all cases, whether they are assigned to 
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courses or department projects, course-linked tutors reinforce the 
idea that revision is an integral part of writing in all courses. 

CBPT and the Peer Tutoring Controversy 

As CBPT becomes more popular, old controversies about peer 
tutoring have resurfaced, along with new questions specific to 
CBPT programs and the role of the peer tutor in the context of 
WAC. Perhaps because in CBPT programs the tutor is built into 
the plan of instruction, these questions have assumed even greater 
importance than in the past, when most peer tutors were assigned 
to writing centers. Both instructors and students can ignore the 
peer tutor in the writing center, an impossibility with the course
linked tutor. Typically she has been assigned to a course for the 
semester at the request of the instructor. It is understood that the 
tutor will work with all of the students in the course that semes
ter. Karen Vaught-Alexander at the University of Portland tells 
her course-linked tutors to think of themselves as part of a team 
involving the client, the tutor, and the faculty. The coordinator 
of the CBPT program is also a part of that team. At the begin
ning of the academic year, I tell the writing fellows at La Salle 
University and their sponsoring instructors, "We are all in this 
together. Therefore, only by working together can we make this 
program a success. " 

The close working relationship between the teacher, the stu
dent, and the peer tutor forces us to revisit the questions underly
ing all controversies about peer tutoring: What is the appropriate 
role of the peer tutor in relation to the teacher and the students? 
How does the tutor's role differ from the instructor's role? What 
kind of help and how much help should tutors proVide for stu
dents? Mary Soliday, in her essay "Shifting Roles in Classroom 
Tutoring," notes that in the early stages of an experimental pro
gram involving course-linked tutors, "students, teachers, and 
tutors alike had trouble 'placing' the tutor within a classroom's 
hierarchy and defining the tutor's role" (59). Theorists and re
searchers who study peer tutoring, and instructors who work 
closely with peer tutors, continue to grapple with this issue. Many 
peer tutoring theorists (e.g., Bruffee; Goodlad and Hirst) believe 
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that the tutor's strength resides in his special peer relationship 
with the students. In their view, to maintain that relationship the 
peer tutor must disassociate himself from the instructor and be 
"non-judgmental and non-directive" as opposed to the teacher 
who is "directive and evaluative" (see Raines). Raines argues, 
however, that this is a false dichotomy and recommends that con
versation about this issue be conducted as a dialectical exchange 
between the two positions. Raines says that during the last fif
teen years we have learned that both the tutor and the instructor 
learn from one another. Sometimes the tutor may need to be more 
directive and judgmental, depending on the student, and fre
quently the instructor may need to assimilate into her teaching 
style the less directive and less judgmental strategies of the peer 
tutor. 

Some teachers, however, cannot see the role identification 
issue in any but dualistic terms. They are apprehensive about 
sharing their authority with peer tutors and experience difficulty 
working with a tutor who is more directive. In the CUNY pro
gram described by Soliday, in which tutors were present in the 
classroom, teachers found it difficult to share their authority with 
another person and were concerned about the tutor's criticism of 
their performance. At La Salle University, instructors who find it 
impossible to relinquish authority to peer tutors usually with
draw from the program after a semester. This happens rarely 
because most of the instructors who request a writing fellow have 
been participants in our Writing-Across-the-Curriculum work
shop and they have, or have" converted" to, theories about teach
ing revision that emphasize the value of peer review. 

Some instructors would like the peer tutor to behave as a 
faculty clone, an understudy who fills in for the absentee teacher 
when writing comments on student drafts and conducting con
ferences. For these instructors, the most effective tutor is the tu
tor who is a good reporter-that is, he reports the instructor's 
messages to the students. In this case, the tutor's authority to 
respond to the student's paper as a peer is seriously undermined. 

These issues of authority are symptomatic of how many in
structors think about learning. Teachers who believe that learning 
is based on instructional delivery have a hard time relinquishing 
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authority. But those teachers who have been exposed to social 
constructivist theories of learning, which emphasize the impor
tance of collaborative learning and conversation, are more apt to 
view the tutor as a valuable link in the learning process. These 
teachers often use some form of collaborative learning, such as 
small-group discussion, in their classrooms. 

The main question when evaluating the success of any peer 
tutoring program is, Which tutoring approach .. better delivers 
the knowledge it takes to learn to write well?" (Kail and Trimbur 
7). When we ask that question in the context of the goals of 
writing across the curriculum, we use as criteria for the program's 
success more than the quality of the completed paper. We are 
also interested in knowing whether the students being tutored 
have increased their competency in several areas: their under
standing of the writing process, the ability to use writing as a 
learning tool, knowledge of the rhetorical conventions of aca
demic discourse in a variety of disciplines, and the acquisition of 
a vocabulary for talking about writing. We continue to debate 
which role is most effective for the tutor to adopt to help stu
dents acquire these competencies and how to help tutors develop 
this role. 

When WAC and CBPT are related, the issue that receives the 
most attention is the effectiveness of the generalist versus the spe
cialist peer tutor. In "Look Back and Say 'So What': The Limita
tions of the Generalist Tutor," Kiedaisch and Dinitz argue for the 
benefits of tutors who know the subject matter of the diSCipline 
in which they are tutoring writing. After videotaping twelve tu
toring sessions, they concluded that only those tutors familiar 
with the discipline in which the student was writing could ask 
questions that would improve the quality of the analysis in a 
paper, though knowledge of the diScipline did not always guar
antee that the tutor could help a student achieve this goal. The 
tutors' general knowledge about academic writing did not help 
students writing literature papers move beyond plot summary. 
The students who were being tutored never arrived at a "con
trolling insight" for their papers, and their ideas seemed randomly 
ordered, although each idea was well developed. Furthermore, 
some tutors had difficulty applying the general tutoring strate
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gies they had learned when working with unfamiliar discipline
specific assignments. Despite these drawbacks, however, students 
who worked with generalist tutors still rated their sessions with 
the tutor very positively. Kiedaisch and Dinitz say, 

We know we can't reach conclusions based on this small number 
of cases, but in the sessions we looked at, the tutor's knowledge 
of how to think and write in a discipline did seem important. 
Good tutoring strategies were not enough. All these tutors were 
trained to address global before local concerns, to use question
ing to draw out students' ideas, and to refrain from appropriat
ing the student's paper. All of them had had numerous tutoring 
sessions with students in introductory writing courses in which 
they had successfully demonstrated these strategies. But David, 
Michelle, and Jill [peer tutors in the studyJ seemed unable to 
apply [these strategies] when working with students on assign
ments other than [those in] their own [major]. (72) 

Not at all discouraged by their findings, Kiedaisch and Dinitz 
draw three conclusions, which directors of CBPT programs should 
take to heart: 

1. 	We feel if students are satisfied and motivated they have ben
efited. A session that is less than it can be is not a bad session 

2. In many cases assignments do not require a knowledgeable tu
tor, especially assignments in introductory courses. 

3. Even when tutors cannot help students master the thinking pat
terns or rhetorical patterns of writing in a diSCipline, they can 
help instructors teach them these skills by explaining to the fac
ulty what they have learned about student difficulties (73). 

Kiedaisch and Dinitz discovered that tutors who are not familiar 
with disciplinary conventions might still help students learn about 
the writing process; although these tutors do not always ask all 
the right questions, they demonstrate that asking questions helps 
the tutees build audience awareness. Kiedaisch and Dinitz's third 
finding suggests that in addition to being accepted as peers by 
their tutees, tutors were also accepted as "authorities" by their 
sponsoring instructors, especially on matters related to under
standing the problems students faced when writing. 
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The discussion about the effectiveness of the generalist ver
sus the expert peer tutor is further complicated by another con
sideration-namely, does competency in one area of knowledge 
hinder the tutor's performance in another area? For example, in 
Susan Hubbuch's essay" A Tutor Needs to Know the Subject 
Matter to Help a Student with a Paper: __Agree __Disagree 
__Not Sure," she argues that a tutor who is knowledgeable 
about the subject matter being written about is apt to treat writ
ing as a product rather than a process and therefore proceed to 
try to "fix" the paper. The peer tutor may ask the right questions 
to help the student improve the content, but in doing so may give 
the student too much direction, thereby encouraging the kind of 
passivity which will draw attention away from the process of 
writing. Hubbuch goes on to say that these expert tutors may 
persuade students that all rhetorical decisions are either right or 
wrong rather than explaining to them that some rhetorical deci
sions are simply better than others in any given communication 
situation. 

While Hubbuch acknowledges some of the benefits associ
ated with tutoring in the major, she believes that the negative 
effects far outweigh them. Because she believes that passivity is 
the greatest obstacle to effective writing, Hubbuch argues that 
the tutor's ability to motivate the tutee to take charge of her own 
writing is more apt to be compromised by the knowledgeable 
tutor. 

Haring-Smith is one of the strongest supporters of the gener
alist tutor model. She argues that "only with courses relying 
heavily on technical vocabulary or foreign language courses must 
the writing fellows have a particular expertise; the writing fellow 
in most courses acts as an educated lay reader, who can honestly 
report when she is confused by what a student is trying unsuc
cessfully to say" (179). For Haring-Smith, the expert tutor can 
subvert the goals of peer tutoring. Assigning peer tutors to courses 
outside their majors became an important part of the Brown credo. 
Haring-Smith's discussions about peer tutoring emphasize the 
mission of the peer tutor to promote one of the major objectives 
of WAC--to use writing as a tool for clarifying what students 
want to say about the course content, thereby reinforcing the 
idea that writing is a tool for learning the course content. 
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Kenneth Bruffee, one of the earliest proponents of collabora
tive learning in writing instruction, places more emphasis than 
Haring-Smith on the ability of the peer tutor to teach the con
ventions of thinking and writing in the disciplines. For Bruffee, 
however, disciplinary knowledge does not detract from the peer 
tutor's role as a peer, nor does it interfere with imparting knowl
edge about writing. The two issues are not connected for Bruffee; 
he defines a tutor's knowledge of the content and the rhetoric of 
a discipline in process-oriented terms. When speaking to a group 
of peer tutors at Brown University in 1993, Bruffee said, 

What you do as a tutor, as I understand it, is to help a tutee cross 
the boundary between one knowledge community and another. 
You do that by helping the tutee learn the language of the new 
community. Knowledge communities, or if you prefer, discourse 
communities, are groups of people who talk the same way. The 
boundaries between knowledge communities are defined by the 
words, turns of phrases, and styles of speaking and writing that 
communities agree on as they construct the knowledge that is 
their common property. (3) 

Bruffee considers this to be a constructive process. The tutor does 
not tell or show the tutee this language but, through conversa
tion, helps the tutee understand these new languages and use them. 
He says, "My premise here, then, is that the most important ex
pertise you gain in learning to be a peer tutor is the linguistic 
flexibility required for helping students translate from one lan
guage to another-from the languages you and your tutees speak 
to languages that the faculty speak" (3). In Bruffee's view, con
versation is an integral part of the process of learning how to 
write, and therefore discipline-specific knowledge facilitates learn
ing how to write by increasing the effectiveness of the conversa
tion between tutors and their tutees. 

Bruffee's theories about peer tutoring mesh well with WAC 
theory, which emphasizes the connections between form and con
tent in writing. Many WAC theorists believe language is not sepa
rate from content, but is content. This is where there is a 
.. disconnect" between WAC theory and the guidelines adopted 
by many peer tutoring programs, based on the Brown program 
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and WAC theory. In the program at La Salle (described in a later 
section), I no longer worry about peer tutors commenting on 
content, but I stress the fine line between enabling students to 
revise their work and revising their work for them. 

Curriculum-Based Programs: Progress and Change 

In the early years of curriculum-based peer tutoring programs, 
most programs followed Brown's approach of assigning tutors 
to courses outside their major. My 1997 e-mail follow-up survey 
of some of these programs indicates, however, that these pro
grams have either become more flexible or they have completely 
abandoned this practice. The program directors I surveyed agree 
that knowledge in the discipline is an important factor when as
signing tutors, but they take into account other variables as well. 
Western Washington University, Brigham Young University, and 
La Salle University's approaches are representative of the depar
ture from the Brown model. 

Western Washington University 

At Western Washington University, writing fellows work with 
the required 300-1evel writing proficiency courses. Knowledge
able tutors are assigned to their majors only in science courses. 
First-year tutors are aSSigned to courses that best match their 
particular strengths, which might include knowledge in a disci
pline but can also mean their writing ability or their interper
sonal skills. Experienced writing fellows choose courses that 
interest them. Barbara Sylvester. the director of this program. 
reports that "these Fellows have demonstrated for some ten years 
now effective but different ways to comment on student papers. 
certainly one factor in the present groundswell to create more 
systematic and comprehensive approaches to writing for students 
approaching their major" (Soven. "Writing"). She believes that 
knowledgeable peer tutors do not necessarily sacrifice the tradi
tional role of the peer tutor. Once they understand their role. the 
temptation to be overly directive is not as strong. 
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Brigham Young University 

Brigham Young University assigns students to courses in their 
major. Deidre Paulsen, the director of that program, says, 

I started out following Brown University's dictum-something 
written well should be clear to any educated lay audience. I'm 
sure that guide can work at a liberal arts college (except perhaps 
in philosophy) but we have too many profeSSional programs at 
BYU for it to work well. After having my WF's become quite 
intimidated by fellowing in a philosophy 400 course, and in an 
engineering course, I now ask specialized departments to recom
mend students in their fields for me to train, so they can be trained 
to work in that field. 

Paulsen, while recognizing the pitfalls in assigning knowledge
able peer tutors to advanced courses, believes that the benefits 
outweigh the limitations. Although she agrees with Haring-Smith's 
concern about commenting on course content, she uses Bruffee's 
terminology to discuss the role of her tutors. According to Paulsen, 
"my Writing Fellows serve as visiting archeologists to translate 
various cultures to the students who are confounded by the cul
tural differences in disciplines" (Soven, "Writing"). Like many 
coordinators of peer tutoring programs, Paulsen finds some theo
retical statements more useful than others for describing her pro
gram. 

La Salle University 

La Salle University assigns tutors to advanced courses in their 
own field of study, but we often do the same for introductory 
courses. After thirteen years directing a curriculum-based peer 
tutoring program, during which time I have trained and super
vised more than 250 tutors, I have come to believe that the knowl
edgeable tutor--that is, the tutor who is familiar with the subject 
matter of the course~more effectively communicates the vari
ous understandings about writing promoted by WAC than the 
generalist tutor, the tutor who is unacquainted with the course 
content. In all these years, we have had only one tutor whose 
knowledge of the subject matter clearly jeopardized his role as a 
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peer tutor. This writing fellow was viewed by the students he 
tutored as impatient and arrogant. Instead of falling into the typi
cal trap of knowledgeable peer tutors-i.e., giving his students too 
much help because he saw them as "hopeless" -he tended to be 
abrupt and condescending. Fortunately, his was an isolated case. 

More studies similar to the one by Kiedaisch and Dinitz are 
needed. Until more systematic research on the effectiveness of 
the knowledgeable tutor is conducted, however, we must rely on 
surveys and reports of instructors, students, and the peer tutors 
themselves. Thirteen years of these internal evaluations at La Salle 
University indicate that most teachers, tutors, and students be
lieve that the program is more successful with knowledgeable 
tutors, though they praise the efforts of generalist tutors as well. 

The knowledgeable tutor is more necessary in advanced 
courses than introductory courses, in which the papers assigned 
are sometimes (but not always) of a more general nature. At La 
Salle, I usually assign new tutors to introductory courses because 
assignments are often not discipline specific and the expectations 
of instructors in different disciplines are similar. For example, 
the book review is a common asSignment in history, philosophy, 
and religion classes. Most instructors want a brief summary of 
the text, followed by a critique based on general criteria, such as 
personal interest and clarity of presentation. Even in these intro
ductory courses, however, the tutor who is tutoring in her major 
usually outperforms her generalist counterpart. 

Sometimes I purposely assign new tutors to introductory 
courses in their major because they seem apprehenSive about their 
first tutoring assignment. Tutors, like all students learning a new 
field, go through developmental stages. They often start out with 
"high hopes and nagging doubts" (Kail and Trimbur 21). Kail 
and Trimbur note that new tutors are often "insecure about their 
mastery of rhetoric, style, grammar and usage" (11). To add to 
these insecurities by assigning some of these tutors to a course in 
an unfamiliar diSCipline is not wise, as the following remarks by 
April White, one of the La Salle University tutors, suggest. In her 
Semester Review Report, she wrote, 

During the fall semester I worked with Brother Fagan's introduc
tory English course. As an English major, I found myself chal
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lenged by my new responsibilities as a Writing Fellow, not the 
subject I was tutoring. This semester, now more comfortable with 
the role of Writing Fellow, I was confronted with a new disci
pline, education. Although the writing process is similar in both 
fields, the assignments and therefore my tutoring approach in 
conferences was very different. Bro. Butler, in his Education 101: 
The Role of the Teacher course, gave three assignments. In the 
first, an educational biography, I concentrated mainly on focus 
and structure issues, because many students wrote a straightfor
ward unanalytical story about their lives from nursery school 
until now. I also stressed specific grammatical problems that Bro. 
Butler highlighted for me. 

The second assignment was a review of selected journal en
tries. These journals, often handwritten, detailed students' expe
riences while observing in classrooms around the city. This 
assignment, while easier for the students than the first, was a 
challenge for me. Its style did not lend itself to the Writing Fel
lows forms I have become accustomed to using. Instead in con
ferences I focused on grammar errors and discussed observation 
skills. By asking students about their observations in the class
room, I attempted to improve their ability to translate their ex
periences into writing. 

April's comments indicate that she appreciated being assigned 
to a course in her major during her first semester as a peer tutor, 
although she found her placement in a course in education dur
ing the second semester more challenging. In both cases, she felt 
she was helping students improve their writing. She cites what 
she believes to be an advantage of tutoring in an unfamiliar dis
cipline when she says, "my unfamiliarity with the diSCipline led 
to a closer interaction with the professor and a better understand
ing of the criteria he uses to evaluate papers. " 

Interestingly, April's comment weakens one of the major ar
guments of those who favor generalist tutors. They assume that 
the generalist tutor will be better able to assume the role of an 
"intelligent peer" than the knowledgeable tutor, who may start 
playing teacher. But if what April says is true for other tutors
that tutors will seek more guidance from the teacher when they 
are tutoring outside their discipline-it is possible that generalist 
tutors will behave more like miniteachers than peer tutors. Her 
comment also reminds us that for tutoring situations to be posi
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tive learning experiences. the tutor as well as the tutee must find 
the experience satisfying. 

After having said I favor assigning tutors to courses in their 
discipline. however. my experience also demonstrates that tutors 
with no previous expertise in a field often do convey many of the 
understandings about writing advocated by WAC without relin
quishing their role as a peer. Perhaps we have exaggerated the 
influence of knowledge in the mqjor as the factor most respon
sible for shaping the role of the peer tutor and determining his 
success. Most CBPT programs provide rigorous training that in
troduces peer tutors to strategies for commenting on students' 
papers. conducting conferences. and following the conventions 
of academic discourse in a variety of disciplines. CBPT peer tu
tors are encouraged to learn "peer tutor talk": to ask questions. 
to be nonjudgmental. and to be nondirective. They are taught to 
be sensitive to students' special needs and to give advice about 
disciplinary conventions only when they are familiar with them. 
The La Salle University training program also includes a segment 
on the development of writing ability in college-age students. 
Training programs remind students of their role as peer tutors 
and may prevent them from losing sight of this role when they 
are tutoring students in their diSCipline or working with faculty 
who would prefer them to behave as mini-instructors. 

Implementing Curriculum-Based 
Peer Tutoring Programs 

Training peer tutors is only one component of implementing a 
CBPT program. Implementation begins with recruiting both fac
ulty and students for the program. At La Salle. we start both 
processes simultaneously. Faculty in all diSCiplines receive an in
vitation to apply for a writing fellow for the coming semester. In 
the same letter. I ask them to send me the names of students who 
have demonstrated good writing skills in their classes. I then write 
to all of the students who have received a faculty recommenda
tion, urging them to apply to the program. This procedure is 
effective in motivating students to consider submitting an appli

- 215



MARGOT SOVEN 

cation. Many students. especially those who are not English ma
jors, assume they do not write sufficiently well to become writ
ing fellows. Knowing that their writing has impressed Prof. X 
often helps them overcome worries about their qualifications. 
(See the appendix to this chapter for the faculty and student let
ters and application form.) 

Students who nominate themselves for the program must in
clude the name of a faculty member who will serve as a refer
ence. All applicants then submit to a selection committee two 
academic papers they have written at La Salle. They also agree to 
attend an interview during which the selection committee learns 
the nominee's purpose in wanting to become a writing fellow 
and attempts to evaluate his interpersonal skills. Brown Univer
sity involves the current writing fellows in the interview process, 
and Swarthmore requires the nominee to evaluate a student pa
per. Other schools with writing fellows programs (e.g., Seattle 
University, Wesleyan College, and Beaver College) employ some 
version of this selection process. At La Salle we require that stu
dents achieve sophomore standing before they apply to become 
writing fellows. At some schools. however. such as the University 
of Pennsylvania. all students are eligible to become writing fel
lows. 

At Virtually all schools with CBPT programs, once selected, 
tutors must participate in some form of training, usually in the 
form of an academic course, although some schools such as Wil
liams College limit the training to a weeklong workshop. Per
haps because many of these courses are modeled on the course 
developed at Brown University. they include Similar topiCS such as 

how to write effective comments on student papers and conduct 
successful conferences. the specific demands of academic writ
ing. and the reasons students have difficulty in meeting these re
qUirements. On the theoretical side, courses emphasize the 
literature on process approaches to writing, collaborative learn
ing. and the development of writing ability on the college level. 
(Soven. "Curriculum-Based" 65) 

Increasingly. training programs for tutors include a unit of study 
on diverse student populations such as students with learning 
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disabilities, ESL students, and "thirty something" reentry stu
dents. 

All training programs give students the opportunity to role
play conferences and evaluate sample papers. At La Salle Univer
sity, the Writing Fellows course is conducted as a seminar, where, 
in addition to readings and assignments, students discuss their 
peer tutoring experiences and faculty give presentations on aca
demic writing in their diSciplines. Tutors receive their first tutor
ing assignment while taking the course, as they do at Brown 
University and other schools. At some schools such as Swarthmore 
College, the tutors practice tutoring strategies with one or two 
students before being assigned to a specific course, which occurs 
the semester after they have completed their training. Although 
the amount varies, in most programs the peer tutors receive a 
stipend for their work as peer tutors in addition to receiving course 
credit. At La Salle, students are paid $300 a semester for work
ing approximately Sixty hours. 

During the semester students are taking the course, supervi
sion is relatively easy. At La Salle, our tutoring staff is limited to 
twenty-five tutors each semester. The new tutors who are taking 
the course in the fall semester are required to meet with me dur
ing each round of tutoring. Together we look at their written 
comments on several papers and often discuss appropriate tutor
ing strategies for the writers of these drafts. Those writing fel
lows who elect to tutor during the year after they complete their 
training course continue to meet with me each time they receive 
a new set of papers. In addition, the tutors meet regularly with 
their sponsoring instructors. At the end of the semester, I encour
age the tutors to set up an "exit interview" with their sponsors to 
review the semester and discuss possible ways to collaborate more 
effectively in the future. Many tutors work with the same in
structor for several semesters. At schools with a large number of 
tutors, such as Brown and Swarthmore, professional and student 
assistants help to supervise the tutors. 

CBPT programs are communication intensive. Especially since 
the advent of e-mail, CBPT program coordinators are in con
stant touch with sponsoring instructors, peer tutors. and the stu
dents in writing fellows-assisted courses. (See Reiss and Young. 
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Chapter 3 in this volume, for more information on WAC and the 
use of computer technology.) Peer tutors know they can reach 
me at any time, regardless of the nature of the problem. They 
may be in a quandary about how to respond to a student paper 
and need some help. Over the years, I have received several fran
tic weekend calls from tutors with difficult drafts. Sometimes I 
am visited by students who cannot find their writing fellows be
cause they forget where to meet them. Often, a faculty sponsor 
calls because he has lost the peer tutor's e-mail address and phone 
number! The problems can range from simple to more serious 
issues, such as the instructor who has postponed deadlines for 
papers until final exam week, when the peer tutor should not be 
reading papers. 

In addition to on-the-spot supervision, most programs re
quire evaluations from all of the principals in the program-the 
peer tutors, the faculty sponsors, and the students in peer-assisted 
courses. I also require the writing fellows to submit a brief report 
after each round of tutoring, and at midsemester ask faculty to 
drop me a short note about how things are going. (See the last 
section of this chapter for more information on evaluation.) 

Pitfalls 

All programs are subject to pitfalls and CBPT programs are no 
exception. Tori Haring-Smith lists several problems that may 
emerge in CBPT programs: 

Elitism: Haring-Smith says, "although you want your pro
gram to carry a certain amount of prestige, it is important 
not to let the Writing Fellows become campus celebrities and 
lose the ability to relate to peers" (184). Tutors need to be 
constantly reminded of the pOSSible ways their role as peer 
tutors can be undermined. 

Tutor Burnout: Tutors may receive more work than antici
pated. At La Salle, faculty send me descriptions of their writ
ing assignments as part of their application for a writing 
fellow. However, sometimes they change their assignments 

- 218



Curriculum-Based Peer Tutors and WAC 

or deadlines. The coordinator's first responsibility is tutor 
protection. I intervene either before or after the fact, but be
cause the tutors know that I am on their side, they rarely 
become discouraged, even when things do not go as planned. 

Program Stagnation: I agree with Haring-Smith that the train
ing program must change to accommodate other changes 
taking place on campus and in response to new ideas for 
training. A prerequisite for supervising a CBPT program is 
flexibility and an adventurous spirit. I rarely say no when 
asked if the program can be used in a new context, although 
I never commit the program to a new context on a long-term 
basis until we have done a pilot. When the faculty in La Salle's 
graduate program in psychology approached me about as
signing tutors to their courses, I responded, "We'll give it a 
try." The idea of undergraduates tutoring graduate students 
was a new one for me, but we assigned experienced tutors 
who were psychology majors to the instructors in the gradu
ate program who had requested the help. Most ofthe gradu
ate students in their courses, especially the reentry students, 
were grateful for the assistance. 

Our training program has changed in response to recommen
dations from the peer tutors, what has worked well in the past, 
my contact with coordinators of other CBPT programs, and new 
initiatives at the university. When the course was first offered. 
for example. it included more theoretical readings than it does at 
present. But students said they wanted more practice and more 
opportunities to discuss their tutoring experiences in class. They 
also wanted more discussion on the nature of academic writing. 
In its newest version, the course requires that students examine 
academic writing in their major through library research and in
terviews, in addition to reading articles about academic writing. 

Other pitfalls, such as poorly written student drafts or poorly 
designed assignments by the faculty, come with the territory. En
thusiastic faculty sponsors who understand and support the pro
gram can help keep these problems in check. However. the 
coordinator of a CBPT program must be tolerant of the "less than 
perfect." Despite the coordinator's best efforts to guide faculty 
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and tutors, many components of these programs are difficult to 
control. Informal conversations with faculty and peer tutors, 
rather than drastic action, can go a long way to setting matters 
straight (Soven. "Curriculum-Based "). 

Evaluating Curriculum-Based Peer Tutoring Programs 

Many CBPT programs rely on written surveys from the student 
in the classes participating in the program, their instructors, and 
the peer tutors. At La Salle. I use surveys for the students and 
faculty but rely on open-ended reports from the tutors. I meet 
individually with the writing fellows and review the instructors' 
and tutee's evaluations as well as the writing fellows' own re
ports. Most coordinators of CBPT programs also compile statis
tics regarding the number of students served by the program and 
the number of tutoring sessions, and then write an annual report 
for the administration. These reports are often crucial for contin
ued funding. At Brigham Young University, good evaluations were 
responsible for continuing the program. Deidre Paulsen says, 

Although I was certain of my mission (largely defined by Brown 
University) now others at the university share that vision and 
that's nice. Whew! It was a lot of proving myself, the program, 
my kids ... a pioneering effort ... but hard work and strong 
evaluations triumphed, and we are now considered a part of the 
General Education/Honors program at BYU. (Soven, "Writing") 

Many programs also conduct midsemester evaluations. The 
writing fellows at La Salle submit a midterm report. At the Uni
versity of Portland, the peer tutor and the tutee write a brief col
laborative report about what was covered at the first conference 
and include plans for future conferences; they then send a copy 
to the instructor. Portland's approach to evaluation reflects the 
collaborative approach emphasized in CBPT programs. 

Evaluations of CBPT programs tend to rely on self-report 
rather than an assessment of the writing competencies of stu
dents in tutored classes, most likely because of the difficulties 
involved in attributing improvement in writing performance to a 
single variable. Furthermore, few coordinators of peer tutoring 
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programs receive compensation for conducting lengthy evalua
tions of their programs. At most schools with CBPT programs. 
both students and instructors are asked through written surveys 
if they believe the program has improved students' understand
ing of the writing process and has had some effect on the quality 
of papers. (See the appendix to this chapter for the La Salle Uni
verSity survey forms). At La Salle. most instructors and students 
report that the program has been effective in both areas. Many 
instructors at La Salle also report that the writing fellows pro
gram has influenced the nature of their assignments. 

There are few studies comparing the relative effectiveness of 
CBPT programs versus writing center peer tutoring programs and 
few studies comparing the writing of students in tutored versus 
nontutored classes. Song and Richter. however. compared the 
writing competency of students in a remedial program who re
ceived both writing center and in-class tutoring to a group of 
students who received only writing center assistance. They found 
that the students in the first group had a higher pass rate on the 
CUNY writing assessment test than the students who received 
assistance only from the writing center tutors. In another study 
comparing the writing in tutored and nontutored classes. the in
structor found that the greatest effect of tutoring came in the 
area of "on time performance." though she also observed that 
the papers in the tutored class were better written than the pa
pers in the class that did not receive classroom-based tutoring 
(LeVine 58). 

Conclusion 

Writing across the curriculum has had incredible staying power 
despite the many curriculum revisions and technological innova
tions that preoccupy institutions of higher education today. Cur
riculum-based peer tutoring is one of the reasons we can be 
optimistic about the future ofWAC. Besides the educational ben
efits. CBPT may be a "must" in today's political climate. As Song 
and Richter pOint out... Considering the size of today's classes. it 
would be very difficult. if not impossible. to achieve the instruc
tional goals of WAC without the help of course linked tutors" 
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(55). Although most evaluations of these programs are qualita
tive, the results are promising. Those of us who believe in these 
programs must continue to experiment with various approaches 
to curriculum-based peer tutoring and continue to deliberate on 
the issues that affect them. 
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Chapter 9 Appendix 

Program Documents 

• 	 WRITING FELLOWS PROGRAM FACT SHEET 

• 	 WRITING FELLOWS PROGRAM FACULTY NOMINATIONS 

• 	 THE WRITING FELLOWS PROGRAM, FALL SEMESTER 

• 	 LETTER TO POTENTIAL WRITING FELLOW 

• 	 EVALUATION OF THE LA SALLE UNIVERSITY WRITING FELLOWS 

PROGRAM 

• 	 WRITING FHLOWS PROGRAM FACULTY REpORT ON AFFILIATED 

COURSES 
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Writing Fellows Program Fact Sheet 

What is a Writing Fellow? 
A Writing Fellow is a good student writer who is assigned to a 
specific course to help students in the course revise drafts of their 
assigned papers. Fellows do not grade papers. but through written 
comments on the drafts and direct interaction in conferences. help 
students during the revision process. 

Fellows will work approximately 60 hours per semester and receive a 
$300 stipend. 

Who is eligible? 
Undergraduate day students who have achieved at least sophomore 
standing in the Fall semester. in the School of Arts and Sciences, 
School of Business Administration and the School of NurSing. 

Application procedure 
Students must submit two papers (two copies of each). preferably 4 to 
15 pages. though we will consider longer papers if they represent your 
best writing (no fiction). A brief interview will also be required and 
an expressed willingness to enroll in English 360. Writing Instruction: 
Theory and Practice (cross-listed as Honors 360) in Fall. 

What are the benefits of being a Writing Fellow? 
Fellows will have a chance to improve their own writing as a result of 
taking the course and tutoring other students. Most professions and 
graduate schools often seek out good writers, and the title" under
graduate Writing Fellow" should help convince future employers and 
educators of the Fellow's special strength in writing. 
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WRITING FELLOWS PROGRAM FACULTY NOMINATIONS 

You may nominate more than one student. 

Your name Ext. 

Student 

Major 

Course: 

Phone # & Address 

Student 

Major 

Course: 

Phone # &Address 

Would you be interested in the assistance of a Writing Fel/ow for 
one of your courses in the Fall? 

Please return to Margot Soven. English Department 
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The Writing Fellows Program, Fall Semester 

Are you interested in the assistance of a Writing Fellow for the 
fall semester? 

Writing Fellows will read the drafts of the papers you assign in 
one of your courses and give students one-on-one assistance with 
their writing. 

• 	 To obtain the assistance of a Writing Fellow, your course must 
include at least two papers written for a grade. 

• 	 Faculty in all schools and departments may request Writing 
Fellows. Undergraduate courses at all levels are eligible for the 
program. Senior Writing Fellows are assigned to advanced 
courses. 

• 	 See the reverse side of the page for a list of the Writing Fellows. 
You may indicate on the tear-off if you prefer one of these 
students to be assigned to your course. 

• 	 Please contact me for more information about the program. 

Name Phone (campus) Email 
Department Home Address: 

Phone (home) 

Title and Number of Course 

Approximate Enrollment 

Number of Papers 

Writing Fellow Request 

- 227



MARGOT SOVEN 

Letter to Potential Writing Fellow 

Dear Student: 

You have been identified as a good writer by one of your instruc
tors. I urge you to apply to the Writing Fellows Program. Many 
excellent Writing Fellows have been Honors Program students. 

You do not have to be an English major to be a Writing Fellow. Some 
of our best Writing Fellows have been majors in Chemistry. Biology. 
Psychology, Foreign Languages, etc. The program has special benefits 
whether you are planning to attend graduate school, law school. or 
you are interested in pursuing a career in teaching or the business 
world. 

Writing Fellows are assigned to one section of a course to help 
students in that class improve their writing. Students often ask, .. How 
much time will it take?" While the workload varies, most Writing 
Fellows are busy for about four weeks out of the semester when they 
are reading drafts of the two papers assigned. 

Fellows receive a $300.00 stipend each semester they are in the 
program, including the first semester when they take the course. 

To apply submit two previously written papers. They do not need 
to be retyped. (See attached sheet for additional information.) 

Please feel free to call me at school (xI148) or at home 
(610-664-0491) if you have any questions. or stop in during office 
hours (Olney 140), or e-mail me (soven@lasalle.edu). 

Sincerely. 
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EVALUATION OF THE LA SALLE UNIVERSITY WRITING 

FELLOWS PROGRAM 

Dear Student: 
To help us shape the future of the Fellows Program, we need to 

know your views of the program and how it worked for you in this 
course. Please complete this evaluation form. Thanks very much, 

**************** 

Number and name of course: 

Instructor Your class (FR,SO,JR,SR) 

Writing Fellow 


* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 

1. 	 Generally what did you think about the Fellow's comments? 

a) mostly encouraging mostly discouraging mostly neutral 
b) just right in number too few too many 
c) mostly helpful mostly unhelpful 

In what ways could written comments have been more useful to you? 

2. 	 Did you follow the Fellow's suggestions? 

always frequently sometimes never 

3. 	 How many conferences did you have with your Fellow? 

(Circle the number) 

o 2 3 more than 3 


a) If you had no conferences. why? 


b) How many conferences would you like to have had? 


c) Which was more helpful: 


conferences comments on papers 

comments and conferences equally valuable 
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d) The Fellow's comments in conference were: 

mostly clear mostly unclear 

In what ways could conferences have been more useful to you? 

4. 	 How did the Writing Fellows Program affect your papers in this 
course? 

improved stayed the same 

If you checked "improved": 

a) 	 In what ways do you feel working with a Writing Fellow 
helped you to improve? 

b) 	 Are there other areas of writing in which you would like to 
have had more assistance? 

5. 	 How much effort did you give to your draft (check one)? 

wrote the draft carefully 

wrote the draft with some effort 

wrote the draft qUickly, with little effort 


6. 	 Please circle your overall rating of the program. 

very effective 	 somewhat useful unsatisfactory 


2 3 4 


7. Please add any further comments or suggestions you would like to 
make. Thank you for your help. 
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Writing Fellows Program 

Faculty Report on Affiliated Courses 


Name: 	 Dept. Date 

Course Title and Number: 

Writing Fellow: 

Please take a few minutes to fill out this questionnaire. Your responses 
will help us to evaluate the success of the program and make decisions 
about future policies. 

1. 	 How did the program affect student writing? 

2. 	 How did the program affect the structure of your assignments. 
aSSignment deadlines, etc.? 

3. Were conferences with the Writing Fellow required? If so, did most of 
your students comply with the requirement? 

4. Did most of your students submit drafts on time? If not, how did you 
respond? 

5. 	 Did you require students to submit their drafts along with their final 
papers? 

6. 	 How often did you meet with the Writing Fellow? Were you able to 
contact the Writing Fellow without difficulty? 

7. 	 How can we improve the program? What can we do to make the 
program more useful to you? 

8. Are you interested in being assigned a Writing Fellow during the next 
academic year? 

9. Are you aware of colleagues who might be interested in learning about 
the program? If so, please let me know and I will contact them. 
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Dear Writing Fellows: 

Please tell me about the semester. I need to know the following information. 
Please give me as close an estimate as possible for questions which require 
responses in numbers. This information influences how I assign Writing 
Fellows in the fall and in no way affects your stipend. Pick up your last 
check when you bring in the survey. Thanks again for your conscientious
ness and expertise. 

Please type your responses to these Questions and attach them to this sheet. 

Name: 

Sponsor: 

Course to which you were assigned: 

Number of assigned papers: 


Answer these Questions on the pages attached: 


1. 	 How many papers did you respond to in writing? 
2. 	 How long were most of the papers? 
3. 	How many students did you see in conference? Where did you hold 

conferences? 
4. 	 How many times did you meet with the instructor? 
5. 	What did you learn from this tutoring experience? 
6. Were there any problems? If so, how did you handle them? 
7. Are you interested in tutoring next year (if you are not graduating!)? 
8. 	Other comments: 
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CHAPTER TEN 

Writing Intensive Courses 
and WAC 

MARTHA A. TOWNSEND 


University of Missouri 


I n its nearly thirty-year presence on the U.S. higher education 
scene, one shape that writing across the curriculum has as

sumed is the writing intensive (WI) course requirement. In some 
settings, this curricular-driven form of WAC has proved itself, in 
the words of Ed White, an "unimagined fiasco" (Teaching 161). 
In other settings, it has worked as an enlightened, if challenging, 
solution to moving writing instruction beyond the English de
partment. Many institutions have adopted WI. or writing en
hanced (WE), or writing in the major (M) designations for courses 
in which faculty in a variety of disciplines use writing in a variety 
of ways. 

This chapter identifies typical characteristics of WI courses, 
examines the pros and cons of using the WI or similar designa
tion, describes selected aspects of programs employing WI desig
nations, and highlights factors that appear to make such programs 
successful. The chapter then examines in more depth how one 
institution-~the University of Missouri, a Research I. land-grant 
university-has successfully employed writing intensive courses 
since 1984 by tying the requirement to four campus missions: 
undergraduate education, graduate education, faculty develop
ment, and research. Cautionary comments for those programs 
considering adopting the WI designation as their campuses move 
into the twenty-first century are stressed throughout. The chap
ter concludes with an exploration of new directions that WI 
courses could take as institutions continue to meet U.S. higher 
education needs. 
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Defining Writing Intensive Course Requirements 

Experienced WAC practitioners know that for WAC programs 
to be successful they must be institutionally specific. That is to 
say, WAC programs must be locally designed to fit within a given 
institution's particular context. Similarly, WI course requirements 
should be defined within the local context to ensure the best pos
sible chance for success. The language that defines course require
ments at a comprehensive research university may not work at a 
small liberal arts college or in a large, multicampus, two-year 
college system. Despite variations in language, however, the guide
lines for WI courses at most institutions are surprisingly similar. 
Farris and Smith provide an excellent overview of features that 
typify WI courses, paraphrased and summarized here: 

1. 	 Class size or instructor-to-student ratio: Most guidelines call for 
a maximum enrollment of fifteen to twenty-five students; in 
larger-enrollment classes, teaching assistants may be provided 
to reduce the instructor's workload. 

2. 	Who teaches: Many guidelines require that WI courses be taught 
by faculty rather than teaching assistants. 

3. Required number of papers or words: Some guidelines specify a 
page or word count, which may include a combination of for
mal and informal writing, in-class and out-of-class writing, and 
a variety of genres; some guidelines specify the number of for
mal papers that must be written. 

4. Revision: Some gUidelines specify how many papers must un
dergo a complete revision process; some indicate who will read 
drafts (instructor, peers, teaching assistants); some specify that 
feedback and revision go beyond correcting surface errors to 
include substantive rethinking. 

5. 	How writing will affect final grade: Some guidelines stipulate or 
recommend that grades from writing make up a certain percent
age of the course grade; not always easily negotiated, these per
centages can vary widely from, say, 20 percent to 70 percent or 
more. 

6. Types 	of assignments: Guidelines may require or recommend 
that writing be distributed throughout the course rather than 
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concentrated in a term paper; some specify particular tasks, e.g., 
summary, analysis, source integration; some call for assignments 
typical to the discipline of the course or for controversies in the 
disCipline to be addressed. 

7. 	Assignment-related instruction and evaluation of papers: Some 
guidelines may suggest, require, or provide teaching techniques 
such as collaborative work, directed lessons on research tech
niques, checklists for feedback, and minimal marking. 

8. Support services: Some guidelines suggest or require that WI in
structors attend workshops or consult with WAC staff, or that 
their students use a particular writing center for tutoring (Farris 
and Smith 73-74) 

The characteristic that is probably most variable among pro
grams is the amount of writing required. Actually, many WAC 
directors find page- or word-count stipulations one of the least 
intrinsically relevant aspects of their programs, but they acknowl
edge the need to provide them so that faculty and students have 
some common sense of scope. More meaningful to WI course 
quality are the frequency of writing, the usefulness of instructor 
feedback, the opportunity for reVision, and, most important, the 
design of the writing aSSignments and their "fit" with the peda
gogical aims of the course. Usually, WI courses will include some 
combination of both writing-to-Iearn and writing-to-communi
cate assignments, although the balance of these will vary based 
on instructor preference. course goals, and the course's place in 
the curriculum, e.g., lower division, upper diviSion, for majors 
only, for general education purposes. Typically, traditional term 
papers are discouraged unless they are assigned in sequenced seg
ments with teacher feedback and revision incorporated. 

The more astute programmatic guidelines are couched in dip
lomatic language, allow for fleXibility among disciplines, and 
account for individual instructors' teaching preferences. In most 
universities, oversight committees responsible for vetting WI 
courses have little finite authority; moreover, they recognize the 
perils of constituting themselves as the campus "WI police." In
stead, most programs are interested in overall pedagogical change. 
Susan McLeod, in sharing an anecdote on how WAC had changed 
one teacher's life, concluded by noting that: 
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his enthusiasm, many years after his first encounter with WAC, 
shows what I think is the most important thing about WAC-it 
is really not about writing, but about teaching and learning. Once 
faculty change their pedagogies and see the effect that change 
has on their classes, they can't go back to the lecture mode .. , . 
That's what introduces a culture of writing on campus-faculty 
change. 

One example of the incorporation of diplomatic language 
and room for flexibility appears in the definition of WI courses 
at the University of Rhode Island. URI's guidelines call for a num
ber of the features FarriS and Smith mention. But URI further 
suggests that "if possible," WI courses should include (for ex
ample) peer review and collaborative writing, and that "if pos
sible," upper-division WI courses should include a variety of 
professional writing assignments, such as patient charts, client 
reports, case studies, lab reports, research reviews, and so on. 
The WI gUidelines at Missouri Western State College blend 
prescriptiveness with flexibility. In MWSC's ten itemized points, 
directive statements (as in "major aSSignments will be broken 
down into stages") are balanced with an almost identical num
ber of optional statements (" peer involvement could be used ") 
(my emphasis). J 

The WI guidelines at George Mason University were derived 
from a survey offifty-three WI programs in existence at the time 
George Mason started its program. A report of that research by 
John Latona appears in the Composition Chronicle. George Mason's 
WI guidelines can be found at http://www.gmu.edu/departments/ 
waclwacrec.htm. This site also provides links to numerous other 
WAC programs with additional WI guideline variations. Several 
other Web sites are worth noting for their access to WI defini
tions. The University of Hawaii at Manoa lists its WI criteria at 
http://mwp01.mwp.hawaiLedu.Afine resource is the extensive 
WAC Clearinghouse Web site maintained at Colorado State: http: 
Ilaw.colostate.edu/resource_list.htm. Finally, the WPA-L archives 
are a rich resource for virtually all issues having to do with writ
ing programs, including WI descriptions. The archive address is 
http://lists.asu.edu/archives/wpa-1.html. Each subdirectory in the 
archive is searchable by subject; simply type "writing intensive 
courses" at the prompt. (To subscribe to the list itself, send a 
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message to listserv@lists.asu.edu; in the message, type <subscribe 
WPA-L your name>.) 

The Case against WI Labels and 
Curricular Requirements 

There are sound arguments against adopting WI designations and 
solid reasons for institutions to avoid moving to a WAC program 
that is driven by a curricular requirement. The overarching ratio
nale is that writing-instruction, assignments, assessment-should 
be embedded in all course work, not isolated or marginalized in 
a reduced number of "marked" classes. WAC theory, in other 
words, not to mention the ideals undergirding liberal education, 
militate against this kind of system. Veteran WAC advocate and 
practitioner John Bean noted some years ago that faculty at his 
institution, Seattle University, made a conscious decision to forego 
a WI requirement by committing to the integration of some writ
ing into all courses. Other institutions, too, successfully practice 
WAC by means of the "infusion" model without a WI require
ment; St. Lawrence University comes to mind, along with many 
smaller liberal arts colleges. 

WAC literature and lore are replete with stories of WI disas
ters. Lively debates ensue on WPA-L whenever a new correspon
dent innocently poses the question, "My school is considering 
adopting a WI requirement. Please describe your institution's WI 
criteria." Usually such queries focus on the characteristics that 
define a WI course rather than on the factors necessary to ensure 
the success of such a requirement. Veteran writing program re
viewer and founder of the National Council of Writing Program 
Administrators' Consultant/Evaluator Service, Ed White is one 
of the most vocal opponents of WI courses: ''I've said it before 
and I'll repeat it briefly again: I don't like writing intensive courses 
.... [TJhey usually (though not always) wind up as a fraud after 
a few years .... Beware of easy and faddish solutions to basic 
problems" ("Re: Descriptions"). His short article "The Damage 
of Innovations Set Adrift" has served as a caution to faculty and 
administrators for more than ten years. He presents a fuller, more 
balanced view in Teaching and Assessing Writing, concluding that 
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"universities that take writing seriously ... can make a writing
intensive program work successfully. But no one should mini
mize either the difficulty or the expense involved over the long 
term" (164). 

Among the arguments against WI designations are these: 
Budget-wary administrators often view them as a cheap. easy fix 
to students' writing "problems." Promised support doesn't ma
terialize, or, as budget cuts become necessary, WI courses are 
easy targets. One recent horror story reported on the Writing 
Program Administrators' listserv involved administratively man
dated WI classes with no resources, no WAC director, no budget, 
no programmatic support. no criteria for designating WI classes. 
and no faculty workshops. After unsuccessfully attempting to 
educate administrators about the basic needs for imbuing the WI 
courses with minimal rigor and integrity. writing faculty (all ten
ured) resigned as a group from the general education reform com
mittee. In some scenarios, students progress through the 
curriculum, taking the requisite number of WI courses. without 
even understanding what "WI" refers to. In others, the require
ment is regularly waived so as not to prevent students from gradu
ating, thereby turning the "requirement" into a campus joke. In 
the worst scenarios, non-WI faculty quit using writing in their 
courses because "the WI classes are doing this now and we don't 
have to." Students complain when writing is assigned in non-WI 
courses. The net effect can be less writing in the curriculum than 
before the WI requirement took effect. 

Not least, it is hard to make WI programs work. In some 
institutions. WI teaching assignments are often given to the worst, 
or youngest, teachers. The least attractive or inappropriate courses 
are made to carry the WI designation. Enrollment management 
is difficult. Curricula are not well thought out. Assessment is dif
ficult or not done at all. Faculty in the disciplines are not suffi
ciently prepared to offer WI courses and are not supported, either 
during the teaching process or at tenure and promotion time. 
Faculty find that certain criteria, especially eliCiting meaningful 
revision and providing feedback on student papers, are daunt
ing. Larger institutions, particularly those with research missions 
and/or uncooperative registration offices, find the logistics a 
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hassle. Committees overseeing the requirement find it difficult to 
strike a balance between enforcement and support-if they are 
too tentative about course integrity, faculty are not invested in 
the process and the program lacks substance; if they are too stri
dent, faculty resist what they perceive to be interference in their 
academic freedom. As David Russell puts it, "On an institutional 
basis, WAC exists [and, many would argue, WI courses} in a 
structure that fundamentally resists it" (295). 

The Case for WI Labels and Curricular Requirements 

Even as the arguments against WI course requirements are made, 
an equally vocal contingent proclaims virtually the opposite. Pro
ponents claim that WI requirements, when properly implemented, 
can cause faculty to realize the importance of writing, feedback, 
revision, well-designed assignments, and thoughtfully constructed 
assessment in the curriculum. The WI requirement, and the sup
porting apparatus that accompanies it (e.g., faculty workshops, 
consultation with WAC personnel. informal meetings of WI teach
ers to discuss problems and results), can serve as a catalyst for 
more writing across the curriculum in all courses, whether WI or 
not. Faculty on the whole can become better informed not only 
about writing but also about teaching and learning issues more 
broadly defined (e.g., peer review, collaborative learning, group 
projects). Institutions often use the WI designation as a rationale 
for reducing class size, making it possible for instructors to pay 
more attention to student writing. 

Writing program personnel at various institutions report that 
the WI influence has "bubbled up" to the graduate level. that 
talk about the importance of writing to learning has turned up in 
unexpected campus committee meetings, and that once faculty 
have experienced success in their WI teaching, they can't"go 
back" to their previous methodologies. Others report that WI 
requirements begun at the general education level have positively 
influenced writing in the major. Still others go so far as to report 
a "culture change" on their campuses in which interest in and 
excitement about writing exist where they did not before. In con
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trast to the infusion model (no formal WI requirement, where all 
faculty agree to carry the load), a formal structural model of WI 
requirements can make this work visible to a wider audience. 
With WI courses flagged in the schedule and on student tran
scripts, students, faculty, administrators, and employers can be 
more attuned to specific measures in place at an institution, who 
is contributing to it, how many such courses students are taking, 
and so on. In sum, the WI course reqUirement (as with WAC in 
general) has served as a powerful vehicle for expanding attention 
to student writing as well as for conducting faculty development. 

Selected Successful WI Programs 

Writing intensive programs come in a multitude of configura
tions. The following range of examples is not intended to be in
clusive, nor descriptive of any school's complete requirement, nor 
representative of what may work at another institution. It is in
tended to illustrate how a variety of institutions have creatively 
enacted different aspects of the WI requirement to fit their spe
cific institutional needs. (These examples come from comments 
posted on WPA-L, 2 as well as from my own observation as a 
consultant. See also Toby Fulwiler and Art Young's Programs 
That Work: Models and Methods for Writing Across the Cur
riculum for further examples.) 

• 	 The University of Hawaii at Manoa reqUires five WI classes for 
graduation. Nonstipend faculty workshops are offered but not 
required; a newsletter and specifically chosen resource materials 
are sent to participating faculty. 

• 	 Eastern Connecticut State University has avoided faculty resis
tance to teaching WI courses by keeping class size small com
pared to non-WI courses. 

• 	 Southern Connecticut State University has taken a slow. thought
fully deliberate approach to its newly revitalized "L" (for "lit
eracy") course requirement. Among other SCSU programmatic 
aspects, faculty who successfully teach L courses three times will 
receive overload credits that factor into their workload assign
ments. 
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• Youngstown State University recently recommended that its up
per-division, multisection general education courses be available 
in both WI and non-WI versions. 

• The University of Rhode Island is attempting to create a culture 
for writing that transcends individual WI faculty by focusing on 
departments. Incentives being considered include direct depart
mental support for developing new WI courses, recognizing stu
dent writing achievement, and sending graduate teaching 
assistants to workshops. Perhaps most intriguing, URI is attempt
ing to increase the profile, for program review purposes, of those 
departments that have developed a writing culture. 

• Even though it doesn't have a structured WAC program, Tide
water Community College nonetheless has many WI classes, and 
half of the faculty have attended workshops conducted by writ
ing center staff. Donna Reiss, coordinator of online learning, 
whose chapter with Art Young on electronic communication 
across the curriculum (ECAC) appears in this volume (Chapter 
3), believes that new technologies have opened up new opportu
nities in the intersecting fields of WI, WAC, and ECAC: "Many 
of the instructional approaches that use WAC with communica
tions technology began in writing classes, and many writing teach
ers have become leaders in instructional technologies for entire 
colleges" ("Comment" 722). 

• Ohio State's second-year WI course requirement is taught in 
numerous departments across campus, but each carries the same 
course number. More information on these courses is available 
at www.ohio-state.edu through the Center for the Study and 
Teaching of Writing Web page. 

• Western Washington University has eliminated its rising junior 
exam and is replacing its previously required WI course with a 
requirement for six writing "units" or "points." Courses that 
offer writing instruction will carry from one to three points; stu
dents need to accrue six points for graduation. 

• At Muhlenberg College, in conjunction with their department 
heads, faculty determine whether a course will be WI in a given 
semester. A proposal is submitted the first time a course is of
fered to the Writing Committee to ensure that no one is unwill
ingly teaching a WI course. 

• At the University of Missouri-Rolla, each course is reviewed 
each semester it's taught by each faculty member who teaches it, 
thereby ensuring oversight for course quality. 
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• 	 At Washington State University, the All-University Writing Com
mittee decided to focus its writing intensive courses at the up
per-division level, calling them "writing in the major" courses 
and designing them to accommodate a variety of disciplinary 
approaches. The focus is on preprofessional writing tasks for 
students in the disciplines. 

What Makes WI Courses Work? 

The factors listed below, commonly cited by WAC directors and 
practitioners from both successful and not-so-successful WI ini
tiatives, can help account for why some programs thrive while 
others languish or perish. Although it is impossible to claim that 
WI programs featuring all or most of these characteristics will 
ensure a robust program, nonetheless some combination of most 
of these does tend to predict a positive outcome. 

1. Strong faculty ownership of the WI system: Such charac
teristics as a faculty-initiated course requirement, faculty peer 
review of WI course proposals, and faculty-established poli
cies regarding WI criteria, workshop attendance, and faculty 
development activities seem essential. 

2. Strong philosophical and fiscal support from institutional 
administrators, coupled with their willingness to avoid 
micromanagement: WI programs reqUire influential officers 
who understand the principles behind WI courses and who 
can advocate consistently for them at high levels of institu
tional decision making. Administrators must also take an 
active role in securing resources to provide adequate staff 
support (trained WAC personnel to work with WI faculty), 
faculty development (funding for workshops, materials, and 
stipends for attendees), and graduate teaching assistants, if 
necessary (to assist faculty in dealing with the increased pa
per load). At the same time, if administrators get involved 
with the day-to-day management of the program, faculty will 
perceive a top-down approach that unnecessarily interferes 
with their work. Maintaining a healthy balance is critical. 
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3. One and two above. in combination: Neither of these two 
factors alone will allow for a truly successful WI program. If 
either group is unwilling or uninterested, the project is prob
ably doomed to fail. sooner rather than later. Hearkening 
back to Fullan and Miles's Lesson Six in "Eight Basic Les
sons for the New Paradigm of Change" summarized by 
McLeod and Miraglia in Chapter 1. both top-down and bot
tom-up strategies are necessary. 

4. Symbiosis with other institutional programs/missions: It's 
likely that the more cooperation and links a WI program has 
with other initiatives the better, assuming that WI program 
leaders keep the WI focus in balance. Conscientious integra
tion with the campus mission statement, writing center. ser
vice learning, other campus teaching and learning programs, 
campus assessment activities, technology, general education. 
graduate programs (by employing graduate students in the 
disciplines to assist with WI courses), and so on go a long 
way toward creating a curricular requirement that is tightly 
woven into the institutional fabric. 

5. A reward structure that values teaching: This is one of the 
thorniest issues for many campuses to deal with. especially 
large research universities. Faculty need to perceive that their 
work is valued by their peers, departments, institutions, and 
disciplines. For the vast majority who undertake teaching in 
a WI format, the workload does increase. All too often, re
wards for research are easier to attain than rewards for teach
ing. Some WI program directors may have few incentives to 
offer except the indirect programmatic support they can pro
vide to WI teachers, coupled with the intrinsic satisfaction 
faculty typically derive from WI teaching (through students' 
engagement with topics, livelier class discussions, knowledge 
that students are thinking more critically about content, ob
serving improved papers). Change may be on the horizon 
thanks to the aid of sources such as Boyer's ScholarShip Re
considered: Priorities ofthe Professoriate and Glassick, Huber, 
and Maeroff's Scholarship Assessed: Evaluation of the Pro
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fessoriate, as well as the Boyer Report, Reinventing Under
graduate Education: A Blueprint for America sResearch Uni
versities. But WI leaders should be aware that faculty 
members' perception of little or no reward for their increased 
effort may be a major roadblock to WI success. 

6. Knowledgeable, diplomatic WAC program personnel: Fac
ulty in the disciplines need access to well-informed special
ists when they are designing writing assignments and grading 
criteria. More often than not, they also need help coordinat
ing the writing with course goals and objectives and with 
their individual teaching styles. A dedicated and well-mean
ing-but not professionally schooled-faculty committee is 
not prepared to perform this function. As one savvy dean 
put it in a recent conversation, "WAC programs and WI 
courses don't run by committee; they need somebody who 
knows what's going on and who worries about them all day 
every day." At the same time, because WI course develop
ment intersects so thoroughly with faculty development, WAC 
personnel must have the interpersonal skills to work with 
sensitive faculty egos and personalities. 

7. Regular internal assessment procedures combined with 
periodic external program review: These may be two of the 
most overlooked and under-attended-to features of a strong 
WI system. Yet having them in place will allow inevitable 
questions to be addressed. Most administrators and, increas
ingly, governmental agenCies want evidence that academic 
programs are "working" so they can demonstrate "account
ability" to their constituents. The old assessment adage "mul
tiple measures, over time" is an excellent starting place for 
WI programs (see Condon, Chapter 2, this volume). 

8. A low student-to-WI-instructor ratio, along with TA help 
if necessary: If writing is to be meaningful and teachers are 
to give feedback that leads to reviSion, large-enrollment WI 
classes cannot be effective. Successful programs manage to 
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hold enrollment to somewhere between fifteen and twenty
five students. When enrollment compromises must be made. 
graduate teaching assistants are necessary to alleviate a por
tion of the faculty marking and feedback burden. although 
care must be taken to ensure that overall responsibility re
mains in faculty's hands. 

9. Integration of WI assignments with course goals and 
instructors pedagogical methods: Ideally. this characteristic 
should be at the top of the list. The purpose of integrating 
writing into disCiplinary-based courses. after all. is to enhance 
students' understanding of critical content in the subject
matter area. If the writing does not serve course goals or is at 
odds with the teacher's "style," it risks being a mere add-on 
for the sake of labeling the requisite number of WI courses. 
Realistically. though. without the characteristics above (1-8) 
firmly in place. even a WI program that features finely tuned, 
well-integrated assignments will probably be short-lived. 

10. Flexible but sound WI criteria: A corollary to well-inte
grated assignments is rigorous yet flexible criteria for creat
ing and evaluating WI courses. It is a challenge to establish 
overall programmatic and course integrity while allowing 
sufficient leeway for disparate disciplines to arrive at appro
priate writing practices. Examples of how the University of 
Missouri addresses this issue are given in the following sec
tion. 

11. Patience and vigilance: When all is said and done. WAC. 
especially in the form of WI courses. "attempts to reform 
pedagogy more than curriculum.... It asks for a fundamen
tal commitment to a radically different way of teaching. a 
way that requires personal sacrifices. given the structure of 
American education. and offers personal rather than institu
tional rewards" (Russell 295). These commitments grow 
slowly and reforms take time. WI leaders must be simulta
neously patient and perseverant while programs evolve. 
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The University of Missouri-Columbia's 
WI Requirement: One Institution's Story 

As on numerous other campuses, MUs WI requirement was born 
of a faculty perception that student writing needed more atten
tion than it was getting. At the faculty's request, the dean and 
provost jointly convened an interdisciplinary Task Force on En
glish Composition, chaired by English professor Winifred Homer, 
charged with reviewing the status ofcomposition on campus and 
making recommendations. A year's worth of study later, the task 
force's 1984 report became the founding document for MUs WAC 
program, a program that included, among other components, 
the establishment of a WI requirement for all undergraduates as 
a condition of graduation. An eighteen-faculty-member interdis
ciplinary Campus Writing Board was constituted, a full-time di
rector was hired to oversee the new Campus Writing Program, 
and a three-year pilot phase began. 

The task force report also recommended that the program 
and its director be accountable to three sectors of the university: 
(1) the provost, because this office funds the program and be
cause the program must be recognized as a campuswide endeavor; 
(2) the dean of the College of Arts and Science, because this col
lege generates about half of all WI courses and because writing 
instruction is naturally situated in the liberal arts; and (3) the 
Campus Writing Board, because academic policy should rest in 
the hands of faculty. Although the three-way reporting appears 
cumbersome in description or on an organizational flowchart, in 
reality it works remarkably well. Both the dean's and the provost's 
offices are in pOSitions to advocate for the program when neces
sary, but all decision making is done by faculty. In its fifteen-year 
existence, the program has reported to five provosts and three 
deans, all of whom have championed the WI cause. Board mem
bers. who serve three-year rolling terms, are jointly appointed by 
the provost and dean based on suggestions from Campus Writ
ing Program staff. The board has come to be known as one of the 
most proactive faculty committees on campus. The program, as 
distinct from the board, consists of five full-time staff members 
(two of whom hold faculty appOintments in English), ten part
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time graduate student tutors (all from different disciplines). and 
a group of one hundred or so ever-changing graduate teaching 
assistants who work with the faculty teaching WI courses (so 
that a 20: 1 student-to-teacher ratio is maintained). 

The three-year pilot phase was critical for WI faculty, board 
members, and program staff in determining new policies and 
procedures and in allowing everyone time to experiment with 
WAC principles. The formal one-course WI graduation require
ment did not become effective until 1988. The program then spent 
five-and-a-halfyears honing this requirement before moving to a 
two-course WI graduation requirement in 1993. MU's writing 
requirement for all students, then. is one semester of first-year 
composition, followed by two WI courses. one anywhere in the 
curriculum and one in the major at the upper-division level. This 
slow. thoughtful. deliberate progression is one key to the 
program's longevity. Participants had ample time to solve the in
evitable problems; they conscientiously did not assume they could 
do a lot quickly-a common error of many WI initiatives. 

The first board, with the guidance of founding director Doug 
Hunt, drafted MUs Guidelines for WI Courses. a document that 
has stood the test of time but that has also undergone some care
ful revision over the years. MU's guidelines incorporate all of the 
features identified by Farris and Smith summarized earlier in this 
chapter, albeit in somewhat different order and with somewhat 
different emphasis: 

1. 	WI courses should be designed and taught by faculty members 
at a 20: 1 student-to-faculty ratio. This recommendation precludes 
consideration of graduate students as primary instructors. 

2. 	Each course should include multiple assignments that are com
plex enough to require substantive revision for most students. 
Students should submit a draft of other preliminary writing. con
sider responses from a teacher (and. whenever possible, from 
other students), revise, and finally edit. The final versions of these 
aSSignments should total at least 2,000 words (eight pages). 

3. Writing for the entire course should total at least 5,000 words 
(twenty pages). This writing may take many forms and includes 
the drafts of preliminary writing and final versions of the assign
ments in guideline 2. 
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4. Each course should include at least one revised writing assign
ment addressing a question for which there is more than one 
acceptable interpretation. explanation. analysis. or evaluation. 

5. Writing for the course should be distributed throughout the se
mester rather than concentrated at the end. 

6. Written assignments should be a major component of the course 
grade. 

7. Faculty members may use graduate teaching assistants to bring 
the student-to-faculty ratio down to a manageable level. 

8. In classes employing graduate teaching assistants. professors 
should remain firmly in control not only of the writing assign
ments, but also of the grading and marking of papers. 

A preamble to the guidelines sets forth the program's philosophy, 
and each of the guidelines is accompanied by a paragraph of 
explanatory text that anticipates questions faculty may have in 
preparing a WI course proposal. These sentences in italic imme
diately precede the eight points: "The guidelines below are not 
inflexible, but they give applicants a picture of the sort ofcourse 
the Board envisages. Alternative means to the same end will cer
tainly be considered. " Although these words are intended as a 
specific invitation for faculty to creatively alter the gUidelines to 
meet the needs of their diSCipline or their teaching style as long as 
they stay within the spirit of the document, few actually take 
advantage of it. In fact, Campus Writing Program (CWP) staff 
call this invitation to faculty awareness more often than faculty 
use it on their own. 

Guidelines 1 and 4 have been revised from the original ver
sion. In guideline 1. the clarification that "this recommendation 
precludes conSideration of graduate students as primary instruc
tors" was added shortly after the second WI course requirement 
became effective. Although faculty had always been the only in
structors allowed to teach WI courses. pressure to offer nearly 
double the number of WI courses created a wave of WI course 
proposals. presented for the first time with graduate students listed 
as the instructors of record. The Campus Writing Board allowed 
only a few exceptions to the longtime policy in order to enable 
departments to meet their short-term obligations for WI courses 
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for their majors, but sent out notice with this new language ad
vising that the long-standing policy would be enforced. At the 
same time, the provost and dean were able to remind colleges 
and departments that the faculty" rule" was important by asking 
that Request to Hire New Faculty forms show how departments 
would use their new hires to help meet departmental WI teach
ing obligations. 

Guideline 4 originally read, "Each course should include at 
least one revised writing assignment addressing a question about 
which reasonable people can disagree." When the second WI re
quirement-calling for an upper-division course in each major
became effective, the board began to get complaints from faculty 
that students in the sciences are not prepared to challenge the 
axioms of the discipline or take a stand on unsettled issues. Still, 
board members believed that even science students should tackle 
"live" questions in their academic disciplines, and the present 
language was drafted by Marty Patton, CWP consultant to WI 
courses in the natural and applied sciences. The new language 
still requires occasional explanation, but it is language that the 
science faculty can understand and live with. 

In 1992, in preparation for instituting the second WI course, 
CWP undertook its first comprehensive program evaluation, 
which consisted of a year-long self-study and culminated in an 
external review by the WPNs ConsultantfEvaluator Service. (For 
an explanation of the project's social constructivist theory. data 
collection methodology, and outcomes, see Townsend.) During 
the process of articulating program goals for ourselves and our 
reviewers, it became clear that a number of CWP's activities co
incided with a newly developed university mission statement. We 
began framing our work by calling overt attention to these corre
spondences, and over time we have come to realize that the frame
work has helped others better understand what we do. A new 
provost. a new dean. a new member of the Board of Curators. 
newcomers to the Campus Writing Board. and others outside the 
university have commented that the fact that we have articulated 
our work by referencing MU's mission statement has allowed 
them to get a fuller picture of this WAC program that is orga
nized around WI courses. 
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Of the multiple missions in MU's formal statement, the four 
we link to are undergraduate education, graduate education, fac
ulty development. and research. 

1. Undergraduate education is the starting point. Our primary 
responsibility is ensuring that academically rigorous WI courses 
are available for all students in both general education and the 
majors. Quoted here at some length is an e-mail recently sent to 
MU Mechanical and Aerospace Engineer Professor Aaron Krawitz 
by a student who had taken his WI course. Krawitz is known for 
his attention to both the conceptual and the technical aspects of 
student writing assignments. The student's remarks are not un
usual feedback for WI faculty to receive: 

I wanted to write and let you know about my experience this 
summer and the effect of your composite materials class. I am 
working for a very large law firm's patent department. I have 
been reading and editing as well as assisting in the drafting of 
patent applications and amendments. Your composite materials 
class has been a huge factor in my ability to do this effectively. 
The patent attorneys have been amazed at how many mistakes I 
have been finding in their applications. These applications are 
highly technical and require thorough and careful editing before 
they are sent to the U.S. Patent Office. Having the experience of 
carefully writing and revising technical papers in your compos
ites class was, I think, a huge help. Ijust wanted to let you know. 
Thanks. (Wiegmann) 

Direct support for students enrolled in WI classes is provided 
by CWP's WI tutorial service. Students may schedule a fifty-minute 
one-on-one appointment with a graduate student in our writing 
center. Typically, these graduate students have served as WI TAs 
in their disciplines; taught classes of their own in that discipline; 
met with the instructors of the WI courses for whom they are 
tutoring; read the course texts; and seen the syllabus, assignment, 
and grading criteria before the student comes in. CWP offers two
Of three-day faculty workshops each semester for new WI fac
Ulty, offers unlimited follow-up consultation to WI faculty, and 
coordinates all logistics with Registration personnel to ensure 
timely listing of WI courses in the schedule. A workshop feature 
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popular with faculty is our giving each participant a copy of John 
Bean's excellent Engaging Ideas: The Professor's Guide to Inte
grating Writing, Critical Thinking, and Active Learning in the 
Classroom. 

2. Graduate education is a vital part of MU's life as a Research I 
institution. We now make greater efforts to ensure that when 
graduate teaching assistants work with WI faculty or in CWP's 
tutoring center, they know they are receiving valuable profes
sional preparation for their future careers. Quoted here, again at 
some length, is an illustration we use often, one that speaks vol
umes in helping many of MU's constituents understand why the 
WI requirement benefits graduate students as well as undergradu
ates. After earning his master's degree and securing a highly de
sirable position in his field, one student wrote: 

As a former Journalism WI TA of-was it six semesters?-and 
WI tutor of three semesters [I am] overcome by a need to [ac
knowledge] how I got to where I am not just with the help of my 
work with CWP, but because of it. ... My approach to [my new 
position as assistant editor of Aramco World magazine] can be 
traced directly to training received not so much in a newsroom 
but as a WI TA. It was as a TA that I learned. most of the time 
without knowing it, how to be an editor. 

Part of my interview process was to test-edit an article. Later, 
after I was hired. 1 was told that I was the only candidate who. 
upon receiving the article, asked the Editor what kind of editing 
he wanted. To me it was a logical question. straight out of start
ing a new WI class: What kind of marking do we do? ... The 
result was impressive enough to get me the job; the techniques 
are now the ones I apply every day with professional writers. As 
a WI TA. I learned not just how something "should" read or 
look, but how to bring out the best in a writer. and how to ar
ticulate my criticisms and questions. (Doughty) 

3. WAC has long been recognized as an effective faculty develop
ment tool by those working within the movement. But some in
stitutions are reluctant to highlight this aspect, preferring to focus 
mainly on WAC's relationship to student writing. But when MU's 
mission statement specifically mentioned offering faculty continu
ing opportunities to develop their expertise, we thought it appro
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priate to acknowledge this link as well. CWP workshops and dis
cussions explore the connections between writing, critical think
ing, and problem solving. They don't focus so much on improving 
teaching as they do on understanding learning. Workshop at
tendees are offered a small stipend, and we have documented 
that even those participants who do not subsequently offer a for
mal WI course nonetheless use writing in their courses in more 
thoughtful ways. CWP's newsletter The Writery features articles 
on exemplary WI teachers and the innovative ways they teach 
WI classes. (All Writery issues are available online at http://cwp. 
missouri.edu; a slightly expanded explanation of CWP's links to 
MU's missions appears in Vol. I, No. 1.) Thinking about the 
discipline-specific nature of knowledge has led many faculty to 
note that WI teaching has opened up new ways of approaching 
their own scholarship. Many Campus Writing Board members, 
too, comment that their three-year term on the board teaches 
them more than they could have imagined. In reviewing hun
dreds of WI course proposals, they read and evaluate a range of 
teaching ideas and WI aSSignments that inevitably cause them to 
reflect on their own practices. Even serving on the campus com
mittee that prepared us for our WPA external review proved to 
be a learning experience for one non-WI faculty member. Jour
nalism professor Steve Weinberg documented his and others' 
changes in attitude toward WI courses in "Overcoming Skepti
cism about 'Writing Across the Curriculum.' " 

4. Befitting MU's Research I designation, CWP conducts and 
encourages a variety of projects related to WI teaching. Teams of 
WI faculty have presented their work at the two most recent na
tional Writing Across the Curriculum conferences. The first 
team-a nurse, a mechanical and aerospace engineer, and a wild
life expert-saw their piece published in Language and Learning 
Across the Disciplines (October 1998) and the second--an ar
chitect, a Romance languages teacher, and an English teacher
have an article in progress. WI faculty are regular presenters at 
the Conference on College Composition and Communication, 
and numerous others have published essays in their respective 
disciplinary-based journals. CWP staff projects include examin
ing what works-and what doesn't-in specific courses, as well 
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as consulting for other institutions on WI course development, 
integrating writing into general education, and using WI assign
ments in community learning courses. And an earlier research 
project, conducted at MU, led to a more enlightened form of 
research at Indiana University. In "Adventures in the WAC As
sessment Trade: Reconsidering the Link between Research and 
Consultation," Raymond Smith and Christine Farris describe their 
attempts to determine the effect of WI courses on students' writ
ing and critical thinking. They maintain that the results of their 
work "will have immediate and long-lasting consequences for 
pedagogy on our campus and are born of our questions about 
the researcher-subject relationship; specifically, whose needs drive 
the inquiry: those of WAC programs, composition specialists, or 
faculty members teaching WI courses?" (174). 

Lest the CWP/mission statement framework and the relative 
vigor of MU's WI reqUirement convey too rosy a picture, we 
reinvoke Ed White's caution that "no one should minimize either 
the difficulties or the expense involved over the long term" (Teach
ing 164). Like virtually every other institution, MU faces budget
ary quandaries that have no simple solutions. Our resources for 
providing WI TAs to the burgeoning number of WI classes are 
strained. Pressure to win grants and publish research increases 
yearly, taxing faculty's ability to develop new WI courses. The 
percentage of "nonregular" faculty rises each year, making it dif
ficult for the board to enforce its policy ofWI classes being taught 
by tenured or tenure-track faculty only. More and more students 
transfer into MU and submit requests to waive one of the two 
reqUired WI courses, causing the board to revisit its long-stand
ing policy of requiring both WI courses to be taken on campus. 
Similarly. more students are completing an international study 
component and requesting that one of the two WI courses be 
satisfied through study abroad. We should be doing much more 
with assessment. We would like to strengthen WI TA training 
more than we have. We need a solution to the reward problem. 
and we need to be constantly vigilant for faculty burnout. Obvi
ously, we hope that the fifteen-year history of WI teaching on 
our campus will continue. We enjoy strong support from faculty, 
administrators, members of the Board of Curators, and even stu
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dents. But future success depends on visionary thinking, creative 
problem solving, as well as all the goodwill we can muster from 
our constituents. 

New Directions for WI Courses 

In "The Future ofWAC, " Barbara Walvoord indicates challenges 
she believes WAC-and by extension, I would argue, WI courses
faces: "to change, to set goals, to address macro issues, to re
think old answers to micro issues, to deal with assessment" (74). 
As McLeod and Miraglia point out in Chapter 1, given its aim of 
pedagogical change, WAC is notOriously good at aligning itself 
with ongoing developments in academe. I elaborate here on two 
areas in which I believe WI courses could have significant impact. 

One concerns the issue of students from varied language and 
cultural backgrounds and their mastery of academic discourse. 
WAC personnel are far more likely than WI faculty in the disci
plines to be aware of policy statements on language put forward 
by groups such as CCCC and NCTE. WAC personnel can, 
through their consultation with WI faculty, create greater aware
ness and sensitivity that can then translate into action in the class
room in the form of, say, innovative assignments and less 
judgmental thinking about" error." As Geneva Smitherman notes 
in her historical review of CCCe's advocacy for students on the 
linguistic margins, "What we are witnessing [now] ... is a devel
oping sociolinguistic sophistication and political maturity about 
language rights issues" (369). Faculty in the disciplines will not 
be knowledgeable about the CCCC National Language Policy, 
but WAC personnel can be. Moreover, as professionals in the 
field, we have an obligation to understand and promote the in
tent behind such statements. Smitherman continues, 

The National Language Policy stresses the need not just for 
marginalized Americans but all Americans to be bi- or multilin
gual in order to be prepared for citizenship in a global, 
multicultural SOciety. More than a policy for students of one par
ticular color or class, this policy recognizes that the ability to 
speak many tongues is a necessity for everybody. (369) 
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WI teaching provides one avenue for faculty in the disciplines 
not only to become more attuned to language issues generally. 
but also to practice them as part of their new WI teaching reper
toires (see Villanueva, Chapter 7, this volume). 

The second area is assessment. After more than a decade of 
national attention to assessment, particularly on the part of leg
islative bodies calling for accountability" of one kind or anh 

other, groups around the country are beginning to protest (Bayles). 
Parents, students, faculty, and even school administrators are 
beginning to vocalize their opposition to what Robert Tierney, 
director of Ohio State's School of Teaching and Learning, calls 
"profiCiency test madness" (Bayles lOa). No matter how effec
tive these individual and organized protests may be in the long 
run, however, educators will still have to propose acceptable al
ternatives to the standardized tests now so prevalent on our edu
cational scene. One answer, of course, is writing in WI courses. 
Many institutions, MU among them, require WI classes in both 
general education and major field courses. Writing from either 
curriculum could be used as a means of determining student 
achievement and programmatic effectiveness. Alternatively, writ
ing from both curricula could be combined to serve as exit docu
mentation of student proficiency. Admittedly, developing such 
portfolio systems would require expert guidance. resources, and 
time not associated with standardized testing. But the findings. 
not to mention what faculty would learn in the process, could 
proVide a healthy counterbalance to the prevailing test madness. 
Using writing from WI courses could offer a genuine method 
that allows the research to feed back into the teaching and learn
ing loop (see Condon, Chapter 2, this volume). 

James Kinneavy concluded in an essay on WAC. 

The fact remains that the jury is out on writing across the cur
riculum.... Further cases must be brought to the courts to test 
the movement. At the present, the promise seems most favor
able-writing across the curriculum may be the best academic 
response to the literacy crisis in English-speaking countries, though 
it cannot be a total social response. (377) 

This summation, though now some thirteen years old, may be a 
fitting one for WI courses within the WAC movement as well. 
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WI courses are not without controversy. But in numerous places 
they have also proved an effective means indeed for enhancing 
undergraduate and graduate education, faculty development, and 
research. WI courses cannot be a complete response to any edu
cational mission, but they can provide a significant contribution 
to an overall educational plan. 

Notes 

1. These guidelines may be found online in the WPA-L Archives, http:// 
lists.asu.edu/archives/wpa-l.html, in posts by Linda Shamoon (Univer
sity of Rhode Island, 8/5/97) and by Elizabeth Sawin (Missouri West
ern, 7/15/98). 

2. These posts may be found in the WPA-L Archives, http://lists.asu.edu/ 
archives/wpa-LhtmL The dates for the posts are. respectively, 1131197, 
3/27/97. 10/30/97, 12/2/98, 1128/99. and 1/31199. 
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CHAPTER ELEVEN 

Where Do the Naturalistic 

Studies of WACIWID Point? 


A Research Review 

DAVID R. RUSSELL 

Iowa State University 

One of the most significant developments in writing research 
over the last fifteen years has been the large number of 

naturalistic studies of college-level writing in the disciplines in
spired by the WAC movement. In this chapter. I selectively re
view some of the over one hundred studies to suggest what 
conclusions we might tentatively draw at this stage and what 
avenues for further research they open. 

Qualitative studies have predominated in recent years because 
the early attempts to perform quantitative experimental studies 
yielded confusing results (for reviews and analyses. see Schu
macher and Nash; Ackerman; Geisler). When these studies at
tempted to test a central claim of WAC. that writing improves 
learning or thinking (Emig). they found that writing does not 
automatically improve either. Indeed. when writing was used to 
improve students' performance on the usual kinds ofschool tests, 
it often had no effect or a negative effect. Ackerman concludes 
his meta-analysis of twenty-six studies thus: "Writing simply may 
not perform well in the relatively brief and unrelated learning 
episodes that appear both in research and in practice" (359). 

When students were given tasks differing significantly from 
"the standard knowledge-transmission purposes ofthe schools." 
however. writing helped students learn (Geisler 48). Simple fact
based learning may be better achieved through other study strat
egies (Durst; Penrose). But when students need to learn to solve 
what psychologists call "ill-structured problems." where there 
are no single right answers-as in most professional workplaces
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writing seems to help (Ackerman 359). Moreover. when we "dis
tinguish between the literacy practices required in schools and 
those used in the ... professions." Geisler argues. the experimen
tal studies suggest that writing helps students become more in
volved in the activities, values. and expert practices of professions. 
as students appropriate-and sometimes critique-the written 
genres with which those professions do much of their work (44). 

Experimental studies also suggest that it makes all the differ
ence what kind of writing (genre. in Carolyn Miller's formula
tion of it) is used to support learning and how that writing is 
used (process in the broad sense). Students who are not moti
vated or challenged by a genre of writing do not profit from it. 
and some genres of writing support some kinds of learning better 
than others. For example. Cooper and MacDonald found that 
students in a Chinese-literature course who wrote journals di
rected by a series of cumulative. discipline-based prompts lead
ing them through the readings did much better on analytical course 
papers than students who wrote undirected or "dialogic" jour
nals. The journal prompts helped the students read the material 
in terms of the discipline of literary analysis. 

"Writing does complicate and thus enrich the thinking pro
cess." as Ackerman concludes his 1993 research review. "but will 
result in learning only when writing is situationally supported 
and valued" (359). In other words. there is nothing magic about 
writing. As anthropological and sociological studies of literacy 
worldwide have shown. writing is not autonomous (Street). It 
does not work in one way. with one set of effects. but in many 
ways, with many and varied effects, given the specific system(s) 
of human activity in which a particular text or specific genre 
functions. Writing facilitates all kinds of social actions using all 
sorts of textual forms, in combination with non textual forms 
(machinery. apparatus, architecture, gesture, drawing. etc.). 

Writing is not a single generalizable skill. then. learned once 
and for all at an early age, but a complex range of accomplish
ments, variously tied to myriad human practices. which may de
velop over a lifetime as the desire or need to do new things with 
new genres of writing arises. Just as a scientist who can write one 
genre (say. an experimental article) might find it daunting or even 
impossible to write an acceptable article for a mass circulation 
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magazine-even on the same subject-so students moving from 
course to course must learn new genres (McCarthy, "Stranger"). 
Writing is a potentially powerful tool of teaching, as it is a tool 
of many other modern systems of activity, but an immensely plastic 
tool that can be used well or poorly, for good or for ill. 

That is why researchers have turned to qualitative studies to 
tease out of the immensely varied and complex human relation
ships that writing facilitates those factors that students and teach
ers and program builders might attend to when deciding where 
and how to use writing. As I summarize representative studies, I 
will try to answer the question posed in the title. The qualitative 
studies point faculty and program directors beyond the search 
for universal or autonomous approaches toward much more 
messy-and human-factors. To help students learn to write for 
some new social practice(s), we must look at how writing vari
ously mediates the activities of specific classrooms as they inter
sect with other activities that use writing-those of curricula, 
institutions, disciplines, professions, and the wider personal and 
public spaces where writing is used to get things done. The stud
ies conSistently point to four factors that condition and shape 
writing and learning in secondary and higher education: (1) the 
students' motives as they move through and beyond formal school
ing, negotiating their future directions and commitments with 
those of the disciplines and professions that faculty and class
rooms represent; (2) the identities that students (re)construct as 
they try on new ways with the written word; (3) the pedagogical 
tools that faculty proVide (or don't provide) students; and (4) the 
processes through which students learn to write and write to learn 
in formal schooling. 

I have organized this review in reverse chronological order, 
looking at writing first in professional workplaces that most stu
dents will enter and eventually transform. then in graduate and 
internship education, then in introductory and intermediate 
courses for majors, and finally in general or liberal education 
courses. Though this organization is counterintuitive, I admit. 
we must see where students are headed with their writing before 
we can understand the ways schooling helps (or hinders) them 
getting there. If. as it has traditionally been assumed, writing were 
autonomous-a neat, once-and-for-all skill applicable to any 
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social practice-then looking at writing in the social practices 
students will enter and eventually transform with their writing 
would be unnecessary. But because school writing is immensely 
conditioned and shaped by myriad social practices, we must un
derstand how social practices such as professions and disciplines 
intersect with schooling at various points in students' develop
ment as writers. 

I must note here that I do not take up the important research 
on faculty learning to use writing to improve their teaching. 
Walvoord et al.'s recent study of faculty, In the Long Run, pro
vides an excellent overview and critique of that literature, as well 
as an exemplary addition to it. Nor do I take up studies of gen
eral composition courses, except were they specifically look at 
students writing across the curriculum (e.g., McCarthy, 
.. Stranger"; Ronald). 

Workplace Writing-As Immensely 
Varied as Professional Work 

Qualitative research on how students write and learn to write 
has been profoundly influenced by cultural-historical ethno
graphic and discourse-analysis studies of how professionals write 
and learn to write, and I begin with these studies because a cen
tral goal of higher education (and WACIWID programs) is to 
prepare students to enter and transform systems of professional 
activity, mediated in large part by a vast range of written genres. 

Bazerman began the tradition of cultural-historical ethno
graphic research into workplace writing by looking at the humble 
undergraduate research paper, taught in first-year college writ
ing courses for a little over a century (H Relationship"). He asked 
what kinds of writing go on among researchers in various disci
plines and how writing helps disciplines work. The sociology. 
history, and philosophy of science provided resources for look
ing closely at the ways scientists write, and Bazerman began ask
ing how communications were organized in disciplines, how texts 
of various genres "fit in with the larger systems of disciplinary 
activity" (Shaping 4). Through comparative studies of single ar
ticles, discourse-based interviews with physicists, and analyses 
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of the citation practices of social scientists, he explored how writ
ing practices (and genres) are regularized in various fields for 
various purposes (ConstructiniJ. His historical work on the ori
gins ofthe scientific experimental article and on Thomas Edison's 
uses of writing to build the immense technological systems of 
our modern world has shown how writing has come to play the 
various roles it has in our lives-and our students' lives (Lan
guages). Bazerman's research theorizes writing in workplaces as 
systems of genres, connected intertextually. circulating among 
various people and institutions to get work done. The humble 
research paper and most other classroom genres have their ori
gins and their ends in these dynamic systems of profeSSional genres 
without which modern SOCiety would be impossible. Bazerman's 
work has been extended by a number of researchers who have 
examined texts in various social practices. 

Myers traces the textual genres and negotiations in biology 
research (Writing). He begins with grant proposals, the most 
overtly persuasive genre of SCientific writing and the most essen
tial. He follows two biologists revising proposals to align them
selves with the mainstream of the discipline while carving out a 
space for their own attempts to modify the course of that stream; 
he investigates the negotiation of the status of the two biologists' 
knowledge claims in the reviewing process of a journal; and he 
chronicles the controversies among speCialist "core researchers" 
as they reinterpret each others' work. Myers also moves beyond 
the activity systems of core researchers to consider the textual 
practices of popular science journal editors and scientists as they 
reposition or translate their highly specialized genres into genres 
that give them power in the wider society. and adapt research to 
it. Similarly, he looks at science textbooks to see the commodi
fication of scientific knowledge as it is "translated" to serve edu
cational ends ("Textbooks "). And at the furthest reach of 
commodified expert knowledge, Myers examines a scientific con
troversy and public policy debate in popular magazines and news
papers (Writing) to see how the rhetoric of SCience, translated 
into popular genres, extends to the genres of .. public" discourse 
(" Out"), where core researchers participate only indirectly. (The 
commodification of expert knowledge in expanding systems of 
activity also occupies Fahnestock, who analyzes the changes in 
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information as it passes from one activity system to another in 
increasingly commodified form.) The ways that knowledge cir
culates textually in professions and disciplines helps us see the 
complex pathways students must trace to arrive at competence 
in writing in some field. 

MacDonald analyzes representative research articles from 
three disciplines in the humanities and social sciences to connect 
highly specific grammatical features (e.g .. substantives. nominali
zation) to the epistemology of a disciplinary subfield (Renais
sance New Historicism. Colonial New England social history, 
and child-caregiver attachment research in psychology). The tex
tual differences, she shows, are more than differences in "jar
gon," in formal features. Textual differences are constructed by 
and construct the epistemology of the subfield, its ways of coop
erating to identify and solve problems. to make and remake 
knowledge-or, in the case of literary criticism, to realize an 
epideictic rather than an epistemic motive. Students must pick 
up not only textual features as they learn to write, but also the 
ways specialists think. their identity and motive as members of a 
disciplinary community. 

Other studies examine workplaces less directly related to 
academia. In the tradition of Odell and Goswami's groundbreak
ing studies of workplace writing, Yates chronicles the rise of 
modern organizational communication from the early nineteenth 
century through the 1920s. She examines its functions (control 
of far-flung organizations such as railroads). technologies (type
writer, rotary press, carbon paper, and the most powerful of all. 
the vertical file). and genres (memos. letters. reports. company 
newsletters. printed forms. timetables. etc.). Yates and Orlikowski 
have combined Giddens's structuration theory with genre theory 
to critique contemporary management communication theory 
from a genre perspective. including the genre ofe-mail (Orlikowski 
and Yates). The ways people communicate textually in and among 
organizations change over time, and students entering a field enter 
an unfolding historical process in which their futures are bound 
up with changing communicative practices. 

Studies of the genres and genre systems of a range of work
places have followed. For example. McCarthy ("Psychiatrist") 
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examines the epistemological and textual consequences of the 
Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) , 
psychiatry's charter document, on a psychiatrist's evaluation of a 
client. McCarthy and Gerring trace the negotiations that led to 
DSMs revision. They followed the working group on eating dis
orders for three years, documenting the struggle to create a new 
diagnostic category, Binge Eating Disorder, and the stakes involved 
in the decision: status, research funding, and so on. The recogni
tion of a new disorder by the profession was an intensely rhetori
cal/political process. Berkenkotter and Ravotas continue that line 
of investigation as they follow the construction of categories in 
the written genres of clinicians. 

Van Nostrand traces the genres of research and development 
in the U.S. Department of Defense, charting the recursive flow of 
knowledge between customers and vendors through the flow of 
six genres, such as the Request for Proposal. A similar historical 
interest is evident in Huckin's studies ofchanges in a profeSSional 
organization's convention program, the evolution of a scholarly 
journal, and the complex cycles of peer review in a scientific jour
nal (Berkenkotter and Huckin). These and similar studies of the 
micro level textual negotiations that workplace writing mediates 
show the deeply political nature of written communication in 
which students will become enmeshed when they enter disciplin
ary and professional networks. 

Brandt is carrying on a large-scale study of the literacy of 
people from many walks of life over many decades to see how 
the writing in homes, churches, civic organizations, and so on 
intersects with the writing in school and workplace. She finds 
that people's life experience of literacy is immensely various and 
complex, ranging over a lifetime (" Remembering," .. Accumulat
ing"). 

In sum, writing is clearly not a single, autonomous skill, 
learned once and for all, but a varied and developing accom
plishment. It is bound up with complex questions of motive, iden
tity, tools, and processes. And writing in formal schooling can 
prepare--or fail to prepare-people for a lifetime of involvements 
in modern culture-personal, civic, religious, and artistic as well 
as intellectual and profeSSional. 
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Writing in Graduate School and in Internships 

Ordinarily, students must see themselves as students, mastering a 
discrete body of information and skills-until they find them
selves in contact with professional networks. But in making the 
transition from school to work, school writing takes on added 
importance and complexity. Perhaps the best place to see the dif
ficulties students have learning to write in the disciplines is in 
studies of graduate students and interns. Both emphasize how 
idiosyncratic, gradual, and "messy" (in Prior's phrase [Writing/ 
Disciplinarity]) it is to learn to write, even when students have 
chosen a profession and are motivated to identify themselves as 
professionals and to learn its discursive tools and communica
tive processes. 

There have been many remarkable recent studies of intern
ships (e.g., Winsor; Anson and Forsberg; Dias et al.; Freedman, 
Adam, and Smart; Smart, "Genre," "Knowledge-Making"; Pare, 
"Discourse," "Writing") that describe students/professionals in 
transition, struggling to make sense of a professional networks' 
writing using the tools they picked up in their schooling. Simi
larly, studies of the transition from undergraduate to graduate 
education have broadened our understanding of the complex play 
of power and identity within writing processes in complex, hier
archical, professional activity systems. 

In the seminal study ofgraduate student writing, Berkenkotter, 
Huckin, and Ackerman follow the rhetorical development of one 
student during his first year in a prestigious Ph.D. program in 
rhetoric. Their quantitative discourse analysis of his five course 
papers written that year showed that "Nate" (co-author 
Ackerman) gradually came to produce texts that used more and 
more of the tools of the diSCipline: its expository patterns, syn
tactic complexity, avoidance of hyperbole, and sentence subjects 
referring to the disciplinary object and not himself. 

Yet Nate had difficulty producing consistent cohesive ties, 
logical connections, and thematic unity. The authors trace this 
difficulty to his unfamiliarity with the discipline's activity sys
tem. And they examine, through qualitative methods, his pro
cesses in learning to write the genres of social science research 
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through reading in the field and interacting with faculty. Nate 
drew on his history as a teacher of composition, a role in which 
expressive, personal genres are valued, to learn the much more 
impersonal, formal genres of expository social science writing. 
He reached back through informal writing in notes to himself 
and memos to professors to generate ideas and-crucially-to 
wrestle with issues of identity and motive. He finally came to 
(uneasy) terms with the necessity to adopt the observer stance of 
the discipline and its social-scientific detachment from the stu
dent writers it studies. 

This article announced a central theme in future work: that 
newcomers to a genre/activity bring their cultural history to their 
writing and take an active role in learning as they wrestle with 
new genres. The studies of graduate students' writing that fol
lowed also suggest that disciplinary enculturation may be less a 
gradual absorption or assimilation and more a messy struggle. 

Drawing heavily on Bakhtin's theory of speech genres, Paul 
Prior's studies of graduate students' development in applied lin
guistics, sociology, geography, and American studies extended 
the analysis to "the ways historical activity is constituted by and 
lays down sediments in functional systems that coordinate with 
various media with different properties" ("Contextualizing," 
"Redefining," "Response," "Tracing," WritingiDisciplinarity36). 
He looks at the interactions of persons, artifacts (semiotic sys
tems and material artifacts), institutions, practices, and commu
nities to analyze the messy flow of graduate students' literate 
activity over time in multiple "streams of activity." 

In Prior's accounts, the multiple and often conflicting mo
tives and goals of participants in graduate programs, their per
sonal and disciplinary histories, shape their mutual appropriation 
of tools and their dynamic representations of writing tasks-and 
of their own identities. Students and their teachers engage in a 
process of "genrification" -reclassifying texts, attributing resem
blance-in the process" aligning" themselves with others. Agency 
is distributed in streams of activity as partiCipants appropriate 
voices in the networks of disciplinary practice. Their images of 
authorship change as they negotiate authorship among themselves 
in their oral and written interactions, redrawing disciplinary 
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boundaries as they redraw their personal boundaries and align 
themselves with-and sometimes reject-powerful disciplinary 
social practices. 

Ann Blakeslee builds on the work in situated cognition to 
analyze how graduate students learn to write experimental ar
ticles in physics-focusing on their failures. She paints to the limi
tations of situated cognition theory's emphasis on the weakness 
of intentional or prescriptive pedagogy. Indirect support .. often 
seems insufficient to newcomers who have no previous experi
ence engaging in the tasks they are asked to perform," she argues 
(" Activity" 145). Newcomers have residual writing practices and 
approaches to learning drawn from formal schooling that they 
appropriate-often unsuccessfully and unreflectively-Ao genres 
of research writing that have subtly different motives and con
ventions. And students' lack of authority makes it hard for them 
to fully engage in the domain's activity or challenge its direction, 
even "though they may be completely competent intellectually" 
(" Activity" 156). Blakeslee argues that explicit, direct support, 
reflective mentioning, making goals and motives explicit, and an 
earlier sharing of authority may be necessary support for engage
ment in the discipline's activity or allow some newcomers to un
derstand, embrace, and transform the discipline and its genres. 

Casanave also tells the story of a graduate student wrestling 
unsuccessfully with writing demands, this time a Hispanic soci
ology student who could not reconcile the conflict between disci
plinary and personal values played out in her attempts to write 
assignments in theory courses. "Everyday" English and Spanish 
., came to be less valuable to her over time as tools for communi
cating her ideas about her work with friends and family in that 
they were not valued as resources for communication within the 
[sociology] department" ("Cultural" 161), Moreover, contradic
tions within SOCiology between positivist and hermeneutic ap
proaches (made salient in the writing assignments) left her unable 
to reconcile the motive that drew her into the discipline-helping 
women, minorities, and educators in culturally mixed neighbor
hoods-with the motive of the most powerful wing of SOCiology. 
Alienated, she dropped out to become a researcher in a nonprofit 
Puerto Rican educational organization in New York. But she re
gretted leaving because she felt she would have less power to 
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make a difference if she didn't stay with the more powerful core 
of the disciplinary practice. "Having a Masters in sociology is 
not enough to get people to listen to the ideas of a young Puerto 
Rican woman" ("Cultural" 173). 

Chin traces the material conditions ofcommunication-phone 
access, office placement, and so on-for graduate students in jour
nalism. Their "failures" to write the genres research-oriented 
professors demanded of them arose from the sociologic of their 
ambiguous dangling between the activity systems ofworking jour
nalists and professors of journalism, unsure of their identity as 
writers-and future professionals. 

The most in-depth treatment of interns' writing is Winsor's 
four-year longitudinal study of four engineering students. Taught 
by their discipline to ignore the rhetorical character of their edu
cation and work. they nevertheless gradually appropriate the 
genres of professional writing and come to realize the impor
tance of rhetorical expertise in the complex textual negotiations 
through which their profession-and the large corporate organi
zations it serves-is dynamically reconstructed. Each student fol
lows a different path in his or her appropriation of written genres, 
paths laid out by their different personal histories and reflected 
in the very different profeSSional roles and identities within engi
neering that each finds. What is competent writing at one point 
in their education, at one position in the vast activity systems of 
engineering, may be radically different from competent writing 
at some other point. some other node in the profeSSional net
work. Given this local and variable character of writing, would
be insiders have great difficulty stepping back in order to 
understand and critique the rhetoric of their disCipline. though 
Winsor finds such critique emerging in these young engineers. 

The most comprehensive research on interns is being carried 
on by a group of Canadians who are exploring the transition 
from formal schooling to work in banking (Smart, "Genre," 
"Knowledge-Making" ; Dias et al.; Freedman and Smart), finance 
(Freedman, Adam, and Smart), law (Freedman, "Reconceiving"). 
social work (Dias et a1.; Pare, "Discourse "), engineering (Beer), 
architecture (Medway, "Language"; Dias et al.), and other re
lated professions. They combine North American genre theory, 
situated learning, distributed cognition. and Engestrom's systems 
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version of activity theory to trace the profound ways school writ
ing differs from workplace writing-and the ways student writ
ers become professionals writing. 

Beginning with the notion that people learn to write through 
activity-with-others, social engagement, Freedman and Adam 
describe school activity-the collaboration of teachers and learn
ers-as .. facilitated performance," in which the goal of the activ
ity itself is learning. In nonschool workplaces, writing"occurs as 
an integral but tacit part of participation in communities of prac
tice, whose activities are oriented towards practical or material 
outcomes," which the authors call .. attenuated authentic perfor
mance," modifying Lave and Wenger's (1991) categories (Dias et 
a1. 199). This difference profoundly affects people and their uses 
of texts in a host of ways: the psychology of instructor-learner 
interactions, the sociologics of power relations, the genres people 
write and read, the nature of assessment and sorting, and the 
writing processes they use, with improvisatory learning and 
.. document cycling" -feedback and revision loops-being much 
more important in nonschool workplaces. 

Smart and Freedman's work on banking explores the ways 
in which cognition in organizations is .. enacted, preserved, com
municated, and renegotiated through written texts" in systems 
of genres that mediate the routine actions of bankers and econo
mists. They look at interns, senior managers learning a new genre. 
staff analysts. and others (Smart, "Genre," "Knowledge-Mak
ing"; Dias et al.; Freedman and Smart). 

Pare's studies of social workers in hospitals and legal settings 
also suggest the extraordinarily broad range of genres/uses for 
writing, and the ways genres mediate power and authority (Dias 
et al.; Pare, "Discourse," "Writing"). Within a hospital or a court 
system, a large number of professions organize their work around 
shared written records, and in the writing and use of those records 
Pare traces competing and often contradictory motives. Social 
workers must negotiate various administrative, financial, legal, 
and medical interests and accountabilities-along with the inter
ests of individual clients-in the routine but always changing 
genres of written records. Fledgling social workers, in internships 
and practicums. struggle mightily to find and create their place 
among these profeSSional communities through writing, in which 
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even the most seemingly trivial phrases in reports can have life
changing consequences for clients. Fortunately, newcomers are 
guided by traditions of induction that support them, in tacit ways, 
as they learn what to write/do-and who they are in the process. 

Medway's studies of architecture students (Medway, "Lan
guage"; Dias et al.) emphasize another theme in North American 
genre research: the relation of alphabetized text to other media 
of inscriptions. He traces the ways students use a wide range of 
genres in alphabetized text that are"casual or undeclared" (in
formal and private jottings on drawings, notes, etc.) in conjunc
tion with genres ofgraphical signs and diagrams that have a spatial 
as well as syntactic arrangement. In the "unofficial texts the stu
dents are rehearsing both the ideational content and the rheto
ric-the terms and argumentative structures--of the discipline" 
(Dias et aL 29). 

These qualitative studies of the transition from schooling to 
work get at the micro level relations between school and SOCiety, 
in Dewey's phrase (Russell. "Vygotsky," "Rethinking"). and put 
into a wider-and starker-perspective the debates over transfer 
of learning and explicit versus implicit instruction (Freedman, 
"Show"; Williams and Colomb). The motives, identities, tools, 
and processes that students appropriate as they move from for
mal schooling to work are by no means linear or neat. They do 
not simply transfer knowledge of writing to new environments, 
nor do they learn to write through either explicit precepts and 
formulae or impliCit trial and error. Rather. they learn to write 
through a complex negotiation between people and tools as they 
expand their involvement with some powerful system(s) of hu
man activity mediated by dynamiC systems of texts. 

Writing in Intermediate and Beginning 
Courses in the Disciplines 

Questions of the motivation for writing are central to students 
who havejust begun their involvement with a discipline that they 
imagine might become their life's path. In studies of students in 
intermediate and beginning courses in a major, it is clear that 
writing is not a single skill. learned once and for all at an early 
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age, as the autonomous view of literacy would have it. Instead, 
students appropriate (or ignore or resist) the genres of a class or 
discipline (pick up or reject its discursive tools) to the extent that 
they find them useful for further involvement with the discipline 
and its motives-or with other disciplines or peer groups, fami~ 
lies, churches, hobbies, etc. This is often at odds with the motives 
of their teachers. 

Professors, as representatives of a discipline, generally see 
students as professionals~in~training (Walvoord and McCarthy). 
They often assume--like the blind men and the elephant--that 
their particular genres represent the whole of academic writing. 
Since modern secondary and higher education developed in the 
late 1800s, school writing has settled into a relatively few "class~ 
room genres" (Christie): the research paper, the essay (exam), 
and the laboratory report, each of which reflects, however dimly, 
the writing of professionals (scholarly articles and essays, experi~ 
mental reports) (Russell, Writing, "Rethinking"). Yetthese class~ 
room genres vary immensely by discipline, such that a student 
must "psych" the teacher to divine the expectations for a par~ 
ticular discipline and course. What pushes students to do that? 

The most immediate motive for students and teachers is the 
getting and assigning of grades, the institutional motive of selec
tion. Students are writing first "for the grade," not for further 
involvement. Sometimes, however, students come to identify with 
(want further involvement with) one or more of those disciplines, 
and are motivated to appropriate its ways with words (learn to 
write new genres, to put it simply). They begin writing out of 
some motive beyond the grade. 

As undergraduates in North American universities move from 
course to course, discipline to discipline, they are like "strangers 
in strange lands," as McCarthy (" Stranger ") put it in one of the 
best cross-disciplinary comparative case studies of writing in 
undergraduate education. Her participant, Dave, experienced 
great difficulty when asked to write in radically different genres 
in biology, poetry, and composition classes, with little sense of 
the scholarly and research activities of the disciplines that moti~ 
vated those genres. Despite some similarities among the genres 
of the different disciplines, he experienced them as totally differ
ent from one another. Because he was more interested in biology, 
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and because the teacher furnished him more tools for involve
ment with the discipline than did the poetry professor, he more 
readily appropriated the genres of biology and came to see him
self as a potential scientist (rather than a potential literary critic). 

Faigley and Hansen's study of students writing social science 
papers in psychology, sociology, and English reveals the com
plexity of recognizing and appropriating disciplinary motives and 
discursive tools. Students in the social science courses found it 
difficult to understand the motive of the writing from the 
professor's (disciplinary) point of view. "To tell you the truth, I 
really don't understand what he's trying to do," one complained 
(143). An English professor helping a student write a sociology 
paper did not understand the sociological motive for analyzing 
the penal system, and the English professor's only comments on 
the student's paper dealt with surface features rather than "the 
depth of [the student's] encounter with the probation system," 
which the sociology professor was interested in (as well as the 
student, whose motive was becoming a lawyer) (147). Though 
the English teacher could understand the motives of writing to a 
general reader (journalistic genres), he could not evaluate the 
student's grasp of the penal system from a sociological perspec
tive (and therefore the student's success in writing sociological 
analysis). Similar misunderstandings about "task representations" 
occur within courses in the same discipline. 

Herrington's (" Writing") comparison ofupper-level students 
writing in a lab course and a design course in chemical engineer
ing found that the "courses did represent different classroom 
contexts or forums" (340). Lines of reasoning differed between 
the two courses' reports (340-41), as did the students' percep
tion of the role of writing: epideictic and evaluative in the lab 
course, where the aSSignment did not have a plausible profes
sional context and the students were writing for the instructor 
(or a leSS-informed version of the instructor), and deliberative in 
the design course, where the students were writing to influence 
an imaginary client's decision and the professor took the role of 
project design chief. In the lab course, students were not often 
conscious of having an identity beyond that of a student pleasing 
a professor. In the design course, they took on the role of practic
ing engineers-" suddenly we're experts" (349). They cited their 

- 273



D A V I D R. R U SSE L L 

own knowledge much more frequently, but displayed less knowl
edge of basic engineering (since a professional audience would 
assume it). Herrington concludes: 

Members of each community did not always agree on the con
ventions appropriate to that forum. Professors' perceptions of 
the conventions sometimes differed from those of the students. 
In the design course. the professor presented [the] audience as raj 
project design chief, in a corporate setting, and students responded 
accordingly. Faculty shaped these roles. viewing the lab exercises 
as a leamer-centered exercise to get concepts straight. Students 
saw it as tedious exercise in giving teachers what they want. (342) 

Herrington's ("Teaching") study of two students in an intro
ductory literary criticism course suggests how crucial it is for 
students to appropriate the motive ofthe discipline. as well as its 
discursive tools. in order to write successfully. The teacher wanted 
the students to "learn how to read [and writellike English ma
jors," but the .. individual students' own backgrounds and inter
ests" profoundly influenced their .. perceptions of functions and 
how they respond to the teacher" (152). Students who had al
ready appropriated the motive of literary study, who already 
understood the object of the game, made argumentative claims 
and marshaled evidence for a discipline-sanctioned argumenta
tive purpose-" notjust a spit-back, [but] some reason you should 
be writing this paper," as one student put it (I 56). They were 
working out problems not only for themselves (their personal 
motives) but also for the disciplinary community. Herrington 
suggests that a more explicit writing pedagogy might give stu
dents a way to link their interests to those of the diSCipline and 
appropriate discursive tools for greater involvement, fostering 
independent inquiry rather than merely doing it for the grade. 

Greene's ("Role ") study of two groups of upper-level Euro
pean-history students using six sources and their prior knowl
edge to write two different classroom genres (report and 
problem-based essay) also points to students' difficulty in going 
beyond the activity system of formal schooling. Neither the group 
writing reports nor the group writing problem-based essays used 
more prior knowledge than the other (or much at all). Both merely 
attempted to .. demonstrate that they had done the reading. that 
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they knew what the key issues and problems were" (67). Even on 
the problem-based essay, most students did not feel free to go 
beyond sources and venture an opinion, only demonstrating that 
they had read the sources. "You leave yourself open far more," 
said one student, who had been criticized by teachers when she 
ventured an opinion. But another student with prior experience 
in a debate club "constructed an image of the teacher as some
one who valued the ideas of students and appreciated students' 
willingness to go beyond the task" (61). Though the students 
writing problem-based essays used more items from sources (per
haps because the prompt was more involving), both groups tended 
to use citations as "sources of information rather than as resources 
for supporting an argument or locating a faulty path" (68). Nei
ther group did better on a pre-/post-test of learning, perhaps be
cause even the problem-based task was perceived as a school 
exercise, not as a professional genre that involved students with 
the processes and motives of the discipline, as the researchers 
had hypothesized. 

Jolliffe and Brier's study of upper-level (and some graduate) 
nursing and political science students writing abstracts of research 
literature supports their proposition that "a person's participa
tion in the intellectual activities of an academic discipline directly 
affects his or her acquisition, use, and awareness of these kinds 
of knowledge" -including writing (35). "For the political sci
ence writers, the degree to which they read texts on subjects similar 
[to the article they wrote abstracts on] significantly predicted a 
higher summed holistic score on abstracts" (67). But nursing stu
dents did better on the summaries (e.g., discussed methodology 
more often), perhaps because they had almost all worked in nurs
ing, all wanted to be nurses, and their curriculum required more 
writing in professional genres (68~79). Political science students, 
by contrast, "take political science courses for a number of per
sonal and professional reasons" and have more electives. "Thus, 
political science professors may not feel the need to socialize stu
dents into the language ... of the field." "Even the more ad
vanced writers (graduate students! in this study suggested little 
unanimity on what it means to write successfully as a political 
scientist." Nursing students, with their intensive socialization in 
a more specialized and .. crowded" curriculum, appropriated 
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genres more qUickly (71). The student nurses and their teachers 
saw themselves as soon-to-be professionals in action; the political 
science students were still doing school, not yet actively involved 
in professional work and lacking identity as professionals-in-train
ing. 

Hare and Fitzsimmons found that undergraduates from nurs
ing who had read research literature from their field, analyzed its 
IMRD (instruction, methods, results, discussion) structure, and 
written papers using that structure were much more adept at 
writing a missing discussion from a research article in education 
than were undergraduates in education who had not read, ana
lyzed, or written research articles in their own field using the 
IMRD structure. The nursing students appropriately recognized 
the genre as an experimental article and appropriated useful dis
cursive tools. They related claims to data and in some cases pro
vided warrants and backing. Moreover, they reported the results 
and discussed how the results filled the gap in research. Their 
discussion sections, however, clearly showed their lack of involve
ment with the activity of educational research. They made far 
more unsubstantiated claims than graduate students in educa
tion, and were "unable to make incisive and original claims," 
even compared to the undergraduate students. Hare and 
Fitzsimmons conclude: 

On the strength of their literacy experiences in nursing, they were 
able to invent discussion sections for an educational research ar
ticle that were structurally comparable to the ones written by 
masters' students in education. On the other hand. education 
students with Virtually no experience in the research discourse 
community were unable to invent the community's discourse suc
cessfully. (375) 

The choice of a life path clearly affects students' motivation. 
sense of identity/agency. and choice of tools in writing. Chiseri
Strater offers a moving book-length portrait of two students. Anna 
and Nick, who use writing as a tool to make decisions on major 
and career, and two professors trying out changes in the way 
they use writing to teach general education. Anna has trouble 
meeting the writing demand of an art history professor that she 
move beyond incoherent description and biography ("Cuisinart" 
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writing) to disciplinary-sanctioned analysis (97). On a final pa
per, however, Anna begins to connect art to the ecofeminism 
movement, uniting the personal, political, and academic dimen
sions of life. She becomes an art history major as a result. Nick, 
by contrast, uses writing to try on identities, to pose, as he moves 
from major to major, but he never overcomes his view of aca
demic writing as competitive display, and never becomes involved 
in a diScipline. 

In the end, Anna becomes a successful learner. not because she 
adapts to the mastery model but because she makes a conscious 
effort to "connect" her course work, an approach documented 
by feminist scholars looking at the different learning styles of 
women students. Nick, however, remains the separate knower 
within the academic setting, compartmentalizing and isolating 
his course work. (146) 

The teachers helped little in these processes, she concludes: "From 
the students' perspective the literacy norms within most fields
the reading, writing, talking, and thinking patterns of the disci
pline-most often remain powerfully invisible, not offering ready 
access for them to earn membership in any discourse commu
nity" (144). 

Similarly, in a four-year study of one biology student, Haas 
traces Eliza's growing sophistication as a reader of biology texts. 
Eliza gradually increased her involvement with a wider network 
of human agents and texts, "a growing cast of characters in the 
'drama' of her interaction with texts" (71). In her summer job as 
a professor's lab assistant. for example, she got a sense of the 
SOciocultural settings of biology. 

Walvoord and McCarthy's book-length study offour courses 
in different diSciplines suggests the complexity involved in un
derstanding students' writing challenges and helping them to meet 
them. For example, when a production management professor 
had students evaluate various sites for a stadium, he expected 
them to write using the quantitative tools of his field in a genre 
similar to those of his discipline/profession, in the role of a busi
ness decision maker. He was dismayed to find they wrote in genres 
of the popular press and peer groups, without reference to the 
genres of the diSCipline he was teaching them. They had trouble 
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seeing themselves as professionals-in-training, appropriating in
stead model genres and strategies from their other courses, such 
as the term paper or reflection paper, rather than learning to write 
a new genre, the business plan. Walvoord and the professor found 
that the students had difficulty gathering sufficient information 
for the case study: instead of using information from the text
book to develop problem-solving procedures (the how), they 
merely harvested declarative knowledge (the what). Their con
versations with peers pushed their writing in the direction of dorm 
room or street corner debate rather than disCiplinary analysis. 
And they often lacked topic-specific knowledge that would al
low them to gather information in useful ways for later analy
sis~and see themselves as professionals-in-training as well as 
students completing another course assignment. 

Walvoord and the professor traced the difficulties to mis
matches between students' and teacher's expectations. They set 
about expanding and restructuring the assignment sheet, explic
itly teaching-early in the process-strategies for writing, and 
modeling more useful strategies for gathering information, ana
lyzing it in discipline-specific ways, and writing the genres ex
pected in the language they wanted students to use. 

Similarly, a biology professor's students had difficulty defin
ing roles for themselves and their audience as they wrote lab re
ports on an experiment they had designed and conducted to 
evaluate a product. Some took the role of moralizing parent or 
storyteller, for example, or cast readers in the role of sports fans. 
Students had trouble stating a position, using discipline-based 
methods to arrive at and support it, managing complexity, gath
ering sufficient specific information, constructing operational 
definitions, and organizing the paper in the IMRD structure. When 
the professor taught the course three years later, she had devel
oped a series of teaching strategies such as regularly spending 
class time doing group exercises and presentations on relevant 
writing tools (e.g., graphics and organization). The students' 
performance, as measured by external raters, increased. 

As more teachers and researchers come to recognize the im
portance of diSciplinary-and social~activity, qualitative research 
in undergraduate general education courses is expanding to trace 
the ways motives, identities, tools, and processes are appropri
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ated (and ignored and rejected) by students exploring different 
disciplinary involvements leading to life paths-and the ways with 
words these entail. 

Writing in General Education 

Students just entering college and encountering its discourses in 
general education or liberal arts courses have an even more diffi
cult task than students who have the direction-the identity and 
motive-that a major affords. because they are even further from 
involvement in the activity systems of disciplines. from the day
to-day actions that motivate its writing. Poised between the dis
courses of their networks of home. peer group. and mass media 
and the specialized discourses and activity systems of disciplines 
and professions, they must, as Bartholomae puts it in his ideo
logical analysis of college students' entrance essays, begin "in
venting the university" in their writing. They must "appropriate 
(or be appropriated by) specialized discourse" (135) to become 
part ofsome disciplinary project (system). Students" have to speak 
in the voice and through the codes of those of us with power and 
wisdom; and they not only have to do this, they have to do it 
before they know what they are doing, before they have a project 
to participate in, and before, at least in the terms of our disci
plines, they have anything to say" (156). ReqUired performance 
before active involvement, the need to imagine different identi
ties and motives and the power that comes with involvement, 
causes errors to increase as students "find some compromise be
tween idiosyncrasy, a personal history, on the one hand, and the 
requirements of convention, the history of a discipline, on the 
other" (135). To succeed, "a writer would have to get inside of a 
discourse that he could in fact only partially imagine" (160), and 
students in this in-between state, shuffling from one discipline 
and its genres to another, experience particular difficulty negoti
ating their futures and their identities through writing. 

An important article by a group of first-year students and 
their teacher, Susan Miller (Anderson et at). suggests that the 
"loudest voice" in students' descriptions of their motives was 
"that of the institution. The students were not, with the excep
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tion of Brandt [who had clear career expectations]. planning 
schedules around related intellectual interests, but cooperating 
with the institution's provision of paths toward degrees," choos
ing from a menu of required courses and writing for the grade in 
them (16). This "generated feelings of frustration and singular
ity." They originally chose courses out of a diffident sense of 
duty combined with interest in a course's "uses." But these inno
cent motives reinforced "'me against this system' views of the 
pedagogical cultures they entered" (16). Psyching the teacher, 
divining expectations, and doing a "cost-benefit" analysis of study 
time and techniques, such as note taking, was central to writing. 
Writing was more difficult because" teachers across the curricu
lum did not define knowledge-making as an interactive process, 
with [a few] notable exceptions" (17). "Learning in these courses 
was assumed to be a private, competitive action" (17). and knowl
edge was commodified into hard facts and concepts without com
peting voices from the discipline that might motivate students' 
further involvement in its activities. In this environment, they 
"must compete for admission to major programs while they sus
tain their interest in introductory courses" (29). 

Against this backdrop of an institutional system, North de
scribes three students in an introduction to philosophy course 
negotiating diSCiplinary authority and their own personal mo
tives in their required (and graded) journals. They appropriate 
the tools of philosophy, Alison to affirm her authority as a fun
damentalist Christian; Mark to wrestle with his rebellion against 
his combative father and his inability to make a life commit
ment; and Yvette, a Jamaican immigrant, to find authority as an 
independent learner in a new institutional culture. The professor 
wanted the course to "achieve a general education function, per
sonal values clarification, self discovery, " but at the same time he 
wanted the students "to be philosophers themselves: to articu
late their personal philosophies in the context of Western and 
Eastern thought as represented for them by their textbook" (229). 
In their struggle to reconcile personal and disciplinary authority 
and thus identity, students wrestled mightily with the writing, 
"to get a grip on what we're supposed to do in thejournal" (245), 
as Yvette put it, to sound or not sound like a philosopher: to 
write garbled textbook paraphrase in an attempt to please the 
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professor, or common phrases from their" personal" activity sys
tems that risked the professor's criticism. 

Such double binds are even more dramatically illustrated in 
a series of studies by Fishman and McCarthy chronicling 
Fishman's development as a philosophy professor using writing 
("Community," "Teaching," John Dewey; McCarthy and 
Fishman.) He is torn between a desire to give students authority 
and their "own" language, and his love of philosophy's tools of 
analysiS and his sense of duty to the discipline. As he grants and 
withholds authority (and grades) to students, he explores the limits 
of radical pedagogy, of traditional pedagogy, of expressivism, of 
diverSity, and, finally, of a Deweyan pedagogy he tries to formu
late: 

That's the problem with starting with personal experience .... 
Students are going to leave this course thinking they've done 
philosophy. And that's not fair to them. They've not done the 
reading, so they've not really tasted the challenge and rigor of 
philosophy. If they're to become sophisticated in their own dis
cussions, they're got to understand something of what's already 
been said. (Fishman and McCarthy, "Community" 76) 

The students attempt to figure him out as they write. Fishman's 
classroom was "a gathering of novices without an elder," 
McCarthy writes. "However, it was their very success in estab
lishing their own voices and roles within the group which led 
students to resist the reading [and philosophical writing]. . . . 
They saw the texts [of philosophy] as unwelcome intruders" in 
their personal and collective searches ("Community" 76). 

Disciplinary texts are more than repositories of knowledge; 
they are part of a dynamic system of disciplinary activity, and 
general education students are outsiders. Geisler offers an activ
ity theory critique of cognitive psychology's autonomous spatial 
modeling of writing processes-which dominated empirical re
search in composition for almost a decade-by modeling writing 
processes in terms of temporal action. Expertise, she argues, is 
rhetorical. Experts don't merely know and apply rules or struc
tures or norms; they constantly recreate and reinterpret them over 
time in dynamic SOCial/historical conditions using writing and 
other semiotic means. She analyzes the development of expertise 
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in the discipline of philosophy by comparing students in a gen
eral education philosophy course and graduate students in phi
losophy on the "same" task, an analytical philosophy paper. 

The graduate students did much better on the task because 
they had already appropriated the motives, identity, and genres 
of the discipline, which extend back to William James's curious 
shuttling between academic and nonacademic activities and genres 
in his philosophical writing. They wrote as insiders, even when 
they used personal material and narrative. The general educa
tion undergraduate students, in stark contrast, constructed the 
writing task in terms of more overtly personal motives and goals, 
and wrote narratives closer to the genres of English classes, with 
which they were more familiar. The liberal arts students were not 
doing philosophy, but working out, for example, personal reli
gious or family issues using some of the discursive tools of phi
losophy-but in a way not sanctioned by the discipline. 

Walvoord and McCarthy's book looked at two general edu
cation courses, in history and psychology, as well as two upper
level courses. Like other professors in upper-level courses, the 
history and psychology professors viewed students as profession
als-in-training-as debaters in history and as social scientists or 
counselors in psychology (though the psychology course also al
lowed for nonprofeSSional roles). The process of historical argu
ment (stating a pOSition, supporting it with evidence, and handling 
counterarguments) was taught in large part through oral class
room debates, which modeled the process and served as 
prewriting-though the process had to be taught and refined to 
make the students' writing more than mere text processing and 
to facilitate involvement in the activity of history through its 
genres. 

Finding classroom genres that allow both disciplinary and 
personal or civic involvement is difficult. In a general education 
psychology course on human sexuality, the students were assigned 
to write a letter to a friend about to marry, giving advice on "how 
to have a good marital sex life" (Walvoord and McCarthy 150). 
The assignment presumed four complex and interrelated roles: 
"social scientist, counselor, mentor/friend and self who uses pro
fessional knowledge for personal decision-making" (150). Stu
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dents found it difficult to construct an audience and identity as 
writers. Yet these roles encompassed the various motives that the 
students in an introductory psychology course might have, and 
supported the instructor's general education goals of incorporat
ing and testing personal experience in light of disciplinary knowl
edge. Students tended to adopt the role of "text processor 
addressing a teacher checking textbook knowledge," or the role 
of a layperson, rather than the role of professional-in-training. 
And they appropriated models from other settings (e.g., essay 
test answer, dorm conversation) that were not sufficient from the 
teacher's disciplinary point of view (153). The professor and 
Walvoord looked for strategies to strengthen the expert stance of 
the student writers and find an appropriate tone that would al
low them to integrate discipline-based methods and support a 
position while still negotiating the complex rhetorical stance the 
letter required. 

Students and teachers in general or liberal education learn 
and teach and write in an institution where specialization and 
rigor constitute the highest value, but general or liberal educa
tion courses can offer only an introduction. The ambiguous role 
ofwriting in general or liberal education, and the genres students 
and teachers choose and reject, put students' and professors' 
motives and identities into a complex negotiation as they choose, 
reject, and transform discursive tools appropriated from the dis
ciplines and personal lives they bring to the classroom. 

Where the Literature on WAC/WID Points 

The most striking aspect of the qualitative WACIWID research 
literature is that it suggests again and again that when writing 
mediates further involvement with the actiVity-the social life
of the discipline, it is more successful, both for inviting students 
to go further intellectually and personally and for selection (help
ing them and other stakeholders make informed decisions about 
their future involvements). The literature suggests that for stu
dents to achieve the kind of involvement necessary in order to 
write a new genre successfully, they need four things: 
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1. Motivation: A motive for involving themselves with the 
people who write in new ways (genres). people pursuing dif
ferent disciplinary objects of study, is central in drawing stu
dents beyond the ways they have written before into new 
written genres of involvement. 

Because institutions of formal education are set up to 
help professions select students and help students select pro
fessions. the grade (officially enabling further involvement) 
will be a motive and object at all levels. And instructors must 
acknowledge this and take it into account in assigning, teach
ing, and evaluating writing. As studies repeatedly show, when 
instructors do not demonstrate that the writing is important 
by making it central to teaching and evaluation. most stu
dents do not involve themselves with it (writing intensive WAC 
programs acknowledge the need for such motivation by re
quiring that writing count significantly in the grade). The 
tendency to assume that students will write well or learn con
tent through writing simply because they are writing-with 
or without the motivation to invest the time and effort in 
writing well-is a legacy of the autonomous view of writing 
so widespread in our culture. 

Though grades may be an initial motive and objective. 
they are only crude spurs toward further involvement. The 
writing must help students realize more substantive motives 
in working with new disciplinary objects of study if it is to be 
valuable beyond the grade. The motives for and objectives of 
writing may be those of the discipline, its problems and so
cial values, as students come to select and be selected for 
further involvement in a profession. And the clearer the rela
tion between the ongoing activity of the profession and the 
writing in the classroom, the greater the potential for involve
ment in the profession, for appropriating its objectives and 
motives, for learning to enter and transform that profession. 

Alternatively, students' motives for and objectives of 
writing may be what has been called "personal" or "pub
lic"-further involvement with already-existing activity sys
tems of family, friends, religion, art, politics, gender, race, 
culture. or another discipline, as students use writing in some 
discipline to realize motives that may have little or nothing 
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to do with the profession the course represents. Studies point 
again and again to students who use writing for objectives 
and with motives that are not those of the professor or the 
discipline. Students work out personal and public issues 
through writing in unpredictable ways; the task the profes
sor has in mind may be very different from the task students 
are doing from their perspective on the asSignment. In a sense, 
the mismatches and double binds this creates for teachers 
and students-whether from confusion or downright resis
tance-can be important to students' development, as they 
search out paths of future involvement, appropriating, re
jecting, and transforming what they are offered in courses 
(Ronald; Greene, "Making"). Writing is intensely multiva
lent (in a way multiple-choice tests are not), and the research 
suggests that these differing motives for and objectives of 
writing-even on the same assignment-be taken into ac
count. 

2. Identity: To understand the ways in which students write 
and learn to write differently than they have before, research
ers have found it crucial to understand the ways in which 
students construct their identities as writers in particular dis
ciplines and genres. Writing (unlike multiple-choice exams) 
demands that students have a voice, a sense of themselves as 
empowered to say some things (and not others). In choosing 
an identity in their writing, a sense of agency, they enter a 
complex negotiation with the instructor (and perhaps other 
students), with the social practices they are already involved 
in and empowered to write in, and with the more powerful 
social practices of the discipline that they may choose or 
choose not (and be chosen or not chosen) to enter. Students 
must see themselves (past, present, or future) in the writing. 
Instructors tend to see students as potential professionals-in
training or as vessels to be filled with information (whose 
potential uses are too veiled in myriad futures to take into 
account). Students tend to see themselves as students, after a 
grade and perhaps a life direction, or at least ajob. Some will 
come to identity with the discipline and want to become a 
part of it, perhaps even involved enough to help transform it. 
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Studies repeatedly point to students' and instructors' confu
sion about what identity to assign to themselves and each 
other in the writing and reading. Where the writing, teach
ing, and learning seem most successful, instructors and stu
dents have a clear sense of their identity and agency, what 
they can do and say now and what they cannot. And the 
clearer this is-whether because of a specialized curriculum 
or extraordinary efforts by the instructor to empower stu
dents-the greater the success of writing for learning. 

Identity is deeply involved with issues of gender, age, so
cial class, and ethnicity. which have just begun to be studied. 
As we have seen, writing is a messy activity. It is conditioned-
but never determined-by a huge range of historical involve
ments and by the expectation of future involvements, 
stretching into an indeterminate future. The few studies that 
have considered gender, age, social class, and ethnicity sug
gest that the most powerful influences are families, neighbor
hoods, and friends. Again and again in the literature we see 
that the changes resulting from contact with formal educa
tion are polyvalent. Change may be "learning" for the teacher 
but "selling out" for parents and friends. The literature on 
writing and learning is replete with accounts of deep identity 
struggles in individuals and groups (e.g., women, African 
Americans) as they sort out their life directions in relation to 
"personal" activity systems of family. peer groups, and so 
on, and as they (re)construct their identities from among con
tradictory motives ofvarious systems of human activity (Velez; 
Haas; North; Casanave; Chiseri-Strater). Writing is difficult 
in part because the process of appropriating certain tools-in
use and not others implieS-implicates students and teachers 
in-certain life directions, certain affiliations, with long-term 
consequences for their identity (Walvoord and McCarthy). 

3. Tools: Qualitative research strongly suggests that students 
need a range of tools for writing that lead to further involve
ment. Motive is insufficient by itself (Hare and Fitzsimmons). 
The most crucial choice of tools is that of genre. In what 
ways will the kinds of writing students are asked (and al
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lowed) to do involve them in the activity system of the disci
pline, or help them more usefully engage in activity systems 
beyond it? If the goal is memorization of facts and concepts, 
extended writing may not be the best choice. If faculty want 
something more, then they must choose genres that will bring 
students into contact with the uses of facts and concepts in 
their (students' and professors' and professionals') worlds. 
Fortunately, every discipline and every profession has a wide 
range of genres, from the most specialized experimental re
ports and esoteric academic journal articles to the least spe
cialized mass-media magazine and newspaper articles, 
brochures, pOSition statements, and so on, through which a 
discipline or profession makes its work useful to various pub
lics. Faculty tend to stick to the traditional classroom genres 
of essay (exam) , research paper, and canned lab report, which 
have often fossilized into sterile exercises, divorced from the 
myriad dynamic activities of the discipline. Choosing a genre 
for student writing is a way ofopening students to the worlds 
of writing through which people work and live. 

Other tools for learning to write and writing to learn 
take many forms in many media, such as explicit instruc
tions and criteria, models, precepts, talk, and physical ac
tion. With enough time for trial and error. students can 
appropriate a genre successfully without explicit help. But 
most courses don't have that time (or provide sufficient feed
back to show students what works and what doesn't). So 
students need other tools to demystify the discourse ofa course 
or discipline and its uses in and beyond the course or disci
pline. These tools for helping students learn are all too rarely 
used in college courses. 

Because faculty have been socialized in a diSCipline, they 
often assume that students share their perceptions and ex
pectations about writing-what makes it effective and good. 
The writing. genres. and expectations of their diSCiplines have 
become second nature to faculty. But the studies of writing in 
the disciplines show that unsuccessful writing (from the point 
of view of faculty, students. or both) proceeds from misun
derstandings about what constitutes good writing in a par
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ticular genre. Students need the central tool of clear instruc
tions about the expectations of writing in the discipline, such 
as assignment sheets and grading criteria. 

Another crucial tool is models or examples of the kinds 
of writing expected. Students have difficulty producing writ
ing in a genre if they have not read examples of it-and un
derstood them as examples of the kind of writing that works 
in the discipline (Fishman and McCarthy, "Community"; 
Herrington, "Writing"; Brooke; Greene, "Making"; Charney 
and Carlson; McCarthy, "Strangers"; Blakeslee, "Activity," 
"Readers," "Rhetorical"; Henry; Prior, "Contextualizing," 
"Redefining," "Response," "Tracing," WritingIDisciplinarity; 
but see Freedman, "Show"). Depending on the history and 
motives of the students, modeling may be implicit or explicit, 
but modeling is an essential-though often ignored-tool. 
And models may be used well (as invitations to involvement) 
or poorly (as forms to be mindlessly copied). 

Another tool for demystifying writing is precepts or gUide 
lines about how writing in a genre is done-through assign
ment sheets, grading criteria, explicit teaching ofconventions, 
specific analysis of models, and so on. Without precepts, stu
dents may not understand the salient features of a genre from 
models presented (if any are). or they may appropriate un
important features and ignore central ones. Precepts, like 
models, can be used effectively or ineffectively. as general 
cookbook recipes and formulas (based on the assumption 
that writing is autonomous), or as information on how a 
discipline works through its writing and how students can 
work with the discipline using what is valuable to them. 

Talking together, either in large-group discussion or small
group work, is another important tool. Nystrand's research 
on secondary literature instruction confirms and expands 
research on classroom talk that strongly suggests students 
learn from open-ended dialogue about the content, as they 
can formulate and reformulate their understanding in prepa
ration for, or as part of, a process of writing. Most classroom 
talk, however, is not open-ended dialogue on the content, 
but recitation, in which the teacher elicits previously known 
information (as on a test), or discussion not related to the 
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content. Neither seems to involve students in the activity of 
the discipline in a way that permits them to do extended 
writing on ill-structured problems as well as they would do 
using open-ended dialogue (though they may do as well or 
better on recall tests, which recitation resembles). 

Acting together is another tool that facilitates writing, 
particularly in fields that rely heavily on nonverbal tools, such 
as laboratory apparatus, and visual tools. Students in engi
neering, laboratory sciences, nursing, mathematics, and ar
chitecture, whose reading and writing are integrated with the 
goal-directed use of nonverbal tools, seem to appropriate 
writing along with their use of those tools (Medway, "Lan
guage," "Writing"; Haas; Winsor; Smagorinsky and 
Coppock). As powerful as writing is, it remains one tool 
among many for learning and cannot be separated from the 
other tools. 

4. Processes: Earlier research on the processes of writing as
sumed that there is such a thing as the writing process. As 
with the autonomous view of literacy, writing processes were 
assumed to be universal-prewrite, write, revise, edit. But 
research on writing in the disciplines suggests that the pro
cess of writing (and learning to write) is multiple, as varied 
as the uses of writing. What works in composition or litera
ture may not work in some other diSCipline that has different 
uses for writing and different traditions of teaching and learn
ing. What does seem to work is a process of writing that 
involves students in the activity of a discipline, whether as 
consumer or client of its commodified products (as in writ
ing a quick and unrevised response to an ad) or as potential 
participant (gathering data from a lab as "prewriting" for 
writing an experimental report). 

Designing assignments and courses so that students en
gage in a process of learning to write and writing to learn 
over time, allowing them to build, refine, and reflect on their 
composing, seems to be more effective than assigning a pa
per and taking it up on the due date, with nothing in be
tween-though what comes in between will vary enormously. 
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These four directions in which WACfWID research seems to 
pOint all suggest that the question in designing writing experi
ences that go beyond rote recall has to be: What do we want 
students to be able to do with the material of the course? Not 
merely, What do we want them to know? The motive, identity, 
tools, and process-the why, who, and how-are as important 
as the content-the what-in learning to write and writing to 
learn. 

The Future of Research in WAC/WID 

A final word on the future directions of this research: The in
creasingly rich literature of individual case studies is being ex
tended to groups, sometimes using quantitative as well as 
naturalistic methods. It will be useful for us to know through 
survey research, for example, whether and how prior exposure 
to the activity of a discipline is associated with success in writing 
in its genres. It will also be useful to know whether identification 
with the discipline's motives (an expressed intention to take sub
sequent courses in the field, for example) is associated with suc
cess in writing in its genres. 

Richer discipline-specific studies of writing will tease out the 
differences in learning to write in various disciplines, building on 
the work of Velez, Haas, Geisler, and others. Large-corpus quan
titative discourse analysis, of the type Susan Conrad is undertak
ing in biology and history, will also be helpful in understanding 
the ways in which students' reading and writing change over time 
to more resemble that of professionals in a discipline. 

The work already going on in qualitative studies of the rela
tion between academic and workplace writing (such as that of 
the Canadian researchers) is being extended over time both for
ward, to young professionals expanding into wider and wider 
involvements (and genres). as well as backward, through longi
tudinal and retrospective analysis of previous writing experiences 
that shape students' entrance into and rejection of (and by) vari
ous professions. (Some five longitudinal studies of cohorts of 
undergraduate students are now in progress.) 

Finally. researchers have repeatedly found that the very pro
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cess of studying writing in conjunction with faculty helps faculty 
to critically reflect on their practice and change that practice. It is 
important to continue to document the development of faculty
individually and as part of a department, an institution, and a 
profession-as they change over time, so that we can bring the 
fruits of our research to inform educational practices across dis
ciplines and institutions. Walvoord et al. 's longitudinal study of 
faculty at three institutions (In the Long Run) is a major step in 
this direction. 

Learning to write, then, is an extraordinarily "messy" activ
ity, to return to Prior's term. Yet that very messiness comes out of 
the persuasiveness of writing in (post)modern societies. Writing 
mediates so many human actions, is central to so many collective 
human activities, that it is as diverse and messy as the 
(post)modern world itself. Yet in spite of the daunting task ahead 
for research in WACIWID, we should not lose sight of the fact 
that naturalistic studies of WAC have created an entirely new 
object of disciplinary study: the workings of writing in society 
and culture. And by carefully tracing the comings and gOings of 
students' writing in many walks of life, these studies, messy and 
difficult to generalize though they are, can have important impli
cations for a wide range of human activities-not only in educa
tion but also in government, industry, business, the nonprofit 
sector, and advocacy groups, as well as in families, neighborhoods, 
and the deepest personal relationships. Through naturalistic stud
ies of writing, we are developing expertise of real value to others: 
our students certainly. but also our students when they are no 
longer students but professionals entering and eventually trans
forming our culture through this immensely plastic tool called 
writing. 
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CHAPTER TWELVE 

Theory in WAC: Where Have We 

Been, Where Are We Going? 


CHRISTOPHER THAISS 

George Mason University 

First, a rationale for this chapter: Why talk about "WAC 
theory"? After all, every chapter in this book deals with 

"theory" in some fashion since theory provides reasons, based in 
scholarship and teaching practice, for the methods it describes. 
The focus of this chapter, however, will be on first principles: the 
assumptions behind the reasons-the theories beneath the theo
ries, if you will. Moreover, in the almost three decades since ex
plicit workshops on writing across the curriculum began, the shape 
of WAC has undergone significant change. It is therefore reason
able to attempt to define both (1) a core of consistent WAC prin
Ciples over that span, and (2) the theoretical influences that have 
worked changes on the concept. 

I proceed as follows: in keeping with the notion of first prin
ciples, I work toward extensive definitions of the three terms
"writing," "across," and "the curriculum," -that make up the 
operant phrase. Each term is defined historically within the con
text of WAC programmatic and teaching practice; changes are 
explored and trends emerge. Where appropriate, I cite other es
says in this volume that further illuminate my observations. I 
close by speculating, in the spirit of this millennial volume, about 
a few further developments in WAC theory. (For suggestions of 
further reading, see the brief annotated bibliography of major 
texts in WAC theory that follows this chapter.) 

And so ... 
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"Writing" 

The public, including many academics, talks about writing as if 
it were a simple concept and as if everyone meant the same thing 
by it. Sweeping pronouncements, usually negative, are made: 
"Students can't write," "The writing is poor," and so forth, and 
generalizers rarely specify, nor are asked to specify, exactly what 
the trouble is. Nevertheless, anyone who studies writing is famil
iar with the surprise of reading allegedly "poor" and "good" 
samples and wondering on what bases the evaluator reached the 
judgment. When I conduct discussions of standards with my col
leagues, we routinely fill the chalkboard with criteria for success
ful writing of experienced-based essays; we disagree about 
priorities, even though we are discussing. mind you, only a 
single-though varied and complex-genre. 

Writing does appear simple to define: the use ofgraphic char
acters, "letters." to render language. This illusion of simplicity 
and consensus may explain the consternation of the faculty at 
Harvard who after 1870 felt it necessary to make composition a 
required, remedial course in its own right (Berlin, Writing; 
Halloran) and thus set in motion the U.S. composition industry. 
The illusion is also responsible for the easy acceptance of "good 
writing," an equally elusive term. as a virtue and as a goal of 
education. Most pertinent to this chapter, this illusion helps to 
explain why writing across the curriculum has gained such wide
spread acceptance-at least in concept-in colleges and schools. 
Faculty and administrators readily pay lip service to the "need" 
for students to "write well," and they tend readily to pass mo
tions and even earmark funding for various forms of faculty 
inservice training and curricular mandating. Yet, as always, the 
devil is in the details, and programs bog down when the signifi
cant differences in real definitions become apparent. (I would 
speculate that schools that have faced the most difficulty in even 
starting WAC programs have been those that have addressed the 
definitional question at the outset, and the resulting conflict of 
definitions has stalled any initiative.) 

What most safely can be said is that "writing" in writing
across-the-curriculum programs has been many things, not all of 
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them compatible, exemplifying Naisbitt's theory of the "trends 
and countertrends" that he saw as characteristic of the move
ment of ideas in a society (Naisbitt and Aburdene). Even within 
one institution-even, I would argue, in the deliberations of a 
single teacher-we can almost perceive definitions and goals of 
writing moving in opposite directions. 

Conformity versus Originality 

I will label these opposite directions the .. drive to conformity" 
and the .. drive to originality. " These are certainly nothing new
the basic yin/yang, tree/serpent of the cultural anthropologists
but how they are played out in the teaching of writing, and 
especially in WAC programs, helps us understand the variety of 
meanings given to such spin-offs of " writing" as "good writing, " 
"learning to write," and "writing to learn." 

First, the drive to conformity. Some faculty and governing 
boards are attracted to WAC because it promises greater confor
mity: to these advocates, "learning to write" means learning cor
rect usage of Standard English, the learning of modes and formats 
characteristic of a discipline, consistency of documentation, and 
consistency of application of disciplinary research methodology. 

Conversely, others see in WAC the potential for the student's 
growth as thinker and stylist; this direction is toward the more 
individual, less easily defined or prescribed, more evanescent de
velopment of style and confidence characteristic of insiders in a 
discourse. David Bartholomae's notion of "inventing the univer
sity" involves this more profound theory of "learning to write" 
("Inventing"), similar to Kenneth Bruffee's adaptation ofthe age
old notion of university education as allowing one to "join the 
ongOing conversation" of ideas. Several common aspects of "good 
writing" exemplify this trend: among them. (1) the ability to in
tegrate the writings of others into one's own vision, (2) the abil
ity to envision how one might adapt one's writing to the needs of 
diverse readers, (3) the ability to take a writing project through 
an unpredictable "process" that encourages revisioning and re
shaping, and (4) the ability to cross conventions-reinvent them, 
as it were-in order to make connections with styles and genres 
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of other fields. Genre theorists (e.g., Bishop and Ostrom) explore 
this process, and this growing research field clearly will have more 
and more impact on WAC development in coming years. 

It is in this less-conformist sense of "learning to write" that 
the definition of "writing" includes that other epigrammatic no
tion popular in WAC: "writing to learn." Although "writing to 
learn" has been frequently isolated from "learning to write" in 
workshops, often by means of a split between so-called 
"formal" (" learning to write ") and" informal" ("writing to learn") 
assignments, conscientious workshop leaders try to keep the con
nections before the minds of participants. Certainly the work of 
the theorists who were most influential in the rise of WAC inte
grated these ideas. For example, Mina Shaughnessy's (1977) de
velopmental progression from "fluency" to "correctness" saw 
the conformist goal of "learning to write" as dependent on the 
use of writing as a tool of thought, as did James Britton's earlier 
formulation (1975) of the"expressive" mode of writing (for the 
self, as an exploratory tool) as the "matrix" out of which grew 
the ability to write "transactionally" to others (Britton et al.). I 
count it one of the failings of theory in recent years that our sense 
of the connectedness of .. writing to learn" / .. the expressive" I" the 
informal" and of "learning to write"/"the transactional"/"the 
formal" has been lost to some extent in the drive of some schol
ars to stress the distinctions between theories more than their 
connections. This loss may have been best illustrated by the 1995 
" debate" between Peter Elbow and David Bartholomae in the 
pages of CoJlege Composition and Communication, but this fo
cus on the disconnect, rather than on the profound links, be
tween concepts is played out continuously in uninformed, 
off-the-cuff critiques of the expressive as .. soft," "touchy-feely," 
and "self-indulgent" and of the transactional/formal as "rigid," 
"formulaic," and "superficial." While it has been useful analyti
cally for composition theorists to specify differences between, as 
Patricia Bizzell described them. so-called "inner" - and .. outer" 
directed theories. the loss of a unified theory has not been helpful 
to teachers trying to plan a coherent course. 

While I have characterized "writing to learn" as related to 
the growth of the student as thinker and stylist, I should also 
pOint out opposing trends in this aspect of WAC. On the one 
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hand, "writing to learn" includes the conforming goals of recall 
and memorization, manifest in note-taking and journaling exer
cises directed to better performance on standardized tests. This 
"lower-order" thinking (Perry) contrasts with, and to some ex
tent runs counter to, "higher-order" uses of writing, also often 
pursued in some form of regular writing such as a journal, in
cluding doing synthetic or divergent writing. thought experiments, 
metaphorizing and other creative invention. and what cultural 
studies theorists (see Berlin and Vivion. for example) call "criti
cal work" -examining and questioning ("deconstructing. " ifyou 
will) those very terms and concepts that one strives so conscien
tiously to memorize and assimilate. The annual symposia on 
"Writing and Higher Order Thinking" at the University of Chi
cago in the 1980s have been thus far the most explicit attempt to 
relate WAC theory and practice to these theories of psychologi
cal development. but they are played out tacitly in the variety of 
assignments arrayed under the "writing to learn" umbrella. 

Overall. what we mean by "writing" and by "learning to 
write" and "writing to learn" varies from school to school. teacher 
to teacher. class to class. assignment to assignment. even from 
thought to thought within a teacher's response to a group of pa
pers or to a single paper. 

Dominance of the Transactional 

Nevertheless, the concept can be narrowed to some degree. The 
"writing" that is most often meant in the phrase "good writing" 
can be safely. if nebulously. defined as what James Britton and 
his colleagues called "transactional" writing. or what Janet Emig 
in 1971 termed" extensive" writing: "the mode thatfocuses upon 
the writer's conveying a message or a communication to another; 
the domain explored is usually the cognitive; the style is assured, 
impersonal, and often reportorial" (Composing 4). Further re
fining the term to the school context, we can accept Bartholomae's 
definition of successful academic writing in "Inventing the Uni
versity": 

What our beginning students need to learn is to extend them
selves, by successive approximations, into the commonplaces, 
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set phrases, rituals and gestures, habits ofmind, tricks of persua
sion, obligatory conclusions and necessary connections that de
termine the "what might be said" and constitute knowledge within 
the various branches of our academic community. (145; empha
sis added) 

The conformist vision clearly dominates in this definition; however, 
in the phrase "habits of mind," which I have italicized, lurks the 
drive toward originality. Bartholomae later in the essay explains 
one of the key" habits" of the successful academic writer: "The key 
distinguishing gesture . . . is the way the writer works against a 
conventional point of view, one that is represented within the essay 
by conventional phrases that the writer must then work against" 
(152). Nevertheless, since this type of originality marks the success
ful academic, it too is an expected part of the transaction. 

This greater emphasis on the transactional has been consis
tent in WAC. Even though the informal and the expressive have 
received considerable attention in WAC programs, as best illus
trated by Toby Fulwiler's early work on journals (e.g., in The 
Journal Book). the earliest impetus to WAC was signaled by the 
1970s furor created by concern about correctness. The 1975 
Newsweek cover story, "Why Johnny Can't Write," is typically 
cited as epitomizing the mood at that time; "Johnny's" explicit 
shortcomings were in syntax, spelling. vocabulary. and organiza
tion. Moreover, the assessment/accountability fashion of the 
1990s, part of the many-faceted reaction to the free-spending 
1980s. has made "transaction" far more emphatic in WAC pro
grams than "expression." Certainly, the increase in the number 
of writing intensive requirements illustrates this trend. Where 
"writing to learn" exists as a key element of the definition of 
"writing" in WAC. more and more it exists as a stage of student 
progress toward that transactional .. good writing," rather than 
as an end in itself. 

Technology: Changing All the Rules 

But if traditional concerns have kept the definitions of "writing" 
and "good writing" somewhat narrow. the force of technologi
cal advancement is expanding those definitions and will no doubt 

- 304



Theory in WAC: Where Have We Been, Where Are We Going? 

continue to do so. When Janet Emig wrote "Writing as a Mode 
of Learning" (1977), which helped conceptualize "writing to 
learn" as theory, she carefully distinguished between writing and 
three other language modes-speech, reading, and listening-in 
order to support the" uniqueness" of writing. But the" writing" 
she assumed was of words as conventionally defined; to wit: 

Making such a case for the uniqueness of writing should logi
cally and theoretically involve establishing many contrasts, dis
tinctions between (1) writing and all other verbal languaging 
processes-listening, reading, and especially talking; (2) writing 
and all other forms of composing, such as composing a painting. 
a symphony, a dance, a mm, a building. (7) 

Emig's formulation antedates the emergence of other tools, such 
as the computer monitor, invisible storage on disks, and the mouse, 
that have changed in still undetermined ways the relationship 
between writer and text. (One question, for example: does the 
operation of the hand on the mouse, as one imports text from 
one source into another or moves text around in a document, 
still reinforce learning to the extent claimed by Emig for the physi
cal act of writing using old tools?) Even more profoundly, Emig's 
definition antedates the virtual fusion-at least hybridization
of talk and writing by means of e-mail (Spooner and Yancey). 
Anyone attempting to define first principles of WAC must con
front the e-mail explosion. Some practical questions, for example: 
In determining the prevalence of WAC at a school, does one 
"count" the e-mail exchanges between student and professor re
garding answers to test questions or ideas for a presentation? 
Does one count-and how might one count, even if one wished 
to-e-mail exchanges between students preparing for that same 
test or presentation? 

When WAC was new in the 1970s, surely no one foresaw 
the difficulty of distinguishing writing from other modes of com
munication that exist today. Talk was talk and writing was writ
ing-indeed, it can be argued that the concept of writing across 
the curriculum grew up in this country precisely because writing 
seemed so clearly different from talk. Interestingly, the British, 
our predecessors in identifying both writing and talk as subjects 
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for study across the curriculum (Martin et a1.; Martin), persis
tently linked the two in the term "language across the curricu
lum." In the United States. however, where the preeminence of 
multiple-choice and short-answer testing had devalued both writ
ing and speaking in curricula (Russell). most teachers had little 
practical experience of the mutually reinforcing effects of the two. 
and so their differences were much more obvious than their con
nections. In the late 1970s, a few U.S. writers (e.g., Goodkin and 
Parker) argued for syntheSiS, but "language across the curricu
lum" or "communication across the curriculum" -the sense of a 
reforged link between speech and written composition-has yet 
to take hold in institutions, except in rare instances (Thaiss and 
Suhor; Sipple and Carson), whereas WAC has flourished. Hence, 
e-mail posesaconceptualdifficultyforWACplanners.adiffi
culty that will disappear in an integrated language-across-the
curriculum (LAC) environment, one which, I predict, technology 
is forcing us to conceptualize and eventually accept. 

The Multimedia Swamp 

If e-mail muddies the definition of writing, consider the swamp 
created by multimedia composing. When I tryout different col
ors for the background of a Web page and ask one of my sons, a 
visual artist, to design a logo, am I "writing"? If another son, in 
tenth grade and a guitarist, attaches an alternative rock music 
file to an e-mail message to a friend in order to illustrate a point 
about that rock group, where does the "writing" end and some
thing else take over? If the final product in an electrical engineer
ing course that meets a school's writing intensive requirement 
(see Townsend, Chapter 10 in this volume, for definitions of 
"writing intensive") is a multimedia (Video, sound, words) Web 
page designed by a six-person team of students from three uni
versities, how and how much does that work count, how does 
the teacher evaluate it, and is it "writing"? Should the university 
WAC committee question its validity and demand something dif
ferent, or does the entity demand new theory? (See Chapter 3 in 
this volume by Reiss and Young and the volume by Reiss, Selfe, 
and Young for more on this issue.) 
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If we define "writing" conventionally as words, sentences, 
paragraphs, pages, and so forth, then multimedia composing cre
ates problems for the teacher/evaluator and the administrator. If 
program gUidelines say, for example, that for a course to be writ
ing intensive every student must write four thousand graded 
words, then the teacher and the committee must do some clever 
rationalizing to justify the product. But if the definition of writ
ing is broadened to, let's say, .. creative use, for communicative 
purposes, of the various tools available to the electronic com
poser," then the challenges change. The teacher of a dramatic 
literature course must, for example, weigh the comparative com
municative power within a critical essay of a video clip from a 
production of Hamlet versus a written description of the same 
excerpt. Using the clip may make the essay a clearer. more em
phatic piece of "writing": but if we define writing in this more 
inclusive. technologically current way, then we are setting up new 
standards for .. good writing" that have many consequences. 
Among these, "teaching writing" will now include teaching a 
broad range of computer skills-an issue even now facing all 
administrators of writing programs; hence, teaching these skills 
means that all students must have access to sophisticated hard
ware and software, and teachers must be well- "versed" (to use 
an old-tech metaphor) in them. The broader definition will now 
mean that the act of writing means choosing among a huge array 
of images and forms, only some of which are "words." Ideas 
such as "syntax," "organization," "accuracy," .. clarity," "style"
the list includes all the conventional criteria and more-will all 
come to be defined in multimedia terms. "Style," for example, 
would come to mean the distinctive way a writer designs and 
organizes sound, video, static visuals, spoken words, and so forth. 
How quickly are we approaching the day when the class of "good 
writers" will not include anyone who composes only with words, 
even if that person is a virtuoso on the instruments of "mere" 
literacy? 

A More and More Inclusive Definition 

Of course, the broader definition of "writing" may make the no
tion of "good writing" much broader. Rather than simply raiSing 
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the bar, so that only those with the most eclectic, omni-media 
skills are rewarded, technological choice might allow a much 
greater variety of "written products" to succeed in the context of 
the academy. This multiplicity of media already flourishes out
side the academy and there is no reason to believe that schools 
won't adapt, though they will never catch up to the commercial 
marketplace in technical or conceptual innovation-unless uni
versities, through corporate funding, become (or become once 
again) the research arms ofindustry (e.g., Bleich). Just as printed 
books, visuals-and-text magaZines, radio, television, CDs, live 
theater, Web sites, MOOs, and so on coexist today as venues for 
"writing" in the marketplace, so school parameters of "good 
writing" should broaden as these varied technologies continue 
to become cheaper and easier to use. 

This technological broadening of the definition of writing is 
helped along, I would argue (as I have elsewhere [Thaiss, "WAC 
Theory"]), by the hesitancy (or neglect, possibly benign) of pro
gram directors and committees to impose detailed definitions of 
writing on WAC. or to enunciate detailed, narrowing criteria. As 
I stated at the beginning of this chapter, this lack of close defini
tion is largely responsible for the growth of WAC programs. Al
lowing, even encouraging, different parts of a faculty to maintain 
divergent, often conflicting, goals for writing does serve the growth 
of the program, and it also serves the tendency of a concept to 
grow and change with technology. An intriguing paradox in the 
history of WAC has been that most programs have been funded 
because of deep and wide concern about the quality of student 
writing; nevertheless, few programs have systematically studied 
just what is wrong and what is good with that writing, nor pre
scribed in detail what is needed (as Condon, Chapter 2 in this 
volume, shows). ConSCiously or not, WAC theorists and program 
leaders have encouraged almost unlimited variety in terms ofwhat 
counts as writing and how it is evaluated, and therefore have 
kept the door open for a vigorous, intimate relationship between 
technological advance and writing. Walvoord et al. argue that 
assessment ofWAC programs should honor this diversity of teach
ers' definitions of "what works for them"; they criticize a poten
tial tendency of program leaders and their supervisors to assess 
programs in terms of a narrow range of criteria. I would argue 
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that the relative lack of rigorous assessment of WAC programs 
(again, see Chapter 2 in this volume) demonstrates that the vast 
majority of WAC programs already honor this laissez-faire prin
ciple, at least tacitly. Almost everyone agrees that "good writ
ing" is hard to find among students. but most program 
participants also agree that definitions of good writing are best 
left to them, to individual teachers and members of professional 
groups trying to achieve meaningful. workable standards within 
shared contexts. 

The Assessment Caveat 

Hence, while some powers-that-be (presidents, boards of regents, 
state legislatures) may be calling for more rigorous assessment, 
we need to keep in mind that such accountability always carries 
with it the risk of making programs and instruction obsolete by 
making them inflexible. As Sosnoski argues in a recent volume 
about grading writing, the electronic writing environment calls 
into question all conventional assumptions about academic as
sessment: 

Yet as hazardous as grading in print environments is to the psyche 
of teachers, how much more perplexing it becomes in electronic 
environments where teacher/student roles characteristically shift. 
In computer-oriented classrooms, students often teach their teach
ers. When boundaries of authority blur, grading can become an 
arbitrary use of power. (157) 

I used the term "laissez-faire" deliberately in the previous para
graph because critics of WAC's indeterminacy have focused on 
the relationship between writing and economics. Regardless of 
one's views of and desires for that relationship. it is hard to ig
nore the usefulness of what has been variously called the"social
epistemic" (Berlin, "Rhetoric"), "cultural studies" (e.g., Berlin 
and Vivion), or "new historicist" approach to defining "writ
ing," .. good writing," .. teaching writing," and so forth. As ex
plained in Russell's essay in this volume (Chapter 11), an ongoing 
element of some WAC research (e.g., by Bazerman; Myers) has 
been to highlight the ways by which "learning to write" in a 
discipline means reproducing the existing hierarchies of power. 
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As Mahala contended. the willingness of WAC directors to allow 
departments and faculty to define standards of good writing in 
their own areas actually determined that the status quo would be 
maintained. To Mahala. the status quo meant that "instead of 
addressing the most contentious issues, WAC programs have of
ten maintained a political invisibility. tailoring theory to institu
tional divisions ... rather than really interrogating prevailing 
attitudes about knowledge. language, and learning" (773). In a 
rebuttal, Patricia Dunn argued that, given the diversity of disci
plines and teachers. it was inaccurate and reductive to character
ize faculty monolithically and as committed to the status quo: 
"they would not be involved in WAC if they believed they had 
nothing to learn" (732; see also the rebuttal of Mahala's argu
ments by McLeod and Maimon). I would argue that regardless 
of one's view of the motives of faculty, and regardless of one's 
view of how economic power is held and distributed, "writing" 
in WAC always is defined in terms of the relationship between 
what happens in academia and what happens in the "economy" 
of which it is a part and into which colleges graduate students. 
Moreover, WAC is a powerful concept precisely because it ad
dresses that relationship. 

The Marketplace as Driving Force 

To show how WAC-defined "writing" directly addresses the ques
tion of economy, we might contrast it to writing as defined in the 
first-year (FY) composition class, When we seek to define writ
ing in WAC, we should keep in mind that as a political move
ment, writing across the curriculum in the United States has meant 
.. writing not only in required English composition courses." Im
plicitly manifesting awareness of the social construction of knowl
edge, WAC researchers and planners saw the teaching of writing 
in the typical FY comp class as disconnected from (1) the disci
plines in which students would be writing later on (if not at the 
same time as they were taking the comp class), and (2) the ca
reers for which. one presumed, the diSCiplines were preparing 
them (see, for example, Maimon; Thaiss, "WAC and General 
Education"), The basic rationale for WAC has always been that 
writing cannot be the same in an FY comp class as it is in a 
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course in the major because all the key environmental factors 
differ: 

• 	 Ways of knowing (hence logic, evidence, organization) differ 
among disciplines-indeed, we define disciplines by these differ
ences. (I use the term" disciplines" for convenience here; later I 
take up the difficulties with this term.) 

• 	 Terms are specialized, and even the connotations of familiar 
words change from discipline to discipline. 

• 	 The purposes of writing are different because of when the stu
dent takes the course and who teaches it. BaSically, the FY comp 
class is part of the student's acclimation to the discourse of the 
academy only in its most general features; the writing is an end 
in itself, the teacher usually a specialist in language or literature. 
Conversely, writing in a course in the major is usually a means 
to the end of developing and demonstrating knowledge of meth
ods and materials in the discipline; it is not an end in itself. The 
teacher is a specialist in those materials and methods. 

• 	 Further, even if the course in the major is also part of the student's 
acclimation to the academy, it primarily prepares the student for 
life after school, presumably within the marketplace, in a way 
that the FY comp course cannot approach. 

In summary, then, writing within WAC can be defined his
torically in contrast to the British language across the curricu
lum. It can also be defined dynamically and unpredictably in terms 
of advances in technology, as well as somewhat more narrowly 
in terms of its distinction from writing in FY camp class. But 
even this "narrower" definition ineluctably admits of great vari
ety since it is founded on the (antifoundationall) assumption that 
"writing" and its ethical corollary "good writing" differ from 
discipline to discipline, context to context. 

"Across" 

I don't want to make too much of this little word, but focusing 
on it briefly can help to clarify some points and make others 
helpfully cloudier. After all, "across" is not the same as "in" or 
"throughout" (not to mention "against," "over," "behind," or 
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other delicious prepositions that conjure up intriguing ironies). 
The term "writing across the curriculum" has had remarkable 
staying power,l for which I think there are good reasons. "Across" 
connotes movement from place to place, time to time. It implies 
coverage, but not necessarily depth. "They moved across the coun
try" means something very different from "They moved through 
the country." "Across" need not be profound; it can imply vis
ited but did not stay. 

Of course, its connotation depends on subjects and verbs. 
"The plague spread across Europe" feels very different from "The 
train sped across Europe." But even if it's a deadly disease that is 
" croSSing," "across" feels less permanent and thorough than "The 
plague spread throughout Europe." 

Why then does "writing across the curriculum" have staying 
power even though "across" is not a "stay-put" kind of word? I 
think it's because it sounds nonthreatening. Unlike "writing 
throughout the curriculum," which implies 100 percent compli
ance, "writing across the curriculum" implies an even presence, 
but not control. Variants such as "writing across the disciplines" 
and "writing across the university" have a similar feeL Note that 
when governing bodies want to get tough about the idea, the 
language becomes more aggressive: "writing intensive require
ment" is the best example. "Writing across the curriculum" says 
to faculty, "See how this works in your own teaching and how it 
might work; no pressure ... 

A second connotation of "across" is best illustrated by con
trast with "in," specifically in the phrase "writing in the disci
plines." "Across" suggests a link-"hands across the sea," 
"telephone lines across the continent"-whereas "in" suggests 
presence but not connection, certainly not movement. Writers 
over the years have commented on the meSSianic, or at least peri
patetic, nature of WAC (see Walvoord), and "across" expresses 
this dynamic character welL That the signal event of WAC pro
grams has been the multi- or cross-disciplinary workshop, marked 
by discussions and exchanges of information, also fits with 
" across." (" Sharing," a 1960s word, was the vogue term for this 
mode until the 1980s backlash. We now "interact," but we don't 
"share. ") 
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"In," as in the phrase "writing in the disciplines," suits well 
that aspect of WAC which is more concerned with the specific, 
differentiating features of disciplinary discourse than in their in
tersections or in the effort to establish a community of interest 
among faculty. As I explored in my attempt to define "writing," 
the notion that each discipline has its own distinctive epistemol
ogy and discourse has been a central argument in support of a 
cross-curricular writing movement. Without the" in" there is little 
argument for the "across." Or, to give a different answer to the 
old question, "Why did the chicken cross the road?" -because 
there really was another side. 

"The Curriculum" 

"The curriculum" is not the same as "curriculum"; in fact, these 
two might be more different than" the curriculum" and .. the dis
ciplines," at least as WAC has evolved in practice. In my first 
draft of this chapter, I planned to define "curriculum" as the 
third term of the phrase, but having discovered the resonance of 
" across." I became fascinated by the even smaller word "the." 
So please bear with me. 

I have never heard the phrase "writing across curriculum"; 
what might it mean? I have heard National Writing Project col
leagues who teach K-12 say, ''I'm writing curriculum," as in 'Tm 
writing a plan of study or designing a sequence of courses." But 
"curriculum" without the definite article implies tentativeness, a 
draft perhaps of what might, if all the officials sign off on it, 
become "the curriculum," at least until the next batch of stan
dardized test scores comes in. "The curriculum." particularly in 
the context of colleges and universities, evokes hallowed halls, 
festoons of ivy, Greek lettering. and all the other trappings of 
surety, permanence, even immortality. "Writing across the cur
riculum," especially when paired with "writing in the disciplines," 
reinforces this emotion. ("Writing across the disciplines" is a nice 
conflation that captures this feeling and some of the flavor of 
both "in" and "across".) 

Actually, "the curriculum," like an unambiguous "writing," 
is an illusion, an idyll of some rapidly receding golden age. I'm 
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not sure for whom we continue to peddle phrases such as "the 
curriculum" or "the disciplines," since higher education, like every 
other aspect of culture, is in flux, and has been as far back as we 
can study it (Halloran; Ohmann). Even if the definite articles 
sustain some selling power with parents-usually concerned that 
the college experience provide at least some stability-and with 
some prospective students, I assume that faculty, at least those 
who have been around a while, automatically see through "the 
curriculum" and "the disciplines" to such fluctuating adminis
trative expediencies as "the departments" or "the majors." 

"The curriculum" is subject to the same destabilizing forces 
that make the definition of "writing" so volatile. Indeed, if we 
see "the curriculum" as embodied in its documents and its pro
cesses of communication (the postmodern versus Platonic per
spective, as Villanueva points out in Chapter 7 in this volume), 
then changes in "writing" and "curriculum" must go together. 
Speaking practically, a theory of mutual change in "writing" and 
"the curriculum" implies, for example. that we should not look 
for fixity in a roster of courses labeled "writing intenSive," just 
as we should not try to define our criteria for "writing intensity" 
too specifically. The theory also implies that changes in curricu
lum should signal to writing researchers and administrators 
changes in the writing environment and in forms ofwriting. Even 
the smallest change, say approval of a new course, may represent 
a deep change in faculty feeling about the discipline, about stu
dents, about technology, and about the outside community that 
can affect every facet of "writing" for those faculty, from pur
pose, to format, to potential audience, and so forth. 

The Elusive WID 

If "the curriculum" is a misleading term, .. the disciplines" is no 
less so. Although our sense of the social construction of "writ
ing" has advanced from our reliance on the one-size-fits-all com
position course to the recognition of basic differences across 
disciplines. our sense of categorical differences does not yet ex
tend within the so-called disciplines themselves. In the relatively 
short history of writing-in-the-disciplines (WID) research 
(Bazerman; Myers; Herrington; Henry; McCarthy), areas ofstudy 
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tend to be given traditional disciplinary names: chemistry. phi
losophy. biology. engineering. architecture, and so forth, and re
searchers continue to seek generalizable characteristics within 
those broad categories. Certainly WID textbook publishers have 
reinforced this level of generality (e.g., the several textbooks on 
"writing in psychology" or "writing in political science"), when 
they aren't dealing at an even more abstract level: e.g .. "writing 
in the sciences." Although researchers have conscientiously ex
plored the great differences from context to context within al
leged disciplines, overall theory has basically ignored both (1) 
the proliferation ofsubspecialties within so-called disciplines (e.g., 
composition within EnglishF that render communication among 
"colleagues" almost nil, and (2) the rise of so-called interdiscipli
nary specialties that correspond to emergent professional descrip
tions in the workplace: e.g., law enforcement, recreation and 
leisure studies, career counseling. The usual notion ofWID , when 
applied to program design and assessment, fails to question the 
level of generality that is either possible or meaningful. To cite an 
absurdly obvious example, if I record that the Department of 
Modern and Classical Languages has designated ten courses as 
"writing intensive," participation by those faculty looks differ
ent than if I record that for each of the ten languages taught in 
that department there is one WI course, different still if the ten 
break down into five in the Spanish literature of South America, 
none in the rest of Spanish, and five scattered among the nine 
other languages. Categorizing the distribution of writing in other 
disCiplines, such as computer science. might not be so easy, and 
the difficulty pOints up the shortcomings of our current theory of 
WID, as well as WAC. 

Helpful to our understanding of "the disciplines" would be 
the comparatively sophisticated theory of research in workplace 
writing (see Alred). This research has moved beyond such gen
eral categories as professions (e.g., writing by lawyers or engi
neers) and industries (e.g., textiles, aerospace) toward the 
definition of context based on multiple factors, such as "Elec
tronic Mail in Two Corporate Workplaces" (the title of an essay 
by Brenda Sims, in Sullivan and Dauterman), in which technol
ogy ("electroniC"), genre ("mail"), and setting ("two corporate 
workplaces ") confine the study and its pretensions. The defini
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tion of writing assumes ethnographic limitations: the research 
does not presume to generalize about whole genres, technolo
gies, or fields (in this case telecommunications and computers) 
based on the findings, but merely to compare features of the tech
nology and the genre in two specific locales. If readers wish to 
extrapolate analogies to other contexts, such as to the entirety of 
"the computer industry." they may, but it is not the intent of the 
essay to do so. 

From WID to WIC 

This is not to say that many WID-type studies have not already 
adhered to this ethnographic lack ofpretension; nevertheless, the 
fact that the WID category still exists shows that we have not yet 
moved beyond the so-called discipline as a meaningful marker of 
difference. More useful in looking at writing cultures in academia 
might be the notion of "WIC"-or "writing in the course" (analo
gous to "writing in the workplace"). This concept would allow 
researchers to observe the richness of each course context with
out haVing to fit that context within the arbitrary category of a 
so-called discipline. Certainly part of the research data might be 
the teacher's and the students' senses of how the course fits within 
their concepts of the field-which one would expect to differ 
from one another-but the theory would never assume that the 
course in any way represents a consensus definition of "the disci
pline." By removing the assumption of disciplinary "fit." the 
theory also allows other influences to be observed. If. for ex
ample, we look at a course called History 130--The New South 
and do not assume that the prefix "History" is essentially mean
ingful, then we can more openly question the origins, purposes, 
and methods of the course. We may find that the teacher draws 
theory from texts usually categorized according to other nebu
lous disciplines-public policy. economics, literature. sociology. 
not to mention popular media-and uses methods drawn from 
partiCipants and guest lecturers at cross-university workshops. 
We would definitely not assume that, whatever we find, History 
130 represents in any way the methods. purposes, and materials 
of any other course also prefixed "History." We might discover. 
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with further research, that such a link does exist within the par
ticular institution, but we would not be able to generalize about 
"the discipline" --nor, I should add, about the characteristic be
haviors or attitudes of any disciplinary group of faculty toward 
writing. I have often heard WAC program leaders say things like 
"English faculty are hard or [easyJ to work with," as if it were 
possible to make such "disciplinary" generalizations, and I in
variably find these generalizations contradicted by the next con
versation. 

As theory, "writing in the course" operates on an ethnographic 
basis close to that of another subfield of composition studies, 
"teacher research" (see, e.g., Goswami and Stillman; Mohr and 
McLean). Teacher research also sees the relationship between the 
individual teacher and a group of students as the most meaning
fullocus of study about writing in the academic context. Teacher 
research goes further, of course, to see the teacher as the key 
researcher in the context, because the primary goal of the re
search is the teacher's knowledge, with the long-range objective 
being improved teaching and learning. While I believe that WAC 
research has benefited-and will benefit further-from applica
tions of teacher research prinCiples (e.g., the studies of Fishman 
["Writing to Learn," "Writing and Philosophy"!), the most use
ful principle is the primacy of the individual course as the focus 
of the study of writing in an academic setting, regardless of the 
researcher. 

Although I suggest here that the notion of "writing in the 
disciplines" has diverted attention from the most meaningful 
context of "writing across the curriculum," I would stress that 
most WAC programs, in their most common activities, support 
the theory of "writing in the course." The most common event 
of the WAC program has been some form of faculty develop
ment workshop, usually open to teachers from many departmental 
units. Even when workshops are conducted within single depart
ments or among smaller units, the preponderance of workshop 
materials and topics has centered on the individual course, irre
spective ofdiScipline. Such common teacher concerns as workload, 
student motivation, productive feedback to students, and grad
ing dominate both workshop discussion and the most popular 
workshop materials. Moreover, the typical"genre" of the inhouse 
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WAC newsletter (Thaiss, "Newsletters"), the "teacher practice" 
essay (although most of these hardly qualify as conscientious eth
nography), is based on the theory of the individual course as a 
more meaningful locale of study about the role of writing in 
academia. Though writers of such essays routinely invoke their 
concept of "the discipline" as part of the rationale for their meth
ods, the burden of such essays is usually to explain methods in 
relation to the teacher's goals. The audience for these essays is 
usually faculty across the institution. and the essays are published 
in order to inform and encourage this heterogeneous group to 
make individual adaptations, much as the workshop does. 

Conclusion: Theory for a New Millennium 

In defining "writing," I made some predictions about the future 
of WAC theory. primarily in response to advances in technology. 
By changing every facet of what we currently mean by "writ
ing," technology will ineluctably change every aspect of "the 
curriculum" and what we mean by the dynamic term" across." 
In addition, I don't see any reason why the trend in higher educa
tion to adapt to the career interests of prospective students should 
be interrupted. As pointed out earlier, new degree programs cor
respond to emerging careers; why should this trend change? Fur
ther, just as electronic technology is bridging the physical 
separation of "the university" and "the community," so technol
ogy will facilitate further interplay between "student," "profes
sor," "worker," and "manager." with blurring and perhaps 
eventual merger of aspects of these roles. For example, it is easy 
to see service learning, as explored by David Jolliffe in Chapter 4 
in this volume, evolving from a college outreach program to an 
intrinsic part of education. There is no reason for this not to be 
so: technology facilitates communication by students working at 
an off-campus site with other students, the professor, and onsite 
supervisors. IneVitably, roles and lines of authority will blur and 
in some cases vanish, just as the concept of "distance education" 
is drastically changing the notions of "campus" and" classroom. " 

Theory will both respond to these changes and help to en
courage them. I predict that the ethnographic similarity between 
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"writing in the course" and "writing in the workplace" will 
enable further blurring of the differences between school and com
munity. As the concept of "writing in the disciplines" gives way 
to theory that encourages a more open exploration of the influ
ences on what and how we teach, curriculum will be freer to 
grow symbiotically with changes in work. 

Notes 

1. In the preface to Martin et a1. (1976), the term is dated to as early as 
1971. 

2. Composition studies, of course. has developed its own rich literature 
on methods and style in the field itself-Asher and Lauer; Kirsch and 
Sullivan; Kirklighter. Vincent. and Moxley. etc. I use comp within En
glish as an example, familiar to many readers of this essay, of "disci
plinary" subdivisions that appear in all so-called disciplines and that 
likewise have developed their own literatures of method. 
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